

Volume 7 / Issue 4 / December 2020 www

www.jurolsurgery.org





EDITORIAL BOARD

Editor in Chief

R. Taner Divrik

t.divrik@gmail.com Private Clinic, İzmir, Turkiye

Editor in Chief Assistant

Ali Tekin

Acıbadem University Faculty of Medicine, Atakent Hospital, Clinic of Urology, İstanbul, Turkiye

aalitekin@hotmail.com

K. Fehmi Narter

Acıbadem University Faculty of Medicine, Kadıköy Hospital, Clinic of Urology, İstanbul, Turkiye

fehminarter66@gmail.com

Hüseyin Tarhan

Sıtkı Koçman University Faculty of Medicine, Deparment of Urology, Muğla, Turkiye drhuseyintarhan@gmail.com

Urooncology Section Editor

N. Levent Türkeri

Acıbadem University Faculty of Medicine, Altunizade Hospital, Clinic of Urology, İstanbul, Turkiye

turkeri@marmara.edu.tr

Özgür Çakmak

Tepecik Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Urology, İzmir, Turkiye drozgurcakmak577@yahoo.com

Volkan İzol

Çukurova University Faculty of Medicine, Department of Urology, Adana, Turkiye volkanizol@yahoo.com

O. Özden Cebeci

Derince Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Urology, Kocaeli, Turkiye oguzozdencebeci@gmail.com

İlker Çelen

Merkezefendi Public Hospital, Clinic of Urology, Manisa, Turkiye drilkercelen@yahoo.com

Endourology Section Editor

Ali Rıza Kural

Acıbadem University Faculty of Medicine, Maslak Hospital, Clinic of Urology, İstanbul, Turkiye

arkural@gmail.com

Ö. Burak Argun

Acıbadem University Faculty of Medicine, Maslak Hospital, Clinic of Urology, İstanbul, Turkiye

drburakargun@gmail.com

Oktay Üçer

Celal Bayar University Faculty of Medicine, Department of Urology, Manisa, Turkiye uceroktay@yahoo.com

Cemil Aydın

Hitit University Faculty of Medicine, Department of Urology, Çorum, Turkiye cemilaydin78@yahoo.com.tr

M. Şahin Bağbancı

Ahi Evran University Faculty of Medicine, Department of Urology, Kırşehir, Turkiye sahiin1980@gmail.com

General Urology Section Editor

Ali Güneş

İnönü University Faculty of Medicine, Department of Urology, Malatya, Turkiye gunesali@yahoo.com

Özgür Uğurlu

Lokman Hekim University Faculty of Medicine, Department of Urology, Ankara, Turkiye ugurluozgur@hotmail.com

M. Ali Kayıkçı

Düzce University Faculty of Medicine, Department of Urology, Düzce, Turkiye aalii7@yahoo.com

İlker Akarken

Sıtkı Koçman University Faculty of Medicine, Department of Urology, Muğla, Turkiye ilkerakarken@gmail.com

Pediatric Urology Section Editor

Serdar Tekgül

Hacettepe University Faculty of Medicine, Department of Urology, Ankara, Turkiye serdartekgul@gmail.com

M. Mesut Pişkin

Necmettin Erbakan University Meram Faculty of Medicine, Department of Urology, Konya, Turkiye drmesutpiskin@yahoo.com

Onur Kaygısız

Uludağ University Faculty of Medicine, Department of Urology, Bursa, Turkiye onurkygsz@yahoo.com

Andrology Section Editor

A. Adil Esen

Dokuz Eylül University Faculty of Medicine, Department of Urology, İzmir, Turkiye ahmetadilesen@gmail.com adil.esen@deu.edu.tr

İlke Onur Kazaz

Karadeniz Technical University Faculty of Medicine, Farabi Hospital, Clinic of Urology, Samsun, Turkiye drilke@gmail.com

Önder Çinar

Bülent Ecevit University Faculty of Medicine, Department of Urology, Zonguldak, Turkiye drondercinar@gmail.com

Transplantation and Vascular Surgery

Y. Kamil Yakupoğlu

Ondokuz Mayıs University Faculty of Medicine, Department of Urology, Samsun, Turkiye kamilyakupoglu@yahoo.com

Reconstructive Urology Section Editor

Zafer Aybek

Pamukkale University Faculty of Medicine, Department of Urology, İstanbul, Turkiye zaybek@yahoo.com zaybek@pau.edu.tr



Hakan Öztürk

Medical Park Hospital, Clinic of Urology, Istanbul, Turkiye drhakanozturk@vahoo.com.tr

Functional Urology Section Editor

Oktay Demirkesen

İstanbul University- Cerrahpaşa Cerrahpaşa Faculty of Medicine, İstanbul, Turkiye demirkesen@yahoo.com

Ali Furkan Batur

Selçuklu University Faculty of Medicine, Department of Urology, Konya, Turkiye alifurkanbatur@gmail.com

Sinharib Çitgez

İstanbul University-Cerrahpaşa Cerrahpaşa Faculty of Medicine, İstanbul, Turkiye E-mail: drsinharib@yahoo.com

Basic Science Section Editor

Sheila M. MacNeil

Tissue Engineering in the Department of Materials Science and Engineering, University of Sheffield s.macneil@sheffield.ac.uk

Naşide Mangır

Hacettepe University Faculty of Medicine, Department of Urology, Ankara, Turkiye nasidemangir@yahoo.com

Radiology Section Editor

Banu Alıcıoğlu

Bülent Ecevit University Faculty of Medicine, Department of Radiology, Zonguldak, Turkiye

Patology Section Editor

Kutsal Yörükoğlu

Dokuz Eylül University Faculty of Medicine, Department of Pathology, İzmir, Turkiye kutsal.yorukoglu@deu.edu.tr

Banu Sarsık Kumbaracı

Ege University Faculty of Medicine, Department of Pathology, İzmir, Turkiye bsarsik@yahoo.com banu.sarsik.kumbaraci@ege.edu.tr

INTERNATIONAL SCIENTIFIC ADVISORY BOARD

Kamat Ashish

The University of Texas MD Anderson Cancer Center, Clinic of Urology, Houston, USA

Chris Chapple

Royal Hallamshire Hospital, Glossop Road, Sheffield, UK

David Castro Diaz

University Hospital of the Canary Island, Clinic of Urology, Tenerife, Spain

Roger R. Dmochowski

Vanderbilt University Faculty of Medicine, Department of Urologic Surgery, Nashville, Tennessee, USA

Mickey M. Karram

The Christ Hospital, Clinic of Urology, Ohio, USA

Sanjay Kulkarni

Kulkarni Reconstructive Urology Center, Pune, India

Mark Soloway

Memorial Healthcare System, Clinic of Urologic Oncology, Aventura, Florida, USA

Doğu Teber

University of Heidelberg, Department of Urology, Heidelberg, Germany

Project Coordinators

Derya Tilki

University Hospital Hamburg-Eppendorf, Martini-Clinic Prostate Cancer Center, Hamburg, Germany

Past Editor

Ferruh Zorlu (2015-2016)

University of Health Sciences, İzmir Tepecik Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Urology, Turkiye

Galenos

Derya Mor Erkan Mor Publication Coordinator Burak Sever Web Coordinators Fuat Hocalar Turgay Akpınar Graphics Department Ayda Alaca Çiğdem Birinci Gülşah Özgül Finance Coordinator Sevinç Çakmak

Galenos Publishing House Owner and Publisher

Duygu Yildirm Gamze Aksoy Gülay Akın Hatice Sever Melike Eren Özlem Çelik Pınar Akpınar Rabia Palazoğlu **Research & Development** Mert Köse Mevlüde Özlem Akgüney **Digital Marketing Specialist** Seher Altundemir

Publisher Contact

Address: Molla Gürani Mah. Kaçamak Sk. No: 21/1 34093 İstanbul, Turkiye Phone: +90 (212) 621 99 25 Fax: +90 (212) 621 99 27 E-mail: info@galenos.com.tr/yayin@galenos.com.tr Web: www.galenos.com.tr Publisher Certificate Number: 14521 Date: Dember 2020 E-ISSN: 2148- 9580 International scientific journal published quarterly.



Reviewing the articles' conformity to the publishing standards of the Journal, typesetting, reviewing and editing the manuscripts and abstracts in English and publishing process are realized by Galenos.

A-II





Journal of Urological Surgery is the official open access scientific publication organ of the Society of Urological Surgery. Journal of Urologic Surgery is being published in Istanbul, Turkiye. It is a double peer-reviewed journal published quarterly in March, June, September and December.

Journal of Urological Surgery is indexed in Web of Science-Emerging Sources Citation Index (ESCI), DOAJ, EBSCO, CINAHL, Research Bib-Academic Resource Index, Root Indexing, TUBITAK/ULAKBIM Turkish Medical Database, TurkMedline, Turkiye Citation Index.

The target audience of the journal includes physicians working in the fields of urology and all other health professionals who are interested in these topics.

The editorial processes of the journal are shaped in accordance with the guidelines of the international organizations such as the International Council of Medical Journal Editors (ICMJE) (http:// www.icmje.org) and the Committee on Publication Ethics (COPE) (http://publicationethics.org).

All manuscripts should be submitted through the journal's web page at www.jurolsurgery.org. Instructions for authors, technical information, and other necessary forms can be accessed over this web page. Authors are responsible for all content of the manuscripts.

Our mission is to provide practical, timely, and relevant clinical and basic science information to physicians and researchers practicing the urology worldwide. Topics of Journal of Urological Surgery include;

Pediatric urology,

Urooncology,

Andrology,

Functional urology,

Endourology,

Transplantation,

Reconstructive surgery,

Urologic pathology,

Urologic radiology,

Basic science,

General urology.

Special features include rapid communication of important timely issues, surgeon' workshops, interesting case reports, surgical techniques, clinical and basic science review articles, guest editorials, letters to the editor, book reviews, and historical articles in urology.

Open Access Policy

This journal provides immediate open access to its content on the principle that making research freely available to the public supports a greater global exchange of knowledge.

Open Access Policy is based on rules of Budapest Open Access Initiative (BOAI). http://www.budapestopenaccessinitiative.org/ By "open access" to [peer-reviewed research literature], we mean its free availability on the public internet, permitting any users to read, download, copy, distribute, print, search, or link to the full texts of these articles, crawl them for indexing, pass them as data to software, or use them for any other lawful purpose, without financial, legal, or technical barriers other than those inseparable from gaining access to the internet itself. The only constraint on reproduction and distribution, and the only role for copyright in this domain, should be to give authors control over the integrity of their work and the right to be properly acknowledged and cited.

Address for Correspondence

Taner Divrik

İslam Kerimov cad. Lider Centrio B-58, 35335 Bayraklı-İzmir **E-mail:** t.divrik@gmail.com

Issuing Body

Galenos Yayınevi Tic. Ltd. Şti. Molla Gürani Mah. Kaçamak Sok. No: 21, 34093, Fındıkzade, İstanbul, Turkiye Phone: +90 212 621 99 25 Fax : +90 212 621 99 27 E-mail: info@galenos.com.tr

Instructions to Authors

Introductions for authors are published in the journal and on the web page http://jurolsurgery.org

Material Disclaimer

The author(s) is (are) responsible from the articles published in the The Journal of Urological Surgery. The editor, editorial board and publisher do not accept any responsibility for the articles.



INSTRUCTIONS TO AUTHORS

Journal of Urological Surgery is the official publication of Society of Urological Surgery. The publication languages of the journal are English and Turkish.

Journal of Urological Surgery does not charge any fee for article submission or processing. Also manuscript writers are not paid by any means for their manuscripts.

The journal should be abbreviated as "J Urol Surg" when referenced.

The Journal of Urological Surgery accepts invited review articles, research articles, brief reports, case reports, letters to the editor, and images that are relevant to the scope of urology, on the condition that they have not been previously published elsewhere. Basic science manuscripts, such as randomized, cohort, cross-sectional, and case control studies, are given preference. All manuscripts are subject to editorial revision to ensure they conform to the style adopted by the journal. There is a single blind kind of reviewing system.

The Editorial Policies and General Guidelines for manuscript preparation specified below are based on "Recommendations for the Conduct, Reporting, Editing, and Publication of Scholarly Work in Medical Journals (ICMJE Recommendations)" by the International Committee of Medical Journal Editors (2013, archived at http://www.icmje.org/).

Editorial Process

Following receiving of each manuscript, a checklist is completed by the Editorial Assistant. The Editorial Assistant checks that each manuscript contains all required components and adheres to the author guidelines, after which time it will be forwarded to the Editor in Chief. Following the Editor in Chief's evaluation, each manuscript is forwarded to the Associate Editor, who in turn assigns reviewers. Generally, all manuscripts will be reviewed by at least three reviewers selected by the Associate Editor, based on their relevant expertise. Associate editor could be assigned as a reviewer along with the reviewers. After the reviewing process, all manuscripts are evaluated in the Editorial Board Meeting.

The Journal of Urological Surgery's editor and Editorial Board members are active researchers. It is possible that they would desire to submit their manuscript to the Journal of Urological Surgery. This may be creating a conflict of interest. These manuscripts will not be evaluated by the submitting editor(s). The review process will be managed and decisions made by editorin-chief who will act independently. In some situation, this process will be overseen by an outside independent expert in reviewing submissions from editors.

Preparation of Manuscript

Manuscripts should be prepared according to ICMJE guidelines (http://www. icmje.org/). Original manuscripts require a structured abstract. Label each section of the structured abstract with the appropriate subheading (Objective, Materials and Methods, Results, and Conclusion). Case reports require short unstructured abstracts. Letters to the editor do not require an abstract. Research or project support should be acknowledged as a footnote on the title page.

Technical and other assistance should be provided on the title page.

Title Page

Title: The title should provide important information regarding the manuscript's content.

The title page should include the authors' names, degrees, and institutional/ professional affiliations, a short title, abbreviations, keywords, financial disclosure statement, and conflict of interest statement. If a manuscript includes authors from more than one institution, each author's name should be followed by a superscript number that corresponds to their institution, which is listed separately. Please provide contact information for the corresponding author, including name, e-mail address, and telephone and fax numbers.

Running Head: The running head should not be more than 40 characters, including spaces, and should be located at the bottom of the title page.

Word Count: A word count for the manuscript, excluding abstract, acknowledgments, figure and table legends, and references, should be provided not exceed 3000 words. The word count for an abstract should be not exceed 250 words.

Conflict of Interest Statement: To prevent potential conflicts of interest from being overlooked, this statement must be included in each manuscript. In case there are conflicts of interest, every author should complete the ICMJE general declaration form, which can be obtained at: http://www.icmje.org/coi_disclosure.pdf

Abstract and Keywords: The second page should include an abstract that does not exceed 250 words. For manuscripts sent by authors in Turkiye, a title and abstract in Turkish are also required. As most readers read the abstract first, it is critically important. Moreover, as various electronic databases integrate only abstracts into their index, important findings should be presented in the abstract.

Turkish abstract texts should be written in accordance with the Turkish Dictionary and Writing Guide of the Turkish Language Association.

Abstract

Objective: The abstract should state the objective (the purpose of the study and hypothesis) and summarize the rationale for the study.

Materials and Methods: Important methods should be written respectively.



INSTRUCTIONS TO AUTHORS

Results: Important findings and results should be provided here.

Conclusion: The study's new and important findings should be highlighted and interpreted.

Other types of manuscripts, such as case reports, reviews and others will be published according to uniform requirements. Provide at least 3 keywords below the abstract to assist indexers. Use terms from the Index Medicus Medical Subject Headings List (for randomized studies a CONSORT abstract should be provided (http://www.consort-statement.org).

After keywords in original research articles there must be a paragraph defining "What is known on the subject and what does the study add".

Original Research

Abstract length: Not to exceed 250 words. "What is known on the subject and what dos the study add" not exceed 100 words.

Article length: Not to exceed 3000 words.

Original researches should have the following sections:

Introduction: The introduction should include an overview of the relevant literature presented in summary form (one page), and whatever remains interesting, unique, problematic, relevant, or unknown about the topic must be specified. The introduction should conclude with the rationale for the study, its design, and its objective(s).

Materials and Methods: Clearly describe the selection of observational or experimental participants, such as patients, laboratory animals, and controls, including inclusion and exclusion criteria and a description of the source population. Identify the methods and procedures in sufficient detail to allow other researchers to reproduce your results. Provide references to established methods (including statistical methods), provide references to brief modified methods, and provide the rationale for using them and an evaluation of their limitations. Identify all drugs and chemicals used, including generic names, doses, and routes of administration. The section should include only information that was available at the time the plan or protocol for the study was devised on STROBE (http://www.strobe-statement.org/).

Statistics: Describe the statistical methods used in enough detail to enable a knowledgeable reader with access to the original data to verify the reported results. Statistically important data should be given in the text, tables and figures. Provide details about randomization, describe treatment complications, provide the number of observations, and specify all computer programs used.

Results: Present your results in logical sequence in the text, tables, and figures. Do not present all the data provided in the tables and/or figures in the text; emphasize and/or summarize only important findings, results, and observations in the text. For clinical studies provide the number of samples, cases, and controls included in the study. Discrepancies between the planned number and obtained number of participants should be explained.

Comparisons, and statistically important values (i.e. p value and confidence interval) should be provided.

Discussion: This section should include a discussion of the data. New and important findings/results, and the conclusions they lead to should be emphasized. Link the conclusions with the goals of the study, but avoid unqualified statements and conclusions not completely supported by the data. Do not repeat the findings/results in detail; important findings/results should be compared with those of similar studies in the literature, along with a summarization. In other words, similarities or differences in the obtained findings/results with those previously reported should be discussed.

Study Limitations: Limitations of the study should be detailed. In addition, an evaluation of the implications of the obtained findings/results for future research should be outlined.

Conclusion: The conclusion of the study should be highlighted.

References

Cite references in the text, tables, and figures with numbers in parentheses. Number references consecutively according to the order in which they first appear in the text. Journal titles should be abbreviated according to the style used in Index Medicus (consult List of Journals Indexed in Index Medicus). Include among the references any paper accepted, but not yet published, designating the journal and followed by, in press. Authors are solely responsible for the accuracy of all references.

Examples of References:

1. List All Authors

Ghoneim IA, Miocinovic R, Stephenson AJ, Garcia JA, Gong MC, Campbell SC, Hansel DE, Fergany AF. Neoadjuvant systemic therapy or early cystectomy? Singlecenter analysis of outcomes after therapy for patients with clinically localized micropapillary urothelial carcinoma of the bladder. Urology 2011;77:867-870.

2. Organization as Author

Yaycioglu O, Eskicorapci S, Karabulut E, Soyupak B, Gogus C, Divrik T, Turkeri L, Yazici S, Ozen H; Society of Urooncology Study Group for Kidney Cancer Prognosis. A preoperative prognostic model predicting recurrence-free survival for patients with kidney cancer. Jpn J Clin Oncol 2013;43:63-68.

3. Complete Book

Wein AJ, Kavoussi LR, Novick AC, Partin AW, Peters CA. Campbell-Walsh Urology, 10th ed. Philadelphia, Elsevier&Saunders, 2012.

4. Chapter in Book

Pearle MS, Lotan Y Urinary lithiasis: etiology, epidemiology, and pathogenesis. In: Wein AJ, Kavoussi LR, Novick AC, Partin AW, Peters CA. Campbell-Walsh Urology, 10th ed. Philadelphia, Elsevier&Saunders, 2012, pp 1257-1323.



INSTRUCTIONS TO AUTHORS

5. Abstract

Nguyen CT, Fu AZ, Gilligan TD, Kattan MW, Wells BJ, Klein EA. Decision analysis model for clinical stage I nonseminomatous germ cell testicular cancer. J Urol 2008;179:495a (abstract).

6. Letter to the Editor

Lingeman JE. Holmium laser enucleation of the prostate-If not now, when? J Urol 2011;186:1762-1763.

7. Supplement

Fine MS, Smith KM, Shrivastava D, Cook ME, Shukla AR. Posterior Urethral Valve Treatments and Outcomes in Children Receiving Kidney Transplants. J Urol 2011;185(Suppl):2491-2496.

Case Reports

Abstract length: Not to exceed 100 words.

Article length: Not to exceed 1000 words.

Case Reports can include maximum 1 figure and 1 table or 2 figures or 2 tables.

Case reports should be structured as follows:

Abstract: An unstructured abstract that summarizes the case.

Introduction: A brief introduction (recommended length: 1-2 paragraphs).

Case Presentation: This section describes the case in detail, including the initial diagnosis and outcome.

Discussion: This section should include a brief review of the relevant literature and how the presented case furthers our understanding to the disease process.

Review Articles

Abstract length: Not to exceed 250 words.

Article length: Not to exceed 4000 words.

Review articles should not include more than 100 references. Reviews should include a conclusion, in which a new hypothesis or study about the subject may be posited. Do not publish methods for literature search or level of evidence. Authors who will prepare review articles should already have published research articles on the relevant subject. There should be a maximum of two authors for review articles.

Images in Urological Surgery

Article length: Not to exceed 500 words.

Authors can submit for consideration an illustration and photos that is interesting, instructive, and visually attractive, along with a few lines of explanatory text and references. Images in Urology can include no more than

500 words of text, 5 references, and 3 figure or table. No abstract, discussion or conclusion are required but please include a brief title.

Urological Pathology

Article length: Not to exceed 500 words.

Urological pathology can include no more than 500 words of text, 5 references, and 3 figure or table. No abstract, discussion or conclusion are required but please include a brief title.

Letters to the Editor

Article length: Not to exceed 500 words.

Letters can include no more than 500 words of text, 5-10 references, and 1 figure or table. No abstract is required, but please include a brief title.

How I do?

Unstructured abstract: Not to exceed 50 words.

Article length: Not to exceed 1500 word.

Urologic Survey

Article length: Not to exceed 250 words.

Tables, Graphics, Figures, and Images

Tables: Supply each table on a separate file. Number tables according to the order in which they appear in the text, and supply a brief caption for each. Give each column a short or abbreviated heading. Write explanatory statistical measures of variation, such as standard deviation or standard error of mean. Be sure that each table is cited in the text.

Figures: Figures should be professionally drawn and/or photographed. Authors should number figures according to the order in which they appear in the text. Figures include graphs, charts, photographs, and illustrations. Each figure should be accompanied by a legend that does not exceed 50 words. Use abbreviations only if they have been introduced in the text. Authors are also required to provide the level of magnification for histological slides. Explain the internal scale and identify the staining method used. Figures should be submitted as separate files, not in the text file. High-resolution image files are not preferred for initial submission as the file sizes may be too large. The total file size of the PDF for peer review should not exceed 5 MB.

Authorship

Each author should have participated sufficiently in the work to assume public responsibility for the content. Any portion of a manuscript that is critical to its main conclusions must be the responsibility of at least 1 author.

Contributor's Statement

All submissions should contain a contributor's statement page. Each manuscript should contain substantial contributions to idea and design,



INSTRUCTIONS TO AUTHORS

acquisition of data, or analysis and interpretation of findings. All persons designated as an author should qualify for authorship, and all those that qualify should be listed. Each author should have participated sufficiently in the work to take responsibility for appropriate portions of the text.

Acknowledgments

Acknowledge support received from individuals, organizations, grants, corporations, and any other source. For work involving a biomedical product or potential product partially or wholly supported by corporate funding, a note stating, "This study was financially supported (in part) with funds provided by (company name) to (authors' initials)", must be included. Grant support, if received, needs to be stated and the specific granting institutions' names and grant numbers provided when applicable.

Authors are expected to disclose on the title page any commercial or other associations that might pose a conflict of interest in connection with the submitted manuscript. All funding sources that supported the work and the institutional and/or corporate affiliations of the authors should be acknowledged on the title page.

Ethics

When reporting experiments conducted with humans indicate that the procedures were in accordance with ethical standards set forth by the committee that oversees human experimentation. Approval of research protocols by the relevant ethics committee, in accordance with international agreements (Helsinki Declaration of 1975, revised 2013 available at http://www.wma.net/e/policy/ b3.htm, "Guide for the Care and use of Laboratory Animals" www.nap.edu/ catalog/5140.html/), is required for all experimental, clinical, and drug studies. Studies performed on human require ethics committee certificate including approval number. It also should be indicated in the "Materials and Methods" section. Patient names, initials, and hospital identification numbers should not be used. Manuscripts reporting the results of experimental investigations conducted with humans must state that the study protocol received institutional review board approval and that the participants provided informed consent.

Non-compliance with scientific accuracy is not in accord with scientific ethics.

Plagiarism: To re-publish whole or in part the contents of another author's publication as one's own without providing a reference. Fabrication: To publish data and findings/results that do not exist.

Duplication: Use of data from another publication, which includes republishing a manuscript in different languages.

Salamisation: To create more than one publication by dividing the results of a study preternaturally.

We disapproval upon such unethical practices as plagiarism, fabrication, duplication, and salamisation, as well as efforts to influence the

review process with such practices as gifting authorship, inappropriate acknowledgements, and references. Additionally, authors must respect participant right to privacy.

On the other hand, short abstracts published in congress books that do not exceed 400 words and present data of preliminary research, and those that are presented in an electronic environment are not accepted pre-published work. Authors in such situation must declare this status on the first page of the manuscript and in the cover letter. (The COPE flowchart is available at: http://publicationethics.org).

We use iThenticate to screen all submissions for plagiarism before publication.

Conditions of Publication

All authors are required to affirm the following statements before their manuscript is considered:

1. The manuscript is being submitted only to The Journal of Urological Surgery

2. The manuscript will not be submitted elsewhere while under consideration by The Journal of Urological Surgery

3. The manuscript has not been published elsewhere, and should it be published in the Journal of Urological Surgery it will not be published elsewhere without the permission of the editors (these restrictions do not apply to abstracts or to press reports for presentations at scientific meetings)

4. All authors are responsible for the manuscript's content

5. All authors participated in the study concept and design, analysis and interpretation of the data, drafting or revising of the manuscript, and have approved the manuscript as submitted. In addition, all authors are required to disclose any professional affiliation, financial agreement, or other involvement with any company whose product figures prominently in the submitted manuscript.

Authors of accepted manuscripts will receive electronic page proofs and are responsible for proofreading and checking the entire article within two days. Failure to return the proof in two days will delay publication. If the authors cannot be reached by email or telephone within two weeks, the manuscript will be rejected and will not be published in the journal.

Copyright

At the time of submission all authors will receive instructions for submitting an online copyright form. No manuscript will be considered for review until all authors have completed their copyright form. Please note, it is our practice not to accept copyright forms via fax, e-mail, or postal service unless there is a problem with the online author accounts that cannot be resolved. Every effort should be made to use the online copyright system. Corresponding authors can log in to the submission system at any time to check the status of any co-author's copyright form. All accepted



INSTRUCTIONS TO AUTHORS

manuscripts become the permanent property of the Journal of Urological Surgery and may not be published elsewhere in whole or in part without written permission.

If article content is copied or downloaded for non-commercial research and education purposes, a link to the appropriate citation [authors, journal, article title, volume, issue, page numbers, digital object identifier (DOI)] and the link to the definitive published version should be maintained. Copyright notices and disclaimers must not be deleted.

Note: We cannot accept any copyright that has been altered, revised, amended, or otherwise changed. Our original copyright form must be used as is.

Copyright Transfer Form

Abbreviations and Symbols

Use only standard abbreviations. Avoid abbreviations in the title and abstract. The full term for an abbreviation should precede its first use in the text, unless it is a standard abbreviation. All acronyms used in the text should be expanded at first mention, followed by the abbreviation in parentheses; thereafter the acronym only should appear in the text. Acronyms may be used in the abstract if they occur 3 or more times therein, but must be reintroduced in the body of the text. Generally, abbreviations should be limited to those defined in the AMA Manual of Style, current edition. A list of each abbreviation (and the corresponding full term) used in the manuscript must be provided on the title page.

Online Article Submission Process

The Journal of Urological Surgery uses submission software powered by Online Article Submission articles the website for submissions to the Journal of Urological Surgery is http://submitjurolsurgery.org. This system is quick and convenient, both for authors and reviewers.

The Review Process

Each manuscript submitted to the Journal of Urological Surgery is subject to an initial review by the editorial office in order to determine if it is aligned with the journal's aims and scope, and complies with essential requirements. Manuscripts sent for peer review will be assigned to one of the journal's associate editors that has expertise relevant to the manuscript's content. All manuscripts are single-blind peer reviewed. All accepted manuscripts are sent to a statistical and English language editor before publishing. Once papers have been reviewed, the reviewers' comments are sent to the Editor. who will then make a preliminary decision on the paper. At this stage, based on the feedback from reviewers, manuscripts can be accepted, rejected, or revisions can be recommended. Following initial peer-review, articles judged worthy of further consideration often require revision. Revised manuscripts generally must be received within 3 months of the date of the initial decision. Extensions must be requested from the Associate Editor at least 2 weeks before the 3-month revision deadline expires; the Journal of Urological Surgery will reject manuscripts that are not received within the 3-month revision deadline. Manuscripts with extensive revision recommendations will be sent for further review (usually by the same reviewers) upon their re-submission. When a manuscript is finally accepted for publication, the Technical Editor undertakes a final edit and a marked-up copy will be e-mailed to the corresponding author for review and to make any final adjustments.

English Language Editing

All manuscripts are professionally edited by an English language editor prior to publication.

Subscription Information

Address: Angora Cad. 2007 Sokak Vadikent 90 sit. No: 41 Beysukent/ANKARA Telephone: +90 312 236 18 55 Fax: +90 312 236 27 69 Online Submission: submitjurolsurgery.org Web page: jurolsurgery.org E-mail: info@jurolsurgery.org

Correspondence

All correspondence should be directed to the journal's editorial. **Editor-in-chief:** Prof. Dr. Taner Divrik Islam Kerimov cad. Lider Centrio B-58, 35335 Bayraklı-İzmir



CONTENTS

Review

251 Bladder Pain Syndrome (Interstitial Cystitis) Consensus 2019: The Report of the Turkish Continence Society Bladder Pain Syndrome/ Interstitial Cystitis Working Group

Mesane Ağrısı Sendromu (İnterstisyel Sistit) Konsensus 2019: Türkiye - Kontinans Derneği Mesane Ağrısı Sendromu/İnterstisyel Sistit Çalışma Grubu Raporu

Taner Koçak, Ömer Acar, Fatih Tarhan, Tzevat Tefik, Tayfun Mevlüt Oktar, Tufan Tarcan; İstanbul Turkiye

Original Researches

- **263** Comparison of Percutaneous Nephrolithotomy Outcomes in the Elderly and Young Population *Yaşlı ve Genç Popülasyon Arasında Perkütan Nefrolitotomi Sonuçlarının Karşılaştırılması* Efe Önen, Volkan Çağlayan; Bursa, Turkiye
- 271 Does the Decrease in Neutrophil-lymphocyte Ratio after BCG Treatment Be A Prognostic Marker for NMIBC? BCG Tedavisi ile Nötrofil-lenfosit Oranındaki Azalma NMIBC için Prognostik Bir Belirteç Olabilir Mi? Aykut Başer; Çorum, Turkiye
- 276 Laparoscopic Versus Open Transperitoneal Nephrectomy for the Treatment of Giant Hydronephrosis Dev Hidronefroz Tedavisinde Açığa Karşı Laparoskopik Transperitoneal Nefrektomi Çetin Demirdağ, Sinharib Çitgez; İstanbul, Turkiye
- 281 Ligasure[™] Seals Small Lymphatic Vessels as Comparably Well as Hem-o-lok[®] Clips Ligasure[™] Küçük Lenfatik Damarları Hem-o-lok[®] Klipsleri Kadar İyi Kapatmaktadır Dwayne Chang, Isaac Thyer; Nedlands, Perth, Fremantle, Australia
- 285 The Turkish Language and Psychometric Validation of the "Bladder Control Self-assessment Questionnaire" Evaluating the Lower Urinary Tract Dysfunction Alt Üriner Sistem Disfonksiyonunu Değerlendiren "Bladder Control Self-assessment Questionnaire" in Türkçe Dil ve Psikometrik Validasyonu Mustafa Bilal Hamarat, Fatih Tarhan, Utku Can, Erkin Sağlam, Pınar Ay; Konya, İstanbul, Berlin, Turkiye, Germany
- 290 Impact of Thyroid Hormones on Serum Prostate Specific Antigen Level in Patients with Benign Thyroid Disorders Benign Tiroid Bozukluğu Olan Hastalarda Tiroid Hormonlarının Serum Prostat Spesifik Antijen Düzeyleri Üzerine Etkisi Çağdaş Şenel, Altuğ Tuncel, Yılmaz Aslan, Dilek Berker, Merve Çatak, Serdar Güler, Melih Balcı; Ankara, Turkiye
- 295 Evaluation of Sleep Quality and Quantity of Patients with Benign Prostatic Hyperplasia Using the Medical Outcomes Study-sleep Scale Benign Prostat Hiperplazisi Olan Hastalarda Uyku Kalitesi ve Niteliğinin "Medical Outcomes Study-sleep Scale" ile Değerlendirilmesi Selçuk Sarıkaya, Fatma Gökçem Sarıkaya, Nejdet Karşıyakalı, İsmail Selvi, Çağrı Şenocak, Ömer Faruk Bozkurt, Francesco Esperto, Mustafa Vurucu, Mesut Gürdal; Ankara, İstanbul, Karabük, Rome, Türkiye, Italy
- **302** Predictive Value of Ureteral Jet Dynamics to Differentiate Postrenal Obstruction After Renal Transplantation: A Prospective Cohort Study *Renal Transplantasyon Sonrası Postrenal Obstrüksiyonu Ayırmak için Üreteral Jet Dinamiklerinin Öngörü Değeri: Bir Prospektif Kohort Çalışma*

Serdar Çelik, Türker Acar, Cenk Şimşek, Arda Yeşilova, İbrahim Halil Bozkurt, Yusuf Kadir Topçu, Ertuğrul Şefik, İsmail Basmacı, İsmail Can Tercan, Serkan Yarımoğlu, Tansu Değirmenci, Adam Uslu; İzmir, Turkiye



CONTENTS

309 Laparoscopic Radical Prostatectomy with a Bladder Neck and Urethra Preservation Modified Posterior Approach: Short-term Oncological and Functional Results of the First 108 Patients
 Mesane Boynu ve Üretra Koruyucu Modifiyeli Posterior Yaklaşımlı Laparoskopik Radikal Prostatektomi: İlk 108 Hastanın Kısa Dönem Onkolojik ve Fonksiyonel Sonuçları
 Sauket Talaa Tambul Gökhan Sönmaa Türay Pamirtee Abdulleb Pamirtey Kayaari Turkiya

Şevket Tolga Tombul, Gökhan Sönmez, Türev Demirtaş, Abdullah Demirtaş; Kayseri, Turkiye

316 Effect of Positive Surgical Margin on Survival After Partial Nephrectomy for Renal Cell Cancer: Long-term Results of a Single Centre Böbrek Hücreli Kanserlerde Parsiyel Nefrektomi Sonrası Pozitif Cerrahi Sınırın Sağkalıma Etkisi: Tek Merkezin Uzun Dönem Sonuçları Mehmet Çağlar Çakıcı, Nihat Karakoyunlu, Alihan Kokurcan, Sercan Sarı, Fatih Sandıkçı, Osman Raif Karabacak, Levent Sağnak, Hikmet Topaloğlu, Hamit Ersoy; İstanbul, Ankara, Yozgat, Turkiye

Case Reports

- 325 Gigantic Calculi in Continent Urinary Diversion Kontinan Üriner Diversiyonunda Devasa Taşlar
 Siddalingeshwar Neeli, Sree Harsha Nutalpati, Manas Sharma; Belagavi, India
- 328 COVID-19 with a Fatal Outcome in a Kidney Transplant Recepient: Case Report Renal Transplant Hastasında Fatal COVID-19: Olgu Sunumu Bekir Voyvoda; Kocaeli, Turkiye

Index

- 331 2020 Referee Index
- 332 2020 Author Index
- 334 2020 Subject Index

Bladder Pain Syndrome (Interstitial Cystitis) Consensus 2019: The Report of the Turkish Continence Society Bladder Pain Syndrome/ Interstitial Cystitis Working Group

Mesane Ağrısı Sendromu (İnterstisyel Sistit) Konsensus 2019: Türkiye - Kontinans Derneği Mesane Ağrısı Sendromu/İnterstisyel Sistit Çalışma Grubu Raporu

Taner Koçak¹, O Ömer Acar², Fatih Tarhan³, Tzevat Tefik¹, Tayfun Mevlüt Oktar^{1,2}, Tufan Tarcan^{4,2}

¹İstanbul University, İstanbul Faculty of Medicine, Department of Urology, İstanbul, Turkiye ²Koç University Faculty of Medicine, Department of Urology, İstanbul, Turkiye ³İstanbul Dr. Lütfi Kırdar Kartal Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Urology, İstanbul, Turkiye ⁴Marmara University Faculty of Medicine, Department of Urology, İstanbul Turkiye

Abstract

Bladder pain syndrome is an important chronic pain syndrome which seriously reduces the patients' quality of life. It is a diagnosis of exclusion. It is defined as a clinical diagnosis composed of chronic (>6 months) pain/pressure/discomfort that is primarly perceived from the bladder and/or pelvis, and accompanied by urgency and/or frequency of urination. Throughout this paper, the definition, characteristic features, diagnostic tests and attempts, interpretation of the findings and the different treatment algorithms suggested by different organizations will be discussed. **Keywords:** Bladder Pain syndrome, Interstitial cystitis, Chronic pelvic pain

Öz |

Mesane ağrısı sendromu, hastaların yaşam kalitesini ciddi şekilde azaltan önemli bir kronik ağrı sendromudur. Bir dışlama tanısıdır. Öncelikle, mesane ve/veya pelviste hissedilen ve sıkışma ve/veya pollakürinin de eşlik ettiği, kronik (>6 ay) tarzda, ağrı/basınç/rahatsızlık hissi olarak kendini gösteren klinik bir tablodur. Bu yazıda tanımı, karakteristik özellikleri, tanı testleri ve girişimleri, bulguların yorumlanması ve farklı kuruluşların önerdiği farklı tedavi algoritmaları tartışılacaktır.

Anahtar Kelimeler: Mesane ağrısı sendromu, İntertisyel sistit, Kronik pelvik ağrı

Introduction

Bladder pain syndrome (BPS) is an important chronic disease without a specific etiologic explanation that requires a high index of suspicion for its clinical diagnosis. It is primarily a diagnosis of exclusion (1). After excluding diseases with similar presentations, BPS/interstitial cystitis (IC) is diagnosed clinically when symptoms comprise chronic (>6 months) pain/pressure/ discomfort that is perceived to be primarily originating from the bladder and/or pelvis, and accompanied by urgency and/ or frequency of urination (1,2). There is no consensus regarding the nomenclature, definition and optimal management strategy of BPS/IC (3).

Recently, patients with Hunner lesions have been terminologically categorised as "Classical IC" or "BPS type 3C" that implied a BPS/ IC subtype with distinct pathological and endoscopic features and more severe symptomatology (3,4). In an effort to enhance the recognition and comprehension and to align with insurance requirements, naming this disease as BPS/IC (rather than BPS) is advocated. Throughout this paper, the term BPS/IC will be used to imply BPS.

 Correspondence: Tzevat Tefik MD, İstanbul University, İstanbul Faculty of Medicine, Department of Urology, İstanbul, Turkiye

 E-mail: tztefik@istanbul.edu.tr
 ORCID-ID: orcid.org/0000-0002-1398-8332

 Received: 22.09.2020
 Accepted: 11.11.2020



Cite this article as: Koçak T, Acar O, Tarhan F, Tefik T, Oktar TM, Tarcan T. Bladder Pain Syndrome (Interstitial Cystitis) Consensus 2019: The Report of the Turkish Continence Society Bladder Pain Syndrome/Interstitial Cystitis Working Group. J Urol Surg 2020;7(4):251-262.

©Copyright 2020 by the Association of Urological Surgery / Journal of Urological Surgery published by Galenos Publishing House.

Epidemiology

Owing to the intricacies surrounding its clinical diagnosis and non-standardised management, epidemiological studies about BPS/IC have generated somewhat conflicting and controversial results. The European Association of Urology (EAU) guidelines have reported a prevalence of 0.06%-30% (5), while in the US it ranges between 0.067% and 2% (6-9). The more recent US-based RAND study reported a prevalence rate of 2.9%-4.2% (10). The prevalence in women and men ranged between 0.004%-11.2% and 0.01%-6.2%, respectively (11,12). The prevalence in children was noted to be extremely low (13). Warren has proposed a familial background for BPS/IC (14).

According to the literature, the incidence of BPS/IC is in the range of 1-15/100,000/year (2). EAU guidelines have reported an incidence between 0.005% and 0.05% (5). The incidence in women and men ranged between 1.2 21/100,000/year and 0.6-4/100,000/year, respectively (15-17).

Female to male ratio of BPS/IC is 5-10:1 (11,16,18,19). A variation based on race or ethnicity probably exists (20-22).

Characteristics and Natural Course of BPS/IC

Patients diagnosed with BPS/IC frequently exhibit extravesicular symptom constellations or syndromes (2,23-25). Fibromyalqia, chronic fatigue syndrome, temporomandibular disorder and irritable bowel syndrome are among the common diagnoses that accompany BPS/IC (26-33). Similarly, systemic lupus erythematosus, Sjogren's syndrome, Sicca syndrome and allergic conditions may coexist in patients diagnosed with BPS/IC (18,30,33-39). The prevalence of pelvic pain, vulvar pain, headache and lower back problems have been reported to be higher in BPS/IC patients (30-32,38-40). Diagnoses like fibromyalgia, migraine, temporomandibular joint disorder and depression are more frequent in patients without characteristic bladder lesions when compared to those with BPS/IC type 3C (41). Psychological disturbances such as depression, anxiety and panic disorder have a higher prevalence in patients diagnosed with BPS/IC (31,32,38,39,42-45). Sexual dysfunction is common in females with BPS/IC (46-48). A negative correlation has been observed between diabetes mellitus and BPS/IC (33).

BPS/IS is commonly diagnosed in the 4th decade of life and later (17). It has a subacute onset with the classical symptom complex being evident over a rather short period of time. BPS/ IC is a progressive disease with evolution into its final phase in approximately 5 years after which no significant alteration in symptom severity is usually expected (49). Symptomatic fluctuation is commonly seen with BPS/IC (2). Despite the fluctuating pattern of symptoms, overall disease severity does not exhibit significant long-term variation (50). Some patients may experience phenotypic progression from an organ-specific disease to a regional or generalised pain syndrome (38,51,52).

Diagnosis

As described above, diagnosing BPS is not straightforward due to the variations in symptomatic presentation and lack of concrete diagnostic criteria. Despite being composed of fundamental elements like careful history taking and physical examination; and objective assessment methods such as cystoscopy and hydrodistension, bladder biopsy and urodynamic study, the diagnostic algorithm of BPS/IC is far from ideal. Diagnosis of BPS/IC requires exclusion of diseases with similar presentations and a high index of suspicion based on the clinical experience of the physician.

History

Characteristic features of the pain, triggering factors, accompanying lower urinary tract symptoms, and other symptoms that may be related to pelvic organs must be questioned during history taking. Common to all guidelines, the diagnosis of BPS/IC necessitates the presence of pain/pressure/ discomfort perceived to be originating from the bladder and accompanying lower urinary tract symptoms, such as increased daytime and/or nocturnal urinary frequency and the exclusion of diseases that may be responsible for a similar symptomatology (5).

Definition and accurate characterisation of the pain is vital to the diagnosis. Patients usually relate this pain, pressure, or discomfort to their bladder that commonly increases with bladder fullness. Pain is most frequently localised to the suprapubic region, and migration to the thigh, vagina and rectum is not uncommon.

The diseases that need to be excluded include; bladder cancer or carcinoma *in situ*, specific and non-specific urogenital infections, malakoplakia, radiotherapy/chemotherapy involving or targeting pelvis, bladder stones, bladder neck contracture, distal ureteric stone, cystocele, rectocele, urethral diverticulum, endometriosis, vaginal atrophy, vulvodynia, vaginal candidiasis, gynaecological malignancies such as cervical, uterine or ovarian cancer, prostate cancer, benign prostatic hyperplasia, overactive bladder, chronic prostatitis and pudendal nerve entrapment.

Since, pain is the main parameter that needs to be assessed while evaluating treatment response, it must be graded before initiating the treatment in an effort to monitor symptomatic improvement. The most reliable methods for this are visual analogue score (pain scores ranging from 1 to 10) and the 5-item verbal assessment (no pain, mild, moderate, severe, very severe pain) (5).

Following general physical examination, some diagnostic tests and procedures may need to be conducted.

Koçak et al. BPS/IC Consensus Report 2019

Laboratory Tests

Urine analysis and culture (if needed, based on urine analysis findings) must be done in all patients. Patients at risk for bladder cancer should be evaluated by urine cytology. It is recommended to do vaginal and endocervical culture to rule out genital tract infection in women.

Cystoscopy

Cystoscopy in BPS/IC is an integral part of the evaluation and serves to exclude other diseases of the bladder and detect glomerulations or Hunner's lesions. Glomerulations are defined as petechial mucosal haemorrhages that occur after bladder distension (Figure 1). This oozing type of capillary bleeding may look like a "waterfall" and its intensity may impair endoscopic vision. The term "Hunner's ulcer" is replaced by "Hunner's lesion" since the lesion being described is not in the form of a true ulcer but rather is composed of an inflammatory reaction. Hunner's lesion is defined by a well-circumscribed hyperaemic mucosal region with a central scar that is adherent to a fibrin layer or coagulum and radially oriented capillaries (Figure 2). In addition to inspecting for suspicious lesions, the cystoscopy for BPS/IC workup should involve random mucosal biopsies from 3 different regions of the bladder to rule out diagnoses like carcinoma in situ, eosinophilic cystitis and tuberculous cystitis. Histopathological examination of the biopsy sample(s) obtained from Hunner's lesion (if present) usually reveals a chronic inflammatory reaction characterised by the infiltration of lymphocytes, plasma cells, macrophages, neutrophilic and eosinophilic granulocytes and an abundance of mast cells. In general, the presence of Hunner's lesion is associated with more severe symptomatology and a decreased bladder capacity (3,53).



Figure 1. Cystoscopic view of a glomerulation



Figure 2. Cystoscopic view of a Hunner's lesion

ESSIC (International Society for the study of BPS) guidelines recommend cystoscopy and hydrodistension in order to classify patients with BPS (54) (Table 1). Similarly, EAU guidelines stand in favour of cystoscopy under general anaesthesia to define BPS/IC subtypes according to ESSIC criteria (Grade of recommendation: strong) (5). ESSIC classification of cystoscopic findings is defined as follows: "Grade 0, normal appearing mucosa"; "Grade I, petechial bleeding in at least 2 quadrants"; "Grade II, submucosal bleeding covering a wide area (ecchymosis)"; "Grade III, diffuse mucosal bleeding"; and "Grade IV, disturbed integrity of the mucosal lining (+/- bleeding/oedema)" (3,54).

Urodynamic Studies

There is no consensus regarding the indications and utility of urodynamic studies in the workup of BPS. Generally, these are reserved for complex cases (3,55).

Potassium Sensitivity Test (Parson's Test)

Parson's test is used to assess the permeability of bladder epithelium to potassium. However, a positive test result is inadequate in elucidating the underlying pathophysiological mechanism as it is unable to discriminate between the increased permeability of the mucosal lining and the hypersensitivity of regional afferent nerves.

Biomarkers

Several biomarkers such as, substance P, uroplakin III- δ 4, interleukin-6, cyclic guanosine monophosphate, uromodulin, kininogens, inter- α -trypsin inhibitor heavy chain H4, nitric oxide, nerve growth factor, heparin-binding epidermal growth factor-like growth factor (HB-EGF) have been tested within the context of BPS/IC. However, only antiproliferative factor (APF) has been identified as a potential diagnostic tool (56-59). APF is apparently released from the damaged bladder epithelial cells and it prevents self-regeneration of the mucosal lining. Patients with BPS/IC have increased urinary levels of APF.

GP-51 is a glycoprotein that can be detected in transitional epithelial cells and urine. Moskowitz et al. (56) have demonstrated decreased GP-51 immunostaining in the bladder

Table 1. ESSIC classification of BPS according to cystoscopy, hydrodistension and biopsy results							
	Cystoscopy and Hydrodistension						
	Not done Normal Glomerulation Hunner's lesion						
Biopsy							
Not done	XX	1X	2X	3X			
Normal	ХА	1A	2A	3A			
Insufficient	ХВ	1B	2B	3B			
Positive XC 1C 2C 3C							
BPS: Bladder pain syndrome							

biopsy samples of BPS/IC patients. Despite being inferior to APF, GP-51's specificity for the diagnosis of BPS/IC is noteworthy, making it a promising biomarker that can be used in the workup of BPS/IC.

In conclusion, while the ideal diagnostic algorithm of BPS/IC continues to be debatable, exclusion of similar diseases is a must.

Cystoscopy, urodynamic studies, potassium sensitivity test and some biomarkers may be used as adjuncts to history and physical examination for the diagnosis of BPS/IC. Except some of the cystoscopic findings and few of the biomarkers that are still under investigation, none of the diagnostic tests have specific findings attributable to BPS/IC. Consequently, the diagnosis of BPS/IC requires the recognition of specific symptom combinations and exclusion of other diagnoses that may lead to a similar clinical Picture (Table 2).

Treatment

Treatment of BPS/IC should aim at improvement in symptoms and quality of life while minimising the related side effects or complications. It is important to note that cure is not possible with the available options, and the ideal treatment requires a multidisciplinary approach. Generally, individualising treatment pathways and making treatment-related decisions based on the clinical phenotype will increase the success rates (Table 3) (60,61).

Treatment recommendations stated in clinical guidelines and the grades of recommendation assigned to each treatment option are summarised in Tables 4, 5 and 6 (62).

Current treatment of BPS/IC involves initiation with conservative options and progression to more invasive modalities depending on the degree of improvement. Constituents of this step-wise approach exhibit differences between guidelines. Tables 7 and 8 summarise the treatment recommendations of ICI and AUA, respectively.

Recommendations of American Urological Association regarding the treatment of BPS/IC (63):

Step 1: Conservative Treatment Options

Patient education, diet advices, behavioural modifications, revisiting voiding habits, psychosocial support, pelvic floor physiotherapy, acupuncture and trigger point injections constitute the conservative treatment options for BPS/IC. With only patient counselling and psychological support, a symptomatic improvement in the range of 45%-50% can be expected (64). Minimising the amount of dietary consumables (coffee, tea, sodas, alcohol, apple, apricot, banana, peach, citrus, tomato, hot and spicy food, vinegar, artificial sweetener, etc.) that may trigger BPS/IC-related symptoms is highly recommended (61,65).

Timed voiding and manoeuvres that can suppress the urge to void can help with reducing the frequency of urination, increasing bladder capacity and counteracting the desire to void that is provoked by urgency and/or pain (66). It is possible to achieve symptomatic improvement in 45%-88% of the patients with behavioural modifications (67).

Several psychosocial problems, such as depression and anxiety, may arise due to the chronic nature of BPS/IC (68). Stress management strategies, such as regular physical exercise, meditation and yoga may serve well to tackle the psychological burden of BPS/IC (69).

Patients who exhibit trigger point tenderness in the pelvic floor may benefit from physiotherapy (+/- biofeedback), myofascial release, or intravaginal massage. Physical therapy that is done by pelvic floor physiotherapists, can lead to symptomatic improvement in 50%-62% of the patients (70,71).

Step 2

2.a. Oral Treatment Options

Amitriptyline

Placebo-controlled studies have reported superior results in terms of symptomatic improvement with a 4-month treatment course of amitriptyline (63% vs 4%). The incidence of side effects was significantly higher in the amitriptyline group than in the placebo arm (92% vs 21%) (72). Less than half of the patients can tolerate the threshold dose of amitriptyline (50 mg and above) that is necessary to obtain clinically meaningful results (73).

Cimetidine

Thilagarajah et al. (74) have shown that cimetidine is superior to placebo for symptomatic improvement, with a side effect profile similar to that of placebo.

Hydroxyzine

The randomised controlled study that investigated the efficacy of hydroxyzine has demonstrated insignificant differences between the placebo and hydroxyzine groups (13% vs 23%, respectively), while hydroxyzine + pentosan polysulphate (PPS) combination performed better than PPS monotherapy (40% vs 28%, respectively) (75).

Pentosan Polysulphate

Oral PPS is approved by the Food and Drug Administration (FDA) for the treatment of BPS/IC. It acts by replenishing the deficient glycosaminoglycan (GAG) layer of the bladder. It also inhibits the histamine release from mast cells and has anti-inflammatory properties. The recommended dose is 300 mg/day (100 mg, TID) according to the pivotal placebo-controlled studies.

Table 2. Management algorithm of BPS/IC. (2,3)





The success (more than 50% of symptomatic improvement) rates of oral PPS in terms of the effect it had on pelvic pain, urgency and day and night time frequency have been reported to be 37%, 28%, 54% and 48%, respectively in a meta-analysis that included approximately 500 patients. It was found to be superior to placebo for every symptom that may be attributable

to BPS/IC, except nocturia. The treatment efficacy of PPS becomes clinically detectable in 3-6 months. It has been shown that PPS performs better in BPS/IC type 3C than in non-lesion type BPS/IC. Treatment response has been correlated more with treatment duration, rather than dosage (76).

Table 3. Clinical phenotype-based treatment algorithm (61)					
Clinical phenotype		Possible treatment options			
Urinary*		Behavioural treatment, Anticholinergics, Intravesicular treatment (Heparin, DMSO, HA, CS, PPS, Oxybutynin), Hydrodistension, Botulinum toxin A, Sacral neuromodulation, Radical surgery			
Psychosocial		Stress management and psychosocial support			
Organ-specific*	Hunner's lesion (-)	Amitriptyline, Cimetidine, Hydroxyzine, PPS, Quercetin, Intravesicular agents (DMSO, Heparin, HA, CS, alkalinised lidocaine, PPS), Hydrodistension, Botulinum toxin A, Radical surgery			
	Hunner's lesion (+)	Cyclosporin A, Endoscopic treatment (Fulguration, laser ablation, resection, steroid injection), Hyperbaric oxygen, Radical surgery			
Infectious		Antibiotic(s)			
Neurologic/system	lic	Gabapentanoids, Hydroxyzine, Cimetidine, Sacral neuromodulation			
Sensitivity		Pelvic floor physiotherapy, Massage therapy, Acupuncture, Trigger point injections			
This algorithm has been	adapted from Nickel et al. (60)	- Chan duritie sublate DMCO. Disselado de devide 114 durante está DDC. Desteres estas de las laste			

*Phenotypes present in the majority of the patients, CS: Chondroitin sulphate, DMSO: Dimethylsulfoxide, HA: Hyaluronic acid, PPS: Pentosan polysulphate

Table 4. Oral and conservative treatment options in BPS/IC and the grades of recommendation assigned to each option in the clinical guidelines (3)

Treatment options		EAU	AUA	ICI	RCOG	CUA
	Multimodal treatment (pain management, behavioural, psychosocial and educational)	А	Clinical principle	с	-	A
	Stress management	-	Clinical principle	С	D	В
Conservative treatment	Individualised diet advices	с	Clinical principle	с	D	В
	Physiotherapy	A	Standard	C	В	В
	Acupuncture	-	-	-	D	В
	Pelvic floor-trigger point injections	-	-	-	-	D
	Gabapentin	-	-	С	-	С
	Amitriptyline	А	Optional	В	В	В
	Cimetidine	Limited benefit	Optional	С	В	В
	Hydroxyzine	-	Optional	D	Not recommended	В
Oral treatment	Sodium pentosan polysulphate (PPS)	А	Optional	D	Not recommended	D
	PPS + subcutaneous heparin	A	-	-	-	-
	Antibiotic(s)	-	Not recommended	D	Not recommended	-
	Suplatast tosilate	-	-	D	-	-
	Glucocorticoids (long-term)	Not recommended	Not recommended	-	Not recommended	-

EAU: European Association of Urology, AUA: American Urological Association, ICI: International Consultation on Incontinence, RCOG: Royal College of Obstetricians and Gynaecologists, CUA: Canadian Urological Association

Gabapentanoids

Studies with relatively lower level of evidence have shown that gabapentin may alleviate the pelvic pain associated with BPS/IC in 50% of the patients (77).

Quercetin

Based on the positive results it had achieved within the context of male chronic pelvic pain syndrome treatment, quercetin has been tested for the management of BPS/IC with some success in some observational studies (78).

2.b. Intravesicular Treatment Options

Intravesicular treatment alternatives may be utilised when oral options fail or if a multimodal approach is deemed necessary for a better outcome.

Dimethylsulfoxide (DMSO)

DMSO is an organic compound with anti-inflammatory and analgesic effects. It is instilled intravesically (50 mL of 50% solution, left inside the bladder for 30-60 minutes, weekly

guidelines (62)			- g 01 1000		5 to each op	
Treatment option	5	EAU	AUA	ICI	RCOG	CUA
	DMSO	Not recommended	Optional	В	с	В
	PPS	A	-	D	-	С
	НА	В	-	D	В	С
	CS	В	-	D	D	Da
Intravesicular	Heparin	С	Optional	С	D	С
treatment	Lidocaine	Ab	Optional	С	В	В
	Oxybutynin	Limited benefit	-	D	-	С
	BCG	Not recommended	Not recommended	Not recommended	Not recommended	Not recommended
	Capsaicin/ resiniferatoxin	-	-	Not recommended	Not recommended	Not recommended

Table 5. Intravesicular treatment options in BPS/IC and the grades of recommendation assigned to each option in the clinical

DMSO: Dimethylsulfoxide, PPS: Pentosan polysulphate, HA: Hyaluronic acid, CS: Chondroitin sulphate, BCG: Bacillus Calmet Guerin, a: within the context of multimodal treatment, 2: in conjunction with sodium bicarbonate, EAU: European Association of Urology, AUA: American Urological Association, ICI: International Consultation on Incontinence, RCOG: Royal College of Obstetricians and Gynaecologists, CUA: Canadian Urological Association

Table 6. Other treatment options in BPS/IC and the grades of recommendation assigned to each option in the clinical guidelines							
Treatment options		EAU	AUA	ICI	RCOG	CUA	
Cystoscopic	Hydrodistension (brief and under low pressure)	Not recommended	Optional	С	D	С	
interventions	Fulguration of Hunner's lesion	В	Recommended	С	Recommended	В	
	Intralesional (Hunner's) triamcinolone injection	-	Recommended	-	-	-	
	BTX-A	С	Optional	D	В	С	
Other treatment	BTX-A + hydrodistension	A	-	-	-	-	
options	Sacral neuromodulation	В	Optional	С	D	С	
	Cyclosporin A	-	Optional	-	D	С	
Radical surgery	Urinary diversion or augmentation cystoplasty +/- cystectomy	A	Optional	С	D	С	

BTX-A: Botulinum toxin A, EAU: European Association of Urology, AUA: American Urological Association, ICI: International Consultation on Incontinence, RCOG: Royal College of Obstetricians and Gynaecologists, CUA: Canadian Urological Association (3)

administrations for a total of 6 weeks, monthly boosters may be needed) for the treatment of BPS/IC (79). A randomised controlled comparison with normal saline has demonstrated superior objective (93% vs 35%, respectively) and subjective (53% vs 18%, respectively) improvement rates in the DMSO arm (80). The overall safety profile of DMSO is favourable. Halitosis (garlic-like odor) and a temporary symptomatic flare-up that may be seen following the initial doses represent DMSO-specific side effects (81). Intravesicular DMSO has been approved by the FDA for the treatment of BPS/IC.

Heparin

Heparin is a structural analogue of GAGs and acts by replenishing the deficient urothelial GAG layer in BPS/IC. Intravesicular heparin treatment has been associated with a symptomatic improvement in the range of 56%-73% at 3 months followup (81,82). Parsons et al. (83) have shown that the combined intravesicular administration of lidocaine and heparin can lead to symptomatic relief persisting for 12 hours.

Hyaluronic Acid

Observational studies have reported symptomatic improvement rates in the range of 30%-87% with hyaluronic acid that is a GAG analogue (84,85). Its intravesicular administration can be combined with other agents, such as chondroitin sulphate (86).

Chondroitin Sulphate

Chondroitin sulphate is another GAG analogue that is instilled into the bladder for the treatment of BPS/IC. It can lead to symptomatic improvement in 31%-39% of the patients according to the results of placebo-controlled studies (87,88).

Table 7. Step-wise approach to BPS/IC treatment, ICI, 2017(62)



Lidocaine

Lidocaine can be administered intravesically to manage acute exacerbations of BPS/IC. Alkalinisation with sodium bicarbonate or electromotive drug delivery techniques can enhance its diffusion into the bladder wall (89,90). In their placebo-controlled randomised study, Nickel et al. (91) have demonstrated that alkalinised lidocaine can provide profound short-term symptomatic improvement; spanning the 5-day treatment period and the 10-day window post-treatment.

Pentosan Polysulphate (PPS)

Intravesicular administration can potentiate the clinical efficacy of PPS. A placebo-controlled study has shown 40% symptomatic improvement rate (92). This rate can be increased to 62% when combined with oral PPS (93). Combined (oral + intravesicular) PPS treatment has been recommended by the EAU guidelines with a high level of evidence (1b) and strong grade of recommendation.

Step 3: Cystoscopic Interventions

Hydrodistension

Several observational studies have reported treatment success rates ranging from 18% to 56% with cystoscopy and hydrodistension (94,95). However, there is a significant variation



between different hydrodistension protocols. Generally, it is advised that hydrodistension should be kept brief (3 minutes) and performed under low pressure (<80 cm H20) (61).

Endoscopic Procedures Directed at Hunner's Lesion(s)

Targeting cystoscopically detected Hunner's lesion(s) with electrofulguration, neodymium: yttrium-aluminium-garnet laser coagulation and triamcinolone injection can provide relatively higher (70%–100%) and more durable (7–12 months) success rates (96,97).

Step 4: Other Treatment Options

Intradetrusor Botulinum Toxin A (BTX-A) Injection

Kuo (82) compared intradetrusor BTX-A injection (100U vs 200U) and hydrodistension with hydrodistension alone in a randomised fashion and found out that the success rate at 3 months followup was significantly higher (72% vs 48%, respectively) in the combined treatment arm. The efficacy was similar between the different BTX-A doses, with 100U having a more favourable side effect profile.

Sacral Neuromodulation

According to the results of observational studies; it is possible to achieve treatment success (more than 50% of symptomatic improvement) with sacral neuromodulation in 42%-95% of the patients (98). Complications such as infection, migration and malfunction together with a revision surgery rate of 27%-50% should be kept in mind while recommending this option to the patients.

Step 5: Cyclosporin A

The randomised controlled study in which cyclosporin A was compared with PPS in a head-to-head fashion has demonstrated superior results in terms of treatment efficacy in the cyclosporin A arm (59% vs. 13%, respectively) (99). Side effect profile (hypertension, nephrotoxicity and immunosuppression) and the need to do regular serum level monitoring are the main obstacles precluding its adoption into routine practice.

Step 6: Radical Surgery

Urinary diversion +/- cystectomy can be considered as the last treatment option in refractory cases. Alternatively, supratrigonal/ subtrigonal cystectomy and augmentation cystoplasty can also be recommended. Based on the findings gathered in retrospective studies, it can be concluded that radical surgery can be an option for patients who exhibit cystoscopic findings with decreased bladder capacity under anaesthesia and those with severe symptomatology who have exhausted numerous treatment efforts. Patients should be counselled about the possibility of pain persisting despite cystectomy.

Conclusion

- Patients must be counselled (about the disease's chronic course, need for long-term treatment, the impossibility of achieving cure, etc.) while planning the management strategy.
- A step-wise approach needs to be implemented, as recommended by the guidelines.
- Clinical phenotype-directed, individualised and multimodal approach optimises outcomes.
- Multiple options exist; however, cure is not possible with any of them.
- Aim should be to improve the symptoms and quality of life.
- Further research is warranted.

Peer-review: Externally and internally peer-reviewed.

Authorship Contributions

Surgical and Medical Practices: T.K., F.T., T.T., T.Ta., Concept: T.K., Ö.A., F.T., T.M.O., T.Ta., Design: T.K., Ö.A., F.T., T.Ta., Data Collection

or Processing: T.K., Ö.A., F.T., T.T., T.M.O., T.Ta., Analysis or Interpretation: T.K., Ö.A., F.T., T.T., T.M.O., T.Ta., Literature Search: T.K., Ö.A., F.T., T.T., T.Ta., Writing: T.K., Ö.A., F.T.

Conflict of Interest: No conflict of interest was declared by the authors.

Financial Disclosure: The authors declared that this study received no financial support.

References

- Hanno PM. Bladder Pain Syndrome (Interstitial Cystitis) and Related Disorders. In: Wein AJ, Kavoussi LR, Partin AW, Peters CA, editors. Campbell-Walsh Urology, 11 ed. Philadelphia, Elsevier; 2016, pp 334–70.
- Hanno P, Dinis P, Lin A, Nickel C, Nordling J, van Ophoven A, Ueda T. Bladder Pain Syndrome. In: Abrams P, Cardozo L, Khoury S, Wein A. Incontinence. Bristol UK, International Incontinece Society, 2013, pp 1581-1650.
- Malde S, Palmisani S, Al-Kaisy A, Sahai A. Guideline of guidelines: bladder pain syndrome. BJU Int 2018;122:729-743.
- 4. Nordling J, Fall M, Hanno P. Global concepts of bladder pain syndrome (interstitial cystitis). World J Urol 2012;30:457-464.
- Engeler DBA, Baranowski AP, Borovicka J, Cottrell AM, Dinis-Oliveira P, Elneil S, Hughes J, Messelink EJ, de C Williams AC. EAU Guidelines on Chronic Pelvic Pain. European Association of Urology, 2018.
- Jones CA, Nyberg L. Epidemiology of interstitial cystitis. Urology 1997;49:2-9.
- Curhan GC, Speizer FE, Hunter DJ, Curhan SG, Stampfer MJ. Epidemiology of interstitial cystitis: a population based study. Journal Urol 1999;161:549–52.
- 8. Clemens J, Payne C, Pace C. Prevalence of self-reported interstitial cystitis in a nationally representative United States Survey. Berlin/Heidelberg, Springer, 2005. pp 173.
- Link CL, Pulliam SJ, Hanno PM, Hall SA, Eggers PW, Kusek JW, Kinlay JB. Prevalence and psychosocial correlates of symptoms suggestive of painful bladder syndrome: results from the Boston area community health survey. J Urol 2008;180:599-606.
- 10. Suskind AM, Berry SH, Ewing BA, Elliott MN, Suttorp MJ, Clemens JQ. The prevalence and overlap of interstitial cystitis/bladder pain syndrome and chronic prostatitis/chronic pelvic pain syndrome in men: results of the RAND Interstitial Cystitis Epidemiology male study. J Urol 2013;189:141-145.
- Clemens JQ, Meenan RT, O'Keeffe Rosetti MC, Brown SO, Gao SY, Calhoun EA. Prevalence of interstitial cystitis symptoms in a managed care population. J Urol 2005;174:576-580.
- 12. Ito T, Miki M, Yamada T. Interstitial cystitis in Japan. BJU Int 2000;86:634-637.
- Geist RW, Antolak SJ Jr. Interstitial cystitis in children. J Urol 1970;104:922-925.
- 14. Warren JW, Jackson TL, Langenberg P, Meyers DJ, Xu J. Prevalence of interstitial cystitis in first-degree relatives of patients with interstitial cystitis. Urology 2004;63:17-21.
- Clemens JQ, Meenan RT, Rosetti MC, Gao SY, Calhoun EA. Prevalence and incidence of interstitial cystitis in a managed care population. J Urol 2005;173:98-102.
- Oravisto KJ. Epidemiology of interstitial cystitis. Ann Chir Gynaecol Fenn 1975;64:75-77.
- Roberts RO, Bergstralh EJ, Bass SE, Lightner DJ, Lieber MM, Jacobsen SJ. Incidence of physician-diagnosed interstitial cystitis in Olmsted County: a community-based study. BJU Int 2003;91:181-185.

- Hand JR. Interstitial cystitis; report of 223 cases (204 women and 19 men). J Urol 1949;61:291-310.
- Hanno PM, Landis JR, Matthews-Cook Y, Kusek J, Nyberg L Jr. The diagnosis of interstitial cystitis revisited: lessons learned from the National Institutes of Health Interstitial Cystitis Database study. J Urol 1999;161:553-557.
- Barry MJ, Link CL, McNaughton-Collins MF, McKinlay JB, Boston Area Community Health I. Overlap of different urological symptom complexes in a racially and ethnically diverse, community-based population of men and women. BJU Int 2008;101:45-51.
- Song Y, Zhang W, Xu B, Hao L, Song J. Prevalence and correlates of painful bladder syndrome symptoms in Fuzhou Chinese women. Neurourol Urodyn 2009;28:22-25.
- Berry SH, Elliott MN, Suttorp M, Bogart LM, Stoto MA, Eggers P, Nyberg L, Clemens JQ. Prevalence of symptoms of bladder pain syndrome/interstitial cystitis among adult females in the United States. J Urol 2011;186:540-544.
- Rodriguez MA, Afari N, Buchwald DS, National Institute of D, Digestive, Kidney Diseases Working Group on Urological Chronic Pelvic P. Evidence for overlap between urological and nonurological unexplained clinical conditions. J Urol 2009;182:2123-2131.
- Warren JW, Clauw DJ, Wesselmann U, Langenberg PW, Howard FM, Morozov V. Sexuality and reproductive risk factors for interstitial cystitis/painful bladder syndrome in women. Urology 2011;77:570-575.
- Lai HH, North CS, Andriole GL, Sayuk GS, Hong BA. Polysymptomatic, polysyndromic presentation of patients with urological chronic pelvic pain syndrome. J Urol 2012;187:2106-2112.
- Alagiri M, Chottiner S, Ratner V, Slade D, Hanno PM. Interstitial cystitis: unexplained associations with other chronic disease and pain syndromes. Urology 1997;49:52-57.
- Clauw DJ, Schmidt M, Radulovic D, Singer A, Katz P, Bresette J. The relationship between fibromyalgia and interstitial cystitis. J Psychiatr Res 1997;31:125-131.
- Aaron LA, Buchwald D. A review of the evidence for overlap among unexplained clinical conditions. Ann Intern Med 2001;134:868-881.
- Aaron LA, Herrell R, Ashton S, Belcourt M, Schmaling K, Goldberg J, Buchwald D. Comorbid clinical conditions in chronic fatigue: a co-twin control study. J Gen Intern Med 2001;16:24–31.
- 30. Buffington CA. Comorbidity of interstitial cystitis with other unexplained clinical conditions. J Urol 2004;172(4 Pt 1):1242-1248.
- Wu EQ, Birnbaum H, Kang YJ, Parece A, Mallett D, Taitel H, Evans RJ. A retrospective claims database analysis to assess patterns of interstitial cystitis diagnosis. Curr Med Res Opin 2006;22:495-500.
- Clemens JQ, Meenan RT, O'Keeffe Rosetti MC, Kimes TA, Calhoun EA. Casecontrol study of medical comorbidities in women with interstitial cystitis. J Urol 2008;179:2222-2225.
- Warren JW, Howard FM, Cross RK, Good JL, Weissman MM, Wesselmann U, Langenberg P, Greenberg P, Clauw DJ. Antecedent nonbladder syndromes in case-control study of interstitial cystitis/painful bladder syndrome. Urology 2009;73:52-57.
- Weisman MH, McDanald EC, Wilson CB. Studies of the pathogenesis of interstitial cystitis, obstructive uropathy, and intestinal malabsorption in a patient with systemic lupus erythematosus. Am J Med 1981;70:875–881.
- 35. Meulders Q, Michel C, Marteau P, Grange JD, Mougenot B, Ronco P, Mignon F. Association of chronic interstitial cystitis, protein-losing enteropathy and paralytic ileus with seronegative systemic lupus erythematosus: case report and review of the literature. Clin Nephrol 1992;37:239-244.
- Van de Merwe J, Kamerling R, Arendsen E, Mulder D, Hooijkaas H. Sjogren's syndrome in patients with interstitial cystitis. J Rheumatol 1993;20:962– 966.

- Leppilahti M, Tammela TL, Huhtala H, Kiilholma P, Leppilahti K, Auvinen A. Interstitial cystitis-like urinary symptoms among patients with Sjogren's syndrome: a population-based study in Finland. Am J Med 2003;115:62-65.
- Nickel JC, Tripp DA, Pontari M, Moldwin R, Mayer R, Carr LK, Doggweiler R, Yang CC, Mishra N, Nordling J. Interstitial cystitis/painful bladder syndrome and associated medical conditions with an emphasis on irritable bowel syndrome, fibromyalgia and chronic fatigue syndrome. J Urol 2010;184:1358-1363.
- Nickel JC, Tripp DA, Pontari M, Moldwin R, Mayer R, Carr LK, Doggweiler R, Yang CC, Mishra N, Nordling J. Psychosocial phenotyping in women with interstitial cystitis/painful bladder syndrome: a case control study. J Urol 2010;183:167-172.
- Erickson DR, Morgan KC, Ordille S, Keay SK, Xie SX. Nonbladder related symptoms in patients with interstitial cystitis. J Urol 2001;166:557-561.
- Peters KM, Killinger KA, Mounayer MH, Boura JA. Are ulcerative and nonulcerative interstitial cystitis/painful bladder syndrome 2 distinct diseases? A study of coexisting conditions. Urology 2011;78:301-308.
- Weissman MM, Gross R, Fyer A, Heiman GA, Gameroff MJ, Hodge SE, Gameroff MJ, Hodge SE, Kaufman D, Kaplan SA, Wickramaratne PJ. Interstitial cystitis and panic disorder: a potential genetic syndrome. Arch Gen Psychiatr 2004;61:273-279.
- Watkins KE, Eberhart N, Hilton L, Suttorp MJ, Hepner KA, Clemens JQ, Berry SH. Depressive disorders and panic attacks in women with bladder pain syndrome/interstitial cystitis: a population-based sample. Gen Hosp Psychiatr 2011;33:143-149.
- Keller JJ, Chen YK, Lin HC. Comorbidities of bladder pain syndrome/ interstitial cystitis: a population-based study. BJU Int 2012;110:E903-E909.
- Chung KH, Liu SP, Lin HC, Chung SD. Bladder pain syndrome/interstitial cystitis is associated with anxiety disorder. Neurourol Urodyn 2014;33:101-105.
- Ottem DP, Carr LK, Perks AE, Lee P, Teichman JM. Interstitial cystitis and female sexual dysfunction. Urology 2007;69:608–610.
- Peters KM, Killinger KA, Carrico DJ, Ibrahim IA, Diokno AC, Graziottin A. Sexual function and sexual distress in women with interstitial cystitis: a case-control study. Urology 2007;70:543-547.
- Bogart LM, Suttorp MJ, Elliott MN, Clemens JQ, Berry SH. Prevalence and correlates of sexual dysfunction among women with bladder pain syndrome/interstitial cystitis. Urology 2011;77:576-580.
- 49. Koziol JA, Clark DC, Gittes RF, Tan EM. The natural history of interstitial cystitis: a survey of 374 patients. J Urol 1993;149:465-469.
- Propert KJ, Schaeffer AJ, Brensinger CM, Kusek JW, Nyberg LM, Landis JR. A prospective study of interstitial cystitis: results of longitudinal followup of the interstitial cystitis data base cohort. The Interstitial Cystitis Data Base Study Group. J Urol 2000;163:1434–1439.
- Driscoll A, Teichman JM. How do patients with interstitial cystitis present? J Urol 2001;166:2118-2120.
- Warren JW, Diggs C, Brown V, Meyer WA, Markowitz S, Greenberg P. Dysuria at onset of interstitial cystitis/painful bladder syndrome in women. Urology 2006;68:477-481.
- Bade J, Ishizuka O, Yoshida M. Future research needs for the definition/ diagnosis of interstitial cystitis. Int J Urol 2003;10 Suppl:S31-S34.
- 54. van de Merwe JP, Nordling J, Bouchelouche P, Bouchelouche K, Cervigni M, Daha LK, Daha LK, Elneil S, Fall M, Hohlbrugger G, Irwin P, Mortensen S, van Ophoven A, Osborne JL, Peeker R, Richter B, Riedl C, Sairanen J, Tinzl M, Wyndaele JJ. Diagnostic criteria, classification, and nomenclature for painful bladder syndrome/interstitial cystitis: an ESSIC proposal. Eur Urol 2008;53:60-67.
- 55. Abrams P, Cardozo L, Wagg A, Wein A. Bladder pain syndrome, 6th ed. Tokyo, International Continence Society, 2017.

- Moskowitz MO, Byrne DS, Callahan HJ, Parsons CL, Valderrama E, Moldwin RM. Decreased expression of a glycoprotein component of bladder surface mucin (GP1) in interstitial cystitis. J Urol 1994;151:343-345.
- Keay S, Zhang CO, Hise MK, Hebel JR, Jacobs SC, Gordon D, Whitmore K, Bodison S, Gordon N, Warren JW. A diagnostic in vitro urine assay for interstitial cystitis. Urology 1998;52:974–978.
- Chai TC, Zhang C, Warren JW, Keay S. Percutaneous sacral third nerve root neurostimulation improves symptoms and normalizes urinary HB-EGF levels and antiproliferative activity in patients with interstitial cystitis. Urology 2000;55:643-646.
- Keay S, Zhang CO, Marvel R, Chai T. Antiproliferative factor, heparinbinding epidermal growth factor-like growth factor, and epidermal growth factor: sensitive and specific urine markers for interstitial cystitis. Urology 2001;57:104.
- Nickel JC, Irvine-Bird K, Jianbo L, Shoskes DA. Phenotype-directed management of interstitial cystitis/bladder pain syndrome. Urology 2014;84:175–179.
- Cox A, Golda N, Nadeau G, Curtis Nickel J, Carr L, Corcos J, Teichman J. CUA guideline: Diagnosis and treatment of interstitial cystitis/bladder pain syndrome. Can Urol Assoc J 2016;10:E136-E55.
- Hanno P, Cervigni M, Dinis P, Lin A, Nickel JC, Nordling J, van Ophoven A, Ueda T. Bladder Pain Syndrome. In: Abrams P, Cardozo L, Wagg A, Wein A. International Consultation on Incontinence. Tokyo, International Continence Society, 2017, pp 2203–2302.
- Hanno PM, Erickson D, Moldwin R, Faraday MM, American Urological A. Diagnosis and treatment of interstitial cystitis/bladder pain syndrome: AUA guideline amendment. J Urol 2015;193:1545–1553.
- 64. Bosch PC. Examination of the significant placebo effect in the treatment of interstitial cystitis/bladder pain syndrome. Urology 2014;84:321-326.
- Bassaly R, Downes K, Hart S. Dietary consumption triggers in interstitial cystitis/bladder pain syndrome patients. Female Pelvic Med Reconstr Surg 2011;17:36-39.
- Hanno P, Cervigni M, Dinis P, Lin A, Nickel JC, Nordling J, Van Ophoven A, Ueda T. Bladder Pain Syndrome. In: Abrams P, Cardozo L, Wagg A, Wein A. Incontinence: International Continence Society; 2016, pp 2203-2302.
- 67. Chaiken DC, Blaivas JG, Blaivas ST. Behavioral therapy for the treatment of refractory interstitial cystitis. J Urol 1993;149:1445-1448.
- 68. Rabin C, O'Leary A, Neighbors C, Whitmore K. Pain and depression experienced by women with interstitial cystitis. Women Health 2000;31:67–81.
- 69. Michael YL, Kawachi I, Stampfer MJ, Colditz GA, Curhan GC. Quality of life among women with interstitial cystitis. J Urology 2000;164:423-427.
- Weiss JM. Pelvic floor myofascial trigger points: manual therapy for interstitial cystitis and the urgency-frequency syndrome. J Urol 2001;166:2226-2231.
- Oyama IA, Rejba A, Lukban JC, Fletcher E, Kellogg-Spadt S, Holzberg AS, Whitmore KE. Modified Thiele massage as therapeutic intervention for female patients with interstitial cystitis and high-tone pelvic floor dysfunction. Urology 2004;64:862–865.
- van Ophoven A, Pokupic S, Heinecke A, Hertle L. A prospective, randomized, placebo controlled, double-blind study of amitriptyline for the treatment of interstitial cystitis. J Urol 2004;172:533-536.
- 73. Foster HE, Jr., Hanno PM, Nickel JC, Payne CK, Mayer RD, Burks DA, Yang CC, Chai TC, Kreder KJ, Peters KM, Lukacz ES, FitzGerald MP, Cen L, Landis LR, Propert KJ, Yang W, Kusek WJ, Nyberg LM, Interstitial Cystitis Collaborative Research Network. Effect of amitriptyline on symptoms in treatment naive patients with interstitial cystitis/painful bladder syndrome. J Urol 2010;183:1853-1858.
- Thilagarajah R, Witherow RO, Walker MM. Oral cimetidine gives effective symptom relief in painful bladder disease: a prospective, randomized, double-blind placebo-controlled trial. BJU int 2001;87:207-212.

- 75. Sant GR, Propert KJ, Hanno PM, Burks D, Culkin D, Diokno AC, Hardy C, Landis JR, Mayer R, Madigan R, Messing EM, Peters K, Theoharides TC, Warren J, Wein AJ, Steers W, Kusek JW, Nyberg LM, Interstitial Cystitis Clinical Trials Group. A pilot clinical trial of oral pentosan polysulfate and oral hydroxyzine in patients with interstitial cystitis. J Urol 2003;170:810-815.
- Nickel JC, Herschorn S, Whitmore KE, Forrest JB, Hu P, Friedman AJ, Baseman AS. Pentosan polysulfate sodium for treatment of interstitial cystitis/bladder pain syndrome: insights from a randomized, double-blind, placebo controlled study. J Urol 2015;193:857-862.
- Sasaki K, Smith CP, Chuang YC, Lee JY, Kim JC, Chancellor MB. Oral gabapentin (neurontin) treatment of refractory genitourinary tract pain. Tech Urol 2001;7:47-49.
- Katske F, Shoskes DA, Sender M, Poliakin R, Gagliano K, Rajfer J. Treatment of interstitial cystitis with a quercetin supplement. Tech Urol 2001;7:44-46.
- 79. Erickson DR. Bladder pain syndrome: Current terminology, diagnosis, and treatment. AUA Update Series, 2009.
- Perez-Marrero R, Emerson LE, Feltis JT. A controlled study of dimethyl sulfoxide in interstitial cystitis. J Urol 1988;140:36-39.
- Mouracade P, Saussine C. [Interstitial cystitis in 2008]. Prog Urol 2008;18:418-425.
- Kuo HC. Urodynamic results of intravesical heparin therapy for women with frequency urgency syndrome and interstitial cystitis. J Formos Med Assoc 2001;100:309-314.
- Parsons CL, Zupkas P, Proctor J, Koziol J, Franklin A, Giesing D, Davis E, Lakin CM, Kahn BS, Garner WJ. Alkalinized lidocaine and heparin provide immediate relief of pain and urgency in patients with interstitial cystitis. J Sex Med 2012;9:207-212.
- Kallestrup EB, Jorgensen SS, Nordling J, Hald T. Treatment of interstitial cystitis with Cystistat: a hyaluronic acid product. Scand J Urol Nephrol 2005;39:143-147.
- Kim A, Lim B, Song M, Choo MS. Pretreatment features to influence effectiveness of intravesical hyaluronic Acid instillation in refractory interstitial cystitis/painful bladder syndrome. Int Neurourol J 2014;18:163– 167.
- Gulpinar O, Kayis A, Suer E, Gokce MI, Guclu AG, Arikan N. Clinical comparision of intravesical hyaluronic acid and hyaluronic acid-chondroitin sulphate therapy for patients with bladder pain syndrome/interstitial cystitis. Can Urol Assoc J 2014;8:E610-e614.
- Nickel JC, Egerdie RB, Steinhoff G, Palmer B, Hanno P. A multicenter, randomized, double-blind, parallel group pilot evaluation of the efficacy and safety of intravesical sodium chondroitin sulfate versus vehicle control in patients with interstitial cystitis/painful bladder syndrome. Urology 2010;76:804-809.
- Nickel JC, Hanno P, Kumar K, Thomas H. Second multicenter, randomized, double-blind, parallel-group evaluation of effectiveness and safety of intravesical sodium chondroitin sulfate compared with inactive vehicle control in subjects with interstitial cystitis/bladder pain syndrome. Urology 2012;79:1220-1224.
- Henry R, Patterson L, Avery N, Tanzola R, Tod D, Hunter D, Nickel JC, Morales A. Absorption of alkalized intravesical lidocaine in normal and inflamed bladders: a simple method for improving bladder anesthesia. J Urol 2001;165(6 Pt 1):1900-1903.
- Rosamilia A, Dwyer PL, Gibson J. Electromotive drug administration of lidocaine and dexamethasone followed by cystodistension in women with interstitial cystitis. Int Urogynecol J Pelvic Floor Dysfunct 1997;8:142-145.
- Nickel JC, Moldwin R, Lee S, Davis EL, Henry RA, Wyllie MG. Intravesical alkalinized lidocaine (PSD597) offers sustained relief from symptoms of interstitial cystitis and painful bladder syndrome. BJU Int 2009;103:910-918.

- Bade JJ, Laseur M, Nieuwenburg A, van der Weele LT, Mensink HJ. A placebocontrolled study of intravesical pentosanpolysulphate for the treatment of interstitial cystitis. Br J Urol 1997;79:168-171.
- Davis EL, El Khoudary SR, Talbott EO, Davis J, Regan LJ. Safety and efficacy of the use of intravesical and oral pentosan polysulfate sodium for interstitial cystitis: a randomized double-blind clinical trial. J Urol 2008;179:177-185.
- Cole EE, Scarpero HM, Dmochowski RR. Are patient symptoms predictive of the diagnostic and/or therapeutic value of hydrodistention? Neurourol Urodyn 2005;24:638–642.
- 95. Aihara K, Hirayama A, Tanaka N, Fujimoto K, Yoshida K, Hirao Y. Hydrodistension under local anesthesia for patients with suspected painful bladder syndrome/interstitial cystitis: safety, diagnostic potential and therapeutic efficacy. Int J Urol 2009;16:947-952.
- Payne RA, O'Connor RC, Kressin M, Guralnick ML. Endoscopic ablation of Hunner's lesions in interstitial cystitis patients. Can Urol Assoc J 2009;3:473-477.
- 97. Malloy TR, Shanberg AM. Laser therapy for interstitial cystitis. Urol Clin North Am1994;21:141-144.
- Powell CR, Kreder KJ. Long-term outcomes of urgency-frequency syndrome due to painful bladder syndrome treated with sacral neuromodulation and analysis of failures. J Urol 2010;183:173–176.
- Sairanen J, Tammela TL, Leppilahti M, Multanen M, Paananen I, Lehtoranta K, Ruutu M. Cyclosporine A and pentosan polysulfate sodium for the treatment of interstitial cystitis: a randomized comparative study. J Urol 2005;174:2235-2238.

Comparison of Percutaneous Nephrolithotomy Outcomes in the Elderly and Young Population

Yaşlı ve Genç Popülasyon Arasında Perkütan Nefrolitotomi Sonuçlarının Karşılaştırılması

D Efe Önen, D Volkan Çağlayan

Bursa Yüksek İhtisas Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Urology, Bursa, Turkiye

What's known on the subject? and What does the study add?

Percutaneous nephrolithotomy (PNL) is a minimally invasive procedure. However, some complications which are generally minor may occur following procedure. Concerns about PNL success and -associated complications in elderly population are a matter for urologists. As an experienced center, we decided to share our data with readers.

Abstract

Objective: We aimed to compare the efficacy and safety of percutaneous nephrolithotomy (PNL) in the young and elderly population.

Materials and Methods: The data of 3362 adult patients who underwent PNL were retrospectively evaluated. The patients were divided into two age groups of 18-64 (young patients) and \geq 65 years (elderly patients). The groups were compared in terms of patient characteristics, operative data, surgical outcomes, and complications.

Results: The median ages were 69 (65-85) and 47 (18-64) years and the mean surface areas of the stones were 412 (245.5-700) and 417 (225-780) mm² in the elderly and young groups, respectively. There were no statistically significant differences between the groups in terms of laterality, access number, stone location, presence of hydronephrosis, Guy's Stone score, mean operative time, mean hospitalization days, and the type of anaesthesia (p>0.05). Preoperative haemoglobin and glomerular filtration rate (GFR) values were statistically lower in the elderly group, while postoperative haemoglobin drop and postoperative 4th week GFR changes of the groups were not significantly different (p>0.05). There was no significant difference between the total complication rates of the groups (p=0.835). Stone-free rate was higher in the elderly population, while success rates were similar in both groups (p=0.002 and p=0.605, respectively).

Conclusion: PNL is a safe and effective treatment modality regardless of the age of patient.

Keywords: Percutaneous nephrolithotomy, Elderly patient, Complication

Öz

Amaç: Genç ve yaşlı popülasyonlarda perkütan nefrolitotominin (PNL) etkinliğini ve güvenilirliğini karşılaştırmayı amaçladık.

Gereç ve Yöntem: PNL uygulanan 3352 yetişkin hastanın verileri retrospektif olarak değerlendirildi. Hastalar 18-64 yaş ve 65 yaş ve üstü olmak üzere iki yaş grubuna ayrıldı. Gruplar hasta özellikleri, ameliyat verileri, cerrahi sonuçlar ve komplikasyonlar açısından karşılaştırıldı.

Bulgular: Ortanca yaş yaşlı grupta 69 (65-85), genç grupta 47 (18-64) idi. Ortalama taş yüzey alanı sırasıyla 412 (245,5-700) mm² ve 417 (225-780) idi. Gruplar arasında taraf, erişim sayısı, taş yerleşimi, hidronefroz varlığı, Guy Taş skoru, ortalama ameliyat süresi, ortalama hastanede yatış günü ve anestezi tipi açısından istatistiksel olarak anlamlı bir fark yoktu (p>0,05). Ameliyat öncesi hemoglobin ve glomerüler filtrasyon hızı (GFR) değerleri yaşlı grupta istatistiksel olarak düşük iken, ameliyat sonrası hemoglobin düşmesi ve ameliyat sonrası 4. hafta GFR değişiklikleri anlamlı olarak farklı değildi (p>0,05). Grupların toplam komplikasyon oranları arasında anlamlı fark yoktu (p=0,835). Taşsızlık oranı yaşlı popülasyonda daha yüksek, başarı oranları her iki grupta benzerdi (sırasıyla p=0,002 ve p=0,605).

Sonuç: PNL, hastanın yaşından bağımsız olarak güvenli ve etkili bir tedavi yöntemidir. **Anahtar Kelimeler:** Perkütan nefrolitotomi, Yaşlı hasta, Komplikasyon

Correspondence: Volkan Çağlayan MD, Bursa Yüksek İhtisas Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Urology, Bursa, TurkiyePhone: +90 505 782 43 69E-mail: volkantuysuz@hotmail.comORCID-ID: orcid.org/0000-0001-9303-9585Received: 05.06.2020Accepted: 04.08.2020



Cite this article as: Önen E, Çağlayan V. Comparison of Percutaneous Nephrolithotomy Outcomes in the Elderly and Young Population. J Urol Surg 2020;7(4):263-270.

©Copyright 2020 by the Association of Urological Surgery / Journal of Urological Surgery published by Galenos Publishing House.

Introduction

The incidence of kidney stones among the elderly population has demonstrated an increasing trend together with the longer lifespans of the elderly population. Patients with kidney stones are prone to recurrent urinary tract infections and deterioration in renal function with a decrease in the glomerular filtration rate (GFR), which is a natural process of ageing, and many endourologists prefer surgical treatments over conservative interventions (1,2). The presence of comorbidities that occur with ageing may increase the complication rates associated with the indicated surgical procedures and cause a delay in postoperative recovery, thereby increasing the length of hospitalization (3-6). Since the time Fernström and Johansson (5) first described the percutaneous nephrolithotomy (PNL) in the late twentieth century, it has replaced open surgery for the treatment of kidney stones due to its less invasive nature, and has become the preferred method for all age groups (6). There are many studies in literature that have evaluated the efficacy and safety of PNL in the elderly patients. However, the success rates of the operation are similar in the young and elderly populations, the complication rates vary between the two (6-10). Moreover, limited studies have evaluated the effect of PNL on the renal function in the elderly patients. Our centre is one of Turkey's largest renal stone units and PNL has been employed for all age groups since 2003. The aim of this study was to compare the efficacy of PNL in the young and elderly populations.

Materials and Methods

Approval for the study was granted by the Institutional Ethics Committee (approval no: 2011-KAEK-25 2020/01-06, date: 29.01.2020). A retrospective evaluation was made of the data of 3362 adult patients who underwent PNL between 2003 and 2017 at our centre. The patients were divided into two age groups of 18-64 and \geq 65 years. Patients aged <18 years or lacking preoperative or postoperative data were excluded from the study.

Detailed physical examinations, blood count and biochemistry assays, urine analysis, and urine culture were performed preoperatively. All the patients underwent preoperative kidney-ureter-bladder radiography (KUB), urinary ultrasonography (USG), and unenhanced spiral computed tomography (sCT). Surface area of the stone was calculated using the formula "length × width × $0.25 \times \pi$ ". Preoperative data of age, gender, surgical history for renal stones, stone characteristics and its surface area and location, presence of hydronephrosis, Guy's Stone score; and intraoperative data such as access number, operation time, and type of anaesthesia, were recorded from the centre's database.

Surgical Technique

Under C-arm fluoroscopy, a 6 or 7 French (F) ureteral catheter was inserted. All the procedures were performed in the prone position. The renal collecting system was visualised with retrograde pyelography and an access tract was achieved under fluoroscopic guidance. Upon gaining access, the urologist performed Amplatz dilation, and a 30 F sheath was placed in position. Stone fragmentation was performed with a pneumatic lithotripter. Larger fragments were extracted using a stone basket or a grasper and irrigation was performed to remove the smaller fragments. Clearance of the stone fragments was assessed with fluoroscopy. At the end of the procedures, a re-entry nephrostomy catheter was placed, and antegrade pyelography was performed to check for extravasation and colonic injury. On the first postoperative day, KUB was performed for all patients.

A record was made for each patient's length of hospital stay, duration of nephrostomy, postoperative complications, stonefree (SF) rate, clinically insignificant residual fragment (CIRF) rate, success rate of the operation, and postoperative 4th week GFR according to the Chronic Kidney Disease Epidemiology Collaboration formula (CKD-EPI) (11).

For the determination of stone clearance, KUB and USG were used for patients with radiopaque stones and CT was used for radiolucent stones at 4 weeks postoperatively. Patients without any residual fragments were defined as SF. The presence of residual fragments >4 mm was defined as unsuccessful. CIRFs were defined as fragments ≤4 mm that were non-obstructing, non-infectious, and asymptomatic. The operation was defined as successful if the patients had no residual fragments or CIRFs. PNL-associated complications were classified according to the Modified Clavien Classification (12).

Statistical Analysis

Data obtained in the study were analysed statistically using IBM SPSS version 19 software (Chicago, IL, USA). Continuous variables were stated as mean ± standard deviation or median (minimummaximum) values and categorical variables as number (n) and percentage (%). Conformity of the data to normal distribution was assessed with the Kolmogorov-Smirnov test. The Student's t-test or the Mann-Whitney U test was used for comparing the groups. The chi-square or the Fisher's Exact test was used for the qualitative data. Logistic regression analysis (univariate and multivariate analyses) was performed to evaluate the factors affecting the success of the operation and complication status in both groups. Factors that were found to be significant in univariate analysis were included in the multivariate analysis. A value of p<0.05 was considered as statistically significant.

Results

Among a total of 3362 patients, 317 (9.4%) were included in the elderly group. The mean surface area of the stone was 412 (245, 5-700) and 417 (225-780) mm² in the elderly and young groups, respectively. American Society of Anaesthesiologists (ASA) scores were higher for the former group. The demographic data of the patients are shown in Table 1. No statistically significant differences were determined between the groups in respect of laterality, access number, stone location, presence of hydronephrosis, mean operation time, mean duration of nephrostomy, mean length of stay in hospital, and type of anaesthesia (p>0.05). Preoperative haemoglobin and GFR values were significantly lower and preoperative creatinine values were significantly higher (p<0.01) in the elderly group than in the young group. Postoperative decrease in haemoglobin and postoperative 4th week GFR changes of the groups were not significantly different from each other (p>0.05).

In both groups, the GFR increased significantly (p<0.001) when the preoperative GFR and postoperative 4^{th} week GFR values were compared (Table 2).

There was no significant difference between the total complication rates of the groups (p=0.835). When complications were classified according to the Clavien classification, no significant differences were found. The percentages of complications of the groups according to the Clavien classification are shown in Table 3.

The SFR was higher in the elderly group and success rates were similar in both groups (p=0.002 and p=0.605, respectively). Patients who did not benefit from PNL at the 4-week follow-up examination, underwent shock wave lithotripsy, second-look PNL, flexible renoscopy, or were followed up conservatively if the residual stones were asymptomatic. Comparisons of the groups according to the outcomes of the procedures are shown in Table 3.

Evaluation of the factors affecting the success rate and complications are shown in Table 4 and Table 5.

Discussion

The prevalence of various chronic diseases increases with ageing. Hence, with the current improvements in medical practices and prolonged life expectancy, it is inevitable that there is a greater proportion of the elderly population with chronic diseases (13-16). Although, age itself is not an illness, the presence of multiple morbidities in the elderly is a natural phenomenon of life. Limited renal function and cardiopulmonary capacity that are seen as a part of the natural process of ageing can reduce tolerance to invasive surgeries and long-term anaesthetic agents. The addition of concomitant comorbidities may also lead to a worsening of the cardiopulmonary reserve and increased anaesthetic risks for operations in the elderly patients (17,18).

Urinary stone disease is a common health problem with an estimated prevalence of 6.3% and 4.1% in men and women, respectively (19). Like most chronic diseases, the prevalence has been reported to increase with ageing (20). In the current guidelines of the European Association of Urology, regardless of the age of the patient, PNL is recommended as a first line treatment for renal stones >2 cm and is described as a minimally invasive procedure (21). However, it is associated with some complications, including death (22). The aim of this study was to compare the efficacy and safety of PNL in the elderly (\geq 65 years) and young patients (<65 years), and to investigate the factors affecting the outcomes and complication rates in both groups.

The main purpose of stone treatment should be maximum stone clearance in the first procedure with minimal complications. In the elderly population, the requirement for additional procedures may increase operation- or anaesthesia-related risks. Therefore, many surgeons prefer less invasive methods for their treatment. In a study by Akman et al. (18), the outcomes of PNL were compared with retrograde intrarenal surgery (RIRS) using matched-pair analysis (1:1) of 28 patients aged >65 years. The SFR of the PNL group was higher than that of the RIRS group after a single procedure (92.8% vs 82.1%, respectively). A second procedure was required for five patients (17.9%) of the RIRS group. No significant difference was found in terms of complication rates between the groups. Despite the longer stay in hospital, longer operation time, and greater haemoglobin drop, PNL was seen to be a more successful method with a similar complication rate.

In a prospective study by Okeke et al. (7), ASA scores were reported to be higher and eGFR levels were lower in patients >70 years of age. In the same study, complication rates were found to be slightly higher in the elderly patients, the SFR was similar in both young and elderly patients and the length of hospital stay was found to be longer in the elderly group. In another study by Morganstern et al. (8), operative characteristics, SFR, and length of hospitalisation were similar in patients of the octogenarian and young groups who underwent PNL. Despite the risk factors, PNL has been shown to be safe and successful even in patients over 80 years of age. Sahin et al. (6) reported that success rate, complication rate, and hospital stay of patients older than 60 years were similar to those of a young group. The rate of postoperative fever and mean haemoglobin drop were higher in the elderly group but the difference was not statistically significant. Anagnostou et al. (9) compared two patient groups, aged 17-69 years and >70 years and reported no statistically significant difference between the groups in

Table 1. Demographics of the groups							
	Elderly patients (n=317)	Young patients (n=3045)	р				
Age, years (median, IQR)	69 (66-72)	47 (37-55)	<0.001				
Gender n/%							
Male	184 (58)	1900 (62.4)	0.120				
Female	133 (42)	1145 (37.6)	0.129				
Side n/%							
Right	150 (47.3)	1509 (49.6)	0.242				
Left	167 (52.7)	1536 (50.4)	0.243				
Preoperative hemoglobin, g/dL (median, IQR)	13.6 (12.45-14.55)	14.1 (12.9-15.32)	<0.001				
Preoperative creatinin, mg/dL (median, IQR)	1 (0.8-1.3)	0.9 (0.8-1.1)	<0.001				
Preoperative GFR, mL/min/1,72 (median, IQR)	66.18 (66.18-82.61)	84,25 (68.52-101.19)	<0.001				
Hemoglobin drop, (median, IQR)	1.3 (0.5-2)	1.1 (0.5-2)	0.911				
Postoperative GFR change, (mean±SD)	3.72 <u>+</u> 5.84	4.41 <u>+</u> 4.97	0.192				
Stone burden, mm ² (median, IQR)	412 (245.5-700)	417 (225-780)	0.802				
Stone location n/%	1	1					
Single calyx	174 (54.9)	1477 (48.5)	0.052				
Multiple calyces	143 (45.1)	1568 (51.5)	0.032				
Previous operation n/%							
No	250 (78.9)	2462 (80.9)	0.202				
Yes	67 (21.1)	583 (19.1)	0.393				
Hydronephrosis n/%							
No	83 (26.2)	812 (26.7)	0.052				
Yes	234 (73.8)	2233 (73.3)	0.853				
Staghorn Stone n/%							
No	276 (87.1)	2705 (88.8)	0.045				
Yes	41 (12.9)	340 (11.2)	0.345				
Solitary Kidney n/%	1	1					
No	302 (95.3)	2975 (97.7)	0.000				
Yes	15 (4.7)	70 (2.3)	0.009				
Horseshoe Kidney n/%							
No	311(98.1)	3977 (97.8)	0.694				
Yes	6 (1.9)	68 (2.2)	0.001				
Type of anesthesia n/%							
General	205 (64.7)	2121 (69.7)	0.067				
Regional	112 (35.3)	924 (30.3)	0.007				
Access number n/%							
Single	241 (76)	2235 (73.4)	0.212				
Multiple	76 (24)	810 (26.6)	0.312				
GSS (median, IQR)	1 (1-2)	2 (1-2)	0.245				
Operation time, min (median, IQR)	48.6 (30-60)	45 (30-65)	0.148				
Duration with nephrostomy, days (median, IQR)	2 (2-3)	2 (2-3)	0.807				
Hospitilization day (median, IQR)	3 (2.5-4)	3 (2-4)	0.121				
ASA clasification n/%							
ASA 1	98 (31)	1827 (60)					
ΔSΔ 2	187 (59)	1065 (35)	-				
	22 (10)	152 (5)	<0.001				
DR: Interguartile range ASA: American Society of Aporthosiologists GED: Clamerules film	JZ (IU)	133 (3)	Centoge				
ישה. והכיקעמינווב ומחשב, אסא. אחובווכמה סטכובנץ טו אווכאנוובאטוטעואנא, שרה. טוטווופרעומר ווונד	מנוטוו ומנכ, טסס. טטד א סנטווד אנטוד, סנ	. Stanuaru ucviation, n/%. Numoer/per	cillaye				

Table 2. Change of GFR values after 4 th week							
	Preoperative Postoperative 4 th GFR week GFR						
Elderly patients	65.32 <u>+</u> 23.32	69.04±23.74	< 0.001				
Young patients	86.07 <u>+</u> 29.23	90.49 <u>+</u> 28.29	<0.001				
GFR: Glomerular filtration rate							

 Table 3. Comparison of elderly and young patients according to Clavien Classification and the surgical outcomes of PNL

	Elderly patients (n=317) n/%	Young patients (n=3045) n/%	p-value
Complications (According to	Clavien)		
Grade 1 (Fever)	13 (4.1)	126 (4.1)	0.975
Grade 2 (Blood transfusion, urinary tract infection)	29 (9.3)	261 (8.5)	0.728
Grade 3a (Extravasation)	4 (1.2)	55 (1.8)	0.085
Grade 3b (Perirenal hematoma, arteriovenous fistula)	2 (0.6)	6 (0.2)	0.131
Grade 4a (Colon injury, Pleural injury)	3 (0.9)	36 (1.2)	0.709
Grade 4b (Sepsis)	2 (0.6)	5 (0.2)	0.083
Grade 5 (Death)	1 (0.3)	3 (0.1)	0.286
Total Complication Status	43 (13.6)	420 (13.8)	0.911
Surgecal outcomes			
Success rate	307 (96.8)	2962 (97.3)	0.658
Stone free rate	294 (92.7)	2634 (86.5)	0.002
Additional treatment after PN	IL		
Follow-up	8 (80%)	52 (63%)	
SWL	2 (20%)	12 (14%)	
Second PNL	-	10 (12%)	
RIRS	-	9 (11%)	
SWL: Shockwave lithotripsy. CIRF:	Clinically ins	ignificant residua	l fragment.

SWL: Shockwave lithotripsy, CIRF: Clinically insignificant residual fragment RIRS: Retrograd intrarenal surgery, PNL: Percutaneous nephrolit hotomy

terms of the complication rates, SF rates, duration of surgery, and length of hospital stay. Buldu et al. (10) also showed similar results and reported that the postoperative haematocrit change was not different in the elderly patients compared with that of other age groups. In the current series, there was no significant difference between the two groups in terms of postoperative haemoglobin drop, complication rates, duration of surgery, or length of hospital stay. The success rates of the procedure were similar in both groups; however, the SFR was significantly higher in the elderly patients. This condition was associated with a higher Guy's Stone score (GSS), although not at a significant level, in the young patient group. Table 4. Evaluation of factors for operation success in patientgroups

Univariate analysis							
	Elderh	y patieı	nts	Young	patient	ts	
	р	OR	95% Cl	р	OR	95% Cl	
Age	0.096	0.899	0.793-1.019	0.078	1.017	0.998-1.036	
Gender	0.899	0.920	0.254-3.326	0.231	0.751	0.470-1.202	
Stone burden	0.009	0.999	0.999-1.000	<0.001	1.000	0.999-1.000	
Preop Hemoglobin	0.761	1.059	0.730-1.538	0.367	1.068	0.946-1.206	
Preop GFR	0.876	1.002	0.975-1.030	0.590	1.002	0.994-1.010	
Operation time	0.025	0.988	0.978-0.999	<0.001	0.982	0.977-0.986	
Access number	0.014	5.079	1.394-18.504	<0.001	0.623	0.522-0.742	
Type of A nesthesia	0.721	0.779	0.197-3.072	0.209	0.723	0.434-1.202	
Side	0.077	6.522	0.816-52.124	0.028	0.608	0.389-0.952	
Hydronephosis	0.651	1.434	0.298-6.892	0.055	1.817	1.017-3.247	
GSS	0.012	0.517	0.310-0.865	<0.001	0.462	0.383-0.556	
Previous Operation	0.485	1.627	0.409-6.470	0.801	0.903	0.528-1.638	
Staghorn stone	0.018	4.865	1.311-18.048	<0.001	5.708	3.621-8.998	
Multivariate an	alysis						
Stone burden	0.371	1.000	0.999-1.000	0.133	1.000	1.000-1.000	
Operation time	0.027	0.991	0.983-0.999	<0.001	0.988	0.982-0.993	
Access number	0.614	0.832	0.407-1.700	0.879	0.983	0.788-1.226	
GSS	0.574	0.638	0.133-3.059	0.001	0.373	0.212-0.656	
Staghorn stone	0.834	0.652	0.012-35.595	0.061	0.281	0.074-1.061	
GFR: Glomerular fil Confidence interval	tration ra	te, GSS: (Buy's Stone score, I	Preop: Preo	operative,	OR: Odds ratio, CI:	

Kurien et al. (23) reported that 86.8% of patients with preoperative CKD had stable or improved eGFR after PNL. Therefore, it has been suggested that patients with CKD who have PNL indications should receive preventive treatment. In a study by Besiroglu et al. (24), the data of 283 male patients who underwent PNL were evaluated retrospectively. The patients were divided into four age groups of 40-49, 50-59, 60-69, and over 70 years. An improvement in eGFR values was detected at the end of the 6th month in all groups. Caglayan et al. (25) retrospectively evaluated the data of 82 patients with a solitary kidney. The renal functions were preserved in patients with renal insufficiency. According to the current study results, the mean GFR increased at the four-week follow-up examination and the improvement of renal function was similar in both groups.

Higher GSS and stone burden have been shown to be predictors of unsuccessful results and complications after PNL (26,27); the same trend was seen in our series too. PNL for staghorn stones

Univariate analysis						
	Elderly par	tients		Young pa	tients	
	р	OR	95% Cl	р	OR	95% Cl
Age	<0.001	1.149	1.071-1.232	0.564	0.997	0.989-1.006
Gender	0.859	0.943	0.496-1.795	0.009	0.758	0.615-0.934
Stone burden	0.041	1.000	1.001-1.010	<0.001	1.000	1.000-1.000
Preop Hemoglobin	0.010	0.778	0.643-0.941	<0.001	0.805	0.760-0.852
Preop GFR	0.631	0.997	0.983-1.010	0.518	0.999	0.995-1.002
Operation time	0.029	1.007	1.000-1.015	<0.001	1.014	1.011-1.016
Access number	0.182	1.312	0.881-1.955	<0.001	1.647	1.484-1.829
Type of Anesthesia	0.405	0.759	0.396-1.454	0.191	1.165	0.927-1.466
Side	0.988	0.995	0.521-1.902	0.077	1.205	0.980-1.481
Hydronephosis	0.848	0.931	0.447-1.938	0.552	1.072	0.852-1.350
GSS	0.020	1.405	1.054-1.873	<0.001	1.485	1.345-1.639
Previous operation	0.095	2.292	0.866-6.065	0.261	1.168	0.891-1.533
Staghorn stone	0.041	0.436	0.196-0.967	<0.001	0.359	0.275-0.467
Multivariate analysis						
Age	<0.001	1.145	1.064-1.233	-	-	-
Gender	-	-	-	0.654	1.059	0.824-1.362
Stone burden	0.738	1.000	1.000-1.001	0.159	1.000	1.000-1.000
Preop hemoglobin	0.027	0.787	0.636-0.973	<0.001	0.791	0.740-0.846
Operation time	0.036	1.006	1.005-1.011	<0.001	1.009	1.005-1.012
Access number	-	-	-	<0.001	1.355	1.195-1.535
GSS	0.195	1.605	0.785-3.282	0.226	1.155	0.915-1.458
Staghorn stone	0.500	2.013	0.264-15.378	0.909	0.964	0.557-1.930

Table 5. Evaluation of factors effecting complication status in patient groups

GFR: Glomerular filtration rate, GSS: Guy's Stone score, Preop: Preoperative, OR: Odds ratio, CI: Confidence interval

has been reported to be associated with lower SFR, and higher rates of complications and blood transfusion when compared with PNL for non-staghorn stones (28-30). Kuzgunbay et al. (31) compared the efficacy and safety of PNL in staghorn stones in the elderly patients with that in young patients. There was no difference between the groups in terms of operation success and complication rates. In accordance with this finding, the presence of staghorn stones was a factor that negatively affected the success and complication rates in the current series; although, there were no significant differences in the success and complication rates of the groups (success rate: 95.1% in elderly patients, 90.3% in young patients, p=0.312; complication rate: 24.4% and 27.6% respectively, p=0.658; not shown in the tables).

Prolonged operation time has been demonstrated to be associated with higher complication rates (32,33). The latter may also be affected by factors such as increased number of tracts, increased manipulation of the nephroscope, the presence of complex stones, or a less experienced surgeon; thereby prolonging the operation time. According to the results of the current study, prolonged operation time was a significant risk factor for complications regardless of the age of the patients.

The treatment of renal stones in the elderly population is a major concern even for the most experienced urologists. The results of the current study demonstrated that PNL in the elderly provides similar success and complications rates as in young patients. With good preoperative preparation and close postoperative monitoring, it can be considered as a safe method to be employed at experienced centres.

Study Limitations

There were some limitations of the current study; primarily, its retrospective design and its premise at a single centre that may limit the generalisation of results. The SFR was higher in the elderly population and matched-pair analysis would have excluded the selection bias. Another limitation was that mini-PNL, a standard procedure at many centres, is not performed at our centre. Hence, it was not possible to compare the outcomes of mini-PNL in the elderly and young populations.

Conclusion

The outcomes of PNL and the factors affecting success and complication rates of the procedure were similar in both elderly and young patients. PNL can be considered as a safe and effective treatment modality regardless of the age of the patient.

Ethics

Ethics Committee Approval: Approval for the study was granted by the Institutional Ethics Committee (approval no: 2011-KAEK-25 2020/01-06, date: 29.01.2020).

Informed Consent: Retrospective study.

Peer-review: Externally peer-reviewed.

Authorship Contributions

Concept: E.Ö., V.Ç., Design: E.Ö., Data Collection or Processing: E.Ö., V.Ç., Analysis or Interpretation: E.Ö., V.Ç., Literature Search: V.Ç., Writing: E.Ö., V.Ç.,

Conflict of Interest: No conflict of interest was declared by the authors.

Financial Disclosure: The authors declared that this study received no financial support.

References

- Gupta M, Bolton DM, Gupta PN, Stoller ML. Improved renal function following aggressive treatment of urolithiasis and concurrent mild to moderate renal insufficiency. J Urol 1994;152:1086-1090.
- 2. Stoller ML, Bolton D, St Lezin M, Lawrence M. Percutaneous nephrolithotomy in the elderly. Urology 1994;44:651-654.
- Smith R, Osterweil D, Ouslander JG. Perioperative care in the elderly urologic patient. Urol Clin North Am 1996;23:27-41.
- Tonner PH, Kampen J, Scholz J. Pathophysiological changes in the elderly. Best Pract Res Clin Anaesthesiol 2003;17:163-177.
- 5. Fernström I, Johansson B. Percutaneous pyelolithotomy. A new extraction technique. Scand J Urol Nephrol 1976;10:257-259.
- Sahin A, Atsü N, Erdem E, Oner S, Bilen C, Bakkaloğlu M, Kendi S. Percutaneous nephrolithotomy in patients aged 60 years or older. J Endourol 2001;15:489-491.
- Okeke Z, Smith AD, Labate G, D'Addessi A, Venkatesh R, Assimos D, Strijbos WEM, de la Rosette JJMCH. CROES PCNL Study Group. Prospective comparison of outcomes of percutaneous nephrolithotomy in elderly patients versus younger patients. J Endourol 2012;26:996–1001.
- Morganstern B, Galli R, Motamedinia P, Leavitt D, Keheila M, Ghiraldi E, Hoenig D, Smith A, Okeke Z. Percutaneous nephrolithotomy in octogenarians and beyond: How old is too old? Asian J Urol 2015;2:208-213.
- Anagnostou T, Thompson T, Ng CF, Moussa S, Smith G, Tolley DA. Safety and outcome of percutaneous nephrolithotomy in the elderly: retrospective comparison to a younger patient group. J Endourol 2008;22:2139-2145.

- Buldu I, Tepeler A, Karatag T, Bodakci MN, Hatipoglu NK, Penbegul N, Akman T, Istanbulluoglu O, Armagan A. Does aging affect the outcome of percutaneous nephrolithotomy? Urolithiasis 2015;43:183-187.
- Levey AS, Stevens LA, Schmid CH, Zhang YL, Castro AF, Feldman HI, Kusek JW, Eggers P, Van Lente F, Greene T, Coresh J. A new equation to estimate glomerular filtration rate; CKD-EPI (Chronic Kidney Disease Epidemiology Collaboration). Ann Intern Med 2009;150:604-612.
- Tefekli A, Ali Karadag M, Tepeler K, Sari E, Berberoglu Y, Baykal M, Sarilar O, Muslumanoglu AY. Classification of percutaneous nephrolithotomy complications using the modified Clavien grading system, looking for a standard. Eur Urol 2008;53:184-190.
- Barnett K, Mercer SW, Norbury M, Watt G, Wyke S, Guthrie B. Epidemiology of multimorbidity and implications for health care, research, and medical education: a cross-sectional study. Lancet 2012;380:37-43.
- 14. King DE, Xiang J, Pilkerton CS. Multimorbidity trends in United States adults, 1988–2014. J Am Board Fam Med 2018;31:503–513.
- Chen H, Cheng M, Zhuang Y, Broad JB. Multimorbidity among middle-aged and older persons in urban China: prevalence, characteristics and health service utilization. Geriatr Gerontol Int 2018;18:1447-1452.
- Violan C, Foguet-Boreu Q, Flores-Mateo G, Salisbury C, Blom J, Freitag M, Glynn L, Muth C, Valderas JM. Prevalence, determinants and patterns of multimorbidity in primary care: a systematic review of observational studies. PLoS One 2014;9:e102149.
- 17. Ng CF. The effect of age on outcomes in patients undergoing treatment for renal stones. Curr Opin Urol 2009;19:211-214.
- Akman T, Binbay M, Ugurlu M, Kaba M, Akcay M, Yazici O, Ozgor F, Muslumanoglu AY. Outcomes of retrograde intrarenal surgery compared with percutaneous nephrolithotomy in elderly patients with moderate-size kidney stones: a matched-pair analysis. J Endourol 2012;26:625-629.
- Stamatelou KK, Francis ME, Jones CA, Nyberg LM, Curhan GC. Time trends in reported prevalence of kidney stones in the United States: 1976-1994. Kidney Int 2003;63:1817-1823.
- Scales CD Jr, Smith AC, Hanley JM, Saigal CS. Urologic diseases in America Project: Prevalence of kidney stones in the United States. Eur Urol 2012;62:160-165.
- Turk C, Skolarikos A, Neisius A, Petrik A, Seitz C, Thomas K. Guidelines on Urolithiasis. https://uroweb.org/wp-content/uploads/EAU-Guidelines-on-Urolithiasis-2019.pdf
- 22. Michel MS, Trojan L, Rassweiler JJ. Complications in percutaneous nephrolithotomy. Eur Urol 2007;51:899-906.
- Kurien A, Baishya R, Mishra S, Ganpule A, Muthu V, Sabnis R, Desai M. The impact of percutaneous nephrolithotomy in patients with chronic kidney disease. J Endourol 2009;23:1403-1407.
- Besiroglu H, Merder E, Dedekarginoglu G. Percutaneous nephrolithotomy is safe and effective in aging male patients: a single center experience. Aging Male 2019;12:1–6.
- Caglayan V, Oner S, Onen E, Avci S, Aydos M, Kilic M, Demirbas M. Percutaneous nephrolithotomy in solitary kidneys: effective, safe and improves renal functions. Minerva Urol Nefrol 2018;70:518-525.
- Jiang K, Sun F, Zhu J, Luo G, Zhang P, Ban Y, Shan G, Liu C. Evaluation of three stone-scoring systems for predicting SFR and complications after percutaneous nephrolithotomy: a systematic review and meta-analysis. BMC Urol 2019;19:57.
- Al-Adl AM, Mohey A, Abdelaal A, Abu-Elnasr HAF, El-Karamany T, Noureldin YA. Percutaneous Nephrolithotomy Outcomes Based on S.T.O.N.E., GUY, CROES, and S-ReSC Scoring Systems: The First Prospective Study. J Endourol. doi: 10.1089/end.2019.0856. (Online ahead of print).
- Desai M, De Lisa A, Turna B, Rioja J, Walfridsson H, D'Addessi A, Wong C, Rosette J. On Behalf Of The Croes Penl Study Group J. The clinical research office of the endourological society percutaneous nephrolithotomy global

study: staghorn versus nonstaghorn stones. J Endourol 2011;25:1263-1268.

- 29. El-Nahas AR, Elshal AM, El-Tabey NA, El-Assmy AM, Shokeir AA. Percutaneous nephrolithotomy for staghorn stones: a randomised trial comparing high-power holmium laser versus ultrasonic lithotripsy. BJU Int 2016;118:307-312.
- Ghani KR, Andonian S, Bultitude M, Desai M, Giusti G, Okhunov Z, Preminger GM, de la Rosette J. Percutaneous nephrolithotomy: update, trends, and future directions. Eur Urol 2016;70:382–396.
- Kuzgunbay B, Turunc T, Yaycioglu O, Kayis AA, Gul U, Egilmez T, Aygun C, Ozkardes H. Percutaneous nephrolithotomy for staghorn kidney Stones in elderly patients. Int Urol Nephrol 2011;43:639–643.
- Nakamon T, Kitirattrakarn P, Lojanapiwat B. Outcomes of percutaneous nephrolithotomy: comparison of elderly and younger patients. Int Braz J Urol 2013;39:692-700.
- Oner S, Okumus MM, Demirbas M, Onen E, Aydos MM, Ustun MH, Kilic M, Avci S. Factors influencing complications of percutaneous nephrolithotomy: a single-center study. Urol J 2015;12:2317-2323.

Does the Decrease in Neutrophil-lymphocyte Ratio after BCG Treatment Be a Prognostic Marker for NMIBC?

BCG Tedavisi ile Nötrofil-lenfosit Oranındaki Azalma NMIBC için Prognostik Bir Belirteç Olabilir Mi?

Aykut Başer

Hitit University Faculty of Medicine, Department of Urology, Çorum, Turkiye

What's known on the subject? and What does the study add?

The neutrophil-lymphocyte ratio (NLR) has prognostic value for bladder cancer. However, a unique finding of our study is that the decrease in NLR with Bacillus Calmette-Guerin treatment is a good indicator of improved prognosis.

Abstract

Objective: Non-muscle invasive bladder cancer (NMIBC) accounts for 75% of all bladder cancer cases. Several models to predict relapses and progression have been developed. We aimed to determine the predictive value of the neutrophil-lymphocyte ratio (NLR) for recurrence and/or progression of the disease.

Materials and Methods: Seventy patients with high-risk NMIBC according to the European Organization for Research and Treatment of Cancer (EORTC) risk classification who were receiving Bacillus Calmette-Guerin (BCG) treatment and were followed up at our clinic were included in the study.

Results: The average score level and NLR values differed significantly on patient classification according to the EORTC Progression and Recurrence Risk score. The positive correlations among EORTC Recurrence score, EORTC Progression score, Club Urológico Espanol de Tratamiento Oncológico (CUETO) Recurrence score, and CUETO Progression score and NLR values were not statistically significant. The NLR values decreased significantly on follow-ups on BCG treatment.

Conclusion: Patients with bladder cancer have a high NLR, which has predictive utility with regard to prognosis. A decrease in NLR with BCG treatment is indicative of the decreased likelihood of recurrence and progression.

Keywords: Non-muscle invasive bladder cancer, Neutrophil-lymphocyte ratio, BCG treatment, EORTC risk classification, Progression, Recurrence

Öz

Amaç: Kas invazif olmayan mesane kanserleri, tüm mesane kanserlerinin %75'ini oluşturmaktadır. Relaps and progresyonu tahmin etmek için bir çok model geliştirilmiştir. European Organization for Research and Treatment of Cancer (EORTC) risk sınıflandırmasına göre yüksek risk kategorisinde olup Bacillus Calmette-Guerin (BCG) tedavisi başlanmış ve 1 yıllık BCG tedavisinde nüks ve progresyon gözlenmemiş hastalar retrospektif olarak analiz edildi. Bu durumu tahmin edebilecek nötrofil/lenfosit oranları (NLR) araştırıldı.

Gereç ve Yöntem: EORTC risk sınıflandırmasına göre yüksek risk grubunda BCG tedavisi başlatılan ve kliniğimizde takip edilen 70 hasta çalışmaya dahil edildi.

Bulgular: EORTC Progresyon ve Rekürrens Risk Skoru Sınıflamasına göre skor seviyesi ve NLR değerlerinin ortalaması istatistiksel olarak farklı bulundu. EORTC Rekürrens skoru, EORTC İlerleme skoru, Club Urológico Espanol de Tratamiento Oncológico (CUETO) Rekürrens skoru ve CUETO Progresyon skoru artışı ve NLR değerleri arasında yapılan korelasyon analizinde istatistiksel olarak anlamlı bir sonuç saptanmadı. BCG tedavisi ile birlikte takiplerde NLR değerleri önemli ölçüde azaldı.

Sonuç: NLR değeri mesane kanseri ile ilişkili olarak artmakta ve progresyon ve rekürrens tahmini için bir prognoz parametresi olarak kullanılabilir. BCG tedavisi ile birlikte değerinde düşme olması rekürrens ve progresyon olmamasının bir göstergesi olabilir.

Anahtar Kelimeler: Kas invazif olmayan mesane kanseri, Nötrofil-lenfosit oranı, BCG tedavisi, EORTC risk sınıflması, Progresyon, Nüks

Correspondence: Aykut Başer MD, Hitit University Faculty of Medicine, Department of Urology, Çorum, Turkiye Phone: +90 505 560 69 32 E-mail: aqut85@windowslive.com ORCID-ID: orcid.org/0000-0003-0457-512X Received: 27.01.2020 Accepted: 14.04.2020



Cite this article as: Aykut Başer. Does the Decrease in Neutrophil-lymphocyte Ratio with BCG Treatment Be a Prognostic Marker for NMIBC? J Urol Surg 2020;7(4):271-275.

©Copyright 2020 by the Association of Urological Surgery / Journal of Urological Surgery published by Galenos Publishing House.

Introduction

Bladder cancer (BC) is the 9th or11th most common cancer globally, including in both the sexes (1,2). Among men, it is the 4th-7th most common cancer (1-4). The global incidence rate of BC standardized by age is 9.0 and 2.2 per 100,000 males and females per year, respectively (1). BC is the most common among genitourinary system tumors.

Approximately 75% of the patients receive the diagnosis of non-muscle invasive, submucosa (stage T1) or mucosal [stage Ta or carcinoma in situ (CIS)] neoplasia (1,5-7). Because non-muscle invasive bladder cancer (NMIBC) constitutes a heterogeneous group, its recurrence and progression also differ by stages and grades. The European Organization for Research and Treatment of Cancer (EORTC) and Club Urológico Espanol de Tratamiento Oncológico (CUETO) risk tables were devised to predict recurrence and progression. Furthermore, NMIBCs have been divided into low-, medium-, and high-risk groups for the EORTC treatment protocol. The European Urology Guide (EAU) guidelines recommend the treatment protocol according to these risk groups. However, reliable prognostic factors that can help in patient-specific estimation rather than group-specific estimation of recurrence and progression risk are lacking (8). Tumor-induced host inflammatory responses play an important role in tumor development and progression. According to the literature, hematologic markers have been used in predicting prognosis in various cancers and urothelial carcinoma. The neutrophil-to-lymphocyte ratio (NLR) has been used as a marker in various types of cancer, and it has been shown to be of predictive value for prognosis (9,10). In patients with NMIBC, increase in NLR has been shown to be associated with progression and recurrence (11). NLR is a hematologic parameter that can be determined easily and quickly. The inclusion of NLR along with parameters such as number of tumors, tumor size, tumor stage, tumor grade, presence of concomitant CIS, and previous recurrence in progression and recurrence prediction models could be useful. Consensus on a threshold NLR value is lacking (12).

We aimed to investigate the predictive value of changes in NLR with regard to progression and recurrence after 1 year maintenance BCG treatment in patients with high-risk NMIBC and to determine the association between NLR and EORTC progression and recurrence risk classifications.

Materials and Methods

This study complied with the Helsinki Declaration and was conducted with the approval of the local ethics committee (Hitit University Faculty of Medicine Ethics Committee; decision no: 87). Patients undergoing transurethral bladder tumor resection (TURB) due to bladder tumor between September 2015 and September 2018 at a single center were retrospectively screened. The pathology reports followed the 2009 TNM classification and 2004 WHO grading system. We included 70 patients classified as high-risk according to the EORTC risk classification (2019 EAU NMIBC guideline recommendations; T1, grade 3, presence of CIS, multiple, recurrent, or tumor diameter >3 cm) who were receiving BCG treatment and were being followed up at our clinic.

The medical records, laboratory results, and pathology reports of the patients included in the study were evaluated. The number of tumors, tumor size, and previous recurrence rate before TURB, and tumor stage, tumor grade, and the presence of accompanying CIS in line with the pathology report after TURB were obtained from the medical records. Recurrence and progression scores were calculated according to the EORTC risk tables. Similarly, CUETO recurrence and progression scores were calculated.

Neutrophil and lymphocyte counts of the patients were calculated by dividing the absolute neutrophil values by the absolute lymphocyte values at different time points: NLR 1, pre-TURB; NLR 2, before control cystoscopy performed after 6 courses of BCG treatment; NLR 3, hemogram values before control cystoscopy performed after 1 year of BCG induction.

We excluded patients with non-transitional BC, transitional cell BC without muscle invasion, cancer other than BC, hematological and bleeding disorders, BCG intolerance, and BCG failures.

Statistical Analysis

IBM SPSS for Windows, version 22.0, was used for statistical analyses. Means, standard deviations, and percentages were calculated for descriptive statistics. The Student t-test and 1-way analysis of variance (ANOVA) were used for parametric data, and the Mann-Whitney U and Kruskal-Wallis tests were used for non-parametric data. Repeated-measures ANOVA and Freidman tests were used for the analysis of repeating measurements, and the chi-square or Fischer Exact test was used to evaluate categorical data. The results were expressed at a 95% confidence interval, and p<0.05 was considered statistically significant.

Results

From among the patients in the EORTC high-risk group undergoing BCG treatment between January 2015 and September 2018, 70 patients who did not have recurrence and progression in the first year of maintenance treatment were included in the study. The associations between the clinical features of EORTC and CUETO scoring in the high-risk group and NLR were examined. The mean age of the study population (59 males and 11 females) was 68.06 ± 9.70 years. The values of tumor-related features, EORTC and CUETO recurrence and progression scores, and NLRs of the patients at 1-year follow-up are summarized in Table 1.

Table 1. Tumor-related characteristics of patients, EORTC and CUETO recurrence and progression scores, and 1-year follow-up values of NLR					
		n	%		
Age (years)	Age (years)				
Male		59	84.3		
Female		11	15.7		
Number of tumors	Single	38	54.3		
	2-7	24	34.3		
	≥8	8	11.4		
Tumor diameter	<3 cm	27	38.6		
	≥3 cm	43	61.4		
Category	Та	12	17.1		
	T1	58	82.9		
Concurrent CIS	Yes	7	10		
	No	63	90		
Grade	G1	12	17.1		
	G3	58	82.9		
Prior recurrence rate	Primer	56	80		
	≤1/year	14	20		
	>1/year	0	0		
EORTC Recurrence score		6.43 <u>+</u> 3.36			
EORTC Recurrence score	1-4	25	35.7		
classification	5-9	32	45.7		
	10-17	13	18.6		
EORTC Progression score		11.57±3.95			
EORTC Progression score	2-6	7	10		
classification	7-13	37	52.9		
	14-23	26	37.1		
CUETO Recurrence score		5.50 <u>+</u> 3.17			
CUETO Progression score		7.97 <u>+</u> 3.19			
NLR 1		2.31±1.03			
NLR 2		2.24 <u>+</u> 1.17			
NLR 3		2.13±1.10			
Total		70	100.0		

EORTC: European organization for research and treatment of cancer, CUETO: Club Urológico Espanol de Tratamiento Oncológico, NLR: Neutrophil-lymphocyte ratio, CIS: Carcinoma *in situ* We investigated the threshold values of NLR1 measurement according to the EORTC Progression and Recurrence Risk score classification in predicting non-progression and non-recurrence in high-risk NMIBCs at the first 1-year maintenance BCG treatment. Upon dividing the patients into 3 groups according to the EORTC Recurrence score and Progression score classifications, the mean NLR1 values differed significantly only in the high-score group per the EORTC recurrence score classification (p=0.023; Table 2).

According to repeated-measures ANOVA, NLR1 differed significantly from NLR2 and NLR3 on induction BCG treatment (p=0.002; Table 3).

Among patients with high-risk NMIBC, the threshold NLR1 values for non-recurrence after 1 year of BCG treatment were 1.88 with a score of 1-4, 2.47 for a score of 5-9, and 2.75 for a score of 10-17, according to the EORTC Recurrence score classification.

Discussion

The prediction of recurrence and progression is critical in cases of NMIBC. Patients with NMIBC are divided into risk groups according to prognostic factors, which allows for appropriate treatment to be administered. The EORTC risk table lists probabilities of recurrence and importantly, risk of progression. The risk scoring model was created by CUETO for patients treated with BCG. Although the EORTC and CUETO risk classifications are currently used to predict recurrence and progression, effort to find novel parameters has been ongoing. NLR is an indicator of systemic inflammation. Neutrophils and lymphocytes have immunomodulatory activities. Several studies investigating the prognostic role of NLR in many solid tumors have yielded significant results. Paramanathan et al. (13) found that high NLR values in solid tumors were associated with poorer overall survival rates and cancer-specific survival rates and noted that NLR was preferred for its easy availability and easy evaluation.

Studies have reported a positive correlation between the NLR and recurrence and progression in patients with NMIBC

Table 3. Change in NLR value after 1-year BCG treatment							
	NLR1 NLR2 NLR3 p						
Neutrophil- lymphocyte ratio	2.31±1.03	2.24±1.17	2.13±1.10	0.002			
NLR: Neutrophil-lymphocyte ratio. BCG: Bacillus Calmette-Guerin							

Table 2. NLR1 value according to EORTC progression and recurrence risk score classification								
	EORTC Recurrence score classification			р	EORTC Progression score classification			р
	1-4	5-9	10-14		2-6	7-13	14-23	
NLR1	1.88±0.54	2.47±1.05	2.75±1.43	0.023	1.78±0.64	2.18±0.85	2.63±1.26	0.087
NIR: Neutronhil-lymphocyte ratio. EORIC: European organization for research and treatment of cancer								

(11,14-19). Furthermore, association between NLR and tumor aggressiveness has also been reported (14,20-22). The threshold values for prediction of non-progression and nonrecurrence vary in the literature. In the study by Mano et al. (14) that included 122 patients with newly diagnosed NMIBC, the threshold NLR value was 2.41; they reported that T1 tumor incidence was higher and 3-year progression-free survival was lower in the NLR >2.41 group, which was associated with the EORTC high-risk group. Racioppi et al. (15) in their study of 100 patients considered the NLR threshold as 3; they reported that the incidence of CIS, tumors of diameter >3 cm, and multiple tumors was significantly higher in the NLR >3 patient group. Yuk et al. (16) included 385 patients with NMIBC who received BCG treatment; they reported that NLR \geq 1.5 was associated with poor prognosis, with regard to overall survival and cancerspecific survival. Favilla et al. (17) conducted a prospective study including 178 patients to evaluate the role of NLR as a biomarker of NMIBC; they found that a higher NLR (NLR threshold \geq 3) predicted disease recurrence in patients with NMIBC but did not predict disease progression. In their retrospective study, D'Andrea et al. (18) included 918 patients under BCG treatment and considered an NLR threshold of 3; they reported that NLR \geq 3 was significantly associated with recurrence-free and progression-free survival. Çelen et al. (19) reported high recurrence rates with NLR >2.5. Aydın et al. (20) reported that NLR >2.41 was associated with higher incidence of T1 tumor, G3 tumor, tumor diameter >3 cm, and multiple tumors and that the high-risk group (according to EORTC risk classification) had higher NLR values. Varying NLR thresholds have been considered in various studies, and a consensus in this regard is lacking. Most studies grouped patients on the basis of occurrence or nonoccurrence of recurrence and progression. Although an agreedupon NLR threshold, such as the international normalized ratio is required, recurrence and progression of BC are affected by several factors, which make arriving at a common NLR value challenging. An increase in NLR is reportedly associated with tumor aggressiveness and prognosis. We did not compare patients with and without recurrence and progression; hence, we could not suggest a threshold NLR. However, our study evaluated recurrence and progression after 1-year of BCG treatment. Racioppi et al. (15) reported a linear relationship between the NLR value and EORTC Recurrence Risk score and EORTC Progression score. Similarly, Aydın et al. (20) observed that recurrence and progression scores increased significantly as the NLR value increased. Consistent with the published findings, NLR values increased as the EORTC Recurrence and Progression scores increased in our study, with the correlation achieving statistical significance only with the EORTC Recurrence score. We recommend using the following NLR1 values to predict nonrecurrence after 1 year of BCG treatment among patients with high-risk NMIBC: 1.88 for those with a score of 1-4, 2.47 for

those with a score of 5-9, and 2.75 for those with a score of 10-17, according to the EORTC recurrence score classification. Aydın et al. (20) recommended these values to be 1.9, 2.16, and 3.8, respectively. Getzler et al. (8) reported NLR >2.5 as an important marker of disease recurrence, particularly in NMIBC patients treated with BCG. Similarly to our study, the study by Favilla et al. (17) indicated NRL predicted disease recurrence but not progression; however, they used the NLR threshold of \geq 3.

Getzler et al. (8) reported that the efficacy of BCG was higher among patients with low NLR. Contrasting with the results of this study, our study indicates that NLR could be used to predict non-recurrence and non-progression at 1-year follow-up. In our study, NLR1, NLR2, and NLR3 measurements under BCG treatment showed significant differences, making NLR for an effective marker for prognosis and BCG response.

Study Limitations

This study has some limitations. The follow-up period was limited to 1 year, which may lead to selection bias owing to the retrospective design. We only included patients without progression and recurrence. This study aimed to establish the difference in NLR1 threshold according to EORTC progression and recurrence risk classification in patients with NMIBC after 1 year of BCG treatment who did not develop recurrence or progression. However, the NLR1 threshold may differ in patient groups without progression and recurrence at 3- and 5-year follow-ups. Furthermore, the magnitude of decrease in NLR values may predict non-recurrence and non-progression. Further well-designed prospective studies with longer followup periods (5 years) are required to validate these results.

Conclusion

The NLR value and the decrease in NLR at follow-up evaluations can be used as markers of prognosis in patients with NMIBC. NLR is an easily calculated, low-cost prognostic marker, and the thresholds could be determined basis the NMIBC risk classifications. Large prospective studies with longer followup periods are required to determine the normalized NLR thresholds.

Ethics

Ethics Committee Approval: This study complied with the Helsinki Declaration and was conducted with the approval of the local ethics committee (Hitit University Faculty of Medicine Ethics Committee; decision no: 87).

Informed Consent: Retrospective study.

Peer-review: Externally peer-reviewed.

Conflict of Interest: No conflict of interest was declared by the author.

Financial Disclosure: The author declare that they have no relevant financial.

References

- Babjuk M, Burger M, Compérat E, Gontero P, Mostafid AH, Palou J, van Rhijn BWG, Rouprêt M, Shariat SF, Sylvester R, Zigeuner R. Non-muscle-invasive Bladder Cancer. https://uroweb.org/guideline/non-muscle-invasivebladder-cancer/#note_8 (available date 18/12/2019)
- Global Burden of Disease Cancer Collaboration, Fitzmaurice C, Allen C, Barber RM, Barregard L, Bhutta ZA, Brenner H, Dicker DJ, Chimed-Orchir O, Dandona R, Dandona L, Fleming T, Forouzanfar MH, Hancock J, Hay RJ, Hunter-Merrill R, Huynh C, Hosgood HD, Johnson CO, Jonas JB, Khubchandani J, Kumar GA, Kutz M, Lan Q, Larson HJ, Liang X, Lim SS, Lopez AD, MacIntyre MF, Marczak L, Marguez N, Mokdad AH, Pinho C, Pourmalek F, Salomon JA, Sanabria JR, Sandar LL, Sartorius B, Schwartz SM, Shackelford KA, Shibuya K, Stanaway J, Steiner C, Sun J, Takahashi K, Vollset SE, Vos T, Wagner JA, Wang H, Westerman R, Zeeb H, Zoeckler L, Abd-Allah F, Ahmed MB, Alabed S, Alam NK, Aldhahri SF, Alem G, Alemayohu MA, Ali R, Al-Raddadi R, Amare A, Amoako Y, Artaman A, Asayesh H, Atnafu N, Awasthi A, Saleem HB, Barac A, Bedi N, Bensenor I, Berhane A, Bernabé E, Betsu B, Binagwaho A, Boneya D, Campos-Nonato I, Castañeda-Orjuela C, Catalá-López F, Chiang P, Chibueze C, Chitheer A, Choi AJ, Cowie B, Damtew S, das Neves J, Dey S, Dharmaratne S, Dhillon P, Ding E, Driscoll T, Ekwueme D, Endries AY, Farvid M, Farzadfar F, Fernandes J, Fischer J, G/Hiwot T, Gebru A, Gopalani S, Hailu A, Horino M, Horita N, Husseini A, Huybrechts I, Inoue M, Islami F, Jakovljevic M, James S, Javanbakht M, Ha Jee S, Kasaeian A, Kedir MS, Khader YS, Khang YH, Kim D, Leigh J, Linn S, Lunevicius R, Abd El Razek HM, Malekzadeh R, Malta DC, Marcenes W, Markos D, Melaku YA, Meles KG, Mendoza W, Mengiste DT, Meretoja TJ, Miller TR, Mohammad KA, Mohammadi A, Mohammed S, Moradi-Lakeh M, Nagel G, Nand D, Le Nguyen Q, Nolte S, Ogbo FA, Oladimeji KE, Oren E, Pa M, Park EK, Pereira DM, Plass D, Qorbani M, Radfar A, Rafay A, Rahman M, Rana SM, Søreide K, Satpathy M, Sawhney M, Sepanlou SG, Shaikh MA, She J, Shiue I, Shore HR, Shrime G, So S, Soneji S, Stathopoulou V, Stroumpoulis K, Sufiyan MB, Sykes BL, Tabarés-Seisdedos R, Tadese F, Tedla BA, Tessema GA, Thakur JS, Tran BX, Ukwaja KN, Uzochukwu BSC, Vlassov VV, Weiderpass E, Terefe MW, Yebyo HG, Yimam HH, Yonemoto N, Younis MZ, Yu C, Zaidi Z, El Sayed Zaki M, Zenebe ZZ, Murray CJL, Naghavi M. Global, regional, and national cancer incidence, mortality, years of life lost, years lived with disability, and disability-adjusted life-years for 32 cancer groups, 1990 to 2015: A Systematic Analysis for the Global Burden of Disease Study. JAMA Oncol 2017;3:524-548.
- Ferlay J, Soerjomataram I, Dikshit R, Eser S, Mathers C, Rebelo M, Parkin DM, Forman D, Bray F. Cancer incidence and mortality worldwide: sources, methods and majör patterns in GLOBOCAN 2012. Int J Cancer 2015;136:E359-E386.
- 4. Siegel R, Ma J, Zou Z, Jemal A. Cancer statistics, 2014. CancerJ Clin 2014;64:9-29.
- Antoni S, Ferlay J, Soerjomataram I, Znaor A, Jemal A, Bray F. Bladder Cancer Incidence and Mortality: A Global Overview and Recent Trends. Eur Urol 2017;71:96-108.
- Babjuk M, Burger M, Zigeuner R, Shariat SF, van Rhijn BW, Compérat E, Sylvester RJ, Kaasinen E, Böhle A, Palou Redorta J, Rouprêt M; European Association of Urology. EAU guidelines on non-muscle-invasive Urothelial carcinoma of the bladder: update 2013. Eur Urol 2013;64:639-653.
- Burger M, Catto JW, Dalbagni G, Grossman HB, Herr H, Karakiewicz P, Kassouf W, Kiemeney LA, La Vecchia C, Shariat S, Lotan Y. Epidemiology and risk factors of urothelialbladder cancer. Eur Urol 2013;63:234–241.
- Getzler I, Bahouth Z, Nativ O, Rubinstein J, Halachmi S. Preoperative neutrophil to lymphocyte ratio improves recurrence prediction of nonmuscle invasive bladder cancer. BMC Urol 2018;18:90.

- Hirahara T, Arigami T, Yanagita S, Matsushita D, Uchikado Y, Kita Y, Mori S, Sasaki K, Omoto I, Kurahara H, Maemura K, Okubo K, Uenosono Y, Ishigami S, Natsugoe S. Combined neutrophil-lymphocyte ratio and plateletlymphocyte ratio predicts chemotherapy response and prognosis in patients with advanced gastric cancer. BMC Cancer 2019;19:672.
- Huang H, Wan X, Bai Y, Bian J, Xiong J, Xu Y, Sang X, Zhao H. Preoperative neutrophil–lymphocyte and platelet– lymphocyte ratios as independent predictors of T stages in hilar cholangiocarcinoma. Cancer Manag Res 2019;11:5157-5162.
- Ceylan C, Doluoglu OG, Keleş I, Gazel E, Temucin T, Odabaş O, Karalar M. Importance of the neutrophil-to-lymphocyte ratio in muscle-invasive and non-muscle invasive bladder tumors. Urologia 2014;81:120-124.
- Marchioni M, Primiceri G, Ingrosso M, Filograna R, Castellan P, De Francesco P, Schips L. The clinical use of the neutrophil to lymphocyte ratio (NLR) in urothelial cancer: a systematic review. Clin Genitourin Cancer 2016;14:473-484.
- 13. Paramanathan A, Saxena A, Morris DL. A systematic review and metaanalysis on the impact of preoperative neutrophil lymphocyte ratio on long term outcomes after curative intent resection of solid tumours. Surg Oncol 2014;23:31-39.
- Mano R, Baniel J, Shoshany O, Margel D, Bar-On T, Nativ O, Rubinstein J, Halachmi S. Neutrophil-to-lymphocyte ratio predicts progression and recurrence of non-muscle-invasive bladder cancer. Urol Oncol 2015;33:67. e1-7
- Racioppi M, Di Gianfrancesco L, Ragonese M, Palermo G, Sacco E, Bassi PF. Can Neutrophil-to-Lymphocyte ratio predict the response to BCG in highrisk non muscle invasive bladder cancer? Int Braz J Urol 2019;45:315-324.
- Yuk HD, Jeong CW, Kwak C, Kim HH, Ku JH. Elevated neutrophil to lymphocyte ratio predicts poor prognosis in non-muscle invasive bladder cancer patients: initial intravesical Bacillus Calmette-Guerin treatment after transurethral resection of bladder tumor setting. Front Oncol 2019;17;8:642.
- Favilla V, Castelli T, Urzi D, Reale G, Privitera S, Salici A, Russo GI, Cimino S, Morgia G. Neutrophil to lymphocyte ratio, a biomarker in non-muscle invasive bladder cancer: a single-institutional longitudinal study. Int Braz J Urol 2016;42:685-693.
- D'Andrea D, Moschini M, Gust K, Abufaraj M, Ozsoy M, Mathieu R, Soria F, Briganti A, Rouprêt M, Karakiewicz PI, Shariat SF. Prognostic role of neutrophil-to- lymphocyte ratio in primary non-muscle-invasive bladder cancer. Clin Genitourin Cancer 2017;15:e755-e764.
- Çelen S, Günseren KÖ, Özlülerden Y, Mete A, Tuncay ÖL, Yavaşcaoğlu İ. Does neutrophil-lymphocyte ratio show recurrence in patients who underwent curative resection for non-muscle-invasive bladder cancer? J Surg Med 2019;3:324-327.
- Aydın M, Bitkin A, Kadıhasanoğlu M, İrkılata L, Akgüneş E, Keleş M, Atilla MK. Correlation of neutrophil-lymphocyte ratio and risk scores in nonmuscle invasive bladder cancer. Actas Urol Esp 2019;43:503–508.
- 21. Kaynar M, Goktas S. Neutrophil-to-lymphocyte ratio predicts progression and recurrence of non-muscle-invasive bladder cancer. Urol Oncol 2015;33:497.
- 22. Cimen HI, Halis F, Saglam HS, Gokce A. Can neutrophil to lymphocyte ratio predict lamina propria invasion in patients with non-muscle invasive bladder cancer? Int Braz J Urol 2017;43:67-72.
Laparoscopic Versus Open Transperitoneal Nephrectomy for the Treatment of Giant Hydronephrosis

Dev Hidronefroz Tedavisinde Açığa Karşı Laparoskopik Transperitoneal Nefrektomi

Çetin Demirdağ¹, Sinharib Çitgez¹

¹İstanbul University-Cerrahpaşa, Cerrahpaşa Faculty of Medicine, Department of Urology, İstanbul, Turkiye

What's known on the subject? and What does the study add?

Giant hydronephrosis is rare. In this study, the results were compared in patients treated with open and laparoscopic nephrectomy.

Abstract

Objective: To assess the effectiveness of laparoscopic transperitoneal nephrectomy in the treatment of patients with giant hydronephrosis and to compare the results with open nephrectomy.

Materials and Methods: We reviewed the data of 19 patients underwent laparoscopic (laparoscopic group, n=8) and open (open group, n=11) transperitoneal nephrectomy for giant hydronephrosis between January 2008 and 2018. Demographic characteristics, clinical, laboratory and radiological findings of cases were examined. Perioperative and postoperative outcomes were reported. Mann-Whitney U and Fisher's Exact tests were used in the statistical analysis.

Results: The mean operation time was 112.5 ± 19.1 (90-140) minutes and 107.2 ± 19.1 (80-140) minutes, respectively, for the laparoscopic and open groups (p=0.546). The mean hospitalization period was 3.5 (3-7) and 6 (5-8) days, respectively, for the laparoscopic and open approach (p=0.003). No major complications during the perioperative period were observed in any of the patients. The mean follow-up periods were 36 (6-60) and 70 (39-80) months, respectively, for the laparoscopic and open groups (p=0.000).

Conclusion: Laparoscopic transperitoneal nephrectomy appears to be equally effective to the open approach with a shorter hospitalization period for the treatment of giant hydronephrosis. It may be offered as a safe and acceptable model of treatment for patients presenting with giant hydronephrosis.

Keywords: Laparoscopy, Nephrectomy, Open, Giant, Hydronephrosis

Öz |

Amaç: Bu çalışmada dev hidronefroz tespit edilen hastalarda transperitoneal laparoskopik nefrektominin etkinliğini değerlendirmeyi ve sonuçlarını açık nefrektomi yapılan hastalar ile karşılaştırmayı amaçladık.

Gereç ve Yöntem: Ocak 2008 ve 2018 tarihleri arasında dev hidronefroz için laparoskopik (laparoskopik grup, n=8) ve açık (açık grup, n=11) transperitoneal nefrektomi yapılan 19 hastanın verilerini gözden geçirdik. Olguların demografik özellikleri, klinik, laboratuvar ve radyolojik bulguları incelenmiştir. Perioperatif ve postoperatif sonuçlar bildirildi. İstatistiksel analizde Mann-Whitney U ve Fisher'in Kesin testleri kullanıldı.

Bulgular: Ortalama operasyon süresi sırasıyla laparoskopik ve açık gruplar için 112,5 \pm 19,1 (90-140) dk ve 107,2 \pm 19,1 (80-140) idi (p=0,546). Ortalama yatış süresi laparoskopik ve açık yaklaşım için sırasıyla 3,5 (3-7) ve 6 (5-8) gündü (p=0,003). Hiçbir hastada perioperatif majör komplikasyon izlenmedi. Laparoskopik ve açık gruplar için ortalama takip süreleri 36 (6-60) ve 70 (39-80) aydı (p=0,000).

Sonuç: Laparoskopik transperitoneal nefrektomi, dev hidronefrozun tedavisi için daha kısa hastanede yatış süresi ile açık yaklaşım kadar etkili görünmektedir. Dev hidronefroz ile başvuran hastalar için güvenli ve kabul edilebilir bir tedavi modeli olarak verilebilir.

Anahtar Kelimeler: Laparoskopi, Nefrektomi, Açık, Dev, Hidronefroz

Correspondence: Sinharib Çitgez MD, İstanbul University-Cerrahpaşa, Cerrahpaşa Faculty of Medicine, Department of Urology, İstanbul, TurkiyePhone: +90 532 312 2377E-mail: drsinharib@yahoo.comORCID-ID: orcid.org/0000-0002-3897-2951Received: 03.01.2020Accepted: 22.03.2020



Cite this article as: Demirdağ Ç, Çitgez S. Laparoscopic Versus Open Transperitoneal Nephrectomy for the Treatment of Giant Hydronephrosis. J Urol Surg 2020;7(4):276-280.

©Copyright 2020 by the Association of Urological Surgery / Journal of Urological Surgery published by Galenos Publishing House.

Introduction

Giant hydronephrosis is an uncommonly encountered entity. It is defined as excessive urine content in the renal pelvis more than one liter (1).

Common etiologies include ureteropelvic junction obstruction (UPJ), congenital abnormalities, or stones (2,3).

Most of these kidneys are non-functioning at the time of diagnosis and nephrectomy is the treatment of choice in the majority of these cases (4). These poorly functioning kidneys often come to clinical attention as abdominal masses. Patients can also present with symptoms of nausea, vomiting, flank or abdominal pain, hematuria, and urinary tract infections (4,5).

The general approach in the surgical treatment of giant hydronephrosis is nephrectomy (6). A wide range of treatment options are available ranging from conventional open surgery to minimally invasive approaches. There are increasing numbers of case reports in the literature demonstrating the feasibility of the laparoscopic approach as an alternative surgical treatment to conventional open surgical treatment of giant hydronephrosis. The reasons for this may be in particular due to the availability of experienced laparoscopic surgeons and higher numbers of laparoscopic surgeries being performed in urology clinics over the past few decades worldwide (7,8). In this study, we aimed to present and compare the outcomes and complication rates of patients diagnosed with giant hydronephrosis of the kidney treated with either laparoscopic or open nephrectomies.

Materials and Methods

Between January 2008 and 2018 laparoscopic nephrectomy was performed in eight patients (laparoscopic group) and open nephrectomy (open group) in 11 patients with giant hydronephrosis. The etiology was congenital UPJ in six and nine patients who had undergone laparoscopic and open surgeries, respectively. As for the group of patients with ureterovesical junction (UVJ) obstruction one patient in the open group and two patients in the laparoscopic group had giant hydronephrosis. In addition one patient with giant hydronephrosis had ureteric calculi in the laparoscopic group. All cases in the laparoscopic group were successfully completed by laparoscopic procedure without the need for conversion to open approach.

The mean patient age was 30.6 ± 9.1 (25-52) and 31.2 ± 7.7 (26-54) years, respectively, for laparoscopic and open approaches (p=0.519, Table 1). The mean body mass index was 25.9 (22.4-33.2) and 26.0 (20.4-34.2) kg/m², respectively, for laparoscopic and open approaches (p=0.526). Renal function was normal in all patients. No patient had undergone previous abdominal

surgery, except one patient who underwent contralateral pyeloplasty before laparoscopic nephrectomy.

Prior to surgery, patients underwent investigations including haemogram, and routine biochemical parameters, ultrasonography (US), computed tomography (CT) scan and renal dynamic scan. The scans were conducted to confirm that the kidneys were non-functioning (Figure 1). Postoperative complications were classified according to the Clavien Classification (9). Patients were evaluated by means of radiological and laboratory investigations during follow-up.



Figure 1. CT images of two patients with preoperative periods. (1A) The first patient's CT image at preoperative period demonstrated giant hydronephrosis in right kidney occupying the hemi-abdomen and displacing abdominal contents, transverse section. (1B) The second patient's CT image at preoperative period demonstrated giant hydronephrosis in left kidney, coronal section

CT: Computed tomography

Table 1. Patient characteristics					
	Laparoscopic group (n=8)	Open group (n=11)	р		
Age (year), mean ± SD					
Mean (range)	30.6±9.1 (25-52)	31.2±7.7 (26-54)	0.519		
Sex					
Female	3 (37.5%)	4 (36.3%)	>0.05		
Male	5 (62.5%)	7 (63.7%)			
Side					
Left kidney	2 (25.0%)	3 (27.3%)	>0.05		
Right kidney	6 (75.0%)	8 (72.7%)			
ASA score (mean)	1	1	>0.05		
Clinical features					
Pain	6/8 (75%)	9/11 (81.8%)			
Hematuria	1/8 (12.5%)	-	0.745		
Urinary infection	1/8 (12.5%)	2/11 (18.2%)			
Etiology					
UPJ obstruction	6/8 (75%)	9/11 (81.8%)			
UVJ obstruction	1/8 (12.5%)	2/11 (18.2%)	0.745		
Ureteral stone	1/8 (12.5%)	-			
SD: Standard deviation, UPJ: Ure junction	teropelvic junction	obstruction, UVJ: Ur	eterovesical		

This study was a retrospectively designed one, and all patients signed an informed consent agreement. Approval was given by the Ethical Committee of Istanbul University-Cerrahpasa, Cerrahpasa Medical Faculty of Medicine (IRB Number: 83045809-606.01.02).

Statistical Analysis

The Fisher Exact test was used for determining the difference between the categorical variables, while the Mann-Whitney U test was used for the identifying the difference between the means. The data was analyzed with the Statistical Package for the Social Sciences v. 16 (SPSS Inc, Illinois, USA). A p-value under 0.05 was considered statistically significant.

Surgical Technique

The patients who underwent laparoscopic nephrectomy for giant hydronephrosis were placed in the right or left modified flank positions suitable for transperitoneal approaches. The first trocar positioned at the lateral side of the rectus muscle at the level of umbilicus on coronal section was inserted by open (Hasson) technique and a controlled pneumoperitoneum was created. This approach was performed to avoid injury to the readily displaced abdominal contents. Other trocars were placed under direct vision. Later, an 18-G and 20 cm needle was inserted into the kidney and a certain amount of urine was aspirated in order to achieve the necessary space for medialization of the bowel, and to achieve an easier dissection. Just as the colon was reflected medially, the kidney was completely decompressed, and the renal hilum was identified. The kidney was involuted to its minimum volume and removed via the smallest incision possible. The ureter was ligated or clipped. The artery and veins were individually clipped and nephrectomy was completed. In the open group, standard transperitoneal nephrectomy was performed.

Results

We performed laparoscopic transperitoneal nephrectomy in eight patients and open nephrectomy in 11 patients with giant hydronephrosis. Six of the patients presented with pain, one of them with hematuria and one with urinary infection, in the laparoscopic approach. In the open approach, nine patients presented with pain while two presented with urinary infection. All procedures in the laparoscopic group were completed laparoscopically without a need for conversion to open surgery.

The mean operation time was 112.5+19.1 (90-140) minutes and 107.2+19.1 (80-140) minutes, respectively, for laparoscopic and open groups (p=0.546, Table 2). The hospitalization period was 3.5 (3-7) and 6 (5-8) days, respectively, for laparoscopic and open approaches (p=0.003). No perioperative complications were observed in any of the patients. The mean blood loss was measured at 130+17.5 (90-140) mL and 130+14.6 (90-145) mL, respectively for laparoscopic and open groups (p=0.781, Table 3). Hemoglobin (g/dL) and creatinine (mg/dL) levels were measured at 13.2+1.6 and 0.86+0.2 respectively, for the laparoscopic approach and 13.1 ± 1.4 and 0.83 ± 0.2 for the open approach, respectively in the postoperative period while these levels were 15.0±1.8 and 0.83±0.3 for the laparoscopic approach and 14.8±1.5 and 0.82±0.2, respectively for the open approach in the preoperative period and there was no statistically significant difference (p=0.932 and 0.873, respectively). Postoperative complications were seen in two of eight patients (25%) in the laparoscopic group and two of 11 patients (18.2%) in the open group (p>0.05). Postoperatively, one patient each in both the laparoscopic and open groups developed high fever categorized as a Grade 1 complication according to the Clavien classification. Also after the laparoscopic and open interventions; paralytic ileus which is considered a Grade 2 complication occurred in two of the patients who had undergone corresponding operations. These patients recovered after medical treatment and followup procedures. During the follow-up, patients were evaluated based on laboratory tests and radiological findings (US or CT).

Table 2. Perioperative and postoperative data					
	Laparoscopic group (n=8)	Open group (n=11)	р		
Operation time (min)			0.546		
Mean ± SD (range)	112.5 <u>+</u> 19.1 (90-140)	107.2±19.1 (80-140)			
Bleeding (mL)			0.781		
Mean <u>+</u> SD (range)	130±17.5 (90-140)	130 <u>+</u> 14.6 (90-145)			
Postoperative complications according to Clavien Classification	2 (25.0%)	2 (18.2%)	>0.05		
Grade 1	1 (12.5%)	1 (9.1%)			
Grade 2	1 (12.5%)	1 (9.1%)			
Hospitalization time (days)					
Mean (range)	3.5 (3-7)	6 (5-8)			
SD: Standard deviation					

Table 3. Perioperative a	nd postor	perative le	evels of	hemoglobin	and creatinine

radie 5. renoperative and postoperative revers of nemoglobilit and creatinine							
	Preoperative		Postoperative				
	Laparoscopic approach	Open approach	Laparoscopic approach	Open approach	р		
Haemoglobin level	15.0±1.8	14.8±1.5	13.2±1.6	13.1±1.4	0.932*		
Creatinine level	0.83±0.3	0.82±0.2	0.86±0.2	0.83±0.2	0.873*		
*Mann-Whitney test							

During the average follow-up period of 36 (6-60) and 70 (39-80) months for laparoscopic and open approaches, none of the patients had any complications. Only one patient (9.1%) died because of cardiac disease during the follow-up period, in the open group.

Discussion

The definition of giant hydronephrosis is the presence of more than 1,000 mL or 1.6% of body weight of fluid in the collecting system (5,10). Giant hydronephrosis may present with urinary tract infection, renal insufficiency or gross hematuria following trauma in adults (4). However, patients usually remain asymptomatic until the late stages, because this condition is usually slowly progressive (4,5). Abdominal US, CT and magnetic resonance images are helpful in the differential diagnosis (4,11). Giant hydronephrosis has been treated by various procedures such as pyeloplasty, nephrectomy, or percutaneous nephrostomy placement. Preservation of renal parenchyma is the primary aim during management (3). Nephrectomy is preferred if there is no improvement in renal function. Laparoscopic nephrectomy for giant hydronephrosis has been reported in a few studies (4,7,8). We performed laparoscopic transperitoneal nephrectomy for giant hydronephrosis in eight patients and open nephrectomy in 11 patients, in this study. Laparoscopic approach was successfully completed in all of our patients in the laparoscopic group and no intraoperative complications were observed in either group.

Laparoscopic nephrectomy in patients with giant hydronephrosis is expected to be more challenging than laparoscopic nephrectomy in patients with other benign lesions. To overcome this difficulty, it may be necessary to fabricate a number of modifications. Challacombe et al. (7) have described a number of technical modifications to perform laparoscopic nephrectomy in patients with giant hydronephrosis. Technical modifications to facilitate laparoscopic surgery included initial fingerplasty, balloon dissection in two directions, initial intact dissection, subsequent pelvic puncturing and aspiration, and extracorporeal retraction if necessary. They compared these giant hydronephrosis patients with another group of patients who underwent laparoscopic nephrectomy for benign diseases. They concluded the study stating that blood loss was greater and the operation time was longer than the other (benign diseases) group. Similarly, we performed some technical maneuvers including early aspiration and after drainage of the urine, the kidney size was involuted, and the operating space was made more comfortable and we achieved a more clear visualization of the anatomy and performed the operation under better conditions. Additionally, it was easier to dissect the kidney from the surrounding tissues. The mean operation time of the cases were 112.5±19.1 (90-140) minutes and 107.2±19.1 (80-140) minutes and the mean blood loss was measured at

 130 ± 17.5 (90-140) mL and 130 ± 14.6 (90-145) mL, respectively, in the laparoscopic and open groups. There was no statistically significant difference between two groups (p=0.546 and p=0.781, respectively). These results were similar to the other studies found in literature (4,7,8).

All patients in the present series either had a non-functioning kidney or a kidney contributing less than 10% of total renal function. We demonstrated the status of renal function via renal scintigraphy. All of the patients in this series were symptomatic. Late complications of giant hydronephrosis include infection, pain and rupture. For this reason, even if patients are asymptomatic, surgical treatment may be required. However, conservative management is one of the options for giant hydronephrosis, especially in elderly patients. Patients may be followed up at regular intervals with urine culture and radiologic imaging such as US or CT (7,8). Six of the patients in the laparoscopic group and nine in the open group presented with pain, one patient in the laparoscopic group with hematuria and one patient in the laparoscopic group and two of the patients in the open group with urinary infections in our series. The etiology was congenital UPJ in six patients in the laparoscopic group and nine patients in the open group. UVJ obstruction was noted in one of the patients in the laparoscopic group and two of the patients in the open group. Also ureteral calculi were identified in one of the patients in the laparoscopic group. In the open approach, secondary urinary infection was observed in two patients and a nephrostomy tube was inserted to provide decompression concomitantly. Also, the nephrostomy tubes of these patients remained intact until surgery.

Laparoscopic nephrectomy can be performed with a transperitoneal approach or retroperitoneal approach. There are certain notable advantages of the retroperitoneal approach over transperitoneal approach such as; the risk of injury to intraperitoneal organs is lower. Furthermore, the risk of developing intraperitoneal adhesions is lower. However, the retroperitoneal approach also has certain disadvantages. The most important disadvantage is the limited amount of surgical space available. If we are to cite from the literature, the study published by Hemal et al. (4) focusing on this subject would be a suitable example. In their study laparoscopic nephrectomy was performed using a transperitoneal approach in large hydronephrotic kidneys. The authors emphasized that due to the large hydronephrotic kidneys, the available void in the retroperitoneum is considerably reduced. However, over time their surgical experience with the retroperitoneal approach has improved, and they have successfully performed laparoscopic retroperitoneal nephrectomy in large hydronephrotic kidneys. In the series, the last 12 patients were operated using a retroperitoneal approach and no complications were encountered. In conclusion, we believe that the option of a

laparoscopic approach for the nephrectomy depends on the preference and the individual training of each surgeon. We routinely used transperitoneal approaches for laparoscopic surgeries in our clinic. Although we have no experience with a retroperitoneal approach, we did not encounter any perioperative complications in our cases with transperitoneal approach. However, the limited number of patients may have reflected in the low complication rates causing bias for the laparoscopic group, in this study. Also, there was no statistically significant difference between the laparoscopic and open groups in terms of complication rates in our study (p>0.05).

Laparoscopic nephrectomy is the gold standard treatment method that is used safely in both benign and malignant renal diseases. Open nephrectomy is also an option for these diseases. However, as with all other transperitoneal surgeries, there is also a risk of developing complications following laparoscopic or open transperitoneal nephrectomies. For example, paralytic ileus may develop following colonic mobilization during transperitoneal laparoscopic or open nephrectomies. Development of ileus delayed oral intake in our patients in this study. In the retroperitoneal approach, complications related to bowel adhesions and port hernia pose a lower risk. In our study, postoperative complications were seen in cases belonging to both laparoscopic and open groups. Postoperatively, one of the patients in each group developed high fever which is categorized as a Grade 1 complication according to the Clavien classification. Also after the laparoscopic and open interventions; paralytic ileus which is considered a Grade 2 complication occurred in two of the patients who had undergone corresponding operations. These patients recovered after medical treatment during the follow-up process.

Study Limitations

In this study, we reported the outcomes of the patients who underwent laparoscopic and open transperitoneal nephrectomy for giant hydronephrosis. The findings of this study suggest that laparoscopic transperitoneal nephrectomy is technically feasible in patients with giant hydronephrosis and results were found to be similar to the open nephrectomy group. However, our study has several limitations. The data were collected longitudinally and verified retrospectively, which could have introduced an element of error. Another limitation of our study was that the number of patients was limited. Despite these limitations, our results suggest that modified laparoscopic transperitoneal nephrectomy is as safe as open nephrectomy treatment in the management of giant hydronephrosis. Further prospectively designed studies should be undertaken to overcome these limitations.

Conclusion

Laparoscopic transperitoneal nephrectomy seems to be a feasible procedure similar to open nephrectomy with shorter

hospitalization period for the treatment of giant hydronephrosis. There is a need for comparative and prospectively designed studies involving larger patient series.

Ethics

Ethics Committee Approval: Approval was given by the Ethical Committee of Istanbul University-Cerrahpasa, Cerrahpasa Medical Faculty of Medicine (IRB Number: 83045809-606.01.02).

Informed Consent: Consent form was filled out by all participants.

Peer-review: Externally peer-reviewed.

Authorship Contributions:

Surgical and Medical Practices: S.Ç., Ç.D., Concept: S.Ç., Ç.D., Design: S.Ç., Ç.D., Data Collection or Processing: Ç.D., S.Ç., Analysis or Interpretation: S.Ç., Ç.D., Literature Search: S.Ç., Ç.D., Writing: S.Ç., Ç.D.

Conflict of Interest: No conflict of interest was declared by the authors.

Financial Disclosure: The authors declared that this study received no financial support.

References

- 1. Hinman F Jr, Oppenheimer RO, Katz IL. Accelerated obstruction at the ureteropelvic junction in adults. J Urol 1983;129:812-815.
- Wang QF, Zeng G, Zhong L, Li QL, Che XY, Jiang T, Zhang ZW, Zheng W, Tang QZ, Chen F, Wang KN. Giant hydronephrosis due to ureteropelvic junction obstruction: A rare case report, and a review of the literature. Mol Clin Oncol 2016;5:19–22.
- 3. Sokhal AK, Agrawal M, Saini DK, Singh K, Gupta AK, Sankhwar S, Pal Singh B. Giant hydronephrotic kidney masquerading as urinoma: A rare presentation with review of literature. Urol Case Rep 2017;13:69-71.
- 4. Hemal AK, Wadhwa SN, Kumar M, Gupta NP. Transperitoneal laparoscopic nephrectomy for giant hydronephrosis. J Urol 1999;162:35-39.
- Chiang PH, Chen MT, Chou YH, Chiang CP, Huang CH, Chien CH. Giant hydronephrosis: report of 4 cases with review of the literature. J Formos Med Assoc 1990;89:811-817.
- 6. Ansari MS, Singh I, and Hemal AK. Giant hydronephrotic kidney mimicking intestinal obstruction. Int Urol Nephrol 2003;35:319-320.
- Challacombe B, Sahai A, Murphy D, Dasgupta P. Laparoscopic retroperitoneal nephrectomy for giant hydronephrosis: when simple nephrectomy isn't simple. J Endourol 2007;21:437-440.
- 8. Alharbi B. Transperitoneal laparoscopic nephrectomy for giant hydronephrotic non-functioning kidney. Urol Case Rep 2018;21:110-112.
- 9. Dindo D, Demartines N, Clavien PA. Classification of surgical complications: a new proposal with evaluation in a cohort of 6336 patients and results of a survey. Ann Surg 2004;240:205-213.
- Tazi MF, Riyach O, Ahallal Y, Mellas S, Khallouk A, El Fassi MJ, Farih MH. Giant Urinary Bladder and Bilateral Giant Hydronephrosis due to Bladder Neck Obstruction: One Case Report and Literature Review. Case Rep Urol 2012;2012:817519.
- 11. Fukasawa M, Kobayashi H, Matsushita K, Araki I, Takeda M. Intraperitoneal rupture of giant hydronephrosis due to ureteral cancer accompanied by renal cell carcinoma. J Urol 2002;167:1393-1394.

LigasureTM Seals Small Lymphatic Vessels as Comparably Well as Hem-o-lok[®] Clips

Ligasure™ Küçük Lenfatik Damarları Hem-o-lok® Klipsleri Kadar İyi Kapatmaktadır

Dwayne Chang¹, Disaac Thyer^{2,3}

¹Hollywood Private Hospital, Clinic of Urology, Nedlands, Australia ²Royal Perth Hospital, Clinic of Urology, Perth, Australia ³Fremantle Hospital, Clinic of Urology, Fremantle, Australia

What's known on the subject? and What does the study add?

Previous studies have shown that LigasureTM (LS) can seal large lymphatics such as in axillary node dissection. However, no study has directly shown that LS seals small lymphatic vessels. This study compared LS with a standard sealing technique (Hem-o-lok®) in sealing small lymphatics vessels in a canine *ex vivo* spermatic cord model.

Abstract |

Objective: The purpose of this study is to compare small lymphatic vessel sealing using LigasureTM (LS) and Hem-o-lok[®] (HML) clips in an *ex vivo* canine spermatic cord model.

Materials and Methods: Canine testes with spermatic cord attached were harvested. By random distribution, the spermatic cord of each testis was either (i) sealed with LS, (ii) clipped with one HML clip, or (iii) had no intervention. The testis was then injected with a Patent Blue V dye solution. At 5 minutes and 12 hours after injection, the distal spermatic cord was inspected for macroscopically visible dye. One random spermatic cord from each of the LS and HML cohorts free of macroscopic evidence of dye was examined using the frozen section histology of the cross sections proximal and distal to the intervention site to detect the microscopic presence of dye.

Results: During the study period, 18 canine testes were harvested. After randomization, five, six, and seven testes were included in the control, HML, and LS groups, respectively. In the control group, all 5 testes had leaked blue dye from the cut end of the spermatic cord at 5 minutes. Further, in the HML group, dye was macroscopically visible distal to the intervention site (intervention failure) in 2 out of 6 cases at 5 minutes. In the LS group, 2 out of 7 testes had leaked blue dye at 5 minutes. All testes that did not fail at 5 minutes also did not fail at 12 hours in both LS and HML groups. **Conclusion:** LS is an effective alternative option to HML clips to seal small lymphatic vessels.

Keywords: Diathermy, Lymphedema, Lymph nodes, Surgical instruments

Öz

Amaç: Bu çalışmada, bir *ex vivo* köpek spermatik kord modelinde, Ligasure[™] (LS) ve Hem-o-lok[®] (HML) klipslerinin küçük lenfatik damar kapatma özellikleri karşılaştırılmıştır.

Gereç ve Yöntem: Spermatik kordu bağlanmış köpek testisleri toplandı. Rastgele dağıtım yoluyla, her testisin spermatik kordu ya (i) LS ile kapatıldı, (ii) ya bir HML klipsi ile klipslendi ya da (iii) spermatik korda müdahale edilmedi. Testislere daha sonra Patent Blue V boya solüsyonu enjekte edildi. Enjeksiyondan 5 dakika sonra ve 12 saat sonra distal spermatik kord makroskopik olarak görülebilen boya açısından incelendi. LS ve HML kohortlarının her birinden makroskopik boya kanıtı içermeyen rastgele bir spermatik kord seçildi ve boyanın mikroskobik varlığını saptamak için, müdahale bölgesinin proksimal ve distalinden elde edilen kesitler frozen histolojisi kullanılarak incelendi.

Bulgular: Çalışma süresince 18 köpek testisi toplandı. Randomizasyondan sonra sırasıyla beş, altı ve yedi testis kontrol, HML ve LS gruplarına dahil edildi. Kontrol grubundaki 5 testisin tamamı 5. dakikada spermatik kordun kesik ucundan mavi boya sızdırdı. HML grubunda boya, 6 testisin 2'sinde 5. dakikada müdahale sahasının distalinde makroskopik olarak görülebiliyordu (müdahale başarısızlığı). LS grubundaki 7 testisin 2'si 5. dakikada mavi boya sızdırdı. Beşinci dakikada hem LS hem de HML gruplarındaki sızdırmayan testisler 12. saatte de sızdırmadı.

Correspondence: Dwayne Chang MD, Hollywood Private Hospital, Clinic of Urology, Nedlands, AustraliaPhone: (+618) 9346 6000E-mail: Dwayne.Chang@health.wa.gov.auORCID-ID: orcid.org/0000-0003-4268-2479Received: 31.01.2020Accepted: 24.03.2020



Cite this article as: Chang D, Thyer I. Ligasure™ Seals Small Lymphatic Vessels as Comparably Well as Hem-o-lok® Clips. J Urol Surg 2020;7(4):281-284.

Copyright 2020 by the Association of Urological Surgery / Journal of Urological Surgery published by Galenos Publishing House.

Sonuç: LS, küçük lenfatik damarları kapatmada HML klipslerinin etkili bir alternatifidir. Anahtar Kelimeler: Diyatermi, Lenfödem, Lenf düğümleri, Cerrahi aletler

Introduction

Ligasure[™] [Medtronic, Minnesota, USA (LS)] is a surgical tool with a hemostatic function that seals blood vessels up to 7 mm in diameter by fusing collagen and elastin in the vascular walls using pressure and bipolar energy. Medical literature studies recorded burst pressures of blood vessels sealed with LS that were well above physiologic intraluminal pressures (1-3). Medtronic claims that the vessel seal function of LS also extends to lymphatic vessels and that LS has been shown to seal large lymphatic vessels (4,5). Similarly, LS was associated with a reduced incidence of lymphedema in penile cancer lymph node dissection and substantially reduced drain output after axillary lymph node dissection (6,7). However, studies have yet to provide direct evidence of effective LS sealing of small lymphatic vessels. Moreover, small lymphatic vessels have lower amounts of collagen and elastin in the vascular walls than in large lymphatic vessels for LS to fuse, which can affect its efficacy. Thus, the purpose of this study was to compare LS with the standard sealing technique [Extra-Large Hem-o-lok® (HML) Polymer Locking Ligation System, Catalogue ID 544250, Weck®, Teleflex Inc., Pennsylvania, USA] in the development of effective seals for small lymphatic vessels in a canine ex vivo spermatic cord model.

Materials and Methods

Canine testes were obtained by local veterinarians from dogs that were booked for elective castration. These castrations were pre-booked and performed for reasons unrelated to this study and since these testes were destined to be disposed of anyway, ethics approval for their use in this study was not obtained. In addition, 18 canine testes from 9 dogs were collected over a span of 8 weeks, with each spermatic cord still attached. The veterinarian used scissors to divide the spermatic cord at the time of removal to maintain normal tissue structure. The collected testes were then examined within 1 hour of collection. The spermatic cord of each testis was randomized to either (i) diathermy with LS, (ii) clip with a single HML (Catalogue ID 544250, Weck®), or (iii) no intervention (control group). Further, the intervention was conducted in the LS and HML groups at approximately the halfway point of the remaining spermatic cord. Simple randomization was performed using a random integer generator to generate 18 random integers, with each integer having a value between 1 and 3 (8). Patent Blue V dye solution was then injected deep into the parenchyma of all testes at a similar location on the anterior/anti-epididymal surface of each testicle using a 23-gauge hypodermic needle. The volume of dye administered differed depending on the relative size of each testicle, ranging from 0.25 mL for very small testes, 0.5 mL for small testes, 0.75 mL for medium testes, and 1.0 mL for large testes. The needle was then attached to an intravenous fluid giving set attached to a 0.9% saline bag hung at a height of 10 cm above the testicle to simulate physiologic lymphatic pressure. Each testicle and spermatic cord specimen were then left lying flat on a horizontal surface (Figure 1). The time of injection was recorded, and checking for blue dye leakage from the cut end of the spermatic cord was done at 5 minutes after the injection of the dye and recorded and the specimen disposed of. If no leakage of blue dye was observed, the specimen was left in place, and a further observation for the leakage of blue dye was made 12 hours later. From the group that did not show a leakage of blue dye at 12 hours, a random sample from each of the LS and HML clip groups was then selected for a frozen section microscopic analysis of the spermatic cord by an anatomical pathologist to detect the presence of blue dye from the cross sections of both immediate sides of the intervention site.

Statistical Analysis

Descriptive statistics were used to describe the data in percentages (Table 1).

Results

After randomization, five, six, and seven testes were included in the control, HML, and LS groups, respectively. Further, the sizes of the testes differed within each group. The mean volume of dye injected was 0.5 mL in both the LS and HML clip groups and 0.7 mL in the control group (ranging from 0.25 mL to 1.0 mL). In the control group, the five testes showed a leakage of the blue dye from the cut end of the spermatic cord at the 5-minute mark (failure rate 100.0%), and so none was left for observation at 12 hours (Table 1). On the other hand, in the HML clip group, two out of six testes had leaked blue dye at the 5-minute mark. The remaining four testes showed no leakage of blue dye from the spermatic cord at 12 hours, resulting in an overall failure rate of 33.3% (Table 1). Additionally, two of the seven testes in the LS group showed a leakage of blue dye from the spermatic cord at the 5-minute mark. At the 12-hour mark, the remaining five testes showed no leakage of blue dye from the spermatic cord; thus, the overall failure rate was 28.6% (Table 1).

One random testicle free of blue dye leakage at 12 hours was selected from each of the LS and HML clip groups. In the

Table 1. Rates of blue dye leakage from spermatic cord observed at 5 minutes and 12 hours after administration to the testes.						
	Lymphatic leakage observed (presence of dye from spermatic cord)					
	5 minutes	12 hours (for testes with no leakage at 5 minutes)	Overall failure rate			
Control	5 of 5 (100.0%)	N/A*	5 of 5 (100.0%)			
Hem-o-lok [®] clip	2 of 6 (33.3%)	0 of 4 (0%)	2 of 6 (33.3%)			
Ligasure™	2 of 7 (28.6%)	0 of 5 (0%)	2 of 7 (28.6%)			
Total	18	9	18			

*Note: N/A, not applicable to observe at 12 hours because each control specimen already had dye leakage observed at 5 minutes



Figure 1. Experimental tissue model. Canine spermatic cords were sealed with LS, clipped with an HML, or left without intervention (control group). Blue dye was injected into each testis to test for lymphatic patency

LS: Ligasure[™], HML: Hem-o-lok[®]



Figure 2. Under x20 microscopic examination, dye could be observed in the proximal lymphatic vessels (testis side) for both LS (top left) and HML clip (top right) groups. No dye could be seen in the lymphatic vessels distal to the LS seal site (bottom left). However, there was a microscopic focus of dye within the lymphatic vessels seen distal to the HML clip (bottom right)

LS: Ligasure[™], HML: Hem-o-lok[®]

microscopic analysis (Figure 2), the spermatic cords proximal to the LS diathermy or HML clip sites (on the testis side) indicated only the presence of blue dye in the lymphatic vessels. Similarly, no blue dye was found in the lymphatic vessels distal to the LS diathermy site. However, a microscopic focus of blue dye was present inside the lymphatic vessels at the distance to the HML clip site.

Discussion

The entire control group had dye leakage at 5 minutes, thus demonstrating the patency of the lymphatic vessels and suitability of this *ex vivo* experimental model to test the relative effectiveness of LS and HML in sealing small lymphatic vessels.

Compared to HML clips, the use of LS on canine spermatic cords was associated with a lower overall macroscopic failure rate of lymphatic blue dye leakage distal to the intervention site. Furthermore, on a microscopic examination of specimens that did not fail macroscopically, no blue dye was seen in the LS spermatic cord in the lymphatic vessels distal to the intervention site, whereas blue dye was seen distal to the HML clip. The difference in failure rate between the two groups was insignificant, and the sample size was too small to analyze this result for statistical significance. However, this result is compelling and helps establish a basis to accept Medtronic's claim that LS can seal small lymphatic vessels.

A significant finding was that if either LS or HML clip failed to prevent a macroscopic leak, it was always detected within 5 minutes. Therefore, if fluid accumulation is minimal at the time of in vivo lymph node dissection, then continuous lymphatic leakage is likely to be minimal.

Study Limitations

The first limitation of this study was the small sample size that restricted the ability to analyze our data for statistical significance. Thus, conventional simple randomization of small sample sizes can still result in unequal distribution of cohorts and baseline characteristics among groups. Second, an ex vivo tissue model has inherent drawbacks, including interference with tissue planes and structure during tissue removal from the animal, and thus the physiologic homeostasis of tissue oncotic pressure and tissue integrity would naturally be compromised. To limit the impact, the collected tissue was analyzed within 1 hour upon collection. Finally, the tissue model chosen contains other structures that could have a detrimental impact on the result. Other collagen-rich tissue lies alongside the lymphatic vessels in the spermatic cord, including blood vessels and vas deferens. Consequently, the seal on the small lymphatic vessels seen in this study may be partially due to the presence of these other structures.

Conclusion

Our study demonstrated comparable efficacy between LS and HML in creating seals on small lymphatic vessels inside the spermatic cords of *ex vivo* canine models. Larger in vivo clinical studies may shed more light on the comparable efficacy of LS against other vessel sealing methods in the current use for lymph node dissection.

Ethics

Ethics Committee Approval: These castrations were pre-booked and performed for reasons unrelated to this study and since these testes were destined to be disposed of anyway, ethics approval for their use in this study was not obtained.

Informed Consent: These castrations were pre-booked and performed for reasons unrelated to this study and since these testes were destined to be disposed of anyway.

Peer-review: Externally peer-reviewed.

Authors Contributions

Concept: D.C., I.T., Design: D.C., I.T., Data Collection or Processing: D.C., I.T., Analysis or Interpretation: D.C., I.T., Literature Search: D.C., I.T., Writing: D.C., I.T.

Conflict of Interest: No conflict of interest was declared by the authors.

Financial Disclosure: The authors declared that this study received no financial support.

References

- Carbonell AM, Joels CS, Kercher KW, Matthews BD, Sing RF, Heniford BT. A comparison of laparoscopic bipolar vessel sealing devices in the hemostasis of small-, medium-, and large-sized arteries. J Laparoendosc Adv Surg Tech A 2003;13:377-380.
- Harold KL, Pollinger H, Matthews BD, Kercher KW, Sing RF, Heniford BT. Comparison of ultrasonic energy, bipolar thermal energy, and vascular clips for the hemostasis of small-, medium-, and large-sized arteries. Surg Endosc 2003;17:1228-1230.
- Hruby GW, Marruffo FC, Durak E, Collins SM, Pierorazio P, Humphrey PA, Mansukhani MM, Landman J. Evaluation of surgical energy devices for vessel sealing and peripheral energy spread in a porcine model. J Urol 2007;178:2689-2693.
- Box GN, Lee HJ, Abraham JB, Deane LA, Elchico ER, Abdelshehid CA, Alipanah R, Taylor MB, Andrade L, Edwards RA, Borin JF, McDougall EM, Clayman RV. Comparative study of in vivo lymphatic sealing capability of the porcine thoracic duct using laparoscopic dissection devices. J Urol 2009;181:387-391.
- Novitsky YW, Rosen MJ, Harrell AG, Sing RF, Kercher KW, Heniford BT. Evaluation of the efficacy of the electrosurgical bipolar vessel sealer (LigaSure) devices in sealing lymphatic vessels. Surg Innov 2005;12:155-160.
- Gallo Rolania FJ, Beneitez Alvarez ME, Izquierdo Garcia FM. The role of inguinal lymphadenectomy in epidermoid carcinoma of the penis. Use of Ligasure and analysis of the results. Arch Esp Urol 2002;55:535-538.
- Cortadellas T, Córdoba O, Espinosa-Bravo M, Mendoza-Santin C, Rodríguez-Fernández J, Esgueva A, Alvarez-Vinuesa M, Rubio IT, Xercavins J. Electrothermal bipolar vessel sealing system in axillary dissection: a prospective randomized clinical study. Int J Surg 2011;9:636-640.
- 8. RANDOM.ORG. Ireland: Randomness and Integrity Services Ltd. 2012. Random Integer Generator. https://www.random.org/integers/

The Turkish Language and Psychometric Validation of the "Bladder Control Self-assessment Questionnaire" Evaluating the Lower Urinary Tract Dysfunction

Alt Üriner Sistem Disfonksiyonunu Değerlendiren "Bladder Control Self-assessment Questionnaire" in Türkçe Dil ve Psikometrik Validasyonu

🕲 Mustafa Bilal Hamarat¹, 🕲 Fatih Tarhan², 🕲 Utku Can², 🕲 Erkin Sağlam³, 🕲 Pınar Ay⁴

¹University of Health Sciences Turkiye, Konya Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Urology, Konya, Turkiye ²University of Health Sciences Turkiye, Kartal Dr. Lütfi Kırdar Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Urology, İstanbul, Turkiye ³SRH Sigmaringen Hospital, Clinic of Urology, Berlin, Germany ⁴Marmara University Faculty of Medicine, Department of Public Health, İstanbul, Turkiye

What's known on the subject? and What does the study add?

B-SAQ has not yet been validated in Turkish. The aim of this study was to develop and validate the Turkish version of the B-SAQ.

Abstract

Objective: The aim of this study was to develop and validate the Turkish version of the Bladder Control Self-assessment Questionnaire (B-SAQ). **Materials and Methods:** B-SAQ that comprises two parts and four questions in each section was translated into Turkish, followed by a back-translation into English. The study included 79 and 49 women who were admitted to the urology outpatient clinic with and without complaints of lower urinary tract symptom (LUTS), respectively. Turkish B-SAQ questionnaire was filled for the second time by 67 patients after a two week interval for test-retest correlation. All patients filled the Turkish B-SAQ form, "International Consultation on Incontinence Questionnaire Short Form" (ICIQ-SF) and "Overactive Bladder Screener" (OAB-V8) questionnaire.

Results: The Cronbach alpha value for B-SAQ was 0.868. Reliability of the test/retest was found to be 0.860 (p<0.001). There were statistically significant differences in B-SAQ scores between the controls and patients (p<0.001). Convergent validity analyzes with ICIQ-SF and OAB-V8 (respectively r=0.61 and r=0.44, p<0.001). The total B-SAQ cut-off score was determined as 7. The sensitivity and specificity of B-SAQ were 96% in women with LUTS.

Conclusion: Turkish version of B-SAQ is a valid and reliable questionnaire to evaluate the symptoms and disorders of patients with LUTS. **Keywords:** Lower urinary tract symptoms, Validation, B-SAQ

Öz

Amaç: Bu çalışmada "Bladder Control Self-assessment Questionnaire" (B-SAQ) Türkçe versiyonunun geliştirilmesi ve valide edilmesi amaçlandı. Gereç ve Yöntem: İki bölüm ve her bölümde dört sorudan oluşan B-SAQ Türkçe'ye çevrildi ve daha sonra tekrar İngilizce'ye çevrildi. Üroloji polikliniğimize alt üriner sistem yakınmaları ile başvuran 79 kadın hasta ve herhangi bir alt üriner sistem şikayeti olmayan 49 kadın hasta çalışmaya dahil edildi. Test-retest uyumluluğu için, ayrıca 67 hastaya iki hafta ara ile Türkçe B-SAQ sorgulama formu ikinci kez doldurtuldu. Tüm hastalara Türkçe B-SAQ, "International Consultation on Incontinence Questionnaire Short Form" (ICIQ-SF) ve "Overactive Bladder Screener" (OAB-V8) formları doldurtuldu.

Bulgular: B-SAQ için Cronbach alfa değeri 0,868 idi. Test/retest güvenilirliği 0,860 (p<0,001) olarak bulundu. Kontrol ve hasta grupları arasında B-SAQ skorları açısından istatistiksel anlamlı farklılık bulundu (p<0,001). ICIQ-SF ve OABQ ile convergant geçerlilik analizleri yapıldı (sırasıyla

Correspondence: Mustafa Bilal Hamarat MD, University of Health Sciences Turkiye, Konya Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Urology, Konya, Turkiye

 Phone: +90 533 659 35 86
 E-mail: bilalhamarat@gmail.com
 ORCID-ID: orcid.org/0000-0002-3987-7016

 Received: 30.01.2020
 Accepted: 09.05.2020



Cite this article as: Hamarat MB, Tarhan F, Can U, Sağlam E, Ay P. The Turkish Language and Psychometric Validation of the "Bladder Control Self-assessment Questionnaire" Evaluating the Lower Urinary Tract Dysfunction. J Urol Surg 2020;7(4):285-289.

©Copyright 2020 by the Association of Urological Surgery / Journal of Urological Surgery published by Galenos Publishing House.

r=0,61 ve r=0,44, p<0,001). B-SAQ için toplam eşik değer 7 puan olarak belirlenmiştir. Alt üriner sistem semptomları olan kadın hastalarda hastalığı tanımlamadaki sensitivite ve spesifitesi %96 olarak bulundu.

Sonuç: B-SAQ'nun Türkçe versiyonu, alt üriner sistem semptomlu hastaların semptomlarını ve rahatsızlıklarını değerlendiren geçerli ve güvenilir bir sorgulama formudur.

Anahtar Kelimeler: Alt üriner sistem semptomları, Validasyon, BSAQ

Introduction

Lower urinary tract symptoms (LUTS) include voiding (slow stream, splitting or spraying, intermittency, hesitancy, straining to void and terminal dribble), storage (urgency, frequency, urinary incontinence and nocturia), and post-mictional (feeling of incomplete emptying and post micturition dribble) symptoms (1). The incidence and severity of LUTS increases with age and negatively affects the quality of life (1,2). The popular belief that LUTS are a natural consequence of life can prevent patients from seeking help in this regard. Storage symptoms of the lower urinary tract consist of complaints of urgent urination sensation and/or urgent urination, incontinence, frequent urination, and nocturnal urination (nocturia) (3). The quality of life of the patients with LUTS that is especially accompanied by urinary incontinence is highly negatively affected. In communitybased studies, the prevalence of patients with at least one of the LUTS varied from 64.3% to 74.4%. The incidence of storage symptoms was observed to be higher in women than in men, and it increased with older age (4,5). A prevalence study of 2730 men over 40 years of age from 19 different provinces in Turkey reported that 3 out of 4 men aged \geq 40 years exhibited some degree of LUTS (6).

Although, LUTS is a clinical problem that is frequently encountered in urology practice, it can easily be overlooked if the patient's complaints are not properly questioned. Particularly, patients in our country do not express their complaints on this issue unless questioned. In one study, it was predicted that people with LUTS will wait for an average of 4 years before asking for help (7). It was observed that women seek medical assistance for uncomfortable LUTS lesser than men (8). Questionnaires are needed to diagnose such patients and to monitor their response to treatment. The severity of the complaints should be clearly revealed by the questionnaire forms and the questions should be clear.

Bladder Control Self-assessment Questionnaire (B-SAQ), developed by an expert panel on LUTS, comprises eight items that determine LUTS and related disorders (9). Our study aimed to determine the validity and reliability of the Turkish version of B-SAQ.

Materials and Methods

The study included 79 and 49 women who were admitted to the urology outpatient clinic with and without complaints of LUTS, between February 2016 and June 2016, respectively. Sixty-seven women reported for evaluating the test-retest compliance. Patients with history of trauma, diabetes mellitus, neurogenic lower urinary tract dysfunction, pelvic surgery, cancer, and radiotherapy; and those with active urinary tract infection and those who used medications affecting the lower urinary tract, were excluded from the study. Additionally, patients who were illiterate or had mental problems and could not give consent, were excluded from the study. Our study was approved by the Ethics Committee (08/04/2014-13) of our institution and informed written consent was obtained from all patients before participating in the study.

The validation of the B-SAQ, comprising two parts as symptoms and disorders and with four questions in each part, was carried out in a gradual manner by the method suggested by Hutchinson et al. (10). Firstly, it was translated from English to Turkish by two independent Turkish translators who were not familiar with the B-SAQ, followed by a meeting of the research group with the translators to evaluate the Turkish versions of B-SAQ, and first consensus was reached for the Turkish version. The consensual Turkish form was translated into English by another two translators who were not familiar with the original guestionnaire. A second consensus meeting was held in which the original and back-translated versions were evaluated and the final version of the B-SAQ was obtained as a result of the necessary corrections performed by the established committee. Finally, in a pilot study on 10 women, it was found that the B-SAQ was easily implemented in a short time and no further changes were made in the last Turkish version of the B-SAQ.

In this questionnaire, patients' total scores ranging from 0 to 12 for each part were obtained with a scale ranging from 0 to 3 points for each question.

All patients filled in the Turkish B-SAQ form (Appendix 1), "International Consultation on Incontinence Questionnaire Short Form" (ICIQ-SF), and "Overactive Bladder Screener" (OAB-V8) (11) questionnaire. After two weeks, the test-retest compatibility group was asked to fill the Turkish B-SAQ questionnaire again. Three-day voiding diary, complete urine analysis, urine culture, blood creatinine measurement, urinary tract ultrasonography, direct urinary tract X-ray examinations, and physical examinations were performed for all patients.

Statistical Analysis

The characteristics of the study group and controls were analyzed using descriptive statistics. Psychometric analyses of the B-SAQ were performed by the following procedures. Reliability was evaluated by test-retest reliability and internal consistency. Cronbach's α coefficient was used to test the internal consistency of the Turkish B-SAQ. Test-retest reliability was also evaluated with Spearman correlation. B-SAQ scores of patients were compared between two visits (test-retest) by using Wilcoxon signed-rank test. The correlation between Turkish versions of B-SAQ, OAB-V8, and ICIQ-SF questionnaires were evaluated by Spearmen correlation coefficient to determine the convergent validity. Discriminant validity was assessed by comparing the B-SAQ scores of patients with those of controls. The Mann-Whitney U test was used to explore the mean differences between the controls and patients. The experts assessed the content validity that indicated whether the questionnaire made sense to the patients and experts and whether the items covered all important aspects or if there were any missing components. Receiver operating characteristic (ROC) plots were used to define the detection cut-off or threshold score that best reflected optimal sensitivity and specificity. The data analyses were conducted using SPSS version 22.0 (IBM, USA) and were twosided with p<0.05 defined as statistically significant.

Results

The study included 79 women with LUTS and 49 healthy women controls with mean ages of 40.3 and 42.1 years, respectively. There were no significant differences between the groups (p=0.42). Demographic data of the patients included in the study and the results of the questionnaires are given in Table 1. A statistical difference between the study and control groups was detected for all questions (p<0.05) (Table 1).

The Cronbach alpha values for Turkish B-SAQ total, B-SAQsymptom, and B-SAQ-bother were 0.868, 0.753, and 0.749 respectively. Individual items in the B-SAQ scored values of 0.835-0.870, reflecting high levels of internal consistency. Testretest reliability was performed on 67 LUTS patients. A high correlation was observed between test-retest scores (r=0.860, p<0.01). B-SAQ symptom, bother, and total test-retest scores did not show a significant difference (p>0.05) (Table 2). The domains of the Turkish B-SAQ correlated well with each other according to the Spearman correlation test and showed a high correlation with ICIQ-SF and OAB-V8 (r=0.61, p=0.01; r=0.44, p=0.01; respectively). All other correlation scores were significant at the 0.01 level (Table 3). The ROC curve for the B-SAQ Turkish version is given in Figure 1. When total B-SAQ score of 7 score was used as the predictive value, the sensitivity and specificity of B-SAQ were calculated as 96% and 96% in patients with LUTS symptoms,

Table 1. Basic characteristics: Age, B-SAQ, ICIQ-SF, OAB-V8 scores in study groups					
	LUTS	Control	p *		
Number of patients	79	49			
Age (year)	40.3±15.5 (24-62)	42.1 <u>±</u> 15.6 (25-64)	0.420		
B-SAQ score Symptom	9.2 <u>+</u> 2.7	0.8±1.0	<0.001		
Bother	9.6±2.5	0.7 <u>+</u> 1.1	<0.001		
Total	18.8±4.9	1.5 <u>+</u> 2.1	<0.001		
ICIQ-SF	14.0 <u>+</u> 5.0	0	<0.001		
OAB-V8	22.8 <u>+</u> 9.1	3.1 <u>+</u> 2.4	<0.001		

*Mann-Whitney U test. B-SAQ: Bladder control self-assessment questionnaire, ICIQ-SF: International consultation on incontinence questionnaire short form, OAB-V8: Overactive bladder screener, LUTS: Lower urinary tract symptom

Table 2. Internal consistency of the study (Cronbach's alpha coefficient)* and test-retests (Spearman)**

	Cronbach's alpha (n=128)	Test-retest				
	p*	Test Retest Mean Mean		p**		
B-SAQ-total	0.868	18.8±5.0	18.3±4.1	0.860		
B-SAQ-symptom	0.713	8.9 <u>+</u> 2.7	9.0 <u>+</u> 2.3	0.764		
B-SAQ-bother	0.738	9.9±2.6	9.3±2.2	0.846		
*Cronbach's alpha, **Wilcoxon Signed Ranks test, B-SAQ: Bladder control self-						

assessment questionnaine



Figure 1. Area under the ROC curve for BSAQ Turkish versions

ROC: Receiver operating characteristic, BSAQ: Bladder control selfassessment questionnaire

Table 3. Correlations (Spearman) of B-SAQ-symptom ar	۱d
bother score, ICIQ-SF (questions 3 + 4 + 5) and OAB-V	/8
among 79 patients with overactive bladder symptoms	

	B-SAQ- total	B-SAQ- symptom	B-SAQ- bother	ICIQ- SF	OAB-V8
B-SAQ-Total	1				
B-SAQ- symptom	0.95*	1			
B-SAQ-bother	0.92*	0.77*	1		
ICIQ-SF	0.61*	0.61*	0.56*	1	
OAB-V8	0.44*	0.5*	0.34*	0.39*	1
*Correlation is sign	ificant at the	0.01 level, B-S	SAQ: Bladder	control se	lf-assessment

questionnaine, ICIQ-SF: International consultation on incontinence questionnaire short form, OAB-V8: Overactive bladder screener

respectively, and the area beneath the ROC curve was 0.994 ± 0.005 (p<0.001). A symptom score threshold of 4 showed that the B-SAQ had a sensitivity and specificity of 95% and 96% for the detection of LUTS, respectively. For a bother score threshold of 4, the sensitivity and specificity were 98 and 96%, respectively. Here, ROC curves showed high accuracy of B-SAQ, represented by the large area below curve 0.994 that identified patients with LUTS.

Discussion

Although, LUTS is a common clinical condition in our country, there are limited questionnaires pertaining to it that have been translated into Turkish and validated. One of them, ICIQ-SF form, was first translated into Turkish and validated by Çetinel et al. (12) in 2004. In this study, we aimed to validate the Turkish version of B-SAQ, a questionnaire that can be filled in a very short time by a majority of patients. The B-SAQ form is a short and easy-to-understand questionnaire developed by Basra et al. (9) in 2006 to determine LUTS.

In 2014, Sahai et al. (13) performed the validation study of the B-SAQ form in men with LUTS and showed it to have a good correlation with the Kings Health Questionnaire (KHQ). In the same study, B-SAQ was shown to be less specific in men than in women, and 98% of patients were observed to fill the form in less than 5 minutes. In the study of Cidre et al. (14), 3-day voiding diary and B-SAQ to evaluate patients with overactive bladder were reported to be the tests with the best diagnostic performance.

The Cronbach's alpha value that shows the internal consistency for the B-SAQ test was 0.91 in the study conducted by Basra et al. (9), while it was 0.87 in our study. A correlation between test-retest scores was presented. The reliability of the test was thus established to be quite high.

The total score of B-SAQ and the symptom and discomfort scores individually were observed to show correlation with ICIQ-SF and

OAB-V8 scores in the patient group. In the study by Basra et al. (9), symptom scores of the B-SAQ correlated highly with that of the KHQ (Pearson's correlation values of 0.46-0.54). In our study, symptom scores of the B-SAQ correlated highly with that of the ICIQ-SF (questions 3 + 4 + 5) (Spearman correlation value: 0.61). In our study and the one by Sahai et al. (13), B-SAQ symptom and discomfort scores correlated well (Spearman r=0.77, p<0.01; Pearson's r=0.94, p<0.01; respectively). Espuña et al. (15), reported the Spearman's correlation coefficient between "discomfort" scale and the ICIQ-SF (question 3 + 4 + 5) as 0.65 (p<0.001), and in our study, this coefficient was 0.56 (p<0.001). The total B-SAQ score correlated moderately with the OAB-V8 score, while it showed a high correlation with ICIQ-SF (Table 3).

While, Espuña et al. (15) in their Spanish validation study of B-SAQ had considered point 6 as the cut-off point for B-SAQ subscales, we considered point 7 as the cut-off point in the ROC curve. When B-SAQ score of 7 was used as the predictive value, the sensitivity and specificity of B-SAQ in patients with LUTS was found to be 96% and 96%, respectively. In the study of Sahai et al. (13), a symptom score threshold of 4 showed that the B-SAQ had the sensitivity and specificity of 75% and 87% for the detection of LUTS, respectively. When the same threshold was taken as a reference in our study, B-SAQ had the sensitivity and specificity of 95% and 96% for the detection of LUTS, respectively. Higher sensitivity and specificity in our study was due to the fact that the study was performed only in women. This showed that the sensitivity and specificity of B-SAQ are higher in women than in men for the detection of LUTS. In a study comparing the guestionnaires conducted by Angulo et al. (16) in 2007 on Spanish community, the area under the curve (AUC) for B-SAQ was 0.799; in another study of Basra et al. (17), it was 0.83; in the study by Sahai et al. (13), it was 0.88; while in our study, this area was 0.994 (16,17). The high AUC value in our study showed the high accuracy of B-SAQ in patients with LUTS.

Two patients who noted their hematuria complaint with a warning statement under the B-SAQ form were examined in this respect. Renal calculus was detected in one patient. Therefore, it was thought that this warning statement also added significant value to the test due to enabling the detection of other underlying urological diseases.

Study Limitations

There are some limitations in this study. Firstly, we did not compare B-SAQ questionnaire with a female LUTS survey such as the Bristol LUTS questionnaire. Another limitation was that the design of the B-SAQ was changed due to the poor understanding of text by our patients during translation phase of the study.

Conclusion

The obtained Turkish version of B-SAQ questionnaire whose validity and reliability related to overactive bladder disease has been shown previously, can be filled in a short time, is easy to apply, and was proven to be a valid and reliable test for Turkish population. Thus, it will be possible to use one more questionnaire pertaining to the lower urinary system, for which a validation study has not been previously conducted, in clinical practice in our country.

Ethics

Ethics Committee Approval: Ethics committee approval was received for this study from the Kartal Dr. Lütfi Kırdar Training and Research Hospital Scientific Research Evaluation Board (approval no: 89513307/1009/278, date: 08.04.2014)

Informed Consent: Informed written consent was obtained from all patients before participating in the study.

Author Contributions

Concept: M.B.H., F.T., E.S., Design: M.B.H., F.T., U.C., E.S., P.A., Supervision: M.B.H., F.T., U.C., Resources: F.T., P.A., Materials: M.B.H., U.C., E.S., Data Collection and/or Processing: M.B.H., U.C., E.S., Analysis and/or Interpretation: M.B.H., F.T., P.A., Literature Search: M.B.H., U.C., Writing: M.B.H., F.T., U.C., Critical Review: M.B.H., F.T., E.S., P.A.

Conflict of Interest: The authors have no conflicts of interest to declare.

Financial Disclosure: The authors declared that this study has received no financial support.

References

- Abrams P, Cardozo L, Fall M, Griffiths D, Rosier P, Ulmsten U, van Kerrebroeck P, Victor A, Wein A, Standardisation Sub-committee of the International Continence Society. The standardisation of terminology of lower urinary tract function: report from the Standardisation Sub-committee of the International Continence Society. Neurourol Urodyn 2002;21:167-178.
- 2. Abrams P. The urodynamic assessment of lower urinary tract symptoms. Proceedings of the Fifth International Consultation on Benign Prostatic Hyperplasia (BPH), Paris, June 2000, 2001.
- Abrams P, Cardozo L, Fall M, Griffiths D, Rosier P, Ulmsten U, van Kerrebroeck P, Victor A, Wein A. The standardisation of terminology of lower urinary tract function: report from the Standardisation Sub-committee of the International Continence Society. Am J Obstet Gynecol 2002;187:116-126.

- Irwin DE, Milsom I, Hunskaar S, Reilly K, Kopp Z, Herschorn S, Coyne K, Kelleher C, Hampel C, Artibani W, Abrams P. Population-based survey of urinary incontinence, overactive bladder, and other lower urinary tract symptoms in five countries: results of the EPIC study. Eur Urol 2006;50:1306-1314.
- Coyne KS, Sexton CC, Thompson CL, Milsom I, Irwin D, Kopp ZS, Chapple CR, Kaplan S, Tubaro A, Aiyer LP, Wein AJ. The prevalence of lower urinary tract symptoms (LUTS) in the USA, the UK and Sweden: results from the Epidemiology of LUTS (EpiLUTS) study. BJU int 2009;104:352–360.
- Kendirci M, Asci R, Yaman Ö, Çayan S, Orhan I, Usta MF, Ekmekcioglu O, Kadioglu A. Prevalence of male pelvic dysfunction: results from the Turkish society of andrology male sexual health study group. Andrology 2014;2:219-224.
- 7. Abrams P, Artibani W, Cardozo L, Khoury S, Wein A. Clinical manual of incontinence in women. Birmingham, Health Publications, 2005.
- 8. Shaw C, Tansey R, Jackson C, Hyde C, Allan R. Barriers to help seeking in people with urinary symptoms. Fam pract 2001;18:48-52.
- Basra R, Artibani W, Cardozo L, Castro-Diaz D, Chapple C, Cortes E, De Ridder D, Pons ME, Haab F, Hohenfellner M, Kirby M, Milsom I, Van Kerrebroeck P, Vierhout M, Wagg A, Kelleher C. Design and validation of a new screening instrument for lower urinary tract dysfunction: the bladder control selfassessment questionnaire (B-SAQ). Eur Urol 2007;52:230-238.
- Hutchinson A, Bentzen N, König-Zahn C. Cross cultural health outcome assessment: a user's guide: European Research Group on Health Outcomes, 2000.
- 11. Tarcan T, Mangır N, Özgür MÖ, Akbal C. OAB-V8 Overactive Bladder Questionnaire Validation Study. Bull Urol 2012;21:113-116.
- 12. Çetinel B, Özkan B, Can G. The Valıdation Study Of ICIQ-SF Turkish Version. Turk J Urol 2004;30:332-338.
- Sahai A, Dowson C, Cortes E, Seth J, Watkins J, Khan MS, Dasgupta P, Cardozo L, Chapple C, De Ridder D, Wagg A, Kelleher C. Validation of the bladder control self-assessment questionnaire (B-SAQ) in men. BJU int 2014;113:783-788.
- 14. Cidre MJ, López-Fando L, Esteban M, Franco A, Arlandis S, Castro D, Prieto L, Salinas J, Gutiérrez C, Bañosi G, Cambronero J, Grupo de investigación en Resultados de Salud en Urología Funcional y Urodinámica (IFU). How should we address the diagnosis of overactive bladder in women? Actas Urológicas Españolas (English Edition). 2016;40:29–36.
- Espuña MP, Puig MC, Rebollo PA. Validation of the Spanish version of the "Bladder control Self-Assessment Questionnarie" (B-SAQ). A new screening instrument for lower urinary tract dysfunction. Actas urologicas espanolas. 2006;30:1017-1024.
- Angulo J, Calderín M, Fernández Y, González M, Gómez E, Herreros M, Peñasco P, Zapatero M, Dorado JF. Comparative study of the B-SAQ, OAB-V8 and OAB-V3 questionnaires as screening tools for overactive bladders in clinical practice. Actas Urológicas Españolas (English Edition). 2017;41:383-390.
- Basra R, Cortes E, Khullar V, Kelleher C. A comparison study of two lower urinary tract symptoms screening tools in clinical practice: the B-SAQ and OAB-V8 questionnaires. J ObstetGynaecol 2012;32:666-671.

Impact of Thyroid Hormones on Serum Prostate Specific Antigen Level in Patients with Benign Thyroid Disorders

Benign Tiroid Bozukluğu Olan Hastalarda Tiroid Hormonlarının Serum Prostat Spesifik Antijen Düzeyleri Üzerine Etkisi

🛛 Çağdaş Şenel¹, 🗗 Altuğ Tuncel¹, 🔿 Yılmaz Aslan¹, 🕲 Dilek Berker², 🕲 Merve Çatak², 🕲 Serdar Güler², 🕲 Melih Balcı¹

¹University of Health Sciences Turkiye, Ankara Numune Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Urology, Ankara, Turkiye ²University of Health Sciences Turkiye, Ankara Numune Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Endocrinology and Metabolism Diseases, Ankara, Turkiye

What's known on the subject? and What does the study add?

Previous studies showed that patients with benign prostatic hyperplasia and prostate cancer have lower serum TSH and a higher serum T3 levels. Also it's known that PSA, the most common used biomarker in prostate cancer diagnosis is influenced by several factors. In the present study serum PSA levels in patients diagnosed with hypothyroidism and hyperthyroidism were measured and compared. In addition impact of medical treatment of these disorders on serum PSA levels were assessed. Our results showed that, lower serum TSH and higher serum T3 and T4 levels were associated with increased serum PSA levels.

Abstract

Objective: The aim of the present study was to evaluate whether thyroid hormone levels in benign thyroid disorders resulting in hypothyroidism or hyperthyroidism had an impact on the levels of serum prostate specific antigen (PSA).

Materials and Methods: A total of 50 male patients aged between 40 and 75 years who had newly diagnosed benign thyroid disorders were enrolled in this study. Patients with hypothyroidism (n=19) were enrolled as group 1 and patients with hyperthyroidism (n=31) as group 2. Before the initiation of medical treatment, levels of serum total, free PSA, and thyroid hormones were measured. Patients then received appropriate medical treatment for their thyroid disease. Once patients were noted to have achieved normal thyroid function tests in the second month following treatment initiation, serum total and free PSA levels were once again measured.

Results: The mean age of the patients was 56.7 years. The mean pretreatment serum total PSA levels in group 1 and 2 were 1.5 and 2.6 ng/mL, respectively (p=0.03). Although group 1 patients had lower posttreatment mean serum total PSA levels (1.7 ng/mL) compared to group 2 (2.5 ng/mL), the difference was not statistically significant (p=0.15). In the comparisons of pre and posttreatment serum total PSA, free PSA and free/total PSA (%) levels in both groups, no statistically significant difference was found (p>0.05).

Conclusion: Our results showed that decreased serum thyroid stimulating hormone and increased serum T3 and T4 levels were associated with increased serum PSA levels. It was also observed that there was no alteration in serum PSA level in relationship to medical treatment received. **Keywords:** Drug therapy, Prostate specific antigen, Thyroid diseases

Öz |

Amaç: Bu çalışmada serum prostat spesifik antijen (PSA) düzeylerinin hipotiroidizm ve hipertiroidizm ile değişkenlik gösterip göstermediğini değerlendirmeyi amaçladık.

Gereç ve Yöntem: Yeni tanı almış benign tiroid bozukluğu olan 40-75 yaş arası 50 erkek hasta çalışmaya dahil edildi. Hastalar hipotiroidizmi olanlar (n=19) grup 1 ve hipertiroidizmi olanlar (n=31) grup 2 olarak ayrıldı. Medikal tedaviye başlanmadan önce serum total ve serbest PSA ile tiroid hormon düzeyleri ölçüldü. Sonrasında hastalar tiroid hastalığı için uygun tedavi başlandı. Tedavinin ikinci ayında tiroid fonksiyon değerleri normale gelen hastaların serum total ve serbest PSA değerleri yeniden ölçüldü.

Correspondence: Çağdaş Şenel MD, University of Health Sciences Turkiye, Ankara Numune Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Urology, Ankara, TurkiyePhone: +90 505 631 14 87E-mail: cagdas_senel@hotmail.comORCID-ID: orcid.org/0000-0002-4030-002XReceived: 13.02.2020Accepted: 12.05.2020



Cite this article as: Şenel Ç, Tuncel A, Aslan Y, Berker D, Çatak M, Güler S, Balcı M. Impact of Thyroid Hormones on Serum Prostate Specific Antigen Level in Patients with Benign Thyroid Disorders. J Urol Surg 2020;7(4):290-294.

©Copyright 2020 by the Association of Urological Surgery / Journal of Urological Surgery published by Galenos Publishing House.

Bulgular: Hastaların ortalama yaşı 56,7 idi. Tedavi öncesi serum total PSA düzeyleri grup 1 ve 2'de sırası ile 1,5 ve 2,6 ng/mL (p=0,03) idi. Grup 1'de tedavi sonrası serum total PSA düzeyleri (1,7 ng/mL) grup 2'den (2,5 ng/mL) daha düşük olmasına rağmen bu fark istatistiksel olarak anlamlı değil idi (p=0,15). Her iki grupta tedavi öncesi ve sonrası serum total PSA, serbest PSA ve serbest/total PSA (%) düzeyleri karşılaştırıldığında ise istatistiksel olarak anlamlı bir farklılık bulunmadı (p>0,05).

Sonuç: Sonuçlarımız düşük serum ve yüksek serum T3 ile T4 düzeylerinin artmış serum PSA değerleri ile ilişkili olduğunu göstermiştir. Ayrıca çalışmamızda medical tedavi ile serum PSA düzeylerinde değişiklik olmadığı bulunmuştur.

Anahtar Kelimeler: İlaç tedavisi, Prostat spesifik antijen, Tiroid hastalıkları

Introduction

Serum prostate specific antigen (PSA) measurement has been widely used in screening (early detection), diagnosis, and monitoring treatment response in various stages of prostate cancer (PCa) (1). A major disadvantage of PSA-based PCa detection is the considerable number of false positive results that occur; many patients undergo unnecessary prostate biopsy procedures due to the false positive elevation in the serum PSA level. It is well documented that various diagnostic and therapeutic procedures, benign and physiologic conditions can elevate serum PSA concentration (2-7).

Although it is common knowledge that PSA is a prostatespecific marker, immunometric measurements have shown that low levels of PSA occur in several non-prostatic tissues, including thyroid, ileum, pancreas, trachea, seminal vesicle, mammary, and salivary glands (8). Although some earlier studies that measured thyroid hormone levels in patients with PCa and benign prostatic hyperplasia (BPH) have suggested a possible association between thyroid hormones and prostatic disorders (9-11), the precise impact of thyroid hormones on serum PSA levels remains unclear.

In this study, we evaluated whether the level of serum PSA can vary with benign thyroid diseases characterized by hypothyroidism or hyperthyroidism.

Materials and Methods

A total of 50 male patients aged between 40 and 75 years with newly diagnosed benign thyroid disorders characterized by either hypothyroidism or hyperthyroidism from the Endocrinology and Metabolism Diseases clinic were included in our study. All participants provided informed consent, and the study had the approval of the Institutional Ethics Committee. Following diagnosis, all patients were referred to our clinic for urological examination. Patients with active urinary tract infection, urologic cancer, urethral catheterization, acute or chronic renal failure, undergoing medical treatment for BPH, liver dysfunction, thyroid malignancy, and those who had undergone urologic manipulations were excluded from the study. In addition, patients who continued to have abnormal thyroid function tests in the second month after initiating medical treatment were excluded.

Patients were divided into two groups. Patients with hypothyroidism (n=19) were enrolled as group 1, and patients with hyperthyroidism (n=31) were enrolled as group 2. Before commencing medical treatment, serum total/free PSA levels and thyroid function tests including serum thyroid stimulating hormone (TSH), triiodothyronine (T3), and thyroxine (T4) were measured. All patients subsequently received medical treatment for their thyroid disease as appropriate. Once the patients achieved normal thyroid function test results in the second month following treatment initiation, the above-mentioned parameters were once again estimated. All tests were performed by fluorometric immunoassay using a commercially available instrument.

Statistical Analysis

Statistical analysis was performed using Statistical Package for the Social Sciences (SPSS) 13.0 for Windows (SPSS Inc. Chicago, IL, USA). Kolmogorov-Smirnov test was used to confirm the normal distribution. A comparison was performed using t-test and Paired Samples t-test. A value less than 0.05 was considered statistically significant.

Results

The mean age of the patients in this study was 56.7 years. The mean ages of patients in group 1 and 2 were 56.8 ± 8.9 (40-70) and 56.5 ± 10.6 (41-75) years, respectively (p=0.917). The mean pretreatment serum total PSA level in group 1 was 1.5 ± 1.6 (0.1 to 5.8) ng/mL and in group 2 was 2.6 ± 3.1 (0.4 to 15) ng/mL, (p=0.03). Although group 1 patients had lower posttreatment mean serum total PSA levels [1.7 ± 1.7 (0.3-5.9) ng/mL] compared to group 2 [2.5 ± 3.8 (0.4-20.6) ng/mL], the difference was not statistically significant (p=0.15). In the comparisons of pre and posttreatment serum total PSA, free PSA and free/total PSA (%) levels in both groups, no statistically significant difference was found (p>0.05). The results are summarized in Table 1.

In total, seven patients were determined to have elevated serum total PSA levels (>4 ng/mL). All of them had normal findings on digital rectal examination. The elevated serum total PSA levels

Table 1. Patient data							
Variables	Group 1 (n=19)		Group 2 (n=31)				
	Pretreatment	Posttreatment	p value	Pretreatment	Posttreatment	p value	
Total PSA (ng/mL)	1.5±1.6 (0.1-5.8)	1.7±1.7 (0.3-5.9)	0.142	2.6±3.1 (0.4-15)	2.5±3.8 (0.4-20.6)	0.526	
Free PSA (ng/mL)	0.4 <u>+</u> 0.5 (0-1.9)	0.5±0.6 (0.1-2.6)	0.423	0.6±0.5 (0.1-2.3)	0.6±0.7 (0.2-3.1)	0.081	
Free/Total PSA ratio (%)	34±14 (13-58)	35±13 (9-57)	0.249	30±10 (12-53)	28±10 (6-48)	0.793	
TSH (μIU/mL)	24.5±34.7 (6-100)	4.1±1.2 (0.4-5.5)		0.1±0.1 (0-0.3)	1.7±1.5 (0.4-5.4)		
T3 (pg/mL)	2.8±0.5 (1.9-3.6)	3.1 ± 0.3 (2.6-3.4)		5.5±4.5 (2.624.9)	3.1±0.6 (24.4)		
T4 (ng/mL)	0.6±0.3 (0.1-1.2)	0.9±0.2 (0.7-1.2)		1.9±1.3 (0.8-6.3)	0.8±0.1 (0.6-1.1)		
PSA: Prostate specific antigen, TSH: Thyr	oid stimulating hormone, T	3: Triiodothyronine, T4: Thyrox	tine, *Free T3,	Free T4 and TSH changes we	ere not calculated. The parame	eters are shown	

as mean \pm standard deviation (min-max)

persisted even after they achieved normal thyroid function tests. Six of the seven patients belonged to group 2 and one of them belonged to group 1. All seven patients underwent transrectal ultrasound guided prostate biopsy, and all the histopathological examination results were consistent with BPH.

Discussion

PCa is the most commonly diagnosed cancer in males in Europe (12). For decades, serum PSA has been the most important biochemical tumor marker used in the screening, diagnosis, and monitoring of patients with PCa (13). Although serum PSA is the most commonly used tumor marker in PCa, levels may be elevated in benign conditions as well. Prior studies have shown that several benign disorders including BPH, prostatitis, prostatic massage, prostate biopsy, urinary retention, urethral catheterization, endoscopic urological interventions, and ejaculation can influence serum PSA levels (2-7,14).

Initially, PSA expression was believed to be specific to the prostate gland. However, immunometric studies have shown that PSA can also occur in various normal and malignant tissues including mammary glands, thyroid gland, placenta, pancreas, and body fluids including semen, amniotic fluid, breast milk, and saliva (8,15-19). Magklara et al. (20) demonstrated expression of both PSA and human glandular kallikrein 2 in thyroid tissue. In a study by Olsson et al. (8), the authors detected high levels of PSA transcripts in the thyroid gland using reverse transcription polymerase chain reaction test. They reported that extra-prostatic PSA can interfere with PSA assays in patients with benign urologic conditions.

Thyroid hormones play an important role in the development, differentiation, and growth of nearly all tissues in the body (21). Bilek et al. (22) reported a close relationship between rat ventral prostate and thyroid gland. Although it is very well known that thyroid hormone regulates thyrotropin-releasing hormone levels in the male reproductive system, including the prostate (23), the direct effect of thyroid hormones on the prostate is still unclear. In 2001, Lehrer et al. (9) evaluated the relationship

between serum T3 levels and risk of recurrence in patients treated for localized PCa. In their study, 68 patients were divided into three risk groups, namely, low, moderate, and high risk. The authors reported an association between elevated serum T3 levels and an increased risk of recurrent prostate cancer. In 2002, the same group (10) compared serum T3 levels among patients with localized PCa (n=161), patients with BPH (n=20), and normal controls (n=27). They demonstrated that patients with BPH had higher serum T3 levels compared to patients with PCa had higher serum T3 levels compared to the control group. In 2005, Hsieh and Juang (11) reported that T3 increases cell proliferation in androgen-sensitive PCa cell lines. In a prospective study (24), including nearly 30.000 participants, the investigators reported that decreased levels of TSH was associated with a higher PCa risk.

In 2012, Mondul et al. (25) examined the association between circulating thyroid hormones and risk of PCa. In this study, serum TSH, T3, and T4 levels were compared between PCa (n=402) patients and normal controls (n=800). Serum PSA levels of the patients were not measured during the study. The authors reported that hypothyroid males have a lower risk of PCa compared to euthyroid males. In 2016, a prospective population-based cohort study by Khan et al. (26) reported that elevated T4 levels were associated with an increased risk of several types of cancer, including PCa. The authors also found an association between decreased TSH levels and increased rates of cancer although it was not significant. Recently, another population-based study (27) reported that decreased TSH and increased T4 levels were associated with an increased PCa risk. A recent study by Eldhose et al. (28) evaluated levels of thyroid hormones in BPH (n=40) and controls (n=40). In this study, patients with BPH had significantly lower serum TSH, higher serum T3, and PSA levels compared to controls. The authors believe that their results suggest that elevated T3 and reduced TSH levels may play a role in the development of BPH. Another recent study (29) compared the pituitary function in men with low PSA levels (<0.1 ng/mL) and normal PSA levels (1-4 ng/mL).

It was found that patients in the low PSA level group had lower TSH levels compared to the normal PSA level group.

To our knowledge, no studies have evaluated serum PSA levels in benign thyroid disorders. In this study, the mean basal serum PSA level was significantly lower in patients who were hypothyroid compared to hyperthyroid patients. Moreover, medical therapy did not alter serum PSA levels in the two groups. In our study population, seven patients underwent prostate biopsy due to elevated serum PSA levels and the results of the histopathological examination were consistent with BPH. Interestingly, six of them had hyperthyroidism.

Study Limitations

This study has some limitations. First, the sample size of our study was small. Second, certain factors that could impact serum PSA levels (e.g. prostate volume) were not evaluated in our study.

Conclusion

Our study found that decreased serum TSH and increased serum T3 and T4 levels were associated with increased serum PSA levels. Although the exact mechanism of how thyroid hormones influence serum PSA levels is still unclear, our findings did demonstrate that serum PSA levels were not altered in relation to medical treatment for benign thyroid diseases. Further studies are needed to validate the findings of our study.

Ethics

Ethics Committee Approval: The study had the approval of the Institutional Ethics Committee.

Informed Consent: All participants provided informed consent.

Peer-review: Internally peer-reviewed.

Authorship Contributions

Surgical and Medical Practices: D.B., M.Ç., S.G., M.B., Concept: Ç.Ş., A.T., D.B., Design: Ç.Ş., A.T., Y.A., D.B., Data Collection or Processing: D.B., M.Ç., S.G., Analysis or Interpretation: Y.A., S.G., M.B., Literature Search: Ç.Ş., A.T., M.Ç., S.G., M.B., Writing: Ç.Ş., A.T., Y.A.

Conflict of Interest: No conflict of interest was declared by the authors.

Financial Disclosure: The authors declare that they have no relevant financial.

References

 Partin AW, Oesterling JE. The clinical usefulness of prostate specific antigen: update 1994. J Urol 1994;152:1358-1368.

- Oesterling JE, Rice DC, Glenski WJ, Bergstralh EJ. Effect of cystoscopy, prostate biopsy, and transurethral resection of prostate on serum prostatespecific antigen concentration. Urology 1993;42:276-282.
- Yuan JJ, Coplen DE, Petros JA, Figenshau RS, Ratliff TL, Smith DS, Catalona WJ. Effects of rectal examination, prostatic massage, ultrasonography and needle biopsy on serum prostate specific antigen levels. J Urol 1992;147:810-814.
- Neal DE Jr, Clejan S, Sarma D, Moon TD. Prostate specific antigen and prostatitis. I. Effect of prostatitis on serum PSA in the human and nonhuman primate. Prostate 1992;20:105-111.
- Deliveliotis C, Alivizatos G, Stavropoulos NJ, Makrychoritis K, Koutsokalis G, Kiriakakis Z, Kostakopoulos A, Dimopoulos C. Influence of digital examination, cystoscopy, transrectal ultrasonography and needle biopsy on the concentration of prostate-specific antigen. Urol Int 1994;53:186-190.
- Nadler RB, Humphrey PA, Smith DS, Catalona WJ, Ratliff TL. Effect of inflammation and benign prostatic hyperplasia on elevated serum prostate specific antigen levels. J Urol 1995;154:407-413.
- 7. Klein LT, Lowe FC. The effects of prostatic manipulation on prostate-specific antigen levels. Urol Clin North Am 1997;24:293-297.
- Olsson AY, Bjartell A, Lilja H, Lundwall A. Expression of prostate-specific antigen (PSA) and human glandular kallikrein 2 (hK2) in ileum and other extraprostatic tissues. Int J Cancer 2005;113:290-297.
- 9. Lehrer S, Diamond EJ, Bajwa AM, Kornreich R, Stagger S, Stone NN, Droller MJ, Stock RG. Association between serum triiodothyronine (t3) level and risk of disease recurrence in men with localized prostate cancer. Prostate Cancer Prostatic Dis 2001;4:232–234.
- Lehrer S, Diamond EJ, Stone NN, Droller MJ, Stock RG. Serum triiodothyronine is increased in men with prostate cancer and benign prostatic hyperplasia. J Urol 2002;168:2431-2433.
- Hsieh ML, Juang HH. Cell growth effects of triiodothyronine and expression of thyroid hormone receptor in prostate carcinoma cells. J Androl 2005;26:422-428.
- Ferlay J, Colombet M, Soerjomataram I, Dyba T, Randi G, Bettio M, Gavin A, Visser O, Bray F. Cancer incidence and mortality patterns in Europe: Estimates for 40 countries and 25 major cancers in 2018. Eur J Cancer 2018;103:356-387.
- Lima AR, Bastos Mde L, Carvalho M, Guedes de Pinho P. Biomarker Discovery in Human Prostate Cancer: an Update in Metabolomics Studies. Transl Oncol 2016;9:357-370.
- Tarhan F, Demir K, Orcun A, Madenci OC. Effect of ejaculation on Serum Prostate-Specific Antigen concentration. Int Braz J Urol 2016;42:472-478.
- 15. Levesque M, Hu H, D'Costa M, Diamandis EP. Prostate-specific antigen expression by various tumors. J Clin Lab Anal 1995;9:123-128.
- Elgamal AA, Ectors NL, Sunardhi-Widyaputra S, Van Poppel HP, Van Damme BJ, Baert LV. Detection of prostate specific antigen in pancreas and salivary glands: a potential impact on prostate cancer overestimation. J Urol 1996;156:464-468.
- Lövgren J, Valtonen-André C, Marsal K, Lilja H, Lundwall A. Measurement of prostate-specific antigen and human glandular kallikrein 2 in different body fluids. J Androl 1999;20:348-355.
- Black MH, Diamandis EP. The diagnostic and prognostic utility of prostatespecific antigen for diseases of the breast. Breast Cancer Res Treat 2000;59:1-14.
- Malatesta M, Mannello F, Luchetti F, Marcheggiani F, Condemi L, Papa S, Gazzanelli G. Prostate-specific antigen synthesis and secretion by human placenta: a physiological kallikrein source during pregnancy. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 2000;85:317-321.
- 20. Magklara A, Cheung CC, Asa SL, Diamandis EP. Expression of prostatespecific antigen and human glandular kallikrein 2 in the thyroid gland. Clin Chim Acta 2000;300:171-180.

- Goemann IM, Romitti M, Meyer ELS, Wajner SM, Maia AL. Role of thyroid hormones in the neoplastic process: an overview. Endocr Relat Cancer 2017;24:R367-R385.
- Bilek R, Gkonos PJ, Tavianini MA, Smyth DG, Roos BA. The thyrotrophinreleasing hormone (TRH)-like peptides in rat prostate are not formed by expression of the TRH gene but are suppressed by thyroid hormone. J Endocrinol 1992;132:177-184.
- Maran RR, Ravichandran K, Arunakaran J. Prostate-thyroid axis: prostatic TRH is one of the stimulators of thyroid hormone. Endocr Res 2001;27:143-152.
- Hellevik AI, Asvold BO, Bjøro T, Romundstad PR, Nilsen TI, Vatten LJ. Thyroid function and cancer risk: a prospective population study. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev 2009;18:570-574.
- 25. Mondul AM, Weinstein SJ, Bosworth T, Remaley AT, Virtamo J, Albanes D. Circulating thyroxine, thyroid-stimulating hormone, and hypothyroid status and the risk of prostate cancer. PLoS One 2012;7:e47730.

- 26. Khan SR, Chaker L, Ruiter R, Aerts JG, Hofman A, Dehghan A, Franco OH, Stricker BH, Peeters RP. Thyroid Function and Cancer Risk: The Rotterdam Study. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 2016;101:5030-5036.
- Chan YX, Knuiman MW, Divitini ML, Brown SJ, Walsh J, Yeap BB. Lower TSH and higher free thyroxine predict incidence of prostate but not breast, colorectal or lung cancer. Eur J Endocrinol 2017;177:297-308.
- Eldhose A, Nandeesha H, Dorairajan LN, Sreenivasulu K, Arul Vijaya Vani S. Thyroid and parathyroid hormones in benign prostatic hyperplasia. Br J Biomed Sci 2016;73:94–96.
- Drincic A, Nguyen AT, Singh S, Zena M, Walters R, Friedman K, Anderson RJ. Pituitary evaluation in patients with low prostate specific antigen. Endocr Pract 2018;24:1030-1037.

Evaluation of Sleep Quality and Quantity of Patients with Benign Prostatic Hyperplasia Using the Medical Outcomes Study-sleep Scale

Benign Prostat Hiperplazisi Olan Hastalarda Uyku Kalitesi ve Niteliğinin "Medical Outcomes Study-sleep Scale" ile Değerlendirilmesi

Selçuk Sarıkaya¹, Satma Gökçem Sarıkaya², Nejdet Karşıyakalı³, Satural Selvi⁴, Satura Çağrı Şenocak⁵, Ömer Faruk Bozkurt⁵, Francesco Esperto⁶, Mustafa Vurucu¹, Mesut Gürdal¹

¹University of Health Sciences Turkiye, Gülhane Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Urology, Ankara, Turkiye ²Hacettepe University Faculty of Medicine, Department of Neurology, Ankara, Turkiye ³Mehmet Ali Aydınlar Acıbadem University Altunizade Hospital, Clinic of Urology, İstanbul, Turkiye ⁴Karabük University Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Urology, Karabük, Turkiye ⁵University of Health Sciences Turkiye, Keçiören Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Urology, Ankara, Turkiye ⁶Campus Bio-Medico University of Rome, Department of Urology, Rome, Italy

What's known on the subject? and What does the study add?

Nocturia is one of the main symptoms associated with benign prostatic hyperplasia (BPH). Sleep disturbance, awaken short of breath or headache, sleep quantity, sleep adequacy, and somnolence are adversely affected in BPH patients. In this study, we aimed to evaluate the sleep quality and quantity of patients with BPH using the Medical Outcomes Study-sleep scale. To the best of our knowledge, this is the first study to evaluate the usability of this scale in urology practice. According to our findings, it is important to evaluate the subdomains of sleep quality and quantity, especially in patients with increased post-voiding residual urine volume and decreased Qmaximum, Qaverage, and voiding volume.

Abstract

Objective: This study aimed to evaluate the sleep quality and quantity of patients with benign prostate hyperplasia (BPH) and compare them with that of a control group using the Medical Outcomes Study-sleep scale (MOS-SS).

Materials and Methods: The study included 114 consecutive men who were recruited between 2014 and 2018. Voiding patterns of patients with BPH were evaluated by free uroflowmetry, and symptom scores were evaluated using the International Prostate Symptom score (IPSS). Sleep quality and quantity of all patients were evaluated using the MOS-SS questionnaire. The participants were divided into two groups: 57 BPH patients (group 1) and 57 healthy individuals (group 2). They were compared statistically in terms of MOS-SS subdomains. The relationship between MOS-SS subdomains and IPSS, free uroflowmetry parameters, and post-voiding residual urine volume (PVR) was evaluated in BPH patients. Factors affecting the MOS-SS subdomains were also investigated.

Results: The mean age of group 1 was higher than that of group 2 (67 ± 9 vs 52 ± 11 years, p<0.001). All MOS-SS subdomain scores except for snoring were adversely affected in group 1, and there was a statistically significant difference between the groups (p<0.001). A mild to moderate significant correlation was found between the MOS-SS subdomain scores and IPSS, free uroflowmetry parameters, and PVR. In multivariate analysis, free uroflowmetry parameters and PVR were found to be independent risk factors for predicting deterioration in the MOS-SS subdomains.

Conclusion: It was observed that sleep quality and quantity were negatively affected in group 1. We recommend that sleep quality and quantity should be investigated especially in BPH patients with increased PVR levels and decreased free uroflowmetry parameters.

Keywords: Benign prostatic hyperplasia, Lower urinary tract symptoms, Medical Outcomes Study-sleep scale (MOS-SS), Sleep disorders

Öz

Amaç: Benign prostat hiperplazisi (BPH) olan hastalarda uyku kalitesini ve niteliğini Medical Outcomes Study-sleep scale (MOS-SS) anketini kullanarak değerlendirmeyi ve kontrol grubu ile karşılaştırmayı amaçladık.

Correspondence:İsmail Selvi MD, Karabük University Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Urology, Karabük, TurkiyePhone:+90 0370 415 80 00E-mail:ismselvi33@hotmail.comORCID-ID:orcid.org/0000-0003-3578-0732Received:20.05.2020Accepted:22.06.2020



Cite this article as: Sarıkaya S, Sarıkaya FG, Karşıyakalı N, Selvi İ, Şenocak Ç, Bozkurt ÖF, Esperto F, Vurucu M, Gürdal M. Evaluation of Sleep Quality and Quantity of Patients with Benign Prostatic Hyperplasia Using the Medical Outcomes Study-sleep Scale. J Urol Surg 2020;7(4):295-301.

©Copyright 2020 by the Association of Urological Surgery / Journal of Urological Surgery published by Galenos Publishing House.

Gereç ve Yöntem: Çalışmaya 2014-2018 yılları arasında toplam 114 erkek dahil edildi. BPH hastalarının işeme paternleri üroflovmetriyle, semptom skorları Uluslararası Prostat Semptom skoru (IPSS) kullanılarak değerlendirildi. Tüm hastaların uyku kalitesi ve niteliği MOS-SS anketi ile değerlendirildi. Hastalar iki gruba ayrıldı: 57 BPH hastası (grup 1) ve 57 sağlıklı birey (grup 2) MOS-SS anketi alt skorları açısından istatistiksel olarak karşılaştırıldı. BPH hastalarında IPSS, üroflovmetri parametreleri, işeme sonrası rezidüel idrar hacmi (PVR) değerlendirildi. MOS-SS alt skorlarını etkileyen faktörler araştırıldı.

Bulgular: Grup 1'de yaş ortalaması daha yüksek bulundu (67±9 vs. 52±11, p<0,001, p<0,001). Gruplar MOS-SS alt skorları açısından karşılaştırıldığında, horlama hariç tüm diğer skorların grup 1'de anlamlı olarak daha olumsuz etkilendiği gözlendi (p<0,001). MOS-SS alt skorları ile IPSS, üroflovmetri parametreleri ve PVR arasında anlamlı bir korelasyon bulundu. Çok değişkenli analizde ise, MOS-SS alt skorlarındaki bozulmayı öngörmede üroflovmetri parametreleri ve PVR'nin bağımsız risk faktörleri olduğu bulundu.

Sonuç: Çalışmamızda grup 1'deki BPH hastalarında uyku kalitesi ve niteliğinin olumsuz etkilendiği gözlendi. Özellikle artmış PVR düzeyleri olan ve üroflovmetri parametrelerinde azalma saptanan BPH hastalarında uyku kalitesi ve niteliğinin sorgulanması gerektiğini düşünüyoruz. MOS-SS anketi, bu anlamda üroloji pratiğinde kolayca kullanılabilecek bir sorgulama aracı olarak gözükmektedir.

Anahtar Kelimeler: Benign prostat hiperplazisi, Alt üriner sistem semptomları, Medical Outcomes Study-sleep scale (MOS-SS), Uyku bozuklukları

Introduction

Benign prostatic hyperplasia (BPH) is a clinical entity that refers to a prostatic adenoma causing bladder outlet obstruction with or without lower urinary tract symptoms (LUTSs) (1). BPH is a common urological disease affecting mainly the older male population (2), and its prevalence increases with age (3). LUTSs secondary to BPH include voiding and storage symptoms (4). Although prostatic enlargement is frequently seen in BPH, a prostate size below 20 mL could also cause these symptoms (4). Storage symptoms consist of increased frequency, nocturia, and urgency, whereas voiding symptoms include feeling of incomplete bladder emptying, intermittent and weak urine stream, and straining (5).

LUTSs due to BPH also affect health-related quality of life (HRQoL) (6-8). Studies showed sleep quality and HRQoL impairments and higher insomnia prevalence (6). Nocturia is the main cause of impaired sleep quality, and the treatment of BPH must include improvement of sleep quality and HRQoL (9,10). Sleep is closely related to a person's well-being, functionality, and general health. Depression and anxiety predisposition, decreased social function, chronic health problems, and increased mortality have been shown in patients with sleep problems (11,12). Several studies have been conducted to assess the sleep quality of patients who had sleep disturbances due to nocturia using questionnaires or polysomnography results (13,14).

Although sleep quality and quantity in different patient populations have been evaluated using the Medical Outcomes Study-sleep scale (MOS-SS) (15,16), no studies have been conducted in BPH patients so far. In this study, we aimed to assess and compare sleep quality and quantity of BPH patients with nocturia with that of a control group. To the best of our knowledge, this is the first study to evaluate sleep quality and quantity using the MOS-SS in BPH patients.

Materials and Methods

Study Population

The study was approved by the local ethics committee (protocol number: 43278876-929-2011/3357, 3246, approved date: June 12, 2014) at Health Science University Ankara Kecioren Training and Research Hospital. All procedures performed in our study involving human participants were in accordance with the ethical standards of the institutional and national research committee and with the 1964 Helsinki Declaration and its later amendments or comparable ethical standards. A formal written informed consent was obtained from all individual participants included in the study. The data of patients who did not consent was not used. After that, we designed a prospective, descriptive, and observational study.

All volunteers were evaluated using a urine sample, routine biochemical blood test analysis, and transabdominal ultrasonography (USG) to exclude any other urological pathology. Patients with storage (frequency, nocturia, and urgency) and voiding symptoms (feeling of incomplete bladder emptying, intermittency, straining, and weak urine stream) were further investigated for BPH diagnosis. Transabdominal prostate volume and total prostate-specific antigen (PSA) values were evaluated, and digital rectal examination was performed. Free uroflowmetry was performed to evaluate voiding patterns, and post-voiding residual urine volume (PVR) was determined by transabdominal USG after free uroflowmetry. Free uroflowmetry parameters (Qmaximum, Qaverage, and voiding volume) were noted in detail. Participants were requested to answer the validated Turkish language version of the International Prostate Symptom score (IPSS) questionnaire, which consists of seven items to assess LUTSs in men. Each question is scored from 0 to 5. Total scores range between 0-7, 8-19, and 20-35, and they are classified as mild, moderate, and severe, respectively. Frequency volume chart was used to exclude patients with nocturnal frequency, nocturnal polyuria, global polyuria, or excessive fluid intake as these can also lead to poor sleep quality.

Group 1 was composed of patients with benign rectal examination signs, a <2.5 ng/mL PSA value, >25 mL prostate volume, and <13 mL/s Qmaximum. Meanwhile, group 2 (control group) included patients who applied for control examination (asymptomatic renal cyst, previous kidney stone, or tumor treatment, etc.) and had no LUTSs. Therefore, the abovementioned further BPH investigations were not performed in the control group.

Patients who had a history of urethral stricture, prostate cancer, bladder cancer, transurethral/urethral surgeries, diabetes mellitus, diabetes insipidus, neurological disease that may cause voiding disorders, chronic obstructive pulmonary disease, obstructive sleep apnea syndrome, insomnia, or other sleep disorders, congestive heart failure, and chronic renal failure and who refused to participate were excluded from the study. We also used medical records in the hospital registration system to exclude these aforementioned additional diseases. Patients who were diagnosed with overactive bladder, chronic prostatitis, or urinary tract infection during the examination and did not meet the abovementioned BPH criteria were also excluded. In addition, we excluded patients who underwent prostate biopsy because of increased PSA and those who were reported as prostate cancer after biopsy. Of 147 patients, 114 were included in our study following these exclusion criteria. They were divided into two groups: BPH patients (group 1, n=57, 50%) and the control group (group 2, n=57, 50%).

Age and body mass index of the entire study population were noted. As the Turkish validity and reliability study of the MOS-SS questionnaire has not been performed yet, two specialists with a high English language knowledge level translated the forms into Turkish. Previous similar national studies were also used (17). All individuals were asked to complete the Turkish version of the MOS-SS questionnaire, and the results were recorded. Scores were calculated according to the guidelines recommended by the developers of the MOS-SS questionnaire (18).

MOS-SS Questionnaire

MOS-SS is a 12-item self-report questionnaire form that is used to assess six dimensions of sleep quality and quantity [sleep disturbance (4 items), snoring (1 item), awaken short of breath or with headache (1 item), sleep quantity (1 item), sleep adequacy (2 items), and somnolence (1 item)] in patients and the general population for over the past 4 weeks (18). It examines subjective data using a Likert-type scale. With the exception of sleep quantity, scores of each index range from 0 to 100; higher scores indicate poor condition of the concept being measured. The answers given to the 4th and 12th questions were reversed before calculating. Sleep quantity is scored as the average sleep hours per night. Sleeping between 7 and 8 h is accepted as optimal sleep (18).

Statistical Analysis

All statistical analysis was performed using the Statistical Package for the Social Sciences version 22.0 software (IBM Corp., Armonk, NY, USA). Descriptive data were expressed as mean and standard deviation, median and interquartile range, and number and frequency. The Kolmogorov-Smirnov test was used to check the normality of data for quantitative variables. The Student's t and Mann-Whitney U tests were used to compare the two groups of quantitative variables showing normal and abnormal distributions, respectively. The Pearson chi-square test was used to compare qualitative data. Spearman correlation analysis was performed to evaluate the relationship between the MOS-SS subdomains and IPSS, free uroflowmetry parameters, and PVR. A two-sided p-value of <0.05 was considered statistically significant for all statistical analyses.

Univariate and multivariate linear regression analyses were performed to determine the factors affecting the MOS-SS subdomains in group 1. Age, IPSS, free uroflowmetry parameters, and PVR were included in the univariate analysis. Variables with a p-value of <0.05 in the univariate analysis were included in the multivariate analysis. The number of predictors for creating a regression model was determined by 1:10 rule of thumb. The sample size for each group was calculated as 50. The correlation between the dependent and independent variables was described as regression coefficient (β) with a 95% confidence interval (95% CI).

Results

The mean ages of patients were 67 ± 9 and 52 ± 11 years in groups 1 and 2, respectively (p<0.001). There was no statistically significant difference between the groups in terms of BMI (p=0.517; Table 1). All patients with BPH had nocturia (at least two voids per night), and the control group had one or no void per night. Five (8.8%) patients had mild, 30 (52.6%) moderate, and 22 (38.6%) severe symptom scores according to IPSS.

All MOS-SS subdomain scores except for snoring were adversely affected in group 1, and there was a statistically significant difference between the groups (p<0.001 for each; Table 1). Prostate volumes, PSA levels, IPSS scores, free uroflowmetry parameters, and PVR of BPH patients are summarized in Table 2.

In addition, there was a negative correlation between the free uroflowmetry parameters and sleep disturbance, awaken short of breath or headache, sleep adequacy, and somnolence. There was also a moderate to strong correlation between sleep quantity and other parameters (Table 3). Correlation analysis results are summarized in Table 3.

The results of the univariate and multivariate analyses are summarized in Tables 4 and 5. Age and IPSS were independent

Sarıkaya et al.	Evaluation	of Sleep	Disorders	in	BPH	Patients
-----------------	------------	----------	-----------	----	-----	----------

Table1.DemographiccharacteristicsandMOS-SSquestionnairesubdomainscores of the study population					
Variables		Group 1 (n=57, 50%)	Group 2 (n=57, 50%)	p-value	
Age (mean : years	<u>+</u> SD),	67±9	52±11	<0.001 ^{a*}	
Body mass in (mean ± SD),	dex kg/m²	28.5 <u>+</u> 3.6	28.0±4.0	0.517ª	
Average sleep [median (IQR	o time)], h	5.0 (3.0-6.0)	7.0 (6.0-8.0)	<0.001°*	
Sleep disturbance (mean <u>+</u> SD)		49.47±23.00	29.12 <u>+</u> 18.81	<0.001 ^{a*}	
Snoring, median (IQR)		60 (20.0-100.0)	40 (20.0-60.0)	0.052°	
Awaken short of breath or with headache, median (IQR)		40 (20.0-60.0)	0 (0-20.0)	<0.001°*	
Quantity of sleep (mean \pm SD)		5.01±1.99 6.89±1.13		<0.001 ^{a*}	
Sleep adequacy, median (IQR)		60 (40.0-80.0)	30 (10.0-50.0)	< 0.001°*	
Somnolence, median (IQR)		60 (26.67-73.3)	26.67 (13.3-40.0)	<0.001°*	
Ψ Optimal	No	49 (86.0)	24 (42.1)	< 0.001 ^{b*}	
sleep, n (%)	Yes	8 (14.0)	33 (57.9)		
^a Student t-test.					

^bchi-square test.

^cMann-Whitney U test.

*p<0.05.

 ${}^{\Psi}\textsc{Optimal}$ sleep is defined as sleeping 7 or 8 h per night. All other sleeping time is defined as non-optimal sleep.

 $\mathsf{MOS}\text{-}\mathsf{SS}\text{:} \mathsf{Medical} \, \mathsf{Outcomes} \, \mathsf{Study}\text{-}\mathsf{sleep} \, \mathsf{scale}, \mathsf{SD}\text{:} \, \mathsf{Standard} \, \mathsf{deviation}, \mathsf{IQR}\text{:} \, \mathsf{Interquartile} \, \mathsf{range}$

scores in Drif patients							
Prostate volume [median (IQR)], mL	40.0 (31.0-60.0)						
Total PSA [median (IQR)], ng/mL	2.80 (1.59-4.90)						
IPSS, mean ± SD	17.93±8.03						
Q _{maximum} [median (IQR)], mL/s	7.9 (4.8-14.0)						
Q _{average} [median (IQR)], mL/s	3.5 (2.0-5.6)						
VV [median (IQR)], mL	150.0 (120.0-200.0)						
PVR urine [median (IQR)], mL	100.00 (70.0-156.0)						
BPH: Benign prostate hyperplasia, PSA: Prostate-specific antigen, IPSS: International Prostate Symptom score, W: Voiding volume, PVR: Post-voiding residual							

Table 2. Free uroflowmetry parameters' results and symptom scores in BPH natients

risk factors for predicting the MOS-SS subdomains of "awaken short of breath or headache" (β =0.676, 95% CI: 0.015-1.337, p=0.045) and "sleep adequacy" (β =1.107, 95% CI: 0.421-1.793, p=0.002), respectively. Free uroflowmetry parameters and PVR were independent risk factors for predicting most of the worsening MOS-SS subdomain scores in multivariate logistic regression analysis (Table 5).

Discussion

In our study, we found that all MOS-SS subdomains except for snoring were negatively affected in BPH patients. A significant correlation was observed between the MOS-SS subdomains and free uroflowmetry parameters, and PVR. In addition, free uroflowmetry parameters and PVR were independent risk factors for predicting most of the worsening MOS-SS subdomain scores in multivariate analysis. In this context, sleep quality and quantity should be investigated in BPH patients with increased PVR and decreased free uroflowmetry parameters using multidimensional tools. It is possible to improve the HRQoL of patients by eliminating sleep problems.

BPH is a common health problem with bothersome symptoms, especially nocturia, among aging men (5). According to the International Continence Society, nocturia is defined as waking up one or more times to void at night (19). The prevalence is 3.4% in the male population younger than 20 years, and it increases to 32.4% for those older than 60 years (20). Sleep is a vital activity, and it is also crucial for mental functions (21). Bal et al. (14) indicated that nocturia mainly occurred during the rapid eye movement (REM) phase of sleep or superficial sleep phase. They found that there was no significant effect of timing (deep or superficial sleep) and frequency on sleep quality in patients with nocturia and benign prostatic obstruction. In contrast, nocturia was associated with increased daytime sleepiness (14). Bal et al. (14) evaluated sleep quality with "sleep efficacy" (the proportion of actual time spent in sleep to the total time spent in bed), "total sleep time," and "REM duration of sleep." In addition to these results, our study found that four of the five subdomains of sleep quality (sleep disturbance, awaken short of breath or headache, sleep adequacy, and somnolence) were worse in patients with BPH than those in the control group according to the MOS-SS questionnaire, which examined more subdomains of sleep quality.

Hernandez et al. (10) reported worse sleep quality for patients with nocturia compared with those who do not experience it. Similarly, Sakuma et al. (22) used the Pittsburgh Sleep Quality index (PSQI), and they found that LUTSs were associated with sleep disorders and the treatment with alpha-blockers had positive effects. Iwaki et al. (23) also used the PSQI to assess the effects of naftopidil, an alpha 1-adrenoreceptor antagonist, and found it to be effective in treating BPH symptoms and sleep quality (23). In our study, we found decreased sleep quality and quantity in patients with BPH than in the control group. Unfortunately, we did not evaluate the changes in the MOS-SS subdomains before and after BPH treatment. Nevertheless, based on the important results of the MOS-SS questionnaire in evaluating sleep quality and amount in BPH patients, our study may be a step toward future studies that can compare the

Table 3. Correlation analysis of the MOS-SS questionnaire subdomains and IPSS, uroflowmetry parameters, and post-voiding residual urine in BPH patients												
Variables Sleep disturbance		Snoring		Awaken short of breath or with headache		Quantity of sleep		Sleep adequacy		Somnolence		
	r	р	r	р	r	р	r	р	r	р	r	р
IPSS	0.322*	0.015	0.313*	0.018	0.181	0.178	-0.422**	0.001	0.396**	0.002	0.263*	0.048
Q _{maximum} (mL/s)	-0.541**	<0.001	-0.160	0.233	-0.505**	<0.001	0.515**	<0.001	-0.494**	<0.001	-0.505**	<0.001
Q _{average} (mL/s)	-0.540**	<0.001	-0.250	0.061	-0.506**	<0.001	0.548**	<0.001	-0.584**	<0.001	-0.527**	<0.001
VV (mL)	-0.486**	<0.001	-0.389**	0.003	-0.564**	<0.001	0.376**	0.004	-0.430**	0.001	-0.573**	<0.001
PVR Urine (mL)	0.442**	0.001	0.064	0.635	0.207	0.122	-0.490**	< 0.001	0.327*	0.013	0.302*	0.220

Spearman correlation analysis: 'Correlation is significant at the 0.05 level (two-tailed). ''Correlation is significant at the 0.01 level (two-tailed). MOS-SS: Medical Outcomes Study-sleep scale, BPH: Benign prostate hyperplasia, PSA: Prostate-specific antigen, IPSS: International Prostate Symptom score, W: Voiding volume, PVR: Post-voiding residual

Table 4. Univariate linear regression analysis results for predicting the factors affecting MOS-SS questionnaire subdomains in **BPH** patients

Variables	oles Average sleep time		Sleep disturbance		Awaken short of breath or with headache		Quantity of sleep		Sleep adequacy		Somnolence	
	β (95% Cl)	p-value	β (95% CI)	p-value	β (95% Cl)	p-value	β (95% CI)	p-value	β (95% CI)	p-value	β (95% CI)	p-value
Age (year)	-0.047 (-0.103 to 0.009)	0.100	0.401 (-0.246 to 1.048)	0.219	0.676 (0.015 to 1.337)	0.045*	-0.044 (-0.099 to 0.012)	0.119	0.574 (-0.147 to 1.296)	0.116	0.676 (-0.018 to 1.369)	0.056
IPSS	-0.067 (-0.132 to -0.002)	0.045*	0.739 (-0.008 to 1.486)	0.052	0.353 (-0.450 to 1.156)	0.382	-0.067 (-0.131 to -0.002)	0.043*	1.028 (0.204 to 1.852)	0.015*	0.517 (-0.316 to 1.350)	0.219
O _{maximum} (mL/s)	0.148 (0.063 to 0.234)	0.001*	-1.685 (-2.657 to -0.713)	0.001*	-1.942 (-2.933 to -0.950)	<0.001*	0.144 (0.059 to 0.228)	0.001*	-1.947 (-3.033 to -0.861)	0.001*	-1.931 (-2.981 to -0.882)	0.001*
Q _{average} (mL/s)	0.326 (0.150 to 0.502)	<0.001*	-3.779 (-5.773 to -1.785)	<0.001*	-4.300 (-6.334 to -2.266)	<0.001*	0.317 (0.143 to 0.491)	0.001*	-4.689 (-6.867 to -2.511)	<0.001*	-4.445 (-6.577 to -2.313)	<0.001*
VV (mL)	0.005 (0.001 to 0.009)	0.018*	-0.070 (-0.117 to -0.024)	0.004*	-0.099 (-0.144 to -0.054)	<0.001*	0.005 (0.001 to 0.009)	0.019*	-0.085 (-0.137 to -0.033)	0.002*	-0.114 (-0.159 to -0.069)	<0.001*
PVR urine (mL)	-0.009 (-0.013 to -0.005)	<0.001*	0.099 (0.049 to 0.150)	<0.001*	0.063 (0.005 to 0.120)	0.033*	-0.009 (-0.013 to -0.005)	<0.001*	0.085 (0.025 to 0.145)	0.006*	0.078 (0.019 to 0.136)	0.011*
* .0.00F M		10			and the second second second			- + - C +) /D . D	a service tables a l

<0.005. MOS-SS: Medical Outcomes Study-sleep scale, BPH: Benign prostate hyperplasia, IPSS: International Prostate Symptom score, W: Voiding volume, PVR: Post-voiding residual, 95% CI: 95% confidence interval

effects of medical and/or surgical treatments on sleep quality or evaluate the changes before and after these treatments.

Considering similar studies and our study, improving sleep quality and HRQoL as well as BPH and nocturia treatment is important. Chartier-Kastler et al. (24) reported higher insomnia rates in patients with BPH-related LUTSs. The severity of insomnia was also related to nocturia frequency (24). Vaughan and Bliwise (7) evaluated the effect of behavioral therapy on reducing the frequency of nocturia compared with that of medical therapy and found similar changes with both treatment modalities. Ohoka (25) indicated the importance of assessing nocturia in detail to have better therapeutic results. While treating nocturia as a component of BPH, nonurological factors such as obesity, sleep habits, blood glucose levels, cardiac problems, and fluid intake are crucial for evaluating detrusor contractility. In our study, we excluded most of the diseases that could cause polyuria and nocturia to minimize the number of confounding factors. On the other hand, since there is no statistically significant difference between the additional comorbidities of BPH patients and the control group, our study population can more accurately

patients												
Variables	Average sleep time		verage sleep time Sleep disturbance		Awaken short of breath or with headache		Quantity of sleep		Sleep adequacy		Somnolence	
	eta (95% Cl)	p-value	eta (95% Cl)	p-value	eta (95% CI)	p-value	eta (95% CI)	p-value	eta (95% Cl)	p-value	eta (95% CI)	p-value
Age (year)	-	-	-	-	0.676 (0.015 to 1.337)	0.045*	-	-	-	-	-	-
IPSS	NS	NS	-	-	-	-	NS	NS	1.107 (0.421 to 1.793)	0.002*	-	-
Q _{maximum} (mL/s)	0.112 (0.031 to 0.192)	0.007*	NS	NS	NS	NS	0.107 (0.027 to 0.186)	0.009*	NS	NS	NS	NS
Q _{average} (mL/s)	NS	NS	-3.779 (-5.773 to -1.785)	<0.001*	-2.872 (-5.023 to -0.721)	0.010*	NS	NS	-3.547 (-5.774 to -1.320)	0.002 [*]	NS	NS
VV (mL)	NS	NS	NS	NS	-0.070 (-0.118 to -0.021)	0.005*	NS	NS	-0.055 (-0.106 to -0.005)	0.031*	-0.107 (-0.151 ro -0.063)	<0.001*
PVR urine (mL)	-0.007 (-0.012 to -0.003)	0.001*	0.076 (0.026 to 0.126)	0.004*	NS	NS	-0.007 (-0.012 to -0.003)	0.001*	NS	NS	0.061 (0.011 to 0.111)	0.017*
** 0.005												

Table 5. Multivariate linear regression analysis results for predicting the factors affecting MOS-SS guestionnaire subdomains in RPH

o<0.005.

MOS-SS: Medical Outcomes Study-sleep scale, BPH: Benign prostate hyperplasia, IPSS: International Prostate Symptom score, W: Voiding volume, PVR: Post-voiding residual, 95% CI: 95% confidence interval

represent the effect of BPH on sleep quality and quantity. Finally, it is crucial to achieve better results for treating BPH and improving sleep quality and quantity and HRQoL.

Study Limitations

Nonetheless, our study has some limitations. First, as mentioned earlier, a Turkish version of the MOS-SS guestionnaire was not validated so we had to translate it ourselves. Second, although we tried designing an observational study, PSA, prostate volume, IPSS, uroflowmetry parameters, and PVR could not be evaluated in group 2 because the patients had no LUTSs. Third, we did not compare the sleep quality and quantity scores of patients in the premedication and postmedication periods. In addition, we did not evaluate the HRQoL of patients using questionnaire forms, and an age-matched study could not be designed. Although BPH is more common in older men, BPH patients' being significantly older than the control group is another limitation. We tried excluding patients who have sleep disorders to prevent bias factors. However, there were patients who described snoring with different degrees, and 29.8% of all patients stated high degree of snoring in the questionnaire forms, even though they had no known sleep disorders. Patients with storage (frequency, nocturia, and urgency) and/or voiding symptoms (feeling of incomplete bladder emptying, intermittency, straining, and weak urine stream) were included in the study group. However, it would be more valuable to include and evaluate patients

in the compensatory phase who may have no obstructive but irritative symptoms. Our aim was to determine the effect of BPH on sleep guality and guantity. However, following the strict exclusion criteria may have led to selection bias. Nevertheless, we showed that free uroflowmetry parameters and PVR were independent risk factors in predicting most of the worsening MOS-SS subdomain scores in multivariate logistic regression models. However, further prospective, randomized controlled studies with a larger sample size are required to validate our findings. We also think that the evaluation of the changes in MOS-SS scores before and after treatments may be a step for future studies.

Conclusion

Sleep quality and quantity may be negatively affected in BPH patients. In this patient group, especially in patients with increased PVR and decreased Qmaximum, Qaverage, and voiding volume, it is important to evaluate the subdomains of sleep quality and quantity with validated, reliable, and multidimensional tools such as the MOS-SS questionnaire. Although the MOS-SS questionnaire is an easy and practical tool, it can be used frequently similar to the IPSS form, which is also commonly used, for patients with these findings during urologist consultations. In this way, it may be possible to improve

the HRQoL of the patients with sleep disorders by performing neurology and/or psychiatry consultations.

Ethics

Ethics Committee Approval: The study was approved by the local ethics committee (protocol number: 43278876-929-2011/3357, 3246, approved date: June 12, 2014) at Health Science University Ankara Kecioren Training and Research Hospital.

Informed Consent: A formal written informed consent was obtained from all individual participants included in the study.

Peer-review: Externally peer-reviewed.

Authorship Contributions

Concept: S.S., F.G.S., Design: S.S., F.G.S., Data Collection or Processing: Ç.Ş., Ö.F.B., M.V., Analysis or Interpretation: N.K., İ.S., M.G., Literature Search: N.K., İ.S., Ç.Ş., Ö.F.B., M.V., F.E., Writing: S.S., F.G.S., M.G., F.E.

Conflict of Interest: No conflict of interest was declared by the authors.

Financial Disclosure: The authors declared that this study received no financial support.

References

- Foo KT. Pathophysiology of clinical benign prostatic hyperplasia. Asian J Urol 2017;4:152-157.
- Gorgel SN, Sefik E, Kose O, Olgunelma V, Sahin E. The effect of combined therapy with tamsulosin hydrochloride and meloxicam in patients with benign prostatic hyperplasia symptoms and impact on nocturia and sleep quality. Int Braz J Urol 2013;39:657-662.
- Lim KB. Epidemiology of clinical benign prostatic hyperplasia. Asian J Urol 2017;4:148-151.
- Shum CF, Lau W, Teo CPC. Medical therapy for clinical benign prostatic hyperplasia: alpha1 Antagonists, 5alpha reductase inhibitors and their combination. Asian J Urol 2017;4:185–190.
- Nimeh T, Magnan B, Almallah YZ. Benign Prostatic Hyperplasia: Review of Modern Minimally Invasive Surgical Treatments. Semin Intervent Radiol 2016;33:244–250.
- Marklund H, Spangberg A, Edell-Gustafsson U. Sleep and health-related quality of life in patients with lower urinary tract symptoms suggestive of benign prostatic obstruction compared to the general population and patients with inguinal hernia. Scand J Urol Nephrol 2010;44:304–314.
- Vaughan CP, Bliwise DL. Sleep and Nocturia in Older Adults. Sleep Med Clin 2018;13:107-116.
- Calogero AE, Burgio G, Condorelli RA, Cannarella R, La Vignera S. Epidemiology and risk factors of lower urinary tract symptoms/benign prostatic hyperplasia and erectile dysfunction. Aging Male 2019;22:12–19.

- 9. Hernandez Fernandez C, Ristol Pont J, Estivill E, Batista Miranda JE, Lopez Aramburu MA. [Importance of nocturia and its impact on quality of sleep and quality of life in patient with benign prostatic hyperplasia]. Actas Urol Esp 2007;31:262-269.
- Hernandez C, Estivill E, Cantalapiedra A. Impact of nocturia on sleep quality in patients with lower urinary tract symptoms suggesting benign prostatic hyperplasia (LUTS/BPH). The NocSu Study. Actas Urol Esp 2010;34:450-459.
- Kuppermann M, Lubeck DP, Mazonson PD, Patrick DL, Stewart AL, Buesching DP, Fifer SK. Sleep problems and their correlates in a working population. J Gen Intern Med 1995;10:25-32.
- Gore M, Brandenburg NA, Dukes E, Hoffman DL, Tai KS, Stacey B. Pain severity in diabetic peripheral neuropathy is associated with patient functioning, symptom levels of anxiety and depression, and sleep. J Pain Symptom Manage 2005;30:374–385.
- Cai T, Abrams P, Geppetti P, Bartoletti R. Prostate surgery to improve sleep quality: the key to success? (Related to: Hernandez C. et al. Nocturia in Spanish patients with lower urinary tract symptoms suggestive of benign prostatic hyperplasia (LUTS/BPH). Curr Med Res Opin 2008;24:1033-1038). Curr Med Res Opin 2010;26:1010-1011.
- 14. Bal K, Ayik S, Issi Y, Bolukbasi A, Akhan G. Sleep analysis of patients with nocturia and benign prostatic obstruction. Urology 2012;80:383-388.
- Lau DT, Morlock RJ, Hill CD. Psychometric evaluation of the medical outcomes study-sleep scale in persons with overactive bladder. Clin Ther 2006;28:2119-2132.
- 16. Viala-Danten M, Martin S, Guillemin I, Hays RD. Evaluation of the reliability and validity of the Medical Outcomes Study sleep scale in patients with painful diabetic peripheral neuropathy during an international clinical trial. Health Qual Life Outcomes 2008;6:113.
- Yildiz FG, Tezer FI, Saygi S. Temporal lobe epilepsy is a predisposing factor for sleep apnea: A questionnaire study in video-EEG monitoring unit. Epilepsy Behav 2015;48:1–3.
- Stewart AL, Ware JE. Measuring functioning and well-being: the medical outcomes study approach. Durham, Duke Univ, 1992.
- 19. Van Kerrebroeck P, Abrams P, Chaikin D, Donovan J, Fonda D, Jackson S, Jennum P, Johnson T, Lose GR, Mattiasson A, Robertson GL, Weiss J, International Continence Society. The standardization of terminology in nocturia: report from the standardization subcommittee of the International Continence Society. BJU Int 2002;90 Suppl 3:11-15.
- 20. Tandeter H, Gendler S, Dreiher J, Tarasiuk A. Nocturic episodes in patients with benign prostatic enlargement may suggest the presence of obstructive sleep apnea. J Am Board Fam Med 2011;24:146-151.
- 21. Ancoli-Israel S, Bliwise DL, Norgaard JP. The effect of nocturia on sleep. Sleep Med Rev 2011;15:91-97.
- Sakuma T, Sato K, Nagane Y, Mochida J, Sugimoto S, Ichinose T, Yamaguchi K, Uchiyama M, Takahashi S. Effects of alpha1-Blockers for Lower Urinary Tract Symptoms and Sleep Disorders in Patients with Benign Prostatic Hyperplasia. Low Urin Tract Symptoms 2010;2:119-122.
- 23. Iwaki H, Narita M, Soga H, Sakano Y, Konishi T, Okada Y. Efficacy of naftopidil for nocturia and consequent sleep disturbance in patients with benign prostatic hyperplasia. Hinyokika Kiyo 2010;56:209–213.
- 24. Chartier-Kastler E, Leger D, Montauban V, Comet D, Haab F. Impact of nocturia on sleep efficiency in patients with benign prostatic hypertrophy. Prog Urol 2009;19:333-340.
- 25. Oh-oka H. Editorial comment to "Nocturia and sleep quality after transurethral resection of the prostate". Int J Urol 2014;21:86.

Predictive Value of Ureteral Jet Dynamics to Differentiate Postrenal Obstruction After Renal Transplantation: A Prospective Cohort Study

Renal Transplantasyon Sonrası Postrenal Obstrüksiyonu Ayırmak için Üreteral Jet Dinamiklerinin Öngörü Değeri: Bir Prospektif Kohort Çalışma

Serdar Çelik¹
 Türker Acar²
 Cenk Şimşek³
 Arda Yeşilova¹
 İbrahim Halil Bozkurt¹
 Yusuf Kadir Topçu¹
 Ertuğrul Şefik¹
 İsmail Basmacı¹
 İsmail Can Tercan³
 Serkan Yarımoğlu¹
 Tansu Değirmenci¹
 Adam Uslu³

¹University of Health Sciences Turkiye, İzmir Bozyaka Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Urology, İzmir, Turkiye ²University of Health Sciences Turkiye, İzmir Bozyaka Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Radiology, İzmir, Turkiye ³University of Health Sciences Turkiye, İzmir Bozyaka Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of General Surgery, Division of Transplantation, İzmir, Turkiye

What's known on the subject? and What does the study add?

In the patients with pelvicalyceal system dilation (PCSD) after renal transplantation (RTx), to differentiate postrenal obstruction from other renal and prerenal reasons, the measurements of ureteral jet dynamics with Doppler ultrasonography (D-US) provide important information to illuminate these suspected situations. Also, the evaluation of ureteral jet dynamics before dilation develops can provide useful information for the management of RTx patients.

Abstract

Objective: This study aimed to prospectively investigate the predictive value of ureteral jet dynamics measured by Doppler ultrasonography (D-US) to differentiate postrenal obstruction from other reasons after double-J stent (DJS) removal in patients who underwent renal transplantation (RTx) due to chronic renal failure.

Materials and Methods: Patients who underwent RTx between 2017 and 2018 were prospectively evaluated. After RTx, D-US was performed on all patients following DJS removal. Renal Artery Resistive index (RA-Ri), renal pelvis anterior-posterior diameter (RP-APD), pelvicalyceal system dilation (PCSD), and ureteral jet flow dynamics [maximum (JETmax) and average velocity (JETave)] were measured by D-US. Patients' demographics, estimated glomerular filtration rate (eGFR), acute rejection, and hemodialysis (HD) time were investigated. Patients were divided into two groups as patients without PCSD (group 1) and patients with PCSD during follow-up (group 2). In addition, group 2 was also divided into two subgroups as patients with postrenal obstruction (group 2a) and without postrenal obstruction (group 2b). All values were compared between the groups.

Results: A total of 28 patients were evaluated in the study. HD time and RP-APD were significantly higher in group 2 than in group 1 (p<0.05). Ureteral jet dynamics between the groups were comparable. In group 2, RA-Ri and RP-APD were comparable, but JETave and JETmax were significantly lower in group 2a.

Conclusion: In patients who underwent RTx with PCSD (especially dilation with suspected acute rejection and low eGFR) after DJS removal, investigation of ureteral jet flow dynamics can provide important information that can help determine and differentiate postrenal obstruction. **Keywords:** Renal transplantation, Pelvicalyceal dilation, Postrenal obstruction, Ureteral stricture, Ureteral jet dynamics

Öz

Amaç: Bu çalışmada kronik böbrek yetmezliği nedeniyle renal transplantasyon (RTx) uygulanan hastalarda double J-stent (DJS) çekildikten sonra postrenal obstrüksiyonu diğer nedenlerden ayırmak için Doppler ultrasonografi (D-US) ile ölçülen üreter jet dinamiklerinin öngörü değerini prospektif olarak araştırmayı amaçladık.

Gereç ve Yöntem: RTx uygulanan hastalar 2017-2018 yılları arasında prospektif olarak değerlendirildi. RTx sonrası DJS çekildikten sonra tüm hastalara D-US uygulandı. D-US ile Renal Arter Rezistif indeksi (RA-Ri), renal pelvis ön-arka çapı (RP-APÇ), pelvikalisiyel sistem dilatasyonu (PKSD) ve üreteral jet akım dinamikleri (maksimum ve ortalama hız; JETmax ve JETave) ölçüldü. Ayrıca çalışmada hastaların demografik özellikleri, tahmini

Correspondence: Serdar Çelik MD, University of Health Sciences Turkiye, İzmir Bozyaka Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Urology, İzmir, TurkiyePhone: +90 505 701 96 31E-mail: serdarcelik84@hotmail.comORCID-ID: orcid.org/0000-0003-0939-9989Received: 09.04.2020Accepted: 04.05.2020



Cite this article as: Çelik S, Acar T, Şimşek C, Yeşilova A, Bozkurt İH, Topçu YK, Şefik E, Basmacı İ, Tercan İC, Yarımoğlu S, Değirmenci T, Uslu A. Predictive Value of Ureteral Jet Dynamics to Differentiate Postrenal Obstruction After Renal Transplantation: A Prospective Cohort Study. J Urol Surg 2020;7(4):302-308.

Copyright 2020 by the Association of Urological Surgery / Journal of Urological Surgery published by Galenos Publishing House.

glomerüler filtrasyon hızı (eGFR), akut rejeksiyon ve hemodiyaliz (HD) süresi araştırıldı. Hastalar takip sırasında PKSD'si olmayan hastalar (grup 1) ve PKSD'si olan hastalar (grup 2) diye iki gruba ayrıldı. Ayrıca grup 2, postrenal obstrüksiyonu olan (grup 2a) ve postrenal obstrüksiyonu olmayan (grup 2b) olmak üzere iki alt gruba ayrıldı. Tüm veriler gruplar arasında karşılaştırıldı.

Bulgular: Çalışmada toplam 28 hasta değerlendirildi. HD süresi ve RP-APÇ grup 2'de anlamlı olarak daha yüksekti (p<0,05). Üreter jet dinamikleri gruplar arasında benzerdi. Grup 2 değerlendirildiğinde RA-Ri ve RP-APÇ gruplar arasında benzerken, JETave ve JETmax değerleri grup 2a'da anlamlı olarak daha düşük saptandı.

Sonuç: DJS çekildikten sonra PKSD saptanan RTx hastalarında (özellikle akut rejeksiyon ve düşük eGFR seviyesi olan dilate hastalarda), üreteral jet akım dinamiklerinin araştırılması postrenal obstrüksiyonu belirlemek ve ayırt etmek için önemli bilgiler sağlayabilir.

Anahtar Kelimeler: Renal transplantasyon, Pelvikalisiyel sistem dilatasyonu, Postrenal obstrüksiyon, Üreter darlığı, Üreteral jet dinamikleri

Introduction

The global prevalence of chronic renal failure (CRF) ranges from 11% to 13% (1). The gold standard treatment for endstage kidney disease (EKD) is renal transplantation (RTx), which is used for primary patients or follow-up patients in the routine hemodialysis (HD) program (2). After RTx, urological complications such as postrenal obstruction according to stricture or stenosis of the ureterovesical anastomosis can cause significant morbidity for these patients. The incidence of urological complications ranges from 2% to 13% after RTx (3). The occurrence of ureteral stricture, which is one of these complications, varies from 0.6% to 10.5% (4). Ureteral stricture can present with postrenal obstruction findings such as lack of pain, pelvicalyceal system dilation (PCSD) or hydronephrosis with increasing serum creatinine level, and oliguria (5). Therefore, in RTx patients, close follow-up with ultrasonography (US), serum creatinine or estimated glomerular filtration rate (eGFR) level, and urine amount is needed. A previous study preferred Doppler US (D-US), which is non-invasive and easily accessible method, to examine ureteral jet phenomenon, as it can show the peristaltic activity of the pelvic-ureteric system essential for the diagnosis of postrenal obstruction (6).

Ureteral jet dynamics measured by D-US was evaluated to detect ureteral stone obstruction and nonobstructive kidney stone formation in patients with upper urinary tract stone disease (7-10). However, ureteral jet dynamics was not assessed for evaluation of PCSD or postrenal obstruction in RTx patients.

Therefore, this prospective study aimed to investigate the predictive value of ureteral jet dynamics of a patient cohort to differentiate postrenal obstruction due to other renal and prerenal reasons after double-J stent (DJS) removal in patients who underwent RTx, especially RTx with PCSD.

Materials and Methods

After ethical approval from the local ethics committee (ethical protocol number: 1/21.02.2018) and informed consent forms were obtained, patients with CRF/EKD who underwent RTx in our tertiary hospital between November 2017 and June 2018

were prospectively evaluated. Patients' characteristics [age, gender, and body mass index (BMI)], HD time, and basal eGFR level were noted before the RTx. Donor type (cadaver or live), RTx side (right iliac fossa or left iliac fossa), RTx operation time, and type of ureterovesical anastomosis (all patients underwent Lich-Gregoir technique in our hospital) were also noted.

During the RTx procedure, for arterial anastomosis, end-to-side anastomosis of the donor renal artery to the recipient external iliac artery or end-to-end anastomosis to the recipient internal iliac artery was performed for all cases. For ureterovesical anastomosis, the Lich-Gregoir anastomosis technique was performed for all cases that include some surgical steps. The anterolateral portion of the bladder was incised through the seromuscular layer. The distal posterior end of the donor ureter was spatulated, and the full thickness of the free edge of the ureter was watertight sewn to the bladder mucosa. Then, the seromuscular layer was closed over the ureter by creating a submucosal tunnel of 2-3 cm (11).

On follow-up, DJS were removed with 17-fr flexible cystoscopy under local anesthesia approximately 4 weeks after RTx. In addition, after DJS removal, eGFR and PCSD presence in the transplanted kidney were also evaluated with renal US. PCSD was present if the renal pelvis anterior-posterior diameter (RP-APD) was >10 mm. At approximately 6 weeks after DJS removal, D-US was used to measure RP-APD, Renal Artery Resistive index (RA-Ri), and ureteral jet dynamics (maximum rate, average rate, resistive index, and wave form pattern of ureteral jet flow: JETmax, JETave, JET-Ri, and JETpattern, respectively) (9,10,12,13). It was also used to check the presence of PCSD. Enrolled patients were evaluated by an experienced radiologist (TA) who performed blind D-US examination. D-US was performed using 3-5 MHz convex probe after oral hydration with 500-750 mL of water (Philips HDI 5000; Bothell, WA). During the evaluation, patients were placed in the supine position with full urinary bladder. All abovementioned parameters were measured with angle correction on color D-US.

Moreover, acute rejection and urological complications [urine leakage, lymphocele, ureteral stricture or stenosis, vesicoureteral reflux (VUR), and urolithiasis] were noted during follow-up.

Patients were divided into two groups: patients without PCSD (group 1) and patients with PCSD during follow-up (group 2). In addition, patients with PCSD (group 2) were divided into two subgroups: patients with postrenal obstruction (PCSD and postrenal obstruction-positive patients, group 2a) and without postrenal obstruction (PCSD positive but postrenal obstruction negative, nonobstructive patients, group 2b). All values were compared between the groups. The obstructive and non-obstructive dilation status of group 2 was assessed by magnetic resonance urography without any contrast (MR-U). Moreover, the nonobstructive dilation status of group 2b was controlled with US at the sixth month after RTx. Secondary interventions were also noted during follow-up.

Statistical Analysis

Data were analyzed using the Statistical Package for Social Sciences, version 20.0 (SPSS, Chicago, III) software program. In the group and subgroup analysis, Mann-Whitney U test and chi-square test (Yates' chi-square test and Fisher's Exact test) analyses were used. Data are presented as mean \pm standard deviation. However, p values are given according to medians. Statistical significance was defined as p<0.05.

Results

A total of 31 patients were investigated in the study. Three of them were excluded for various reasons (ureteral jet dynamics could not be measured in one patient and follow-up data were missed in two patients), and 28 patients were finally evaluated in the study. For all patients, the mean age was 42.7 ± 13.6 (22-67) years, the mean BMI was 23 ± 3.7 (17.5-33.8) kg/m², 20 were males, and 8 were females. The mean HD time was 52 ± 50.7 (0-192) months, and the basal eGFR was 12 ± 6 (5.3-27.8) mL/min/1.73 m² before RTx.

As for the donor type, 16 patients had cadaver donors and 12 had live donors. The RTx side was the right iliac fossa in 20 and left iliac fossa in 8 patients. The mean RTx operation time was 203±17.9 (180-240) min. All ureterovesical anastomoses used the Lich-Gregoir technique of extravesical ureteroneocystostomy to connect the donor ureter into the recipient bladder during RTx. The mean eGFR was 56.9±14 (20-77) mL/min/1.73 m² after DJS removal. On follow-up, urine leakage, VUR, or urolithiasis was not observed. Lymphocele was detected in four patients (14.3%), and all of them were treated with percutaneous drainage. Three patients (10.7%) had postrenal obstruction and ureteral stricture (group 2a) and were treated with immediate DJS placement after detection by creatinine test, D-US, and MR-U. Two of these patients underwent ureterovesical anastomosis revision. One of them is temporarily on followup with DJS every year. Three patients were found to have

304

non-obstructive dilation in D-US and MR-U evaluations, and these non-obstructive dilations regressed at the sixth month of US evaluation. Immunosuppressive and immunomodulatory drugs, such as prednisolone and mycophenolate mofetil or mycophenolic acid and everolimus or tacrolimus, were given to all patients as protection against kidney rejection. Nevertheless, acute kidney rejection developed in six cases (T-cell-mediated rejection in three and antibody-mediated rejection in three cases), and borderline changes were found in four cases. These patients are still on follow-up. In addition, no patients had BK viremia.

In the evaluation of groups 1 and 2, the time to D-US after DJS removal was 41.3 ± 8.7 (23-58) days for group 1 and 37.7 ± 19.9 (11-58) days for group 2 (p>0.05). Comparison results of the groups are shown in Table 1. Interestingly, the HD time was significantly higher in group 2 than in group 1 [110.3 \pm 63 (2-192) months vs 36.1 ± 33.4 (0-84) months, respectively, p=0.006]. In the D-US evaluation, RP-APD was higher in group 2 than in group 1. However, other parameters of D-US were not significantly different between the groups.

In the subgroup evaluation of group 2, the mean time to D-US after DJS removal was 23 ± 15.9 (11-41) days for group 2a and 52.3 ± 9.8 (41-58) days for group 2b (p>0.05). Data analysis results between the groups are shown in Table 2. The RTx operation time was shorter in group 2a than in 2b [193.3±11.5 (180-200) min vs 216.7±5.8 (210-220) min, respectively, p=0.043]. Acute rejection rates and eGFR after DJS removal in the groups were comparable. Interestingly, the HD time was higher in group 2a than in group 2b; however, statistical significance was not found. In the D-US evaluation, RA-Ri and RP-APD values were comparable between the groups, but JETave [7.8±3.4 (5.8-11.7) vs 21.5±4 (17.3-25.3), respectively, p=0.011] and JETmax [13.8±5.3 (7.8-17.7) vs 28.5±4.4 (23.6-32), respectively, p=0.022] values were significantly lower in group 2a than in group 2b.

Discussion

In summary, RP-APD and HD time were higher in the PCSD group. In the evaluation of the PCSD group, RA-Ri and RP-APD values were similar between the groups, but JETave (7.8 vs 21.5, p=0.011) and JETmax (13.8 vs 28.5, p=0.022) were significantly lower in the PCSD and postrenal obstruction group. However, the distribution of JETpattern was similar between the groups.

RTx is the gold standard treatment modality for CKD patients, which is performed as primary or secondary after the HD program (2). In the RTx procedure, the Lich-Gregoir technique (extravesical ureteroneocystostomy technique between the donor ureter and the recipient bladder) is the most commonly used procedure because it reduces overall complications (specifically urine leak, stricture, and postoperative hematuria)

Table 1. Compara	tive resu	lts of patie	ents with and wi	thout PCSD				
				Patients without PCSD (group 1) (n=22)	Patients with PCSD (group 2) (n=6)	р		
Age (year)				41.1±14 (22-63)	48.5±11.2 (38-67)	0.3		
Gender n (0/a)		Female		5 (22.7)	3 (50)	0.10		
		Male		17 (77.3)	3 (50)	0.10		
BMI (kg/m²)				22.7 <u>+</u> 3.2 (17.5-29.6)	23.7±5.4 (18.4-33.8)	0.867		
Basal eGFR before	RTx (mL/m	iin/1.73 m²)		12.6±5.6 (5.3-27.8)	10.1±7.7 (5.3-25.3)	0.138		
HD positivity, n (%)				20 (91)	6 (100)	0.443		
HD time (months)				36.1±33.4 (0-84)	110.3±63 (2-192)	0.006		
RTx operation time	(min)			202.7±18.8 (180-240)	205±15.2 (180-220)	0.67		
Side of DTy n (0/h)	Right ili	ac fossa		16 (72.7)	4 (66.7)	0.771		
Side of htx, fi (%)	Left iliac fossa			6 (27.3)	2 (33.3)	0.771		
Type of donor, n	Cadaver			12 (55.5)	4 (66.7)	0 595		
(%)	Live			10 (45.5)	2 (33.3)	0.595		
	Negativ	e		15 (68.2)	3 (50)			
Acute rejection,	Borderli	ne		2 (9.1)	1 (16.7)	0.678		
	Positive			4 (18.2)	2 (33.3)			
Lymphocele, n (%)				3 (13.6)	1 (16.7)	0.643		
DJS removal time (day)			44.2 <u>+</u> 14.2 (23-73)	43.8±17.7 (30-78)	0.801		
eGFR after DJS rem	ioval (mL/	min/1.73 m ²)	57.6 <u>+</u> 13.7 (20-77)	53.8±16.6 (28-74)	0.552		
RP-APD (mm)				5.5±1.5 (2.8-8.1)	16.6±4.5 (12.2-23)	<0.001		
RA-Ri				0.75±0.09 (0.61-0.92)	0.84±0.08 (0.76-0.94)	0.056		
JET-Ri				0.68±0.12 (0.19-0.92)	0.62±0.2 (0.33-0.91)	0.4		
JETave (cm/s)				18.5 <u>+</u> 12.8 (7.1-58.1)	14.6±8.2 (5.8-25.3)	0.595		
JETmax (cm/s)				29.3±20 (8-85.6)	21.1±9.1 (7.8-32)	0.37		
			Monophasic	6 (27.3)	1 (16.7)			
			Monophasic	6 (27.3)	1 (16.7)			
IFTnattern n (%)			Biphasic	2 (9.1)	0 (0)	0.645		
JEIpattern, n (%)			Triphasic	2 (9.1)	0 (0)	0.043		
			Polyphasic	0 (0)	2 (33.3)			
			Square	6 (27.3)	2 (33.3)			

BMI: Body mass index, DJS: Double-J stent, eGFR: Estimated glomerular filtration rate, JETave: Ureteral jet flow dynamics average, JETmax: Ureteral jet flow dynamics maximum, JETpattern: Ureteral jet flow dynamics resistive index, PCSD: Pelvicalyceal system dilation, RA-Ri: Renal artery resistive index, RP-APD: Renal pelvis anterior-posterior diameter, RTx: Renal transplantation

(11,14). In our study, the Lich-Gregoir technique was used for ureterovesical anastomosis.

The incidence of urological complications after RTx ranges from 2% to 13% (3). The most common urological complications after RTx are urine leakage, lymphocele, ureteral stricture or stenosis, VUR, and urolithiasis (2,15-21). The most important urological complication is ureteral stricture or stenosis, which is also the most common cause of postrenal obstruction after RTx. The occurrence of ureteral stricture varies from 0.6% to 10.5% (4). Postrenal obstruction is commonly accompanied with PCSD/hydronephrosis and increasing serum creatinine levels (5). Therefore, US evaluation of the transplanted kidney is routinely recommended (5). In the management of ureteral

strictures, endourological procedures such as DJS placement are commonly used as first-line treatment strategies (3,5,15). After the immediate urinary diversion with DJS, various endourological procedures can be performed such as balloon or fascial dilation and endoureterotomy (3,5). In early follow-up after RTx, urine leakage, VUR, and urolithiasis were not observed. Lymphocele was detected in four patients (14.3%), and all of them were treated with percutaneous drainage. Three patients (10.7%) were diagnosed with postrenal obstruction and ureteral stricture. They were treated with immediate DJS placement for early management of postrenal obstruction.

For the evaluation of ureteral jets, some studies reported that at least 30 min of D-US examination is needed to document

obstruction					
		Patients with PCSD and postrenal obstruction (group 2a) (n=3)	Patients with PCSD positive but without postrenal obstruction (group 2b) (n=3)	р	
Age (year)		52.7±14.5 (38-67)	44.3±7.1 (38-52)	0.376	
Gender, n (%)	Female	1 (33.3)	2 (66.7)	0.414	
	Male	2 (66.7)	1 (33.3)		
BMI (kg/m²)		22.8±2 (20.6-24.3) 24.6±8 (18.4-33.8)		0.827	
eGFR before RTx (mL/mi	n/1.73 m²)	7.4 <u>+</u> 2.5 (5.3-10.1)	12.8±10.9 (5.6-25.3)	0.827	
HD positivity, n (%)		3 (100) 3 (100)		1	
HD time (months)		136±50 (96-192)	84.7±73.8 (2-144)	0.513	
RTx operation time (min	iute)	193.3±11.5 (180-200)	216.7±5.8 (210-220)	0.043	
RTx side, n (%)	Right iliac fossa	2 (66.7)	2 (66.7)	1	
	Left iliac fossa	1 (33.3)	1 (33.3)		
Donor, n (%)	Cadaver	2 (66.7)	2 (66.7)	1	
	Live	1 (33.3)	1 (33.3)		
Acute rejection, n (%)	Negative	2 (66.7)	1 (33.3)	0.513	
	Borderline	0 (0)	1 (33.3)		
	Positive	1 (33.3)	1 (33.3)		
Lymphocele, n (%)		0 (0) 1 (33.3)		0.5	
DJS removal time (day)		48.7±25.5 (32-78)	25.5 (32-78) 39±8.2 (30-46)		
eGFR after DJS removal	(mL/min/1.73 m²)	43±21.2 (28-58)	61±11.5 (52-74)	0.546	
RP-APD (mm)		16.6±4.6 (12.2-21.3)	16.7±5.5 (13-23)		
RA-Ri		0.87±0.1 (0.76-0.94) 0.82±0.06 (0.76-0.87)		0.376	
JET-Ri		0.67±0.22 (0.49-0.91)	0.57±0.21 (0.33-0.72)	0.827	
JETave (cm/s)		7.8±3.4 (5.8-11.7)	7.8±3.4 (5.8-11.7) 21.5±4 (17.3-25.3)		
JETmax (cm/s)		13.8±5.3 (7.8-17.7)	28.5±4.4 (23.6-32)	0.022	
JETpattern, n (%)	Monophasic	1 (33.3)	0 (0)	0.428	
	Biphasic	0 (0)	1 (33.3)		
	Triphasic	0 (0)	0 (0)		
	Polyphasic	0 (0)	0 (0)		
	Square	1 (33.3)	1 (33.3)		
	Continuous	1 (33.3)	1 (33.3)		

Table 2. Comparative results of patients with PCSD and postrenal obstruction and patients with PCSD but without postrenal obstruction

BMI: Body mass index, DJS: Double-J stent, eGFR: Estimated glomerular filtration rate, JETave: Ureteral jet flow dynamics average, JETmax: Ureteral jet flow dynamics maximum, JETpattern: Ureteral jet flow dynamics pattern, JET-Ri: Ureteral jet flow dynamics resistive index, PCSD: Pelvicalyceal system dilation, RA-Ri: Renal artery resistive index, RP-APD: Renal pelvis anterior-posterior diameter, RTx: Renal transplantation

ureteral jet frequency (2-45 min between the urine jets) (22). However, most studies have evaluated patients with D-US for 5-10 min (7,8,23,24). We also examined RTx patients for 10 min of continuous observation with D-US. Therefore, we could not evaluate the ureteral jet frequency in our RTx patients because of the rapid examination. In ureteral jet dynamics, peak velocity (JETmax) and mean velocity (JETave), which are mostly evaluated in previous studies, varied from 16 to 150 cm/s for healthy subjects (12,22,25). Recently, ureteral jet dynamics were used in a few studies related to urinary tract stone disease. Some studies reported that lower ureteral jet flow is associated with obstruction on the affected side of patients with ureteral stones (7,8). One study reported that ureteral jets with lower peak flow rate and frequency are associated with ureteral obstruction compared with contralateral healthy ureters. They found that the cut-off point of the ureteral jet peak flow rate was 19.5 cm/s between the obstructed and normal ureters to precisely diagnose ureteral obstruction in patients suspected of having urinary stone (7). In another study, the average peak flow rate of the ureteral jet was 17.1 cm/s for the affected side and 56 cm/s for the unaffected side in patients with unilateral ureteral stones (8). Ureteral jets of transplanted kidneys can be assessed noninvasively and easily using D-US (6). D-US imaging of the ureteral jet dynamics can also be used to exclude ureteral obstruction in transplanted kidneys, like the healthy kidneys as mentioned above (6). In our series, the JETmax and JETave of all patients were 27.5 ± 18.3 (7.8-85.6) cm/s and 17.6 ± 11.9 (5.8-58.1) cm/s, respectively.

The distribution of the ureteral jet wave forms in healthy populations differs from that in RTx patients. In the RTx group, ureteral jet patterns present as 66.1% monophasic, 23.2% biphasic, 3.6% triphasic, 0% polyphasic, 5.4% square, and 1.8% continuous (26). The monophasic wave form is more common in the RTx group (66.1%) than in the healthy group (for right and left kidney at 2.6% and 2.5%, respectively) (26). Moreover, the flow rate and duration of ureteral jets were significantly decreased in the RTx group compared with the healthy group (26). In our study, 28.6% square and 28.6% continuous patterns were observed, whereas 25% of the patients had monophasic ureteral jet pattern.

In our comparative analysis, higher HD time was associated with PCSD. HD time may affect the urine amount before RTx, and this urine amount may affect bladder neuromuscular function and bladder volume. We think that PCSD may be related to neuromuscular dysfunction, urine amount, and HD time. In evaluation of the PCSD group, the measurements of PCSD (RP-APD) were similar between the groups, but ureteral jet flow rates (JETave and JETmax) were significantly lower in PCSD and postrenal obstruction group than in the group without postrenal obstruction. Normally, ureteral jet flow rates decrease after RTx. However, the most important finding of the study is that these flow rates also decrease more than the normal levels for the transplanted kidneys in the presence of ureteral stricture and postrenal obstruction. By contrast, non-obstructive dilations in all three patients regressed at the sixth month of US evaluation. This situation shows that some transient reasons may cause a non-obstructive dilation after RTx in some patients, such as neuromuscular dysfunction and small bladder volume due to long-term HD program and blood clot and edema of the anastomosis.

In light of all results, early diagnosis and early management of ureteral stricture, which is the most important early complication and most common cause of postrenal obstruction after RTx, have crucial roles for kidney preservation in RTx patients. Therefore, D-US evaluation of ureteral jet dynamics after DJS removal may provide important data for early diagnosis of ureteral stricture such as lower JETmax and JETave.

Study Limitations

This study has some limitations. This study included a small number of patients and did not include measurement of ureteral jet frequency. However, as this is a pilot study, we planned to perform a large cohort study to evaluate RTx patients using D-US measurements.

Conclusion

In patients with PCSD after RTx and DJS removal (especially, in patients suspected of acute kidney rejection, low eGFR, and concomitant PCSD), to differentiate postrenal obstruction from other renal and prerenal reasons, the measurements of ureteral jet dynamics with D-US can provide important information to illuminate these suspected situations. After DJS removal, in the follow-up of patients with low eGFR or suspected of acute kidney rejection, ureteral jet dynamics (JETave and JETmax) can be evaluated by D-US before dilation develops. However, these findings need to be also supported by larger series.

Ethics

Ethics Committee Approval: The study were approved by the University of Health Sciences Turkiye, İzmir Bozyaka Training and Research Hospital Clinical Research Ethics Committee (ethical protocol number: 1/21.02.2018).

Informed Consent: Written consent was obtained from all patients.

Peer-review: Externally peer-reviewed.

Authorship Contributions

Surgical and Medical Practices: S.Ç., C.Ş., İ.H.B., A.U., Concept: S.Ç., T.A., C.Ş., Design: S.Ç., T.A., C.Ş., Data Collection or Processing: S.Ç., T.A., C.Ş., A.Y., İ.C.T., Analysis or Interpretation: S.Ç., İ.H.B., Y.K.T., E.Ş., İ.B., S.Y., T.D., A.U., Literature Search: S.Ç., T.A., C.Ş., A.Y., Writing: S.Ç.

Conflict of Interest: No conflict of interest was declared by the authors.

Financial Disclosure: The authors declare that they have no relevant financial.

References

- Hill NR, Fatoba ST, Oke JL, Hirst JA, O'Callaghan CA, Lasserson DS, Hobbs FD. Global Prevalence of Chronic Kidney Disease- a Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis. PLoS One 2016;11:e0158765.
- Breda A, Budde K, Figueiredo A, Lledó García E, Olsburgh J, Regele H. EAU Guidelines on Renal Transplantation. 2018. Uroweb. http://uroweb.org/ guideline/renal-transplantation/
- Bhagat VJ, Gordon RL, Osorio RW, LaBerge JM, Kerlan RK Jr, Melzer JS, Bretan PN, Wilson MW, Ring EJ. Ureteral obstructions and leaks after renal transplantation: Outcome of percutaneous antegrade ureteral stent placement in 44 patients. Radiology 1998;209:159-167.
- Breda A, Bui MH, Liao JC, Gritsch HA, Schulam PG. Incidence of ureteral strictures after laparoscopic donor nephrectomy. J Urol 2006;176:1065-1068.
- Duty BD, Conlin MJ, Fuchs EF, Barry JM. The current role of endourologic management of renal transplantation complications. Adv Urol 2013;2013:246520.

- Wiesner W, Wedegaertner U, Stoffel F, Sonnet S, Bongartz G, Steinbrich W. Autonomous pelvi-ureteric peristalsis in renal transplants confirmed by color Doppler mapping of the jet phenomenon. Eur Radiol 2001;11:525– 526.
- Jandaghi AB, Falahatkar S, Alizadeh A, Kanafi AR, Pourghorban R, Shekarchi B, Zirak AK, Esmaeili S. Assessment of ureterovesical jet dynamics in obstructed ureter by urinary stone with color Doppler and duplex Doppler examinations. Urolithiasis 2013;41:159-163.
- Ciftci H, Cece H, Dusak A, Savas M, Verit A, Yeni E. Study of the ureterovesical jet flow by means of dupplex Doppler ultrasonography in patients with residual ureteral stone after extracorporeal shock wave lithotripsy. Urol Res 2010;38:47–50.
- Celik S, Altay C, Bozkurt O, Uz G, Ongun S, Demir O, Secil M, Aslan G. Association between ureteral jet dynamics and nonobstructive kidney stones: a prospective-controlled study. Urology 2014;84:1016-1020.
- Celik S, Bozkurt O, Altay C, Celebi Celik F, Uz G, Soylu A, Kefi A, Kavukcu S, Secil M, Demir O. Evaluation of ureteral jet dynamics in pediatric kidney stone formers: A cross-sectional study. J Pediatr Urol 2016;12:381.e1-385. e5.
- Alberts VP, Idu MM, Legemate DA, Laguna Pes MP, Minnee RC. Ureterovesical anastomotic techniques for kidney transplantation: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Transpl Int 2014;27:593–605.
- Leung VY, Chu WC, Yeung CK, Metreweli C. Doppler waveforms of the ureteric jet: an overview and implications for the presence of a functional sphincter at the vesicoureteric junction. Pediatr Radiol 2007;37:417-425.
- Leung VY, Metreweli C, Yeung CK. The ureteric jet doppler waveform as an indicator of vesicoureteric sphincter function in adults and children. An observational study. Ultrasound Med Biol 2002;28:865–872.
- Slagt IK, Dor FJ, Tran TC, Kimenai HJ, Weimar W, Ijzermans JN, Terkivatan T. A randomized controlled trial comparing intravesical to extravesical ureteroneocystostomy in living donor kidney transplantation recipients. Kidney Int 2014;85:471-477.
- 15. Sabnis RB, Singh AG, Ganpule AP, Chhabra JS, Tak GR, Shah JH. The development and current status of minimally invasive surgery to manage

urological complications after renal transplantation. Indian J Urol 2016;32:186-191.

- Dominguez J, Clase CM, Mahalati K, MacDonald AS, McAlister VC, Belitsky P, Kiberd B, Lawen JG. Is routine ureteric stenting needed in kidney transplantation? A randomized trial. Transplantation 2000;70:597-601.
- El-Mekresh M, Osman Y, Ali-El-Dein B, El-Diasty T, Ghoneim MA. Urological complications after living-donor renal transplantation. BJU Int 2001;87:295–306.
- Atray NK, Moore F, Zaman F, Caldito G, Abreo K, Maley W, Zibari GB. Post transplant lymphocele: a single centre experience. Clin Transplant 2004;18 Suppl 12:46-49.
- Mastrosimone S, Pignata G, Maresca MC, Calconi G, Rabassini A, Butini R, Fandella A, Di Falco G, Chiara G, Caldato C. Clinical significance of vesicoureteral reflux after kidney transplantation. Clin Nephrol 1993;40:38-45.
- Verrier C, Bessede T, Hajj P, Aoubid L, Eschwege P, Benoit G. Decrease in and management of urolithiasis after kidney transplantation. J Urol 2012;187:1651-1655.
- Challacombe B, Dasgupta P, Tiptaft R, Glass J, Koffman G, Goldsmith D, Khan MS. Multimodal management of urolithiasis in renal transplantation. BJU Int 2005;96:385–389.
- Cox IH, Erickson SJ, Foley WD, Dewire DM. Ureteric jets: evaluation of normal flow dynamics with color Doppler sonography. AJR Am J Roentgenol 1992;158:1051-1055.
- 23. Asrat T, Roossin MC, Miller El. Ultrasonographic detection of ureteral jets in normal pregnancy. Am J Obstet Gynecol 1998;178:1194–1198.
- 24. Burke BJ, Washowich TL. Ureteral jets in normal second and third-trimester pregnancy. J Clin Ultrasound 1998;26:423-426.
- 25. Matsuda T, Saitoh M. Detection of the urine jet phenomenon using Doppler color Xow mapping. Int J Urol 1995;2:232-234.
- 26. Leung VY, Metreweli C. Ureteric jet in renal transplantation patient. Ultrasound Med Biol 2002;28:885-888.

Laparoscopic Radical Prostatectomy with a Bladder Neck and Urethra Preservation Modified Posterior Approach: Short-term Oncological and Functional Results of the First 108 Patients

Mesane Boynu ve Üretra Koruyucu Modifiyeli Posterior Yaklaşımlı Laparoskopik Radikal Prostatektomi: İlk 108 Hastanın Kısa Dönem Onkolojik ve Fonksiyonel Sonuçları

Sevket Tolga Tombul¹, Gökhan Sönmez¹, Türev Demirtaş², Abdullah Demirtaş¹

¹Erciyes University Faculty of Medicine, Department of Urology, Kayseri, Turkiye ²Erciyes University Faculty of Medicine, Department of Medical History and Ethics, Kayseri, Turkiye

What's known on the subject? and What does the study add?

One of the curative treatment options in localized prostate cancer is retropubic radical prostatectomy (RRP). Today, minimally invasive approaches come to the fore in surgical approach. In particular, robotic assisted laparoscopic approach (RLRRP) has found wide use. However, due to the cost burden it brings, it is not accessible to everyone. Laparoscopic radical prostatectomy (LRRP) is therefore still up to date. In this article, the surgical approach that we developed by combining the standart transperitoneal posterior approach technique applied in LRRP with the bladder neck and the urethra preserving technique, which is described in robotic surgery, is presented.

Abstract |

Objective: Short-term oncological and functional results of patients who underwent laparoscopic radical prostatectomy (LRRP) with a bladder neck and urethra preservation modified posterior approach (Demirtaş Erciyes Modification) are presented.

Materials and Methods: The data of 140 patients who were operated between July 2015 and March 2020 for localized prostate cancer were analyzed retrospectively. A total of 32 patients were excluded from evaluation because a history of transurethral prostate resection or bladder neck preservation could not be applied due to the median lobe protruding into the bladder. Preoperative prostate-specific antigen (PSA), prostate biopsies, preoperative erectile function status, operation time, transfusion rate, complications, pathology results of LRRP, postoperative erectile function, and continence status were evaluated.

Results: The mean age of 108 patients was 64 ± 4.47 years, with median PSA of 9.65 ng/mL. The mean operation time was 186.96 ± 54.1 min, and the median catheter removal time was 10 days. The median hospital stay was 4 days. The median follow-up time was 17.5 months. The prostatectomy pathology of 95% of patients was at pT2 stage. The complication rate of Clavien 3 and above was 4.6%. The surgical margin positivity rate was 10.2%. Continence rates were 88% and 92.6% at 6 and 12 months, respectively. The rate of erection with spontaneous or oral medications was 43.5%. Among 58 patients with at least 2 years follow-up, PSA recurrence was detected only in two patients.

Conclusion: Laparoscopic radical prostatectomy with a bladder neck and urethra protective modified posterior approach may be an option in the selected patient group in terms of short-term oncological and functional results.

Keywords: Prostate cancer, Laparoscopy, Radical prostatectomy

Öz I

Amaç: Mesane boynu ve üretra koruyucu modifiyeli posterior yaklaşımlı (Demirtaş Erciyes Modifikasyonu) laparoskopik radikal prostatektomi uyguladığımız hastaların kısa dönem onkolojik ve fonksiyonel sonuçları sunulmuştur.

Gereç ve Yöntem: Temmuz 2015-Mart 2020 tarihleri arasında lokalize prostat kanseri nedeni ile opere edilen 140 hastanın verileri retrospektif



Cite this article as: Tombul ŞT, Sönmez G, Demirtaş T, Demirtaş A. Laparoscopic Radical Prostatectomy with a Bladder Neck and Urethra Preservation Modified Posterior Approach: Short-term Oncological and Functional Results of the First 108 Patients. J Urol Surg 2020;7(4):309-315.

©Copyright 2020 by the Association of Urological Surgery / Journal of Urological Surgery published by Galenos Publishing House.

Correspondence: Abdullah Demirtaş MD, Erciyes University Faculty of Medicine, Department of Urology, Kayseri, TurkiyePhone: +90 532 509 44 94E-mail: mesane@gmail.comORCID-ID: orcid.org/0000-0001-9102-5518Received: 22.05.2020Accepted: 13.07.2020

olarak incelendi. Otuz iki hastaya transüretral prostat rezeksiyonu öyküsü veya mesaneye indante median lob nedeniyle mesane boynu koruyucu protokol uygulanamadığı için değerlendirme dışı bırakıldı. Preoperatif prostat-spesifik antijen (PSA), prostat biyopsileri patoloji sonuçları, preoperatif ereksiyon durumları, operasyon süresi, transfüzyon miktarı, komplikasyonlar, patolojik sonuçlar, postoperatif ereksiyon ve kontinans durumları değerlendirildi.

Bulgular: Yüz sekiz hastanın ortalama yaşı 64±4,47 yıl, median PSA: 9,65 ng/mL'di. Ortalama ameliyat süresi 186,96±54,1dk, median 10. gün sonda çekildi. Ortanca yatış günü 4 gündü. Ortanca takip süresi 17,5 aydı. Hastaların %95'in prostatektomi patolojisi pT2 evresindeydi. Clavien 3 ve üstü komplikasyon oranı %4,6'ydı. Cerrahi sınır pozitiflik oranı %10,2'ydi. Kontinans oranları 6 ve 12. ayda sırası ile %88 ve %92,6'tü. Spontan veya oral medikasyonlar ile ereksiyon sağlanma oranı ise %43,5'ti. İki yıllık takibi olan 58 hasta içinde sadece iki hastada PSA nüksü tespit dildi.

Sonuç: Mesane boynu ve üretra koruyuculu modifiye posterior yaklaşımlı laparoskopik prostatektomi kısa dönem onkolojik ve fonksiyonel sonuçlar açısından seçilmiş hasta grubunda bir seçenek olabilir.

Anahtar Kelimeler: Prostat kanseri, Laparoskopi, Radikal prostatektomi

Introduction

Radical prostatectomy is one of the curative treatment options in eligible patients diagnosed with localized prostate cancer (1). With the advancement of technology and surgical experience over time, retropubic radical prostatectomy (RRP) has evolved from an open approach to laparoscopic RRP (LRRP) and ultimately to robot-assisted laparoscopic RRP (RLRRP) (2,3). Complete removal of the tumor, maintenance of continence, and preservation of erectile function in the possible patients are provided at similar rates in all three surgical approaches. Although functional results have been shown to be preserved earlier and to a greater extent in robotic surgery, data show that the same can be observed in the open and laparoscopic approach in the long term. Currently, LRRP and RLRRP are more prominent than RRP in terms of peri- and postoperative results such as length of hospital stay, blood loss, and transfusion rate. Minimally invasive techniques that are advantageous for the patient differ in terms of advantages to the surgeon. Regarding learning time and ergonomics, RLRRP appears to be more surgeon friendly than the other techniques. The most extensively applied RRP technique in the world is robotic surgery. However, compared with LRRP, robotic surgery places an important economic burden on both the patient and the health system. Therefore, for patients and centers that have no access to the robotic system, LRRP remains important as an alternative (4-8).

LRRP was first defined in 1992. Different techniques have been described in the literature with a transperitoneal or retroperitoneal approach from various centers (9-11). Besides oncological results, different modifications have been identified to influence postoperative continence and erection rates. In terms of continence, methods such as bladder neck preservation and membranous urethra preservation have been defined. More effective urethrovesical anastomosis and early continence rates have been demonstrated through these techniques (12,13). Tunc et al. (14) reported early continence after catheter removal with the bladder neck protective method they defined as RLRRP. However, the effectiveness of this technique has not been shown in LRRP. Here, we describe a new laparoscopic approach (Demirtas Erciyes modification) by combining Montsouris laparoscopic transperitoneal radical prostatectomy with bladder neck and apex preservation described by Tunc et al. (14) for robotic surgery (9). With this modification, the urethral mucosa at the level of the bladder neck and the urethra in the apical region can be fully preserved by laparoscopic dissection.

This study aimed to present the early oncological and functional results of the LRRP series, which we applied with Demirtaş Erciyes modification.

Materials and Methods

Patient Selection

The data of 140 patients who underwent LRRP in Ercives University Department of Urology between July 2015 and March 2020 were analyzed retrospectively. Patients who did not undergo bladder neck and membranous urethra preservation due to previous transurethral prostate resection (TURP) or the median lobe extending into the bladder were excluded. Age, height, weight, preoperative blood count results, PSA value, prostate biopsy pathology results from patient files, risk groups according to European Urology Association (EAU) Prostate Cancer Guidelines and clinical stages, preoperative erectile function determined by short international erectile dysfunction questionnaire (IIEF-5), duration of operation, amount of gas used in the operation, peri- and postoperative transfusion requirement and amount, urethral foley removal times, and periand postoperative complications were determined. PSA levels at postoperative 3rd, 6th, 12th and 24th month, postoperative erectile function, and continence status were also recorded (1,15). RRP pathologies and the need for additional postoperative intervention and adjuvant treatment needs were recorded. The developed complications were classified according to the Clavien-Dindo system (16).

Surgical Technique

RRP was performed with the Montsouris laparoscopic transperitoneal technique via the bladder neck and membranous urethra preservation approach (Demirtaş Erciyes modification).

All operations were performed by a single surgeon (A. Demirtas) with more than 15 years of experience in genitourinary laparoscopy. The steps in this technique are as follows:

1. The patient was positioned in dorsal lithotomy with the lower extremity flexion abduction. A Veress needle punctured through abdominal wall layers under the umbilicus. Pneumoperitoneum was provided with 14 atm. Skin layers were incised at that point, and a 10 mm camera trocar was placed under the umbilicus. The abdominal cavity was inspected for possible injury by using a 10 mm 30 °C laparoscope. Subsequently, two right and two left working trocars were placed. A 5 mm trocar was used in the left iliac region. The others were 10 mm. Subsequently, the pressure was dropped to 12 atm.

2. The posterior peritoneum at the Douglas pouch was incised at the level of the vas deferens. Bilateral vas deferens and seminal vesicles were completely released. The seminal vesicle arteries were cut with the help of bipolar cautery. Bilateral vas deferenses were separated from the proximal ends with polymer ligation clips. The posterior aspect of the denonvillier fascia was opened, and the posterior aspect of the prostate was dissected over the pre-rectal fatty tissue toward the apex.

3. Subsequently, the bladder was inflated with 100 mL of 0.09% saline, and the anterior wall of the peritoneum was opened through the umbilical ligament. A cavity was created in the retroperitoneal area until reaching the pelvic floor. The bilateral endopelvic fascia was opened, and apical dissection was performed. Muscle fibers from the external sphincter were dissected. Puboprostatic ligaments were cut. The dorsal vein complex was ligated with a 2.0 V Lock[®] (Medtronic, MN, USA) barbed suture and cut with an ultrasonic dissector. Subsequently, apical dissection was completed. Membranous urethra was exposed, and the posterior aspect of the urethra was released. A dissection was made between the apex and the urethra.

4. With the traction of a foley catheter, the junction between the prostate and bladder was defined. Detrusor fibers were cut with an ultrasonic dissector from the bladder neck. The urethra was completely poured at the level of the bladder neck. The urethra was cut with scissors. The balloon of the foley catheter was deflated, and the foley was pulled back to the prostate base. The prostate was raised by pulling up the catheter tip with a dissector. Posteriorly, the prostate was separated from the bladder, and the space between the prostate and rectum was observed. Both seminal vesicles and vas deferens were delivered. In patients suitable for bilateral or unilateral nerve sparing, the neurovascular bundle was separated from the prostate toward the pelvic floor by sharp dissections without using energy. At this level, the prostatic vessels were cut with polymer ligation clips. When the apical region was reached, the urethra was cut from the apex level. Posterior parts of the apex

were dissected. The specimen was placed into the specimen bag. Bleeding was controlled by bipolar cauterization. Bilateral pelvic lymph node dissection was performed in patients who needed lymph node dissection according to EAU risk classification and Briganti nomogram before urethrovesical anastomosis (1,17). Urethrovesical anastomosis was started in the direction of 3 o'clock, and continuous suturing was completed with a single suture with 3.0 Stratafix[®] with a 27 mm stitching (Ethicon, USA) in counterclockwise direction. After anastomosis, the bladder was inflated with 150 mL of 0.9% saline solution, and leakage control of anastomosis was achieved. A drain tube was placed on the surgical area through the trocar line on the lower right quadrant. The trocar line below the umbilicus was enlarged, and the specimen was removed. At the end of the operation, if bleeding was detected from the trocar lines, the trocar line was sutured with the help of a laparoscope; when it could not be done, 16Fr foley was placed on the trocar line, and the balloon was inflated with 20 mL and foley traction was performed. In the absence of bleeding on the 2nd or 3rd day during postoperative follow-up, the foley catheter in the trocar line was removed. Otherwise, all trocar lines were closed subcutaneously. If there was no leakage from the anastomosis line in cystography on the 10th postoperative day, urethral foley catheter and drain tube were removed.

Statistical Analysis

Data were analyzed using Statistical Package for Social Sciences (SPSS) version 22.0 (IBM Corp. Released 2013. IBM SPSS Statistics for Windows, Version 22.0. Armonk, NY: IBM Corp.). Distribution patterns of data were determined by the Shapiro-Wilk test and histogram plots. Continuous variables with normal distribution were expressed as mean \pm standard deviation, and the variables without normal distribution were expressed as median (minmax). Categorical variables were expressed as percentages (%).

Ethic Approval

The study was approved by Erciyes University Clinical Research Ethics Committee (approval number: 2020/274).

Results

Surgical and Oncological Results

Of the 140 patients whose data were evaluated, 32 patients who did not undergo bladder neck and membranous urethra preservation due to huge median (n=20) lobe or previous TUR-P (n=12) were excluded from the study. The mean age of 108 patients included in the study was 64 ± 4.47 years, and the median PSA value was 9.65 ng/mL (6.70-14.0). About 52% of the patients had abnormality (hardness and/or nodule) in digital rectal examination. The median follow-up time was 17.5 months
(6-26). All patients were diagnosed with transrectal ultrasoundguided prostate needle biopsy (TRNB). Tumor grade in 79.6% of preoperative TRNB histopathology consisted of groups 1 and 2 according to the International Society of Urological Pathology (ISUP) classification. Preoperative, intraoperative, and postoperative characteristics are presented in Tables 1 and 2. There was no conversion to open surgery. On the basis of radical prostatectomy pathologies, there was an upgrade of ISUP groups in 34 patients (31.5%). Positive surgical margin was present in 8 patients (7.4%), extracapsular extension was noted in 7 patients (6.4%), and both positive surgical margin and extension beyond the capsule were observed in 3 patients (2.7%). Surgical margin positivity on the bladder neck was present only in 2 (1.85%) patients. Positive surgical margin rates for pT2 and pT3 stages were 6.31% (n=6) and 38.5% (n=5), respectively. Pelvic lymph node dissection was conducted in 23 patients. Lymph node metastasis was detected only in one of them (4.3%). When the PSA values of 58 patients with a followup period of at least 2 years were examined, PSA recurrence was detected in 2 patients. These patients were in the pT3b stage, so salvage radiotherapy and hormonotherapy were applied to them. Six patients in the same group were at pT3a and pT3b stages. Four of them preferred adjuvant radiotherapy, and the remaining two preferred follow-up; they had no PSA recurrence.

Complications

For intraoperative complications, 3 patients (2.8%) had bleeding at the trocar line, 1 patient (0.9%) had perforation in the bladder dome, 1 patient (0.9%) had an opening in the rectum serosa, and 2 patients (1.9%) had rectum perforation. Bladder perforation and rectum serosal injury were noticed intraoperatively and repaired in the same session. Rectal perforation occurred in 2 patients (1.9%). One of the rectum perforations was detected and repaired during laparoscopy. However, due to the development of a rectovesical fistula after catheter removal, abdominal exploration was performed, and a colostomy was opened. During follow-up, the recto-vesical fistula was repaired colonoscopically and his colostomy was closed. The other rectum perforation was diagnosed with acute abdomen on the 5th postoperative day. Urgent abdominal exploration was performed, and colostomy was conducted. However, the patient died due to sepsis during follow-up. In the postoperative period, paralytic ileus in 8 patients (7.4%) who recovered with conservative management, urinary tract infection in 6 patients (5.6%) who were given antibiotic therapy, ureter ligation in 1 patient (0.9%), and prolonged drainage in 5 patients (4.6%) were detected. Ureter ligation was diagnosed with flank pain and hydronephrosis. Percutaneous nephrostomy was placed on the ligated side. Open ureteroneocystostomy was performed in the 2 months after LRRP. Intraoperative or postoperative

erythrocyte transfusion was performed in 14 patients (12.9%). Erythrocyte transfusion of 2 units and above was performed in 6 patients (5.6%). In 5 patients (4.6%), bladder neck stricture was developed at 6 months after surgery. These patients underwent endoscopic bladder neck resection. Two of these patients had adjuvant radiotherapy. One patient came with hematuria during the first-year follow-up. As a result of cystoscopy and transurethral resection, a muscle-invasive bladder tumor was detected. The patient underwent radical cystectomy and urinary diversion. When the developed complication was classified according to the Clavien-Dindo classification, grade 1, 2, 3b, and 4b complication rates were 13.9% (n=15), 13.9% (n=15), 3.7% (n=4), and 0.9% (n=1), respectively.

Continence and Potency

Two patients (1.85%) had total incontinence; six patients (5.55%) had incontinence, which would require the use of two or more pads a day after the operation. The remaining patients had complete continence or stress incontinence requiring one safety pad usage per day. The percentages of patients who were continent or used one safety pad per day at the 3rd, 6th, and 12th

Table 1. Preoperative and peroperative characteristic ofpatients				
	N=108			
Age (years)	64 <u>+</u> 4,47			
Preoperative PSA (ng/mL)	9.65 (6.70-14)			
Abnormal DRE n (%)	57 (%52.8)			
TRUS- ISUP n (%)				
1	65 (60.2%)			
2	21 (19.4%)			
3	9 (8.3%)			
4	10 (9.3%)			
5	3 (2.8%)			
EAU prostate cancer risk group				
Low	44 (40.7%)			
Intermediate	41 (38%)			
High	23 (21.3%)			
IIEF score	14 (8-18)			
Operation time (min)	186.96 <u>+</u> 54.1			
Nerve Sparing	85 (78.7%)			
Unilateral	36 (33.3%)			
Bilateral	49 (45.4%)			
Non-nerve sparing	23 (21.3%)			
Pelvic lymph node dissection	23 (21.3%)			
Catheter removal time (min-max)	10 (10-20)			
Hospital stay	4 (3-6.75)			
PSA: Prostate specific antigen, DRE: Digital rectal examination, EAU: European Association of Urology, IIEF: International index of erectile function, ISUP: International Society of Urological Pathology, RRP: Retropubic radical prostatectomy				

Table 2. Oncologic and functional outcomes of patients				
	N (%)			
RRP Pathology - ISUP n (%)				
1	48 (44.4%)			
2	28 (25.9%)			
3	12 (11.1%)			
4	15 (13.9%)			
5	2 (4.6%)			
ISUP upgrade after RRP n (%)	34 (31.5%)			
T stage				
T2a	8 (7.4%)			
T2b	19 (17.6%)			
T2c	68 (63%)			
T3a	9 (8.3%)			
ТЗЬ	4 (3.7%)			
Positive surgical margin n (%)	11 (10.2%)			
Extracapsular extension n (%)	10 (9.3%)			
Continence rate at the 1 st year	100 (92.6)			
Erectile dysfunction rate	48 (56.5%)			
Median Follow-up (25 th -75 th) in months	17.5 (6-26)			
ISUP: International Society of Urological Pathology, RRI prostatectomy	P: Retropubic radica			

months were 73.2%, 88%, and 92.6%, respectively.

Neurovascular bundle preservation was performed in 85 patients. Erection was achieved spontaneously in 3 patients (3.5%), with tadalafil in 6 patients (7%), and with intracavernous agent (papaverine or alprostadil) in 28 patients (32.9%). In 16 patients (18.8%) who received intracavernous injection, erection could not be achieved. A total of 32 patients (37.8%) did not accept the suggested treatments. Meanwhile, erectile dysfunction persisted in 48 postoperative patients (56.5%), and spontaneous erection or erection with medication was achieved in 37 patients (43.5%).

Discussion

Radical prostatectomy is a complex surgical procedure applied in localized prostate cancer. The development that started with open retropubic prostatectomy has evolved into LRRP and then to RLRRP. In this process, many different techniques have been defined in the literature. As the surgical experience increased, the targets were kept high in functional and oncological results, and successes at varying rates were reported. Current data revealed similar success rates in all three approaches in terms of oncological results, but different views were expressed in terms of continence and erection preservation rates. With the emergence of minimally invasive surgical techniques, short hospitalization times, minimal bleeding, and low transfusion rates have emerged. Although robotic surgery appears to be one step ahead in this sense, it is ahead in terms of cost compared with the open and laparoscopic approach. However, robotic surgery causes high costs both to patients and hospitals. Therefore, robotic RRP is not always an easily accessible method, and laparoscopic RRP appears as a minimally invasive treatment option (1,3,5-7). In addition to the previously described surgical techniques in the laparoscopic approach, different techniques have been defined to provide better continence and potency rates. In recent years, some of the surgical modifications defined for RLRRP have been applied in LRRP. This paper presents the results of our series with 108 patients who were subjected to a modified technique (Ercives modification) by combining the bladder neck and membranous urethra preservation described by Tunc et al. (14) for RLRRP and the transperitoneal Montsouris technique (9).

The following perioperative data were obtained: operation time, transfusion rate, catheter time, hospitalization day, and general complication rates of 186.96±54.0 min, 12.9%, 10 days, 4 (3-6.75) days, and 32.4%, respectively. In a review comparing the open RRP, LRRP, and RLRRP series, De Carlo et al. (6) reported the following for LRRP: operation time, transfusion rate, catheter time, hospitalization day, and general complication rates of 236.54 min, 6.3%, 10.32 days, 9.02 days, and 13.42%, respectively. In a similar review, Tooher et al. (18) reported these rates as 239 min, 17%, 3%, 8.4 days, 5.8 days, and 11%. Operation time, catheter duration, and hospital stay in this cohort were consistent with the literature. However, transfusion and general complication rates were higher in our series than in the literature. When we examined our data, we found that this rate (18.5%) was more pronounced, especially in the first 54 patients. In the last 54 patients, this rate (7.4%) had decreased significantly. Therefore, the difference from the literature may be attributed to the "learning curve." When we examined the complication distribution, the Clavien-Dindograde I and II ratio was 27.8%, whereas grade III and IV complications requiring additional intervention were only 4.6%.

When oncological results were reviewed, the results indicated that 88% of the patients were in pT2, 8.3% were in pT3a, and 3.7% were in pT3b stage after RRP. Surgical margin positivity was 10.2%. The surgical margin positivity for pT2 and pT3 was 6.31% and 38.5%, respectively. Downgrading of the ISUP group was observed in 31.5% of patients according to biopsy pathologies. Given that the follow-up period was short, oncological data such as 5-year disease-free survival and biochemical recurrence rates could not be provided. However, on the basis of the data of patients who were followed up for at least 2 years, only two patients exhibited PSA recurrence. Salvage radiotherapy and hormonal therapy were given to these two patients. In the meta-analysis of De Carlo et al. (6), they reported general

surgical margin positivity and surgical margin positivity for pT2 and pT3 as 22.04%, 17.44%, and 49.61%, respectively; Tooher et al. (18) reported these rates as 23%, 10%, and 40%, respectively. Compared with the literature data, our short-term oncological results appeared to be promising. However, we should not ignore that the majority of our patients constituted a low- and intermediate-risk prostate cancer group.

Only 8 (7.4%) of our patients had total incontinence or needed to use two or more pads per day at the end of one vear. The 3rd and 12th month continence rates were 73.2% and 92.6%, respectively. Tunc et al. (14), who defined bladder neck preservation for RLRRP, reported a 100% continence rate as soon as the catheter was withdrawn in their series. In metaanalyses containing LRRP, continence rates between 70% and 80% after 1 year were reported (6,12,18). Our continence rate was better than that of laparoscopic RRP but relatively poor in the early period compared with robotic surgery at which the original bladder neck preservation technique was described. However, after 1 year, we reached the results of continence close to robotic surgery. We believe that this difference between the early continence rates was due to the technological advantage in image magnification in robotic surgery. In terms of erection function, 85 patients were suitable for the nerve sparing option. Erection was achieved in 3 (3.5%) of them spontaneously, in 6 (7%) of them with phosphodiesterase-5 inhibitors, and in 28 (32.9%) of patients with intracavernous agents. Erection was never achieved in 56.5% of the patients. However, 32 patients (37.8%) in this group did not accept the additional treatment suggestion. In the literature, potency rates are between 35% and 41% in laparoscopy series (5,6,18). Our erectile function preservation rate (spontaneous erection or erection with medication) seems low despite nerve sparing. Two important factors may be attributed to this result. First, the preoperative erectile function median IEEF score was 14 in our cohort, indicating that our group of patients already had erection dysfunction. Second, the neurovascular bundle dissection experience should be improved.

Our laparoscopic RRP technique has a relatively good erectile function preservation rate and near-perfect oncological and continence results. However, the presented article has some shortcomings. First, this study contained only one arm and no comparison group. Second, it involved a relatively low number of patients. Given the lack of long-term results, oncological data such as cancer-specific survival and progression-free survival have not been provided. Another point that can be criticized is that most of the patients in our cohort had a diagnosis of low- or intermediate-risk prostate cancer. Finally, the technique we tried to define is unsuitable for every patient candidate for LRRP. It is not applicable to patients with prominent median lobe or history of TURP.

Conclusion

Transperitoneal LRRP with bladder neck and urethra preservation LRRP with the posterior approach (Demirtas Erciyes modification) yields adequate oncological and functional results in the selected patient group. However, comparative studies with long-term follow-up are needed for definitive judgment.

Ethics

Ethics Committee Approval: The study was approved by Erciyes University Clinical Research Ethics Committee (approval number: 2020/274).

Informed Consent: Retrospective study.

Peer-review: Externally and internally peer-reviewed.

Authorship Contributions

Surgical and Medical Practices: A.D., Concept: Ş.T.T., A.D., Design: Ş.T.T., A.D., Data Collection or Processing: Ş.T.T., G.S., T.D., Analysis or Interpretation: Ş.T.T., G.S., T.D., A.D., Literature Search: Ş.T.T., Writing: Ş.T.T., A.D.

Conflict of Interest: No conflict of interest was declared by the authors.

Financial Disclosure: The authors declared that this study received no financial support.

References

- Mottet N, Bellmunt J, Bolla M, Briers E, Cumberbatch MG, De Santis M, Fossati N, Gross T, Henry AM, Joniau S, Lam TB, Mason MD, Matveev VB, Moldovan PC, vanden Bergh RCN, Van den Broeck T, van der Poel HG, van der Kwast TH, Rouvière O, Schoots IG, Wiegel T, Cornford P. EAU-ESTRO-SIOG Guidelines on Prostate Cancer. Part 1: Screening, Diagnosis, and Local Treatment with Curative Intent. Eur Urol 2017;71:618-629.
- Eggleston JC, Walsh PC. Radical prostatectomy with preservation of sexualfunction: pathological findings in the first 100 cases. J Urol 1985;134:1146-1148.
- Montorsi F, Wilson TG, Rosen RC, Ahlering TE, Artibani W, Carroll PR, Costello A, Eastham JA, Ficarra V, Guazzoni G, Menon M, Novara G, Patel VR, Stolzenburg JU, Van der Poel H, Van Poppel H, Mottrie A, Pasadena Consensus Panel. Bestpractices in robot-assisted radical prostatectomy: recommendations of the Pasadena Consensus Panel. Eur Urol 2012;62:368-381.
- Basiri A, de la Rosette JJ, Tabatabaei S, Woo HH, Laguna MP, Shemshaki H. Comparison of retropubic, laparoscopic and robotic radical prostatectomy: who is the winner? World J Urol 2018;36:609-621.
- Caillet K, Lipsker A, Alezra E, De Sousa P, Pignot G. [Surgical approach andsexual outcomes after radical prostatectomy]. Prog Urol 2017;27:283– 296.
- De Carlo F, Celestino F, Verri C, Masedu F, Liberati E, Di Stasi SM. Retropubic, laparoscopic, and robot-assisted radical prostatectomy:surgical, oncological, and functional outcomes: a systematic review. Urol Int 2014;93:373-383.

- Tandogdu Z, Vale L, Fraser C, Ramsay C. A Systematic Review of Economic Evaluations of the Use of Robotic Assisted Laparoscopy in Surgery Compared with Open or Laparoscopic Surgery. Appl Health Econ Health Policy 2015;13:457-467.
- Schuessler WW, Schulam PG, Clayman RV, Kavoussi LR. Laparoscopic radicalprostatectomy: initial short-term experience. Urology 1997;50:854-857.
- 9. Guillonneau B, Cathelineau X, Barret E, Rozet F, Vallancien G. Laparoscopicradical prostatectomy: technical and early oncological assessment of 40 operations. Eur Urol 1999;36:14–20.
- Rassweiler J, Sentker L, Seemann O, Hatzinger M, Stock C, Frede T. Heilbronn laparoscopic radical prostatectomy. Technique and results after 100 cases. Eur Urol 2001;40:54–64.
- Cathelineau X, Sanchez-Salas R, Barret E, Rozet F, Galiano M, Benoist N, Stakhovsky O, Vallancien G. Radical prostatectomy: evolution of surgical technique from the laparoscopic point of view. Int Braz J Urol 2010;36:129– 139; discussion 140.
- Nyarangi-Dix JN, Radtke JP, Hadaschik B, Pahernik S, Hohenfellner M. Impact of complete bladder neck preservation on urinary continence, quality of life and surgical margins after radical prostatectomy: a randomized, controlled, single blind trial. J Urol 2013;189:891–898.

- Salazar A, Regis L, Planas J, Celma A, Díaz F, Gallardo I, Trilla E, Morote J. Early continence after radical prostatectomy: A systematic review. Actas Urol Esp 2019;43:526-535.
- Tunc L, Gumustas H, Akin Y, Atkin S, Peker T, Erdem O, Bozkirli I. A novel surgical technique for preserving the bladder neck during robot-assisted laparoscopic radical prostatectomy: preliminary results. J Endourol 2015;29:186–191.
- Turunç T, Deveci S, Güvel S, Peşkircioğlu L. The assessment of Turkish Validation with 5 Question Version of International Index of Erectile Function (IIEF-5) Turk J Urol 2007;33:45-49.
- Dindo D, Demartines N, Clavien PA. Classification of surgical complications: anew proposal with evaluation in a cohort of 6336 patients and results of a survey. Ann Surg 2004;240:205-213.
- 17. Briganti A, Larcher A, Abdollah F, Capitanio U, Gallina A, Suardi N, Bianchi M, Sun M, Freschi M, Salonia A, Karakiewicz PI, Rigatti P, Montorsi F. Updated nomogram predicting lymph node invasion in patients with prostate cancer undergoing extended pelvic lymph node dissection: the essential importance of percentage of positive cores. Eur Urol 2012;61:480-487.
- Tooher R, Swindle P, Woo H, Miller J, Maddern G. Laparoscopic radical prostatectomy for localized prostate cancer: a systematic review of comparative studies. J Urol 2006;175:2011-2017.

Effect of Positive Surgical Margin on Survival After Partial Nephrectomy for Renal Cell Cancer: Long-term Results of a Single Center

Böbrek Hücreli Kanserlerde Parsiyel Nefrektomi Sonrası Pozitif Cerrahi Sınırın Sağkalıma Etkisi: Tek Merkezin Uzun Dönem Sonuçları

Mehmet Çağlar Çakıcı¹
 Nihat Karakoyunlu²
 Alihan Kokurcan²
 Sercan Sarı³
 Fatih Sandıkçı²
 Osman Raif Karabacak²
 Levent Sağnak²
 Hikmet Topaloğlu²
 Hamit Ersoy²

¹İstanbul Medeniyet University, Göztepe Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Urology, İstanbul, Turkiye ²University of Health Sciences Turkiye, Dışkapı Yıldırım Beyazıt Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Urology, Ankara, Turkiye ³Bozok University Faculty of Medicine Hospital, Department of Urology, Yozgat, Turkiye

What's known on the subject? and What does the study add?

It is known that the clinical and oncological effects of positive surgical margins (PSM) after partial nephrectomy (PN) have been addressed previously. In recent years, studies which showed that PSM does not have oncologically worse effects have increased. However, data regarding long-term results of PSM is scarce. Results of our study indicated that PSM after PN does not have clinically and oncologically worse effects in long-term follow-up.

Abstract |

Objective: The goal of this study is to evaluate the risk factors that cause positive surgical margin (PSM) after partial nephrectomy (PN) and the effect of PSM on oncological outcomes in a single-centre cohort.

Materials and Methods: Patients with PSM (group 1) were identified and contrasted with the negative surgical margin (group 2). Further, the Kaplan-Meier curves and Cox regression models were used to estimate the differences in survival analysis.

Results: A total of 302 patients had PN, of which 38 (12.6%) had PSM. In addition, the non-ischaemic procedures in group 1 were higher (p<0.001). Multivariate analysis showed that RENAL nephrometry score (OR: 1.438, p=0.037) and C-index value (OR: 0.224, p=0.012) were important predictive factors for PSM. Moreover, the recurrence rate was 7.9% for group 1 at a median follow-up of 85.2 months and 3.4% for group 2 at a median follow-up of 83.7 months (p=0.181). In a multivariate analysis, the overall survival decreased with co-morbidity index (HR: 1.343, p<0.001) and high tumour stage (HR: 3.886, p=0.003), while cancer-specific survival decreased with mid-renal tumours (HR: 4.157, p=0.007), high tumour stage (HR: 6.274, p=0.017) and recurrence (HR: 5.038, p=0.018). Furthermore, pathological T stage and C-index value were independent risk factors influencing recurrence-free survival.

Conclusion: C-index and RENAL nephrometry score are independent risk factors for PSM. Additionally, PSM does not affect the recurrence or survival outcomes.

Keywords: Partial nephrectomy, Positive surgical margin, Survival

Öz

Amaç: Parsiyel nefrektomi (PN) sonrası pozitif cerrahi sınıra (PSM) neden olan risk faktörlerini ve PSM'nin onkolojik sonuçlar üzerindeki etkisini tek merkezli bir kohortta değerlendirmek.

Gereç ve Yöntem: PSM'li hastalar (grup 1) belirlendikten sonra negatif cerrahi sınırlı (grup 2) hastalar ile karşılaştırıldı. Kaplan-Meier eğrileri ve Cox-regresyon modelleri, sağkalım analizindeki farklılıkları tahmin etmek için kullanıldı.

 Correspondence:
 Mehmet Çağlar Çakıcı MD, İstanbul Medeniyet University, Göztepe Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Urology, İstanbul, Turkiye

 Phone:
 +90 537 610 24 38
 E-mail: mcaglarcakici@hotmail.com
 ORCID-ID: orcid.org/0000-0002-0176-5887

 Received:
 14.09.2020
 Accepted:
 24.11.2020



Cite this article as: Çakıcı MÇ, Karakoyunlu N, Kokurcan A, Sarı S, Sandıkçı F, Karabacak OR, Sağnak L, Topaloğlu H, Ersoy H. Effect of Positive Surgical Margin on Survival After Partial Nephrectomy for Renal Cell Cancer: Long-term Results of a Single Centre. Journal of Urological Surgery, 2020;7(4):316-324

©Copyright 2020 by the Association of Urological Surgery / Journal of Urological Surgery published by Galenos Publishing House.

sonuçlarını etkilemediğini göstermektedir.

Bulgular: Toplam 302 hastaya PN yapıldı ve bunların 38'inde (%12,6) PSM vardı. Grup 1'de iskemik olmayan operasyonlar daha fazlaydı (p<0,001). Çok değişkenli analiz, RENAL nefrometri skorunun (OR: 1,438, p=0,037) ve C-indeksi değerinin (OR: 0,224, p=0,012) PSM için önemli prediktif faktörler olduğunu gösterdi. Nüks oranı, 85,2 aylık medyan takip süresinde grup 1'de %7,9 ve 83,7 aylık medyan takip süresinde grup 2'de %3,4 idi (p=0,181). Çok değişkenli analizde genel sağkalım; komorbidite indeksi (HR: 1,343, p<0,001) ve yüksek tümör evresi (HR: 3,886, p=0,003) ile azalırken kansere özgü sağkalım; orta zon tümörler (HR: 4,157, p=0,007), yüksek tümör evresi (HR: 6,274, p=0,017) ve nüks (HR: 5,038, p=0,018) ile azalır. Patolojik-T evresi (HR: 32,956, p<0,001) ve C-indeksi değeri (HR: 0,352, p=0,045) rekürrenssiz sağkalımı etkileyen bağımsız risk faktörleriydi. **Sonuç:** RENAL nefrometri skoru ve C-indeksi değeri PSM için bağımsız risk faktörüdür. Çalışmamızdaki veriler, PSM'nin rekürrens veya sağkalım

Anahtar Kelimeler: Parsiyel nefrektomi, Pozitif cerrahi sınır, Sağkalım

Introduction

The percentage of incidental renal mass detection has increased due to the increasing frequency of diagnostic imaging methods. Nephron-sparing surgery is currently recommended for patients with organ-confined renal cell cancer (RCC). In this way, the protection of kidney functions is prioritised. Partial nephrectomy (PN) is the preferred treatment for organ-confined renal masses with equivalent oncological and superior functional outcomes compared to radical nephrectomy (1,2). As a result of the advancement of technology and growing clinical knowledge, PN may be involved in more challenging cases.

As a result of insufficient tumour resection or persistent microscopic tumour extension, which may increase in difficult cases, positive surgical margins (PSM) appear in the histopathological evaluation (3-5). However, several studies concluded that the survival of PSM patients was not worse (3-6). In certain studies, local recurrence was reported as a result of aggressive tumours, and course of the disease could be worse. These patients had high-stage tumours with higher Fuhrman grade at the time of diagnosis (3,7).

The aim of the current study was to evaluate the oncological effects of microscopic PSM in histopathology of patients who underwent PN for clinically localised RCC and disease management.

Materials and Methods

Following the approval by the local ethics committee (approval date: 20.01.2020, decision number: 80/08), the records of patients who underwent PN for renal mass between 2006 and 2018 were reviewed retrospectively. Furthermore, this study was a retrospective analysis of the database, covering all clinical, surgical, oncological and follow-up data for more than 400 consecutive patients who underwent open or laparoscopic PN in our clinic. Demographic data, peri-operative characteristics and histopathological and follow-up outcomes of patients were recorded. Computed tomography (CT) and/or magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) were used for pre-operative renal and tumour imaging, and thoracic X-ray or CT data were recorded.

Tumour size, localisation, clinical stage, surgical method and approach preferences were also recorded. All renal scoring systems were calculated by the same urologist. Additionally, tumour size was measured as the longest diameter of the tumour. Procedures were carried out by a team of four experienced surgeons with at least 10 years of urooncological experience. In the event of suspicion of macroscopic PSM, the resection was extended to the parenchyma and the procedure was completed. Histopathological assessments were conducted by a pathologist with 18 years of experience. Moreover, microscopic PSM was identified as the entity of cancer cells on the inked surface of the specimen.

Peri-operative complications were evaluated according to the modified Clavien-Dindo classification (8). Tumour subtype, Fuhrman nuclear grade (9), pathological stage and other histopathological features were also recorded. Hence, the clinical follow-up scheme after PN consisted of clinical visits every 3 months for the first year. In addition, all patients were examined at regular periods following PN with serum creatinine, liver function tests and thoracic and abdominal contrastenhanced CT or MRI at 6 months post-operatively and every 12-24 months thereafter. In PSM patients, in addition to standard cross-sectional imaging, ultrasonography was performed every 6 months for the first 3 years and active surveillance was performed. Patient data were also collected from follow-up cards that were filled in at each admission and from patient interviews. Masses with benign pathology (n=46), non-RCC malignant masses (n=11) and patients with missing data (n=77)were excluded from this study. As a result of histopathological evaluation, patients with PSM (group 1) and patients with negative surgical margin (NSM) (group 2) were compared.

Statistical Analysis

One-sample Kolmogorov-Smirnov test was used to verify if the data displayed a normal distribution for numerical variables. Mean \pm standard deviation was found in the data with normal distribution, and median interquartile range (IQR) values were recorded in the data with no normal distribution. Numerical variables were compared to the Student's t-test when parametric test criteria were found. In the absence of such criteria, Mann-

Whitney U test was used. Moreover, two proportion z-tests, Pearson's chi-squared test and Fisher's Exact test were used to evaluate if there was a discrepancy between the percentages of categorical variables. Binary logistic regression analysis was used to obtain independent risk factors relevant to PSM. Kaplan-Meier survival curves with a 95% confidence interval (CI) were used to assess the effect of surgical margin status on overall survival (OS), cancer-specific survival (CSS) and recurrence-free survival (RFS) after PN. The logrank test was used to compare survival results between PSM and NSM patients. In addition, multivariate Cox regression analysis was used for variables that were statistically significant in the univariate analysis and used to evaluate the factors influencing survival, and CI was given with hazard ratio. For all tests, the probability of first type error was α =0.05. Statistical analysis of the study was carried out using IBM SPSS 22.0 package programme.

Results

A total of 302 patients who underwent PN due to RCC were analysed in our clinic. PSM was observed in 38 (12.6%) patients. No macroscopic PSMs or residual tissues were present in all cohorts. Cases with PSM were specified as a microscopic entity in the parenchymal resection margin. There was no difference in demographic characteristics between the two groups. The tumour size measured by radiological imaging was 38.6±15.2 mm in group 1 and 39.0±17.4 mm in group 2. The Padua score was 8.3±2.2, and the C-index value was 1.8±0.5 in group 1 and 8.3 ± 1.6 and 2.1 ± 0.9 in group 2 (p=0.922 and p=0.016, respectively). Open PN patients were 76.3% in group 1 and 67.8% in group 2. Retroperitoneal approach was favoured in the majority of patients and 65.8% and 75.8%, respectively, in groups 1 and 2 (p=0.187). Non-ischaemic procedures were the majority in group 1 with a rate of 60.5% (p<0.001). Histopathological outcomes in both groups were not statistically different. Perioperative complications in both groups were frequently low grade (p=0.249) (Table 1).

Multivariate binary logistic regression analysis model adjusting for covariates stated by univariate analysis showed that RENAL nephrometry score (OR: 1.438, 95% CI: 1.202–1.850, p=0.037) and C-index value (OR: 0.224, 95% CI: 0.070–0.723, p=0.012) were significant predictive factors for PSM. The median followup period was 85.2 (IQR, 10.1–160.4) months in group 1 and 83.7 (IQR, 13.5–153.9) months in group 2 (p=0.869). Three patients (7.9%) in group 1 and nine (3.4%) in group 2 underwent radical nephrectomy due to local or systemic recurrence at a median period of 28.2 months from PN (p=0.181). The remaining 35 patients in group 1 underwent intensive surveillance. Three (7.9%) patients in group 1 and 14 (5.3%) in group 2 died of cancer-related condition (Table 2). Furthermore, the 5–, 10– and

Table 1. Demographic cl and perioperative outcom	haracteristics, les of patient	oncological s	features	
	Group 1 (n=38)	Group 2 (n=264)	p-value	
Age (years), mean \pm SD	58.1 <u>+</u> 9.6	56.2 <u>+</u> 12.2	0.350	
Gender. n (%)				
Male	22 (57.9)	165 (62.5)	0.585	
Female	16 (42.1)	99 (37.5)		
Body mass index, kg/m ² ; mean \pm SD	28.1 <u>+</u> 3.4	27.3 <u>+</u> 4.3	0.270	
Charlson co-morbidity index, mean ± SD	2.8±1.9	3.5 <u>+</u> 2.2	0.902	
Incidentally detected, n (%)	18 (47.4)	136 (51.5)	0.633	
ECOG Performance Score, n	(%)			
0-1	32 (84.2)	230 (87.1)	0.621	
2-3	6 (15.8)	34 (12.9)		
ASA score, n (%)				
1-2	25 (65.8)	196 (74.2)	0.271	
3-4	13 (34.2)	68 (25.8)		
Tumor size, mm; mean ± SD	38.6 <u>+</u> 15.2	39.0±17.4	0.897	
Polar position, n (%)	26 (68.4)	164 (62.1)	0.452	
Renal Nephrometry score, mean ± SD	6.8±1.9	6.7 <u>±</u> 1.6	0.598	
PADUA score, mean \pm SD	8.3 <u>+</u> 2.2	8.3 <u>+</u> 1.6	0.922	
C-index, mean \pm SD	1.8±0.5	2.1 <u>±</u> 0.9	0.016	
Clinical T stage, n (%)				
T1a	23 (60.5)	162 (61.4)	0.478	
T1b	15 (39.5)	90 (34.1)		
T2a	-	8 (3.0)	_	
T2b	-	3 (1.1)	_	
T3a	-	1 (0.4)		
Histotype of RCC, n (%)				
Clear cell	31 (81.6)	185 (70.1)	0.184	
Papillary	3 (7.9)	50 (18.9)	-	
Chromophobe	4 (10.5)	24 (9.1)		
Other	-	5 (1.9)		
Nuclear grade, n (%)			,	
Grade I-II	31 (81.6)	197 (74.6)	0.121	
Grade III-IV	2 (5.3)	43 (16.3)	-	
N/A	5 (13.2)	24 (9.1)		
Pathological INM stage, n (%)		0.000	
Stage I	37 (97.4)	246 (93.2)	0.389	
Stage II	-	10 (3.8)	-	
Stage III	1 (2.6)	/ (2./)	-	
Stage IV	-	1 (0.4)	0.11.4	
Surgeny technique (0/)	ט (15.8)	21 (ð.UJ	0.114	
Surgery technique, n (%)	20 (70 2)	170 (07.0)	0.200	
	29 (70.3)	1/3 (0/.8) 70 (26 5)	0.289	
	J (23.7)	15 (5 7)	-	
Presence of ischemia $n (0/2)$	15 (39 5)			
Operation time min: mean	122.1+41.2	118.6+30.9	0.537	
± SD			0.007	

Table 1 continuation			
Amount of bleeding, mL;	331.6 <u>+</u> 169.4	343.3 <u>+</u> 229.0	0.762
mean <u>+</u> SD			
Duration of hospital stay,	4.7 <u>+</u> 1.3	4.7 <u>+</u> 2.0	0.878
day; mean <u>+</u> SD			
Complication, n (%)			
Clavien-Dindo score 0-1	25 (65.8)	197 (74.6)	0.249
Clavien-Dindo score 2-5	13 (34.2)	67 (25.4)	
ECOG PS: The Eastern Cooperative Oncology Group Performance Score, ASA: American Society of Anesthesiologists, SD: Standard deviation			

Table 2. Patients' recurrence and survival status in follow-up

	Group 1 (n=38)	Group 2 (n=264)	p-value
Follow-up, median (range) (months)	85.2 (10.1-160.4)	83.7 (13.5-153.9)	0.869
Recurrence status, n (%)	3 (7.9)	9 (3.4)	0.181*
Patient status, n (%)			
Alive/recurrence-free	32 (84.2)	226 (85.6)	0.630*
Alive/with recurrence	0	5 (1.9)	1
Death due to cancer	3 (7.9)	14 (5.3)	
Death due to non-cancer	3 (7.9)	19 (7.2)	1
Overall Survival (%)			
5-year	93.6	90.0	0.580
10-year	76.5	71.7]
15-year	51.0	57.9	
Cancer Specific Survival (%)			
5-year	96.6	95.6	0.948
10-year	90.1	87.9	1
15-year	60.1	79.9	
Recurrence-free Survival (%))		
5-year	91.2	97.7	0.332
10-year	91.2	94.3	1
15-year	91.2	94.3	1
*Fisher's Exact test			

15-year OS rates were 93.6%, 76.5% and 51.0% in group 1 and 90.0%, 71.7% and 57.9% in group 2, respectively (p=0.580, by logrank test, Figure 1A). CSS did not vary, with 96.6%, 90.1% and 60.1% for 5-, 10- and 15-year CSS rates for PSM patients compared to 95.6%, 87.9% and 79.9% for those with NSM, respectively (p=0.948, by logrank test, Figure 1B). Further, 15-year RFS was 91.2% in group 1 and 94.3% in group 2 (p=0.332, by logrank test, Figure 1C).

Based on a multivariate Cox regression analysis, Charlson Comorbidity index (CCI) (HR: 1.343, 95% CI: 1.163-1.551, p<0.001) and high tumour stage (HR: 3.886, 95% CI: 1.576-9.580, p=0.003) were independently predictive of OS (Table 3).



Figure 1. (A) Kaplan-Meier curve for overall survival according to surgical margin status. The p value of the logrank method was 0.580 and the chi-square value was 0.306. The estimated life expectancy was 137.1 months in group 1 and 129.2 months in group 2 (p=0.580), (B) Kaplan-Meier curve for cancer-specific survival according to surgical margin status. The p value of the logrank method was 0.948 and the chi-square value was 0.004. The estimated cancer-free life expectancy was 147.1 months in group 1 and 142.6 months in group 2 (p=0.948), (C) Kaplan-Meier curve for recurrence-free survival according to surgical margin status. The p value of the logrank method was 0.332 and the chi-square value was 0.942. The estimated recurrence-free life expectancy was 149.1 months in group 1 and 147.9 months in group 2 (p=0.332)

NSM: Negative surgical margin; PSM: Positive surgical margin

We also observed that CSS was independently decreased with mid-renal tumours (HR: 4.157, 95% Cl: 1.478-11.692, p=0.007), high tumour stage (HR: 6.274, 95%Cl: 1.381-28.494, p=0.017) and recurrence of disease (HR: 5.038, 95% Cl: 1.327-19.131, p=0.018) (Table 4). In addition, high pathological T (pT) stage (HR: 32.956, 95% Cl: 7.749-140.170, p<0.001) and low C-index value (HR: 0.352, 95% Cl: 0.132-0.939, p=0.045) were predictive factors influencing RFS.

Discussion

Nephron-sparing approaches are focused solely on the removal of renal mass to optimise renal function. In this way, chronic kidney and cardiovascular diseases that may develop in the postoperative period have been prevented, thereby increasing the

Table 3. Univariate and Multivariate Cox regression analysis of factors affecting overall survival										
	Univariate model				Multivaria	ate model	•			
	HR (9	5% CI)			р	HR (9	5% CI)			р
Age	1.052	1.019	-	1.085	0.002					
Gender (ref: male)	0.646	0.323	-	1.290	0.216					
Initial Symptom (ref: incidentally)	0.912	0.525	-	1.586	0.745					
BMI	1.020	0.943	-	1.103	0.619					
ССІ	1.356	1.172	-	1.569	<0.001	1.343	1.163	-	1.551	<0.001
ECOG PS	1.517	0.984	-	2.340	0.059					
ASA Score	2.104	1.319	-	3.355	0.002					
Tumor size	1.017	0.999	-	1.035	0.065					
Mid-renal tumors	1.758	0.923	-	3.348	0.086					
PADUA score	1.029	0.857	-	1.235	0.759					
RENAL nephrometry score	0.975	0.798	-	1.191	0.802					
C-Index	1.039	0.678	-	1.590	0.862					
Surgery technique (ref: open)	0.517	0.226	-	1.181	0.117					
Positive surgical margin	0.778	0.319	-	1.899	0.581					
RCC subtype	0.792	0.450	-	1.397	0.421					
pT stage	1.463	1.034	-	2.071	0.032					
High pT stage (ref: stage I)	3.833	1.450	-	10.132	0.007					
Nuclear Grade	0.905	0.646	-	1.268	0.560					
Tumor stage	2.138	1.339	-	3.413	0.001					
High tumor stage (ref: stage I)	4.172	1.697	-	10.255	0.002	3.886	1.576	-	9.580	0.003
Clavien-Dindo score	0.888	0.418	-	1.886	0.757					
Recurrence	2.616	0.912	-	7.502	0.074					

*The p value of the model was <0.001 and the chi-square value was 28.534.

HR: Hazard ratio, CI: Confidence interval, BMI: Body mass index, CCI: Charlson comorbidity index, ECOG PS: The Eastern Cooperative Oncology Group Performance Score, ASA: American Society of Anesthesiologists, cT: Clinical T stage, RCC: Renal cell carcinoma, pT: Pathological T stage

OS (10,11). The clinical and oncological effects of PSM after PN have been addressed. In recent years, studies which showed that PSM does not have oncologically worse effects have increased. Our aim was to reveal the clinical and oncological effects of PSM in our clinic with long follow-up data.

Previously, a healthy tissue margin of around 1 cm was proposed to get rid of cancer (12,13). However, some reports have indicated that the width of this healthy tissue margin does not affect oncological outcomes (13). Moreover, broader excision limits have been correlated with increased loss of normal parenchymal tissue volume and reduced renal function (14). In addition, some reports showed that simple enucleation and enucleo-resection techniques have equivalent oncological results compared to standard resection (15-17). Therefore, the absence of microscopic malignant tissue at the resection margin is known as NSM.

The occurrence of PSM reported in the literature ranges from 0% to 15%, regardless of the PN technique (18). The rate in our

study (12.6%) did not vary from these series. Shah et al. (4) stated that PSM was irrelevant to tumour size, histology, localisation, nuclear grade, tumour stage or laterality. Conversely, another study identified blood loss, tumour grade and tumour stage as predictors of PSM (19). Ani et al. (20) indicated that there was an important correlation between stage and fat invasion and PSM. In the present analysis, we determined that the RENAL nephrometry score and C-index value were significant predictive factors for PSM. Most of literature studies report that PSM does not increase recurrence (21,22). Similarly, we also found that the prevalence of recurrence in PSM patients was higher, but not statistically significant. Some studies have reported that PSM is a poor prognostic factor for recurrence (3,7,23). Khalifeh et al. (3) also stated that they did not find a significant risk factor for PSM in the analysis of factors such as tumour size, grade, stage and surgeon's learning curve. However, they concluded that PSM is associated with local recurrence and metastasis and reported a 3-year cancer-free recurrence rate of 47.0% and a

Table 4. Univariate and Multivariate Cox regression analysis of factors affecting cancer-specific survival										
	Univariate model			Multivariat	e model*					
	HR	(95% CI)			р	HR (95	% CI)			р
Age	0.988	0.950	-	1.028	0.548					
Gender (ref: male)	0.452	0.146	-	1.398	0.168					
Initial Symptom (ref: incidentally)	0.590	0.217	-	1.600	0.300					
BMI	1.041	0.926	-	1.171	0.498					
CCI	1.109	0.867	-	1.417	0.410					
ECOG PS	1.106	0.551	-	2.219	0.778					
ASA Score	1.171	0.366	-	3.750	0.790					
Tumor size	1.020	0.995	-	1.046	0.115					
Mid-renal tumors	3.313	1.212	-	9.058	0.020	4.157	1.478	-	11.692	0.007
PADUA score	1.306	1.013	-	1.683	0.030					
RENAL nephrometry score	1.239	0.939	-	1.636	0.130					
C-Index	0.352	0.132	-	0.939	0.037					
Surgery technique (ref: open)	0.498	0.142	-	1.747	0.276					
Operation time	0.982	0.962	-	1.001	0.065					
Positive surgical margin	0.958	0.264	-	3.472	0.948					
RCC subtype	1.055	0.518	-	2.150	0.883					
pT stage	1.942	1.294	-	2.915	0.001					
High pT stage (ref: stage I)	5.169	1.395	-	19.154	0.014					
Nuclear Grade	0.961	0.594	-	1.557	0.873					
Tumor stage	2.685	1.399	-	5.156	0.003					
High tumor stage (ref: stage I)	4.499	1.234	-	16.397	0.023	6.274	1.381	-	28.494	0.017
Clavien-Dindo score	1.566	0.938	-	2.613	0.086					
Recurrence	6.709	2.108	-	21.357	0.001	5.038	1.327	-	19.131	0.018

*The p value of the model was <0.001 and the chi-square value was 35.930

HR: Hazard ratio, CI: Confidence interval, BMI: Body mass index, CCI: Charlson co-morbidity index, ECOG PS: The Eastern Cooperative Oncology Group Performance Score, ASA: American Society of Anesthesiologists, cT: Clinical T stage, RCC: Renal cell carcinoma, pT: Pathological T stage

3-year metastasis-free survival rate of 63.0% in patients with PSM (3). Similarly, Bensalah et al. (6) reported that PSM had a higher risk of recurrence and a lower RFS in a study of 775 patients, of which 111 were patients with PSM. No difference was observed between the two groups on OS, CSS and RFS in the current study.

The uncertainty about PSM remains, as most studies have heterogeneous masses, fewer patients or shorter follow-up periods. In this study, the C-index, RENAL nephrometry and Padua scores, which define the tumour complexity, were analysed to determine the sample homogeneity. Fuhrman nuclear grade, tumour stage according to TNM staging, necrosis and capsule invasion were not statistically different between the groups. The C-index value, which predicted that patients with PSM had more complex tumours, was lower in group 1. We also found that C-index value predicting RFS was an independent risk factor in multivariate model analysis between groups that were homogenous in terms of tumour characteristics. Another study showed that the high RENAL nephrometry score was associated with an increased risk of residual disease (4). In addition, it was also reported that the risk of relapse in PSM patients was correlated with an increased pT stage or Fuhrman grade (4,6). In the present analysis, the advanced pT stage had a worse effect on CSS and OS in univariate analyses. On the other hand, Yossepowitch et al. (5) stated that intraoperative tumor control would be more difficult due to a decrease in tumor size and it would have a higher PSM rate. Furthermore, in a retrospective review of 1048 open PN patients by Patard et al. (24), tumour size did not affect the incidence of PSM.

Some studies have documented that renal ischaemia caused by clamping of the renal artery might destroy cells with rapid metabolic cycles, such as cancer cells (5). We also observed similar findings. Non-ischaemic procedures were mostly performed in patients with PSM in the current cohort. In addition to tumour foci that are extirpated with renal ischaemia, we thought that a decrease in visual guality due to bleeding in non-ischaemic procedures may also have an impact on this issue. Additionally, residual tumour cells have also been documented to have been damaged by thermal effects, such as cauterisation after renal mass resection (5). The residual tumour rate was stated to be 7%-39% in patients with PSM (6,25). In fact, this high incidence may also cause concern about the prognosis of patients. However, as in the current study, PSM was not associated with poor prognosis (5,21,22). Certain studies have shown a higher prevalence of high-grade RCC in patients with PSM (4,6,25). They also argue that a reduction in recurrence-free and metastasisfree survival in patients with PSM can be prevented through safer and wider resection, particularly in high-risk patients.

The treatment of PSM patients is also uncertain. It is controversial whether follow-up, total nephrectomy or re-resection should be done in patients with recurrent tumours. Indeed, Sundaram et al. (25) reported a study involving 29 PSM patients. No tumour was detected in any of the 8 patients who underwent complementary total nephrectomy; only two of the 21 patients who underwent re-resection were confirmed to have tumours (25). Retrospectively, Raz et al. (26) analysed 114 patients who underwent PN, 15% of whom had PSM. Approximately half of the patients with PSM underwent radical nephrectomy. Only 11.7% of these patients had residual tumour tissue. Complementary surgery for patients with PSM showed that it was overtreatment (26). Similarly, Yossepowitch et al. (5) reported that PSM was not a negative factor for local or metastatic progression in a cohort of 1344 patients for at 5 and 10 years of follow-up. In another study with a long follow-up period, it was confirmed that PSM did not pose a risk for local recurrence or distant metastasis (27). Moreover, active surveillance was reported to be more preferred than complementary nephrectomy or resection in the management of PSM patients (28). In our study, which also included long-term follow-up results, we found that PSM had no influence on OS, CSS or RFS. Reasonable options such as complementary radical nephrectomy, recurrent PN, energy ablation of the tumour bed or active monitoring for each patient should be applied to evaluate the patient and tumour characteristics (29).

We investigated the significance of PSM in RFS, CSS and OS analyses. Various literature studies have compared OS times of patients with PSM. Maurice et al. (30) determined that PSM had a significant hazard ratio of 1.35 for overall mortality. They also stated that PSM patients had older and higher CCl in univariate analyses and concluded that CCl and pT stage were associated with both PSM and OS in multivariate analyses. In comparison to our study, they emphasised that PSM was associated with

poorer OS. In the multivariate analysis of the factors affecting the OS, we found that CCI and high pT stage were independent predictors. On the other hand, PSM was not effective on OS. In addition, Marszalek et al. (28) stated that PSM had no effect on disease-free survival and OS. Similarly, Bensalah et al. (6) found that PSM patients had no detrimental effect on progressionfree survival and CSS. Moreover, there was a shorter time to recurrence in these patients than in NSM patients (21.3 vs 27.7 months, respectively; p=0.004), but there were no statistically significant differences in CSS. In the current study, we found that the independent factors influencing CSS were mid-renal localisation, high-stage tumour and recurrence.

Study Limitations

In addition to the retrospective design, this study had some limitations. There was no standard for tumour resection technique among surgeons as technological advances continued during the study period. Although the groups were identical in terms of tumour characteristics and demographic features, the absence of a complete matched pair was another limitation of our study. Propensity score matching helps to reduce selection bias and confounding. However, this study, which has longer follow-up times relative to many studies in the literature, contains an overview of data collected from the follow-up of the mid- to long-term oncological outcomes of PSM patients. In addition, one of the strengths of our study is that all cases belong to a single centre.

Conclusion

Although RCCs have heterogeneous characteristics, the probability of recurrence after PN is very low, as in groups with homogeneous tumour characteristics in our study. High RENAL nephrometry score and low C-index value suggest an increased risk of tumour complexity as an independent risk factor for predicting PSM. The C-index is also a predictor that affects RFS. Tumour stage is an independent risk factor that decreases both CSS and OS. Other predictive factors include CCI for OS, mid-renal localisation and recurrence for CSS and pT stage for RFS. Based on our findings, PSM is not a factor that has a detrimental effect on recurrence or survival, even though it is not a good pathology result after surgery. We therefore agree that an active and careful clinical monitoring could be the most effective method for patients with PSM.

Ethics

Ethics Committee Approval: Following the approval by the local ethics committee (approval date: 20.01.2020, decision number: 80/08).

Informed Consent: Retrospective study.

Peer-review: Externally and internally peer-reviewed.

Authorship Contributions

Concept: M.Ç.Ç., N.K., S.S., L.S., Design: M.Ç.Ç., N.K., S.S., H.T., H.E., Data Collection or Processing: M.Ç.Ç., N.K., A.K., S.S., F.S., O.R.K., H.E., Analysis or Interpretation: M.Ç.Ç., N.K., S.S., O.R.K., L.S., H.T., Literature Search: M.Ç.Ç., A.K., F.S., O.R.K., L.S., H.T., H.E., Writing: M.Ç.C., N.K., A.K., F.S., L.S., H.T.

Conflict of Interest: No conflict of interest was declared by the authors.

Financial Disclosure: The authors declared that this study received no financial support.

References

- Van Poppel H, Da Pozzo L, Albrecht W, Matveev V, Bono A, Borkowski A, Colombel M, Klotz L, Skinner E, Keane T, Marreaud S, Collette S, Sylvester R. A prospective, randomised EORTC intergroup phase 3 study comparing the oncologic outcome of elective nephronsparing surgery and radical nephrectomy for low-stage renal cell carcinoma. Eur Urol 2011;59:543-552.
- Scosyrev E, Messing EM, Sylvester R, Campbell S, Van Poppel H. Renal function after nephron-sparing surgery versus radical nephrectomy: results from EORTC randomized trial 30904. Eur Urol 2014;65:372-377.
- Khalifeh A, Kaouk JH, Bhayani S, Rogers C, Stifelman M, Tanagho YS, Kumar R, Gorin MA, Sivarajan G, Samarasekera D, Allaf ME. Positive surgical margins in robot-assisted partial nephrectomy: a multi-institutional analysis of oncologic outcomes (leave no tumor behind). J Urol 2013;190:1674-1679.
- Shah PH, Moreira DM, Okhunov Z, Patel VR, Chopra S, Razmaria AA, Alom M, George AK, Yaskiv O, Schwartz MJ, Desai M, Vira MA, Richstone L, Landman J, Shalhav AL, Gill I, Kavoussi LR. Positive surgical margins increase risk of recurrence after partial nephrectomy for high risk renal tumors. J Urol 2016;196:327–334.
- Yossepowitch O, Thompson RH, Leibovich BC, Eggener SE, Pettus JA, Kwon ED, Herr HW, Blute ML, Russo P. Positive surgical margins at partial nephrectomy: predictors and oncological outcomes. J Urol 2008;179:2158– 163.
- Bensalah K, Pantuck AJ, Rioux-Leclercq N, Thuret R, Montorsi F, Karakiewicz PI, Mottet N, Zini L, Bertini R, Salomon L, Villers A, Soulie M, Bellec L, Rischmann P, De la Taille A, Avakian R, Crepel M, Ferriere JM, Bernhard JC, Dujardin T, Pouliot F, Rigaud J, Pfister C, Albouy B, Guy L, Joniau S, van Poppel H, Lebret T, Culty T, Saint F, Zisman A, Raz O, Lang H, Spie R, Wille A, Roigas J, Aguilera A, Rambeaud B, Martinez Piñeiro L, Nativ O, Farfara R, Richard F, Roupret M, Doehn C, Bastian PJ, Muller SC, Tostain J, Belldegrun AS, Patard JJ. Positive surgical margin appears to have negligible impact on survival of renal cell carcinomas treated by nephron-sparing surgery. Eur Urol 2010;57:466-471.
- Kwon EO, Carver BS, Snyder ME, Russo P. Impact of positive surgical margins in patients undergoing partial nephrectomy for renal cortical tumours. BJU Int 2007;99:286-289.
- 8. Dindo D, Demartines N, Clavien PA. Classification of surgical complications: a new proposal with evaluation in a cohort of 6336 patients and results of a survey. Ann Surg 2004;240:205-213.
- Fuhrman SA, Lasky LC, Limas C. Prognostic significance of morphologic parameters in renal cell carcinoma. Am J Surg Pathol 1982;6:655-663.
- 10. Weight CJ, Larson BT, Fergany AF, Gao T, Lane BR, Campbell SC, Kaouk JH, Klein EA, Novick AC. Nephrectomy induced chronic renal insufficiency is associated with increased risk of cardiovascular death and death from any

cause in patients with localized cT1b renal masses. J Urol 2010;183:1317-1323.

- Go AS, Chertow GM, Fan D, McCulloch CE, Hsu CY. Chronic kidney disease and the risks of death, cardiovascular events, and hospitalization. N Engl J Med 2004;351:1296-1305.
- 12. Russo P. Renal cell carcinoma: presentation, staging, and surgical treatment. Semin Oncol 2000;27:160-176.
- Sutherland SE, Resnick MI, Maclennan GT, Goldman HB. Does the size of the surgical margin in partial nephrectomy for renal cell cancer really matter? J Urol 2002;167:61-64.
- Lane BR, Russo P, Uzzo RG, Hernandez AV, Boorjian SA, Thompson RH, Fergany AF, Love TE, Campbell SC. Comparison of cold and warm ischemia during partial nephrectomy in 660 solitary kidneys reveals predominant role of nonmodifiable factors in determining ultimate renal function. J Urol 2011;185:421-427.
- Puppo P, Introini C, Calvi P, Naselli A. Long term results of excision of small renal cancer surrounded by a minimal layer of grossly normal parenchyma: review of 94 cases. Eur Urol 2004;46:477-481.
- Schiavina R, Serni S, Mari A, Antonelli A, Bertolo R, Bianchi G, Brunocilla E, Borghesi M, Carini M, Longo N, Martorana G, Mirone V, Morgia G, Porpiglia F, Rocco B, Rovereto B, Simeone C, Sodano M, Terrone C, Ficarra V, Minervini A. A prospective, multicenter evaluation of predictive factors for positive surgical margins after nephron-sparing surgery for renal cell carcinoma: the RECORd1 Italian Project. Clin Genitourin Cancer 2015;13:165-170.
- 17. Minervini A, Ficarra V, Rocco F, Antonelli A, Bertini R, Carmignani G, Cosciani Cunico S, Fontana D, Longo N, Martorana G, Mirone V, Morgia G, Novara G, Roscigno M, Schiavina R, Serni S, Simeone C, Simonato A, Siracusano S, Volpe A, Zattoni F, Zucchi A, Carini M. SATURN Project-LUNA Foundation. Simple enucleation is equivalent to traditional partial nephrectomy for renal cell carcinoma: results of a nonrandomized, retrospective, comparative study. J Urol 2011;185:1604-1610.
- Minervini A, Campi R, Sessa F, Derweesh I, Kaouk JH, Mari A, Rha KH, Sessa M, Volpe A, Carini M, Uzzo RG. Positive surgical margins and local recurrence after simple enucleation and standard partial nephrectomy for malignant renal tumors: systematic review of the literature and metaanalysis of prevalence. Minerva Urol Nefrol 2017;69:523-538.
- Bansal RK, Tanguay S, Finelli A, Lacombe L, Black PC, Kawakami J, Drachenberg D, Pautler S, Saarela O, Liu Z, Jewett MAS, Kapoor A. Positive surgical margins during partial nephrectomy for renal cell carcinoma: Results from Canadian Kidney Cancer information system (CKCis) collaborative. Can Urol Assoc J 2017;11:182-187.
- 20 . Ani I, Finelli A, Alibhai SM, Timilshina N, Fleshner N, Abouassaly R. Prevalence and impact on survival of positive surgical margins in partial nephrectomy for renal cell carcinoma: a population-based study. BJU Int 2013;111:E300– E305.
- 21. Fergany AF, Hafez KS, Novick AC. Long-term results of nephron sparing surgery for localized renal cell carcinoma:10-year followup. J Urol 2000;163:442-445.
- 22. Borghesi M, Brunocilla E, Schiavina R, Martorana G. Positive surgical margins after nephron-sparing surgery for renal cell carcinoma: incidence, clinical impact, and management. Clin Genitourin Cancer 2013;11:5–9.
- Bernhard JC, Pantuck AJ, Wallerand H, Crepel M, Ferrière JM, Bellec L, Maurice-Tison S, Robert G, Albouy B, Pasticier G, Soulie M, Lopes D, Lacroix B, Bensalah K, Pfister C, Thuret R, Tostain J, De La Taille A, Salomon L, Abbou C, Colombel M, Belldegrun AS, Patard JJ. Predictive factors for ipsilateral recurrence after nephron-sparing surgery in renal cell carcinoma. Eur Urol 2010;57:1080-1086.
- Patard JJ, Pantuck AJ, Crepel M, Lam JS, Bellec L, Albouy B, Lopes D, Bernhard JC, Guillé F, Lacroix B, De La Taille A, Salomon L, Pfister C, Soulié M, Tostain J, Ferriere JM, Abbou CC, Colombel M, Belldegrun AS. Morbidity

and clinical outcome of nephronsparing surgery in relation to tumour size and indication. Eur Urol 2007;52:148-154.

- 25. Sundaram V, Figenshau RS, Roytman TM, Kibel AS, Grubb RL 3rd, Bullock A, Benway BM, Bhayani SB. Positive margin during partial nephrectomy: does cancer remain in the renal remnant? Urology 2011;77:1400-1403.
- Raz O, Mendlovic S, Shilo Y, Leibovici D, Sandbank J, Lindner A, Zisman A. Positive surgical margins with renal cell carcinoma have a limited influence on long-term oncological outcomes of nephron sparing surgery. Urology 2010;75:277-280.
- 27. Lopez-Costea MA, Fumadó L, Lorente D, Riera L, Miranda EF. Positive margins after nephronsparing surgery for renal cell carcinoma: long-term follow-up of patients on active surveillance. BJU Int 2010;106:645-648.
- Marszalek M, Carini M, Chlosta P, Jeschke K, Kirkali Z, Knüchel R, Madersbacher S, Patard JJ, Van Poppel H. Positive surgical margins after nephron-sparing surgery. Eur Urol 2012;61:757-763.
- 29. Rassweiler J, Rassweiler MC, Kenngott H, Frede T, Michel MS, Alken P, Clayman R. The past, present and future of minimally invasive therapy in urology: a review and speculative outlook. Minim Invasive Ther Allied Technol 2013;22:200-209.
- Maurice MJ, Zhu H, Kim SP, Abouassaly R. Reexamining the association between positive surgical margins and survival after partial nephrectomy in a large American cohort. J Endourol 2016;30:698-703.

Gigantic Calculi in Continent Urinary Diversion

Kontinan Üriner Diversiyonunda Devasa Taşlar

🛛 Siddalingeshwar Neeli, 🕲 Sree Harsha Nutalpati, 🕲 Manas Sharma

Jawaharlal Nehru Medical College and KLES Dr Prabhakar Kore Hospital and MRC, Department of Urology, Belagavi, India

Abstract |

Continent urinary reservoirs are safe and accepted modes of urinary diversion in selected patients. However, they are associated with long-term complications such as recurrent pyelonephritis, metabolic acidosis, urolithiasis and stomal problems. We are reporting a patient who had undergone continent urinary diversion for the treatment of extrophy of the bladder and presented ten years later with formation of large pouch calculi and infection. The calculi were successfully retrieved by pouchotomy. The combined weight of the stones was 1,254 gms. To the best of our knowledge, this is the largest stone burden in continent urinary diversion reported in literature. **Keywords:** Pouch calculus, Urinary diversion, Urolithiasis, Poucholithotomy

Öz

Kontinan üriner rezervuarlar, seçilmiş hastalarda güvenli ve kabul edilen üriner diversiyon modlarıdır. Bununla birlikte, tekrarlayan piyelonefrit, metabolik asidoz, ürolitiyazis ve stomal problemler gibi uzun vadeli komplikasyonlarla ilişkilidirler. Bu yazıda, mesane ekstrofisi tedavisi için kontinan üriner diversiyon operasyonu uygulanan ve on yıl sonra büyük poş taşları oluşumu ve enfeksiyon ile başvuran bir hastayı bildiriyoruz. Taşlar, cerrahi ile başarılı bir şekilde alındı. Taşların toplam ağırlığı 1.254 gramdı. Bildiğimiz kadarıyla bu, literatürde bildirilen kontinan üriner diversiyondaki en büyük taş yüküdür.

Anahtar Kelimeler: Poş taşı, Üriner diversiyon, Ürolitiyazis, Litotomi ile poş cerrahisi

Introduction

Urinary diversion is indicated when the bladder can no longer be a functional and safe reservoir for the storage of urine. It is commonly done in conditions such as bladder cancer, neurogenic bladder due to congenital or traumatic etiology, radiation injury to the bladder, intractable urinary incontinence in females, and chronic pelvic pain syndrome (1). The primary means of urinary diversion after refinement in surgical techniques over the years is the continent cutaneous diversion. This is achieved by using an intestinal segment to provide a reservoir that is catheterizable by the patients. Patients undergoing this procedure perceive themselves as having a superior body image and an improved quality of life as compared to non-continent diversion procedures (1). Urinary lithiasis of both upper and reconstructed lower urinary tracts are included among the numerous technical and metabolic complications associated with urinary diversion. The incidence of this complication reported in the literature

ranges from 2 to 52% (2-6) with calculus size averaging 3 cm (7). Pouch calculi can be asymptomatic or present with varying clinical features. Endoscopic or percutaneous interventions in small-sized calculi to open approach in large calculi are some of the management strategies (8). We present a case of large pouch calculi in a continent urinary diversion case and its successful management through an open surgical approach.

Case Presentation

A 17-year-old man was referred to our center in 2008 with a diagnosis of exstrophy-epispadias complex, squamous metaplasia of the bladder plate with bilateral hydroureteronephrosis, and raised serum creatinine levels (1.8 mg/dL). He was managed with bladder plate excision and cutaneous continent urinary diversion (double T-pouch) with flap coverage of defect and split-skin grafting. At the initial post-op period, the patient was on regular follow-up and was compliant with pouch washes

 Correspondence:
 Siddalingeshwar Neeli MD, Jawaharlal Nehru Medical College and KLES Dr Prabhakar Kore Hospital and MRC, Department of Urology, Belagavi, India

 Phone:
 +91-831-2473777

 E-mail:
 sineeli@gmail.com

 ORCID-ID:
 orcid.org/0000-0001-6565-1443

 Received:
 30.04.2020



Cite this article as: Neeli S, Nutalpati SH, Sharma M. Gigantic Calculi in Continent Urinary Diversion. J Urol 2020;7(4):325-327

©Copyright 2020 by the Association of Urological Surgery / Journal of Urological Surgery published by Galenos Publishing House.

using soda-bicarbonate diligently every week. The mucus secretions gradually reduced and he stopped performing pouch washes and was lost for follow-up.

In September 2018, at age 27 years, he presented with a 7-day history of dull aching right flank and suprapubic pain, fever, vomiting, intermittent hematuria, and pain during selfcatheterization. A non-mobile, hard, and tender mass was felt upon examination in the suprapubic region measuring approximately 8×7 cm in size. The stoma was catheterizable, functioning, and appeared healthy. His complete hemogram showed neutrophilia and toxic granulocytosis. He had raised serum creatinine (2.4 mg/dL) and hyperkalemia, and his liver function tests were within the physiologic range. Two radiopague shadows superimposed on one another in the suprapubic region suggestive of large pouch calculi were revealed by a plain KUB radiograph (Figure 1). Non-contrast enhanced CT scan confirmed the presence of two calculi measuring 8.0×6.3×5.7 cm and 8.2×7.5×8.0 cm in the pouch. The urine culture grew Escherichia coli and Klebsiella pneumoniae.

The patient was adequately hydrated, hyperkalemia was corrected and he was placed on antibiotics. A decision to do an open surgery was taken to remove the large calculi. The continent pouch was identified and carefully dissected from surrounding tissue through an infraumbilical midline transperitoneal incision. A vertical pouchotomy of approximately 7 cm length



Figure 1. X-ray KUB showing giant pouch calculi

was performed over the anterior wall and the two large stones were delivered out (Figure 2). Water-tight closure of pouchotomy was performed in two layers with 3-0 polyglycolic sutures. The pouch was drained with an indwelling catheter for 2 weeks. The postoperative period was uneventful. On infrared spectroscopic analysis, the stone was composed of calcium phosphate, magnesium phosphate, and urate. The patient was reinitiated with self-catheterization and instructed to perform pouch washes regularly to remove the mucus.



Figure 2. Retrieved pouch calculi

Discussion

Patients can now achieve and sustain an admirable quality of life due to the progress made in the field of bladder substitution; however, diversion related complications including stone formation remain a concern. Risk factors such as urinary stasis, persistent mucus production by the intestinal segment, recurrent urinary infections, reflux into the upper tracts, and exposed non-absorbable sutures and staples have been implicated for stone formation (9). Irrespective of the type of diversion, the bacterial colonization rate is estimated to range from 14% to 96% (10). Though majority of the patients harbor a combination of metabolic or infectious types of calculi, the major

component of their stone is magnesium ammonium phosphate (struvite). In the literature, it is reported that other stones are composed of calcium oxalate, calcium phosphate, hydrogen urate, and carbonate apatite (11). In spite of the management of urolithiasis in such cases, recurrence is notorious. Cohen et al. (12) reported a recurrence rate of 63% over a 5-year followup period. Crystalluria and persistent mucus production in the reservoir form nidus for stone recurrence. This highlights the importance of regular and complete drainage of the reservoir along with irrigation in preventing stone recurrence. Hensle et al. (13) reported that irrigation protocol helped in decreasing the incidence of pouch calculi. Additionally, this may benefit by lessening the bacterial count within the reservoir, preventing the development of infective stones (14). There are a plethora of approaches for the management of pouch calculi. Conventionally, an open poucholithotomy is preferred. In patients with low stone burden, various other procedures such as endoscopic and laparoscopic approaches, extracorporeal shock wave Lithotripsy, and percutaneous removal of calculi have been documented (15). In the present case, the patient had two large calculi with superadded active infection. The combined weight of the stones was 1,254 gms, the largest stone burden in continent urinary diversion reported in literature. Open poucholithotomy was preferred in our case, as it seemed to be the best option for managing such large stone burden in the pouch. Stone recurrence within continent diversion maybe prevented by regular and complete drainage of the reservoir alongside irrigation.

Ethics

Informed Consent: Consent taken from the patient in his vernacular language (kannada).

Peer-review: Externally peer-reviewed.

Authorship Contributions

Concept: S.N., N.S.H., Design: S.N., N.S.H., Data Collection or Processing: S.N., N.S.H., Analysis or Interpretation: S.N., N.S.H., Literature Search: S.N., M.S., N.S.H., Writing: N.S.H., M.S., S.N.

Conflict of Interest: No conflict of interest was declared by the authors.

Financial Disclosure: The authors declared that this study received no financial support.

References

- 2. Beiko DT, Razvi H. Stones in urinary diversions: Update on medical and surgical issues. Curr Opin Urol 2002;12:297-303.
- Turk TM, Koleski FC, Albala DM. Incidence of urolithiasis in cystectomy patients after intestinal conduit or continent urinary diversion. World J Urol 1999;17:305–307.
- Helmy TE, Elawdy MM, Abdelhalim A, Orban H, Nabeeh H, Dawaba M, Hafez AT. Treatment of pouch stones after augmentation ileocystoplasty in children: Is it always bothersome? Urology 2015;85:195-198.
- Szymanski KM, Misseri R, Whittam B, Amstutz S, Kaefer M, Rink RC, Cain MP. Cutting for stone in augmented bladders-what is the risk of recurrence and is it impacted by treatment modality? J Urol 2014;191:1375-1380.
- 6. Palmer LS, Franco I, Kogan SJ, Reda E, Gill B, Levitt SB. Urolithiasis in children following augmentation cystoplasty. J Urol 1993;150:726-729.
- Webster C, Bukkapatnam R, Seigne JD, Pow-Sang J, Hoffman M, Helal M, Ordorica R, Lockhart JL. Continent colonic urinary reservoir (Florida pouch): long-term surgical complications (greater than 11 years). J Urol 2003;169:174–176.
- 8. Jesse E, Mahdy A. Surgical Management of large pouch stone in continent urinary diversion. Int Urogynecol J 2018;29:165–166.
- 9. Okhunov Z, Duty B, Smith AD, Okeke Z. Management of urolithiasis in patients after urinary diversions. BJU Int 2011;108:330-336.
- Bishop RF, Smith ED, Gracey M. Bacterial flora of urine from ileal conduit. J Urol 1971;105:452-455.
- Hautmann RE, de Petriconi R, Gottfried HW, Kleinschmidt K, Mattes R, Paiss T. The ileal neobladder: complications and functional results in 363 patients after 11 years of followup. J Urol 1999;161:422-427.
- Cohen TD, Streem SB, Lammert G. Long-term incidence and risks for recurrent stones following contemporary management of upper tract calculi in patients with a urinary diversion. J Urol 1996;155:62–65.
- Hensle TW, Bingham J, Lam J, Shabsigh A. Preventing reservoir calculi after augmentation cystoplasty and continent urinary diversion: the influence of an irrigation protocol. BJU Int 2004;93:585–587.
- 14. L'Esperance JO, Sung J, Marguet C, L'Esperance A, Albala DM. The surgical management of stones in patients with urinary diversions. Curr Opin Urol 2004;14:129–134.
- Benson MC, Olsson CA. Continent urinary diversion. Urol Clin North Am 1999;26:125-147, ix.

COVID-19 with a Fatal Outcome in a Kidney Transplant Recipient: Case Report

Renal Transplant Hastasında Fatal COVID-19: Olgu Sunumu

Bekir Voyvoda

University of Health Sciences Turkiye, Kocaeli Derince Training and Research Hospital, Organ Transplantation Center, Kocaeli, Turkiye

Abstract |

Coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19) has become a pandemic, with a mortality of up to 10% in the general population. Comorbidities such as diabetes and hypertension are common among the elderly. The clinical manifestations of viral pneumonia associated with COVID19 vary widely, from mild to severe, in patients who underwent solid organ transplantation, an immunosuppressed patient group. Further large-scale studies regarding the screening and treatment approaches for COVID-19 among patients undergoing transplantation are required. Herein, we report the case of a patient who underwent renal transplantation and developed the COVID-19 infection that resulted in mortality. **Keywords:** SARS-CoV-2 infection, COVID-19, Immunosuppression, Kidney transplantation, Treatment

Öz

Koronavirüs hastalığı (COVID-19) günümüzde pandemik enfeksiyon olarak görülmekte ve genel popülasyonda mortalite oranı %3'lere ulaşmaktadır. Diyabet, hipertansiyon gibi eşlik eden komorbiditeler ve yaşlılarda daha fazla görülmektedir. İmmünosüpresif hasta grubu olan solid organ tranplantı olan hastalarda COVID-19'a bağlı gelişen viral pnömoni seyri hafif seyirden ağır seyre geniş yelpaze göstermektdir. Nakil hastalarında COVID-19 tarama ve tedavi yaklaşımları titizlikle değerlendirilmeli, geniş serilerle dokümente edilmelidir. Biz bu olgu sunumunda böbrek nakli olmuş mortaliteyle sonuçlanan COVID-19 olgusunu sunmayı amaçladık.

Anahtar Kelimeler: SARS-CoV-2 enfeksiyonu, COVID-19, İmmünosüpresyon, Böbrek nakli, Tedavi

Introduction

The first case of infection from the novel coronavirus, SARS-CoV-2, named Coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19), was identified in Wuhan, China, in December 2019 and has become a pandemic; the COVID-19 infection is characterized by respiratory disease (1). COVID-19 has been reported to have a higher fatality rate and a more severe clinical course than other viral respiratory diseases, particularly in the elderly and those with comorbidities (2). Although patients can be asymptomatic or present either mild flu-like symptoms or severe upper respiratory tract infection, cases of severe viral pneumonia with respiratory failure have been encountered (3-5).

Severe clinical conditions have been reported in solid organ transplant (SOT) recipients owing to immunosuppression, and

chronic immunosuppression has been shown to be a highly comorbid condition. Varying clinical results have been reported from China, Italy, and France for COVID-19 in SOT recipients on different immunosuppressive modalities (6-10). We aimed to present a fatal case of COVID-19 in kidney transplant recipient.

Case Report

A 47-year-old man who had undergone living-donor kidney transplantation at another hospital 8 years ago, presented to a health center with the complaints of fever, malaise, and cough, where COVID-19 was suspected and laboratory and thoracic computed tomography (CT) examinations were performed. The patient was referred to our clinic, which is a pandemic and organ transplantation center. The patient had fever (38.7

Correspondence: Bekir Voyvoda MD, University of Health Sciences Turkiye, Kocaeli Derince Training and Research Hospital, Organ Transplantation Center, Kocaeli, Turkiye Phone: +90 262 317 62 00 E-mail: bvoyvoda@gmail.com ORCID-ID: orcid.org/0000-0002-0696-7381 Received: 03.06.2020 Accepted: 28.06.2020



Cite this article as: Voyvoda B. COVID-19 with a Fatal Outcome in a Kidney Transplant Recipient: Case Report. J Urol. Surg 2020;7(4):328-330.

©Copyright 2020 by the Association of Urological Surgery / Journal of Urological Surgery published by Galenos Publishing House.

°C), malaise, and cough on presentation. Lung examination revealed bilateral diffuse coarse rales. His O2 saturation was 92%, heart rate was 125/min, and respiratory rate was 24/min. The immunosuppression protocol of the patient was as follows: sirolimus (Rapamune) 2×1 mg, mycophenolate mofetil (MMF) 2×500 mg, and steroid 1×5 mg. In addition, he was administered amlodipine 10 mg as an antihypertensive. His medical records showed that he primarily had renal amyloidosis because of familial Mediterranean fever. The patient was followed-up at our clinic 1 month prior, when he had a creatinine level of 2.67 ng/mL, and the graft biopsy performed approximately 1 year ago presented signs of chronic allograft nephropathy.

On hospitalization day 1, the patient's creatinine, C-reactive protein, and procalcitonin levels were 3.57 ng/mL, 70 mg/L, and 0.14 ng/mL, respectively, and his leukocyte and absolute lymphocyte counts were $5700/\mu$ L and $1000/\mu$ L. His sirolimus level was 7.5 ng/mL.

Thoracic CT showed involvement consistent with bilateral diffuse viral pneumonia (Figure 1).



Figure 1. Thorax CT when symptoms appear. Bilateral lung involvement due to viral pneumonia

According to the COVID-19 Treatment Protocol of the Ministry of Health, the patient was initiated on oseltamivir 2×75 mg, hydroxychloroquine 2×200 mg, and azithromycin 1×500 mg. On the third day of treatment, he developed severe respiratory distress, with decreased O2 saturation of 83%. He was transferred to the intensive care unit, wherein he was intubated. We halved the MMF dose, and initiated favipiravir 2×600 mg; however, on hospitalization day 9, the patient died. Table 1 summarizes the patient's laboratory examination results, clinical course, and treatment details.

The patient's PCR tests on hospitalization days 1 and 3 were negative for COVID-19. However, a PCR test conducted with the bronchoalveolar lavage sample collected from the endotracheal tube on hospitalization day 5 was positive for COVID-19.

Table 1. Demographic data, clinical manifestations, treatment choices, and the clinical course of the patient			
	Case		
Patient age, years	47		
Time post-trasplant, years	8		
Primary pathology	Renal amiloidosis		
Medical history			
İmmunsupressive medications	Sirolimus (target level 5-12 ng/mL), mycophenolate mofetil, steroid		
Fever	Documented		
Symptoms	Fatigue, cough, and dyspnea		
White blood cell count (cells/µL)	Illness day 1: 6700 Illness day 2: 12900 Illness day 3: 2600		
Absolute lymphocyte count (cells/µL)	Illness day 1: 1000 Illness day 5: 400 Illness day 9: 700		
D-dimer level (ng/mL)	Illness day 1: 698 Illness day 5: 2128 Illness day 9: 5228		
Creatinine level (mg/dL)	Illness day 1: 3.06 Illness day 5: 3.2 Illness day 9: 2.78		
SARS-CoV-2 PCR results	Illness day 1: Negative Illness day 3: Negative Illness day 5: Positive		
CT	Bilateral diffuse involvement		
Intubation	Yes		
Antiviral management	Oseltamivir, hydroxychloroquine, favipiravir		
Outcome	Exitus, day 9		
PCR: Polymerase chain reaction, S coronavirus 2	SARS-CoV-2: Severe acute respiratory syndrome		

Discussion

The clinical course of our patient, who was an SOT recipient and contracted COVID-19, deteriorated rapidly, leading to mortality.

While COVID-19 pneumonia may not manifest typically a severe infection, it could lead to severe infection or even mortality in immunosuppressed patients, as in our case (11).

The study by Aslam and Mehra (12) that included 2 heart transplant recipients with COVID-19 reported the death of 1 patients because of severe pneumonia.

A study from China reported the different clinical courses of 2 heart transplant recipients with COVID-19, with 1 requiring prolonged hospitalization (39 days); however, both patients recovered (12).

Several case reports of SOT recipients contracting COVID-19 continue to be reported globally, with presentations ranging from mild to severe (13).

Although viral infections are known to have a fatal course in transplant patients, age, sex, and comorbidities are important predictor of the course of COVID-19 in these patients. In addition to immunosuppression, hypertension and chronic allograft nephropathy were likely significant comorbidities in our patient; however, as is shown in the study by Liu et al. (14), lymphopenia and increased D-dimer levels from admission to death were important indicators of the poor clinical course.

Conclusion

In conclusion, we present a case of COVID-19 in a renal transplant recipient that resulted in mortality. However, several reports of mild infection in SOT recipients with COVID-19 exist. Hence, larger-scale studies are needed to conclusively determine the risk factors. The clinical of COVID-19 could be unpredictable in immunocompromised patients and hence, it should be tested for in all transplant patients.

Ethics

Peer-review: Externally peer-reviewed.

Conflict of Interest: No conflict of interest was declared by the authors.

Financial Disclosure: The authors declared that this study received no financial support.

References

- 1. Arpali E, Akyollu B, Yelken B, Tekin S, Turkmen A, Kocak B. Case report: A kidney transplant patient with mild COVID-19. Transpl Infect Dis 2020;22:e13296.
- Lai CC, Shih TP, Ko WC, Tang HJ, Hsueh PR. Severe acute respiratory syndrome coronavirus 2 (SARS-CoV-2) and coronavirus disease-2019 (COVID- 19): the epidemic and the challenges. Int J Antimicrob Agents 2020;55:105924.
- 3. Huang C, Wang Y, Li X, Ren L, Zhao J, Hu Y, Zhang L, Fan G, Xu J, Gu X, Cheng Z, Yu T, Xia J, Wei Y, Wu W, Xie X, Yin W, Li H, Liu M, Xiao Y, Gao H,

Guo L, Xie J, Wang G, Jiang R, Gao Z, Jin Q, Wang J, Cao B. Clinical features of patients infected with 2019 novel coronavirus in Wuhan, China. Lancet 2020;395:497-506.

- Wang D, Hu B, Hu C, Zhu F, Liu X, Zhang J, Wang B, Xiang H, Cheng Z, Xiong Y, Zhao Y, Li Y, Wang X, Peng Z. Clinical characteristics of 138 hospitalized patients with 2019 novel coronavirus-infected pneumonia in Wuhan, China. JAMA 2020;323:1061-1069.
- Chen N, Zhou M, Dong X, Qu J, Gong F, Han Y, Qiu Y, Wang J, Liu Y, Wei Y, Xia J, Yu T, Zhang X, Zhang L. Epidemiological and clinical characteristics of 99 cases of 2019 novel coronavirus pneumonia in Wuhan, China: a descriptive study. Lancet 2020;395:507–513.
- Zhu L, Xu X, Ma K, Yang J, Guan H, Chen S, Chen Z, Chen G. Successful recovery of COVID-19 pneumonia in a renal transplant recipient with longterm immunosuppression. Am J Transplant 2020:10.1111/ajt.15869.
- Qin J, Wang H, Qin X, Zhang P, Zhu L, Cai J, Yuan Y, Li H. Perioperative presentation of COVID- 19 disease in a liver transplant recipient. Hepatology 2020.
- Seminari E, Colaneri M, Sambo M, Gallazzi I, Di Matteo A, Roda S, Bruno R, COVID19 IRCCS San Matteo Pavia Task Force. SARS Cov2 infection in a renal transplanted patients. A case report. Am J Transplant 2020;20:1882–1884.
- Liu B, Wang Y, Zhao Y, Shi H, Zeng F, Chen Z. Successful treatment of severe COVID-19 pneumonia in a liver transplant recipient. Am J Transplant 2020;20:1891-1895.
- Manuel O, Estabrook M, American Society of Transplantation Infectious Diseases Community of Practice. RNA respiratory viral infections in solid organ transplant recipients: Guidelines from the American Society of Transplantation Infectious Diseases Community of Practice. Clin Transplant 2019;33:e13511.
- AlGhamdi M, Mushtaq F, Awn N, Shalhoub S. MERS CoV infection in two renal transplant recipients: case report. Am J Transplant 2015;15:1101-1104.
- 12. Aslam S, Mehra MR. COVID-19: yet another coronavirus challenge in transplantation. J Heart Lung Tranplant 2020;39:408-409.
- Kates OS, Fisher CE, Stankiewicz-Karita HC, Shepherd AK, Church EC, Kapnadak SG, Lease ED, Riedo FX, Rakita RM, Limaye AP. Earliest cases of coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19) identified in solid organ transplant recipients in the United States. Am J Transplant 2020;20:1885-1890.
- 14. Liu J, Liu Y, Xiang P, Pu L, Xiong H, Li C, Zhang M, Tan J, Xu Y, Song R, Song M, Wang L, Zhang W, Han B, Yang L, Wang X, Zhou G, Zhang T, Li B, Wang Y, Chen Z, Wang X. Neutrophil-to-Lymphocyte Ratio Predicts Severe Illness Patients with 2019 Novel Coronavirus in the Early Stage. J Transl Med 2020;18.

2020 Referee Index

Ahmet Güdeloğlu Ahmet Rüknettin Aslan Ahmet Tunckıran Ali Barbaros Başeskioğlu Ali Cansu Bozacı Ali Ersin Zümrütbas Ali Tekin Aşkın Eroğlu Ayhan Karabulut Barış Kuzgunbay Bekir Voyvoda Berk Burgu Bora Özveren Bülent Günlüsoy Cabir Alan Cem Akbal Cemil Aydın Cüneyt Özden Cüneyd Özkürkçügil Çetin Volkan Öztekin Emre Arpalı Erdem Kısa Erim Erdem Esra Tanyel Fatih Gökalp Ferec Afandiyev Fuat Kızılay

Giray Ergin Gökhan Temeltaş Hakan Türk Hasan Doğan Haydar Kamil Çam Havrettin Sahin Hüsevin Tarhan İlker Akarken İlker Tinay İlter Tüfek İvimser Üre Kaan Gökçen Kutsal Yörükoğlu Mahmut Gökhan Toktaş Mehmet Çağlar Çakıcı Mehmet Gökçe Mehmet Mesut Piskin Mehmet Necmettin Mercimek Muhammet Şahin Bağbancı Musa Ekici Mustafa Gökhan Köse Mutlu Değer Naşide Mangır Nebil Akdoğan **Oktay Demirkesen** Oktay Üçer Onur Kaygısız

Onur Telli Ozan Bozkurt Özgür Cakmak Ömer Gülpınar Önder Çınar Özdal Dillioğlugil Rasin Özyavuz Selçuk Yücel Serdar Çelik Sinharib Çitgez Sıtkı Ün Şakir Ongün Şevket Tolga Tombul Tahsin Turunc Taner Ceylan Tayyar Alp Özkan Tufan Tarcan Tunkut Salim Doğanca **Turgut Alkibay** Ülkü Küçük Vedat Semai Bek Volkan İzol Volkan Şen Volkan Ülker Yasemin Yuyucu Karabulut Yunus Emre Göğer

2020 Author Index

Aayush Khetrapal	
Abdullah Çırakoğlu	103
Abdullah Demirtaş	21,309
Adam Uslu	
Adnan Şimşir	64,238
Ahmet Güdeloğlu	46
Ahmet Murat Bayraktar	50
Ahmet Nihat Karakoyunlu	
Ahmet Şahan	
Ahmet Sevinç	70
Ali Cihangir Çetinel	70
Ali Ergen	46
Ali İhsan Taşçı	
Alihan Kokurcan	
Alkan Çubuk	120
Alpaslan Yüksel	8
Altuğ Tuncel	
Amelia Pietropaolo	76
Amir Taher	75
Anıl Eker	149
Anne Maria Durkan	75
Antonopoulos IM	74
Arda Yeşilova	
Asgar Garayev	
Aşkın Eroğlu	114
Aydın Özgül	67
Aykut Aykaç	166,245
Aykut Başer	271
Azmi Levent Sağnak	
Bayram Aliyev	238
Bekir Voyvoda	
Benjamin Zhu	75
Bhaskar Somani	76
Bülent Akdoğan	83
Bülent Akduman	16
Burak Çıtamak	83
Burak Köprü	211
Burcu Hancı	70
Çağdaş Şenel	
Çağrı Akın Şekerci	120, 139
Çağrı Şenocak	
Caner Buğra Akdeniz	42

Caner Ediz	27
Carneiro F	74
Cem Akbal	
Cenk Şimşek	
Çetin Demirdağ	
Ceyhun Özyurt	
Cury J	74
Deniz Bolat	
Deniz Demirci	58
Dilek Berker	
Dursun Baba	8
Dwayne Chang	
Efe Önen	1,263
Ekrem Başaran	
Ekrem Güner	
Elçin Akduman Alaşehir	114
Elif Gündoğdu	
Emin Mammadov	83
Emine Şeker Ün	
Emre Demir	
Emre Emekli	
Ender Cem Bulut	
Engin Denizhan Demirkiran	
Engin Kaya	211
Eray Kara	42
Erdal Benli	103
Erdinç Dinçer	70
Erkan Kahraman	
Erkan Ölçücüoğlu	50
Erkin Sağlam	
Ersan Bulut	16
Ertuğrul Şefik	
Fadime Demir	
Fatih Sandıkçı	
Fatih Tarhan	67,251,285
Fatma Gökçem Sarıkaya	
Ferhat Talibzade	
Francesco Esperto	
Françolin PC	74
Fuat Kızılay	
Funda Baştuğ	58
Gianna Pace	72

2020 Author Index

Giray Ergin	211
Gökhan Karakurt	46
Gökhan Sönmez	21,309
Güner Kemal Özgür	
Hakan Poyrazoglu	58
Hakkı Uğur Özok	
Halil Başar	92
Haluk Özen	83
Hamit Ersoy	
Hamza Eren Güzel	
Hasan Hüseyin Tavukçu	27
Hasan Turgut	195,200
Hatice Ceren Sayar	
Havva Erdem	
Hikmet Topaloğlu	
Hülya Nalçacıoğlu	58
Hüseyin Eren	37
İbrahim Güven Kartal	
İbrahim Halil Bozkurt	
İlker Akarken	144
Isaac Thyer	
İsmail Basmacı	
İsmail Can Tercan	
İsmail Dursun	58
İsmail Evren	
İsmail Selvi	
Kamil Çam	8
Kamil Erdem	
Kamil Gökhan Şeker	33
Kasım Ertaş	
Kemal Öztürk	
Kerem Teke	
Levent Sağnak	
Lokesh Sharma	
Lourenço R	74
Mahakshit Bhat	
Mahmut Taha Ölçücü	
Manas Sharma	
Mehmet Bulut	70
Mehmet Çağlar Çakıcı	166,316
Mehmet Murat Baykam	
Mehmet Sevim	

Melih Balcı	
Meltem Çakmak	
Merve Çatak	
Mesut Altan	46,83
Mesut Gürdal	
Metin Kılıç	1
Michele Talso	76
Muhammed Cihan Temel	27
Muhammed Sulukaya	
Muhammet İrfan Dönmez	50
Murat Yavuz Koparal	
Murşide Yıldız	
Musa Ekici	
Mustafa Bilal Hamarat	
Mustafa Demir	
Mustafa Dinçkal	64
Mustafa Serdar Kalemci	64
Mustafa Suat Bolat	116,58
Mustafa Vurucu	
N. Aydın Mungan	109
Nahas WC	74
Naime Meriç Konar	83
Necmettin Aydın Mungan	16
Nejdet Karşıyakalı	
Nergiz Durmuş	
Nihat Karakoyunlu	
Nisar Ahmed	
Numan Baydilli	21,58
Nurten Sever	
Oktay Üçer	42
Onur Telli	70
Osman Özdemir	
Osman Ra if Karabacak	
Ozan Bozkurt	
Ömer Acar	
Ömer Faruk Bozkurt	
Ömer Yılmaz	27
Önder Çınar	16,109,158
Övünç Kavukoğlu	67
Özer Baran	
Özgür Çakmak	
Piovesan AC	74

2020 Author Index

Pinar Ay	
Rajeev Mathur	
Ram Gopal Yadav	
Rashad Farkhad ogly Sholan	232
Reha Girgin	109,177,227
Ruhan Düşünsel	58
Sabuhi Alishov	
Salih Bürlukkara	
Sedat Öner	1
Selçuk Sarıkaya	
Selin Acar	
Sercan Sarı	
Serdar Çelik	
Serdar Güler	
Serdar Kalemci	
Serhat Çetin	248
Serkan Akan	27
Serkan Yarımoğlu	
Sibel Yel	58
Siddalingeshwar I Neeli	
Siddalingeshwar Neeli	
Sinan Avcı	1
Sinharib Çitgez	
Sıtkı Ün	134
Soner Çankaya	103
Sophia Ma	75
Sree Harsha Nutalpati	
Srougi M	74
Sümeyye Ekmekçi	88
Suna Ediz Şahin	27
Şevket Tolga Tombul	21,309
Talha Müezzinoğlu	42

Taner Koçak	
Tansu Değirmenci	
Tarık Emre Şener	76
Tayfun Mevlüt Oktar	
Tolga Özcan	
Tufan Tarcan	
Tuncay Toprak	
Turan Özdemir	
Türev Demirtaş	
Turgay Ebiloğlu	211
Türkan Güngör	
Türker Acar	
Tzevat Tefik	
Uğur Akgün	
Utku Can	
Ülkü Küçük	88
Varol Nalçacıoğlu	
Volkan Çağlayan	1,263
Yamaçake KGR	74
Yavuz Karaca	
Yılmaz Aslan	
Yılören Tanıdır	76,120,139
Yücel Karaman	
Yunus Çolakoğlu	
Yunus Emre Kızılkan	27
Yusuf Arıkan	54
Yusuf Kadir Topçu	
Yusuf Kibar	211
Yusuf Şenoğlu	
Zübeyde Gündüz	
Zülfikar Ulas Bali	

2020 Subject Index

99mTc-DMSA renal cortical scintigraphy/99mTc-DMSA renal
kortikal sintigrafisi
Abdominal technique/Abdominal teknik
Adenocarcinoma/Adenokarsinom64
Adenomyomatous hyperplasia/Adenomyomatöz hiperplaz103
Age-adjusted Charlson Comorbidity index/Yaşa göre düzeltilmiş Charlson Komorbidite indeksi
Anomalous/Anomalik
Antibiotic prophylaxi/Antibiyotik profilaksisi
Azoospermia/Azospermi
B-SAQ/B-SAQ
Bacteremia/Bakteriyemi21
BCG treatment/BCG tedavisi271
Benign prostatic hyperplasia/Benign prostat hiperplazisi 37,295
Bibliometric analysis/Bibliometrik analiz184
Biofeedback/Biofeedback211
Biopsy/Biyopsi83
Bladder duplication/Mesane duplikasyonu70
Bladder Pain syndrome/Mesane ağrısı sendromu 251
Blunt trauma/Künt travma149
Calcium oxalate/Kalsiyum okzalat
Carcinoma/Karsinom64
Children/Çocuklar58
Chronic pelvic pain/Kronik pelvik ağrı
Chronic renal failure/Kronik böbrek yetmezliği
Circumcision/Sünnet
Clavien-Dindo classification system/Clavien-Dindo sınıflama sistemi
Colonization/Kolonizasyon120
Community-acquired urinary tract infection/Dirençli idrar yolu enfeksiyonu
Complication/Komplikasyon
Computed tomography/Bilgisayarlı tomografi
Congenital anomaly/Konjenital anomali
Contraction/Kasılma211
Corpus cavernosum/Korpus kavernosum
Cost effectivity/Maliyet etkinliği158
COVID-19/COVID-19
CROES nomogram/CROES nomogramı1
Cushing's syndrome/Cushing sendromu64
Cyst/Kist
Cystine/Sistin
Diathermy/Diyatermi

Differential diagnosis/Ayırıcı tanı	109
Dismembered/Parçalanmış	125
Double J stent/Üreteral stent	120
Double-J stent/Double-J stent	158
Double-J/Double-J	245
Drug therapy/İlaç tedavisi	290
Dynamic renal scintigraphy/Dinamik renal sintigrafi	130
Edema/Ödem	218
Effmann classification/Effmann klasifikasyonu	70
Elderly patient/Yaşlı hasta	263
Emergency/Acil	227
EMG activity/EMG aktivitesi	.211
Empiric therapy/Ampirik tedavi	.114
Endourology/Endoüroloji	76
EORTC risk classification/EORTC risk sınıflması	.271
Epidemiology/Epidemiyoloji	227
Erectile dysfunction/Erektil disfonksiyon	204
ESBL producing bacteriuria/ESBL-üreten bakteriüri	139
Estimated glomerular filtration rate/Tahmini glomerüler filtrasyon hızı	92
Experience/Tecrübe	16
Extended spectrum beta lactamase/Geniş spektrumlu beta laktamaz	.114
Extracorporeal shock wave lithotripsy/Ekstrakorporeal şok dalga litotripsis	8
Extraction string/Ekstraksiyon ipi	158
Fever/Ateş	21
Flexible ureterorenoscopy/Fleksibıl üreterorenoskopi	184
Flexible ureteroscopy/Esnek üreteroskopi	76
Fournier's gangrene/Fornier gangreni	42
Geriatric/Yaşlı	177
Giant/Dev	276
Glaucoma/Glokom	134
Granular cell tumor/Granüler hücreli tümör	155
Guy's Stone score/Guy Taş skoru	1
Gynecological trauma/Jinekolojik travma	238
HOSE/HOSE	54
Hounsfield unit/Hounsfield ünitesi	27
Hydrocele/Hidrosel	149
Hydronephrosis/Hidronefroz	276
Hypokalemia/Hipokalemi	64
Hypopotasemia/Hipopotasemi	64

2020 Subject Index

Hypospadias/Hipospadias54
Immunohistochemistry/İmmünohistokimya155
Immunosuppression/İmmünosüpresyon
Incidence of POUR/POUR insidansı144
Incidental/Rastlantisal88
Infertility/İnfertilite
Inflammation/Enflamasyon109
Interleukin/İnterlökin
İnterstitial cystitis/bladder pain syndrome/İnterstisyel sistit/
mesane ağrısı sendromu232
Interstitial cystitis/İntertisyel sistit
Kidney stone/Böbrek Taşı245
Kidney transplantation/Böbrek nakli
Kidney/Böbrek
Laparoscopy/Laparoskopi16,50,125,276,309
Laser lithotripsy/Lazer litotrips27
Lithotripsy/Taşlaşma
Lower urinary tract symptoms/Alt üriner sistem
semptomlar285,295
LUTD/LUTD
Lymph nodes/Lenf düğümler 281
Lymphedema/Lenfödem
Masturbation/Mastürbasyon 200
Matched pair/Çift eşleştirilmiş 166
Medical Outcomes Study-sleep scale (MOS-SS)/Medical
Outcomes Study-sleep scale (MOS-SS) 295
Micro-Doppler ultrasonography/Mikro-Doppler ultrasonografi46
Microscopic subinguinal varicocelectomy/Mikroskopik
subinguinal varikoselektomi 195
Microsurgery/Mikrocerrahi46
Mirabegron/Mirabegron134
Must Cells/Zorunlu hücreler232
Myelodysplasia/Miyelodisplazi 139
Nephrectomy/Nefrektomi 50,64,276
Nerve growth factor/Sinir büyüme faktörü232
Neutrophil to lymphocyte ratio/Nötrofil lenfosit orani
Neutrophil-lymphocyte ratio/Nötrofil-lenfosit oranı21,271
Non-muscle invasive bladder cancer/Kas invazif olmayan
mesane kanseri271
Obstruction/Darlık125
Occult reflux/Gizli reflü58
Oncology/Onkoloji64

0pen/Açık27	6
Outcome/Sonuç5	60
Overactive bladder/Aşırı aktif nesne13	4
Oxidative stress/Oksidatif stres	8
Pain/Ağrı15	8
Parameatal/Parameatal24	-8
Partial nephrectomy/Parsiyel nefrektomi	6
PCNL/PNL	21
Pediatric/Çocuk	-8
Pelvic lipomatosis/ Pelvik lipomatozis6	57
Pelvicalyceal dilation/Pelvikalisiyel sistem dilatasyonu)2
Penile reconstruction/Penil rekonstrüksiyon5	64
Percutaneous nephrolithotomy/Perkütan nefrolitotomi1,245,26	53
Platelet to lymphocyte ratio/Trombosit lenfosit oran	87
Positioned instillation of contrast cystogram/Konumlu kontras yerleştirme sistogramı	st 58
Positive surgical margin/Pozitif cerrahi sınır	6
POSPOM score/POSPOM skoru9)2
Postoperative fever/Postoperatif ates	7
Postoperative urinary retention/Postoperatif üriner retansivon	4
Postrenal obstruction/Postrenal obstrüksivon)2
Pouch calculus/Pos tasi	25
Poucholithotomy/Litotomi ile pos cerrahisi	25
Preserved renal parenchymal volume/Korunmuş renal)2
Progresvon/Progresvon	71
Prostate cancer/Kor uzunluğu	33
Prostate cancer/Prostat kanseri 37.30	9
Prostate carcinoma/Prostat karsinomu	88
Prostate specific antigen/Prostat spesifik antijen	00
Prostate volume/Prostat hacmi)3
Prostate-specific antigen/PSA)3
Prostatic adenocarcinomas/Prostat adenokarsinomları)3
PUJ/PÜE	25
Pyeloplasty/Piyeloplasti12	25
Rabbit/Tavsan)4
Radical Nephrectomy/Radikal Nefrektomi	64
)9
Radical prostatectomyRadical prostatektomi	-
Radical prostatectomyRadical prostatektomi	8
Radical prostatectomyRadical prostatektomi	8

2020 Subject Index

enfeksiyonları	58
Relative renal function/Rölatif böbrek fonksiyonu	.130
Relaxation/Gevseme	211
Renal cell carcinoma/Renal hücreli karsinom	92
Renal transplantation/Renal transplantasyon	. 302
Renal tumor/Böbrek tümörü	16
Resistin/Resistin	.204
Resveratrol/Resveratrol	.204
Retrograde intrarenal surgery/Retrograd intrarenal cerrahi.	.184
Rigid cystoscope/Rijit sistoskop	.172
Rigid ureteroscope/Rijit üreteroskop	.172
RIRC/RIRC	.166
RIRS/RIRS	.184
Risk factors/POUR risk faktörler	.144
Rupture/Rüptür	.149
SARS-CoV-2 infection/SARS-CoV-2 enfeksiyonu	.328
Scrotum/Skrotum	.149
Sexual intercourse/Cinsel ilişki	.149
Sleep disorders/Uyku bozuklukları	.295
Solitary kidney/Tek böbrek	1
Spermiogram/Spermiyogram	. 195
Stent culture/Stent kültürü	.120
Stent retrieval/Stent çıkarımı	.172
Supernumerary kidney/Aksesuar böbrek	.152
Surgery/Cerrahi	67
Surgical instruments/Cerrahi aletler	. 281
Survival/Sağkalım	. 316
Systemic inflammatory response syndrome/Sistemik	
enflamatuvar cevap sendromu	.177
Technology/Teknoloji	76
Testicular arter injury/Testiküler arter hasar	46
Testicular torsion/Festis torsiyonu	. 109
Thermocautery/Termokoter	. 218

Thyroid diseases/Tiroid hastalıkları	
Transrectal core biopsy/Prostat kanseri	83
Transurethral Resection of the Prostate/Transüretr	al Prostat
Rezeksiyonu	
Transvaginal technique/Transvajinal teknik	
Treatment/Tedavi	67,328
Trends/Trends	
Ureteral jet dynamics/Üreteral jet dinamikleri	
Ureteral stents/Üreteral stentler	172
Ureteral stone/Üreteral taş	27
Ureteral stricture/Üreter darlığı	
Ureterorenoscopy/Üreterorenoskopi	158,177
Urethra duplication/Urethra duplikasyonu	70
Urethral/Uretral	
Uric acid/Ürik asit	33
Urinalysis/İdrar analizi	120
Urinary bladder/Mesane	
Urinary diversion/Üriner diversiyon	
Urine/İdrar	
Urolithiasis/Ürolitiyazis	33,245,325
Urological cases/Ürolojik olgu	
Urooncology/Üroonkoloji	64
VAC/VAC	42
Vacuum-assisted closure therapy/Vakum yardımlı	kapama42
Validation/Validasyon	
Varicocele/Varikosel	
Varicocelectomy/Varikoselektom	46
Vesicovaginal fistula repair/Vezikovajinal fistül on	arımı 238
Vesicovaginal fistula/Vezikovajinal fistül	
Voiding pattern/İşeme akımı	211
Women/Kadınlar	
Wound care/Yara bakımı	42